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OVERSIGHT OF LABOR DEPARTMENT'S INVESTIGA.
TION OF TEAMSTERS CENTRAL STATES PENSION
FUND | | - |

MONDAY, AUGUST 25, 1980

v o U.S. SeNaTE,
PErMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS
oF THE COMMITTER ON (FOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS, .
‘  Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 9:05 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room
3302, Dirksen Senate Office Building, under. authority of S. Res. 361,
damt‘e_d(.1 Maxrch 5,1980, Hon. Sam Nunn (chairman of the subcommittee)
residing, ; ;
P Membgrs of the subcommittee present: Senator Sam Nunn, Demo-
crat, Georgia; and Senator Charles H. Percy, Republican, Illinois.
Members of the professional staff present: Marty Steinberg, chief
counsel; LaVern Duffy, general counsel; W. P, Goodwin, staff direc-
tor; Jack Key and Raymond Mazia, investigators; Myra Crase, chief
clerk; Mary Robertson, assistant chief clerk; Joseph G. Block, chief
counsel to the minority; and Charles Berk, general counsel to thé
minority. ' , : Lo ,
[Members of the subcommittee present at time of convening: Sena-
tors Nunn and Percy.] . ’

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR NUNN

Senator Nuww. The subcommittee will come to order.

This morning the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations opens
oversight hearngs on a b-year-long investigation by the Department
of Labor of the Teamsters Union’s Central States, Southeast and
Southwest Areas Pension Fund. o

There have been allegations for a number of years regarding mis-
management and  possible criminal agtivities—including possible
links to organized crime fgures—on the part of the Central States
fund, its trustees and officials, B

The subcommittee’s interest in these matters is grounded in the
jurisdiction conferred upon the Committee on Governmerntal Affairs
and any of its duly authorized subcommittees by Senate Rule 25 and
by Senate Resolution 361, agreed to March 5, 1980. o

Section 3 of Senate Resolution 361 authorizes-this subcommittee
to investigate “criminal or other improper practices or activities * * ¥
in the field of labor-management relations.” We also nre authorized
to investigate syndicated or organized crime which may operate in
interstate commerce, el o

(1)
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The subcommittee’s objectives in carrying out these responsibilities
are: (1) To determine whether changes in Federal law are required
to better protect employees and employers from criminal or Improper
practices and from organized crime, and (2) to oversee the operations
of the Labor Department and other agencies of the Government with
responsibilities in this area. .

- The Teamsters Central States Pension Fund, which was the target
of the Labor Department investigation, has been of special interest
to the subcommiftee for a number of years.

The fund’s trustees and administrators have been the subjectg of
allegations of serious mismanagement or misconduct almost since
the fund was created in 1955. )

Serious questions were raised concerning the soundness and wisdom
of the fund’s investments in real estate ventures, contrary to sound
pension fund investment practices, and in gaming enterprises in
Nevada.

There were charges of conflicts of interest on the part of individual
fund trustees involving borrowers seeking loans from the fund. It also
was alleged that millions of dollars of fund assets were invested in

enterprises controlled by organized crime, and that large loans were

freely given to associates of known organized crime figures. N

In the wake of these allegations, the Department of Labor organized
a special task force and launched an investigation of the fund in the
fall of 1975. L ~ ' : )

At the same time, the subcommittee was considering an investiga-
tion of its own. However, Department officials briefed us in December
1975 and promised to conduct g thorough investigation in conjunction
with the Department of Justice and the Internal Revenue Service.
This was to be a broad-based, carefully planned, and well-coordinated
inquiry into the affairs of the Central States Pension Fund. ) _

Consequently, the subcommittee decided to forgo its own investi-
gation in order not to interfere or compete or duplicate this executive
branch effort. We concentrated our own efforts on the Central States
health and welfare fund and proceeded to uncover a massive insurance
fraud scheme in which the health and welfare fund lost some $7
million.

We maintained an active interest in the Central States Pension
Fund, however, and in July 1977 we conducted oversight hearings on
the progress of the Labor Department’s investigation of that fund.
~As reported by Secretary Marshall, there had been much progress
up to that time. The highlight had occurred in March 1977 when the
fund’s trustees agreed to a number of Government demands aimed at
reforming the fund’s operations, including the removal of the trustees
from direct control over the fund’s investments, Independent invest-
ment managers were hired and all of the incumbent trustees agreed
to resign, - . ‘ : , _

Secretary Marshall assured us that the investigation was moving
forward and was shifting to a third-party stage in which evidence
was being sought from people outside the fund ; that is, from borrow-
ers and persons associated with those borrowers, _ _

Secretary Marshall promised to keep the subcommittee fully in-
formed as to the progress of the investigation. Unfortunately, that
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never came to pass, and in June 1978, Senator Percy and I requested
the GAO to conduct a thorough review of the Labor Department’s
conduct of the investigation, :

As Comptroller General Staats will testify shortly, the GAO has
found a number of shortcomings and deficiencies in the investigation.

When Isaw a preliminary draft of the GAO findings, several weeks
ago, I instructed the subcommittee’s staff to conduct some further
Inquiries in order to augment and elaborate on the GAQ’s work.

As a result of our own inquiry, we will attempt this week to delve
beyond the GAO findings and to hear, for example, from the men
who were in actual day-to-day charge of the Labor Department’s
Investigation, : :

We also will hear from our staff investigators regarding the role
of former fund trustees—who resigned at the insistence of the Gov-
ernment—in choosing their own replacements. We also will look at
what we have been able to find out about possible links between or-
ganized crime and certain Teamsters Union officials,

I would emphasize that the subcommittee has not, attempted to
investigate the Central States pension funds, as such. These hearings
are oversight in nature and are aimed at overseeing the lengthy Labor
Department investigation of the fund.

The Central States pension fund is a huge financial operation which
has an enormous obligation to the Teamsters members and their fami-
lies who support the fund. The fund had some $2.2 billion in assets

.2t the end of 1979. Employer contributions total about $500 million

a year, and pension payments total about $300 million annually.

The fund has about one-half million active participants and re-

tirees receiving benefits. The future retirement benefits of those pres-
ent and former Teamsters depends on how well and honestly the fund
is managed.

The Labor Department, along with the IRS, has the job under the
Employee Retirement Income Security Act of protecting these assets
and benefits.'Our task is to see if thai responsibility is being carried
out; and if not, why not.

Senator Percy ¢

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PERCY i

Senator Peroy. Mr. Chairman, my opening comments will supple-
ment what you have just said. As Mr. Staats knows, many times heax-
ings are held where there is very little followup. In this case, we have
a clear-cut responsibility. The followup has been an absolutely inde-~
pendent audit by the General Accounting Office—GAO—to deter-
mine exactly what the Labor Department accomplished as against
what it promised to accomplish. o :

Mr. Chairman, the Employee Retirement Income Security Act be-
came effective on January 1, 197 5, ERISA, as the act is commonly
called, was passed by the Congress to protect the pension rights of
millions of persons. It established strict standards of conduct, respon-
sibilities, and obligations for fiduciazies of employees benefit plans and
also provided for powerful remedies and sanctions to insure that the
letter of the law would be upheld.
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The first major case under ERISA, and the subject of these
hearings—the Llepartment of Labor’s investigation of the Teamsters
Central States Southeast and Scuthwest Areas Pension Fund--has
been of longstanding interest to this subcommiitee. _

On July 18 and 19, 1977 this subcomumittee held hearings concerning
the fund’s operation and the progress of the Government’s then almost
18-month investigation of the fund. During the course of those hear-
ings, Secretary of Labor Marshall testified that a joint Labor and
Justice Department investigation of the Central States fund had
begun in the fall of 1975, He also noted that the Internal Revenue
Service had begun a separate investigation of the fund and that his
Department—and this I would like to emphasize, that his Department
had made arrangements to coordinate its efforts with those of IRS.
Secretary Marshall further declared that the Labor Department’s in-
vestigative activity was shifting from a review of fund records and
documents to a search for evidence in the possession of others such as
individuals associated with the fund—in other words, third-party
investigations. :

Finally, he noted “ERISA’s fiduciary responsibility provisions and
powerful, but flexible, civil enforcement mechanisms give the Depart-
ment of Labor the authority and strength to bring about a truly
significant change in the fund’s asset management practices.”

A fundamental question that must be answered during these hear-
ings is whether—to paraphrase the words of Secretary Marshall—truly
significant improvements in the fund’s operation have been made. This
subcommittee has an obligation to the almost 500,000 Teamsters who
depend upon the fund to find out whether the rosy picture of reform
painted at the subcommittee hearings 3 years ago has stood the tesh
of time. The Labor Department has a vital obligation to those same
people to insure that the future security of their pension plan is never
again threatened by charges of corruption, cronyism, and shoddy
business practices.

‘When Senator Nunn and I requested the GAO in June 1978 to review
the Labor Department’s investigation of the fund, we were growing

~increasingly concerned that the rosy picture was rapidly wilting.

We were concerned that Labor and Justice cooperation in the investi-
gation had become all but nonexistent.

We were concerned by testimony we had received in April 1978
from Attorney General Civiletti that he first learned of the Labor
Department’s civil law suit against the former fund  trustees only
hours before it was filed. We were concerned that the Labor Depart-
ment had not vigorously pursued critical avenues of potential civil
and criminal violations by persons who had had access to or respon-

sibility over the fund’s management.

The Labor Department’s investigation has already cost the tax-
payer more than $5 million. We cannot afford the time, the money, and
the personnel to reinvestigate these same issues every few years.
Rather, we must make sure that every step is taken to make the first
investigation thorough and complete and to make sure that the ap-
parent successes which have been achieved are not just temporary
mirrorlike illusions of permanent reform.
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I expect that during these hearings the members of this subeom-
mittee will be able to find out from GAQ, from former Labor in-
vestigators, and from officials of - LIRS and the Labor Department
whether the fund is now on a course that insures its solvency and pro-
tects the retirement income of its partisipants. But these answers are
oply acceptable if they have the stamp of lasting reform and this is
and will continue to be the job of the Labor Department. :

. Mr. Chairman, I would like to.commend your fine staf, partieularly
Marty Steinberg, chief eounsel, LaVern Dufty, Bill Goodwin, and
Ray Maria for their excellent preparation of these hearings. -

1 also would like to commend tlie minority staft, particularly Jerry
Block, chief minority counsel, Chuck Berk, and Adele Linkenhoker.

I especially commend the Comptroller General, Elmer Staats, and
his highly professional staff for their indepth review of the Labor De-
partment. investigations that serves as the foundation for these hear-
mgs. .. ‘ ~ ‘
Chairman Nou~nw. Than you very much, Senator Percy. I alse join
you in thanking the minority staff and majority staff for their very
diligent effarts which will, I think, be evident as we proceed.

Mr. Staats, I would like to swear in all the people who expect to
testify. It might be simpler to have everyone stand up. We swear all
our witnesses before this subcommittee.

Stand and raise your right hand. ' : ‘ _

Do each of you swear the testimony you give before the subcommit-
tee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so
help you God? - - ‘ ‘ :

Mr. Staars, I do.

Mr. Densmore. I do.

Mr. Kowarskr I do.

. Mr. SEaNER, I do.

Mz Wyrscu, Ido. - v : EERE -

Chairman Nuxw, Let the record reflect each answered affirmatively.

Mr. Staats, I want to thank each of you who are here before us
today, and also the people that you have worked with in the Gen-
aral Accounting Office for a long, and I am sure very tedious and very
difficult, but very necessary investigation by GAQ of the Labor
Department overall pursual of this matter. - : ’

11 you would, at this time, introduce the people with you and then
we will be pleased to receive your statement. :

TESTIMONY OF COMPTROLLER GENERAL ELMER B. STAATS,
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY DONALD
SHANER; RATYTMOND WYRSCH, COUNSEL; EDWARD DENS-
MORE, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF THE HUMAN RESOURCES DI-
VISION; AND RAYMOND XOWALSKI

Mr. Sraars. To my immediate left, Mr. Chairman, is Mr. Bd Dens-
more, Deputy Director of the Human Resources Division, who has
had responsibility for this work. To his left is Mr. Ray Kowalski,
who has been the specific leader in this particular effort. Mr. Donald
Shaner, from our Philadelphia office, over here to my far right. Mr.
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Raymond Wyrsch, senior attorney to our ’
o immedi@ tz,rig b, ‘ y o our Geneml Counsel’s Oﬁice to
Mr. Chairman, I would like to just say a word before T start my
statement as to more specifically the coverage of our review. -
We were asked to look at three things specifically : 'Whether the
Labor Department effectively planned,. managed, and carried out the
Investigation, S ‘ ‘ S ‘

_ Secqnd:_ Whether it committed adequémte reséurées and ‘staif to the
Investigation. ‘ : ‘ : , '
Third: Whether the Labor Department adequatel coordinated
and cooperated with the Justice Department and tl?e IRS}T
But. n the course of this review, we also looked at Labor and IRS’s
negotiations with the trustees to reform the fund’s operation and

4

e - requalify the fund as tax exempt after the IRS revoked its tax-exempt
‘status, and also to determine how effective Labor and IRS monitored

the. trustees’ requirements with the Government’s conditions for
requalification, ~ i , ' L

We did not go into the IRS’s own investigation because we were
denied access to their records because of the confidentiality provi-
sions in the statute. 0

IRS considers it is out of bounds to the GAO.

Chairman Nunw. Is that our old friend the Tax Reform A ct?

Mr. Staars. I am afraid it is, SIS -

Also, we did not get into the records of the fund itself,

Chairman Nunw. In other words, Congress really does not*have,
through your office, the power to determine whether Internal Rev-
enue Service is doing its job. i Lo

Mr. Staars, Asyou know, we have made some recommendations with
respect to possible changes in that statute, We believe the act went
further than was intended by the Congress in denying sceess to in-
formation needed for purposes of eriminal investigations. particularly.

Chairman Nux~. That is not the subject of these hearings ‘but we

are continuing to work on that with your cooperation.,

Mr. Sraars. This hearing is a particularly important one, as we
See 1t, because it is the first, major-investigation under ERISA and,
therefore, it may be a good case study with respect to how that statute
really operates aside from any other aspect of this investioation.

On December 31, 1979, the fund had about $2.2 billion in assets
and a membership of about. 500,000 active participants and retirees
recelving beneﬁts._Employer contributions total about $586 million
annually and pension payments total about %325 million annually.

Or many years, the fund’s trustees have been a subject of con-
troversy and allegations of misusing and abusing ihe fund’s assets.
Allegations included charges that individuals linked to organized
crime had connections with the fund and that questionable loans had
been made by the trustees to people linked to organized crime. Coon-
sequently, in mid-1975 the Department of Labor initiated an investign-
tion to determine whether the fund was being administered in a
manner -consistent with the fiduciary and other _requirements of

ERISA. At that time, the Interny] Revenue Service had an i{;ﬁvestiga-,,

tion of the fund in process which it had started in 1968,
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Labor’s and IRS’ investigations found evidence that the former
trustees and officials of the fund failed to prudently carry out their
fiduciary responsibilities and had not operated the fund for the ex-
clusive benefit of plan participants and beneficiaries—as required by

ERISA. On J une 25, 1976, IRS revoked the fund’s tax-exempt status,
Before restoring the fund’s tax-exempt status, Labor and IRS in

April 1977 imposed several demands on the trustees to reform the
fund’s operations. The trustees agreed to the demands and made several
significant changes. The most significant were the trustees’ appoint-
ment of independent investment Inanagers to manage the fund’s assets
and investments, and adoption of amendments to have the fund con-
form to ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code,

Also, Labor's investigation resulted in the Secretary of Labor filing
a civil suit in February 1978 against 17 former trustees and 2 former
officials to recover losses that resulted from alleged mismanagement,
imprudent actions, and breaches of fiduciary duties. '

Our review of the Government’s investigation disclosed shortcom-
ings and deficiencies in Labor’s investigative efforts, the coordination
among Labor, IRS, and Justice, Labor’s and TRS’s dealings and agree-
ments with the trustees in reforming the fund, and Labor’s and IRS
monitoring of the current trustees. operations and compliance with
the conditions for requalification. As a consequence, the conditions im-
posed, by the Government may not result in lasting reforms to the fund
without the continued diligent effort of Labor and IRS. PSR

Labor’s objective of having a Government-wide coordinated inves-
tigation did not succeed because IRS refused to participate in a joint
investigation. IRS go-it-alone attitude and unwillingness to join the
investigation did not adversely affect Labor’s investigation until IRS
decided on June 25, 1976, without prior notice to the fund or Labor
Department to revoke the fund’s tax-exempt status.

IRS action disrupted Labor’s investigation and accordingito Labor
officials created a chaotic situation. IRS action also adveisely af-
fected the fund’s cooperation with Government imvestigators. Labor
officials said they had to spend more time trying to resolve the situ-
ation with the fund and IRS than on the investigation. ‘

Labor’s investigation disclosed many significant problems in the
former trustees’ management of the fund’s operations. However, La-
bor narrowly focused on the fund’s real estate mortgage and collateral
loans because of the significant dollar amounts involved and Labor’s
primary goal of protecting and preserving the fund’s assets. |

Labor’s approach resu%ted in an incomplete investigation. Labor
ignored other areas of alleged abuse and mismanagement of the fund’s
operations by the former trustees and left unresolved questions of po-
tential civil and criminal violations and alleged mismanagement raised
by its own investigators, : : ,

Labor’s investigation was also incomplete in that its investigators
did not complete planned third-party investigations on many of the
loans included in its investigation even though they found significant
fiduciary violations and imprudent practices. This omission miay have
‘precluded Labor from obtaining valuable information needed for its
Investigation as well 4s information on Potential criminal violations.

Also, Labor accepted the fund’s offer of voluntary cooperation
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rather using its administrative subpena powers under ERISA. Under
this approach the records were not-authenticated or obtained under
oath, and the fund did not provide Labor all of the records it requested.

Until Labor abolished the special investigations staff in May 1980,
SIS was responsible for the investigation of the fund. Although the
Congress gave Labor the 45 staff positions it stated was needed by
SIS to make the investigation in an adgquate and timely manner, La-

bor later reduced the SIS staff allocation to 34. Further, SIS never
filled all of these positions.

Had SIS filled the 45 a;uthorized permanent positions, we believe

it would have been able to Teview some of the unresolved areas and
complete more third-party investigations. ' ’
Chairman Nunw. Mr. Staats, what you are saying is there were
significant omissions in the overall scope of the Labor Department
investigation and in addition to that, they never filled the positions
that were authorized by Congress? ’ :
Mr. Staars. That is correct. :
Labor also failed to provide adequate training for the SIS investi-
gative staff during the onsite investigation at the fund. o
Notwithstanding' memorandums of agreement to coordinate their
efforts at the fund, Labor and Justice had: coatinuing coordination
problems which restricted the flow of investigative information from

- Labor to Justice. In 5 years of investigative activity, Labor made 11

formal referrals 0f loan information to Justice which had potential
for criminal investigation. Ldbor and Justice officials stated that much
other lcan transaction information was discussed informally during
meetings. ' g o S , Lo

Justice officials advised us, however, that overall Labor’s informa-
tion was not useful in its criminal investigation efforts. As of August

1980, niccording toa Justice Criminal Division official, Justice had not

~had any criminal indictments from the 11 cases formally referred by

Labor; he also stated that Justice had investigated 15 other fund loans.
However, of these, only one resulted in a conviction. Thres others
resulted in indictments—two of ‘which resulted in an acquittal or
dismissal and the other went to trialin August 1980. =~ ‘
Labor and IRS, after IRS agreed to fully ccordinate in August 1976,
had extensive discussions and considered various options—from a
court-enforced consent decree to requiring a neutral board of trustees—
in reforming the fund and having TRS restore its tax-exempt status.

The fund’s tax-exempt status was restored in April 1977. The re--

qualification was based on the trustees’ oral agreement to operate the
fund in-accordance with ERISA and comply with eight conditions
‘preseribed by Labor and IRS. o ' R
 Barly in the investigation, Labor proposed reforming the fund’s
operations through a Jegal undertaking, such as having the fund oper-
ated pursuant to a court-enforced consent decree. However, Labor
officials dropped this approach after the trustees agreed to restructure
the board of trustees from 16 to 10 members, and 12 of 16 trustees re-
signed. The 4 remaining trustees later resigned, and 10 new trustees
were appointed. R o ' o
Laborand IRS did not play an active role in the selection of the new
trustees even though they had developed qualifications the new trus-
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tees should meet, and they know that some of the formes trustees—who

‘allegedly mismanaged the fund—swwere members of #hé union organi-

zations that apparently selected some of the new trustees. - :
The current trustees, under their agreement with Labor and IRS,
appointed in June 1977 independent investment managers—the Equi-
table Life Assurance Socicty of the United States and the Victor Pal-
mieri Co.—to handle most of the fund’s assets. - , N
At the end of calendar year 1979, the fund’s investment portfolio
had been shifted from principally real estate mortgage and collateral
loans to principally stocks and other securities, assets grew from $1.6
billion to $2.2 billion, the annual rate ofireturn on assets increased from
4.5 percent in 1976 to 8.23 percent in 1979, and investment income was
$151.8 million, or more than double the $78 million reported earnings
for 11 months in 1976, when the former trustees controlled the invest-
ments and assets.. : L : R
Despite Equitable’s and Palmieri’s performance, the trustees at-
tempted to reassert control over the fund’s assets by (1) trying to com-
promise the managers’ independence, (2) hiring their own staff of real
estate analysts, and (8) trying to terminate the services of Palmier:
because the firm refused to renggotiate the fixed management;iees.
~The trustees’ contracts with the managers are for only 5 years. Thus,
after 5 years the trustees can, if they wish, dismiss Equitable and/or
Palmieri and hire new managers, or take.sentrol of the agsets, without
Labor’s or IRS’ approval or consent. o - o
" The fund’s trustees still control all of the moneys the fund receives,
decidé how much should be retained in the benefits and administration
account—B. & A.—and decide how much money should be given to

the independent managers for investments. L o .
Furthermore, the trustees still control a significant amount of
moneys in the B. & A. account, which is supposed to be used only to
pay employee benefits and administrative expenses. .
~ Chairman Nunw. On this point, even though the independent fi-
nancial managers have jurisdiction over the investment account, what
you are saying is that under the agreement with the Labor Depart-
ment, the trustees of the fund decide how much money goes to the 1n-
vestment account. : L
Mry. Staars. That is correct. o -
Chairman Noun~. So in effect the trustees make the decision about
how much of the overall funding is going to ke managed by the in-
vestment counselors? . : . S
Mr. StaaTs. That is correct. L ; ‘ =
Chairman Nuxw~. Can you tell us what the B. & A. account is, again ¢
I see you have it in your report. Very briefly explain how that account
differs from the investments account because this is going to be one of
the key items here. , T o ~
" Mr. Staars. Mr. Kowalski?

‘Mr. Kowarskr. The B. & A. account is used by the trustees to pay

administrative expenses, employee benefits, and keep an appropriate
reserve. Nobody has ever defined what an appropriate reserve is to be.
The remainder is supposed to be turned over to Equitable for invest-
ment purvoses. e W
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Chairman Nun~. The B. & A. account is the basic account. That is
the account that all of the money flows through and what spins off
from that is used for the investment account and the trustees still make
that decision. .

" Mr, Staats. That is right, Senator.

Chairman Nunn. Theoretically, is there anything in the agreement
that would keep them from retaining all the money in the benefits and
administrative account ? : :

" Mr. Staats. I believe so. If they decide they need all of the money
for appropriate reserve, they can keep it. Or if they turn the money
over to Equitable and later decide we need mors funds for the reserve,
Equitable is bound by the contract to return it to the trustee.

Chairman Nunw. In theory, and this has not happened, and I don’t
want to imply that it has happened, but in theory the trustees could
retain 100 percent of all the money and the investment counselors
could be left with zero funds to manage. o :

Mr. Staars. That is right, in theory, although legally the invest-
ment counselors could perhaps claim such action constitute a breach
of contract. ‘ : -

Chairman Nux~. Thank you. :

Mr. Staars. To illustrate, at the end of calendar year 1979 the |

trustees, through retention of employer contributions, increased the

reserve in the B. & A. account to $142 millien, or more than double -

the $65 million considered reasonable by the Secretary of Labor. These
moneys were not subject to the independent investment managers’
control. : L ' -

" Congressional committees, including the Senate Permanent Sub-
committee on Investigations, hive expressed concern about the moneys
still controlled by the trustees. o ' '

The Secretary of Labor and other Labor officials testified that La-
bor would continually monitor and review the trustees’ handling of
the account. We found, however, that Labor, as well as IRS, has not
adequately monitored the trustees’ control over the B. & A. account.

Contrary to their agreement with Labor and IRS, and their con-

tract with Equitable and Palmieri, the trustees have apparently at-.

tempted to use the moneys in this account to make a $91 million loan
investment to settle a court suit. The suit was brought by a prospective
borrower against the former trustees for canceling a loan commitment.
., Labor, which had intervened in the suit to protect the fund’s inter-
- est, was not aware of the proposed settlement until the day the fund
proposed it. At the court’s request, both Equitable and Labor re-
viewed. the proposed settlement and both objected to it. As a result,
the court did not approve the loan. ‘ o

The fund, in August 1979, advised IRS that the fund would no
longer submit progress reports because it considered that all eight
conditions in the April 1977 requalification agreement had been sub-
stantially satisfied. IRS disagreed and advised the fund that it had
not fully complied with four of the eight conditions, including what
the appropriate amount of reserve in the B, & A. account should be.

IRS has responsibility for enforcing ERISA’s minimum funding
standards for private pension plans. However, IRS’s April 1977 re-
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qualification letter stated that its determination on the fund’s tax-
exempt status is not an indication that IRS is in any way passing on
the acturial soundness of the plan or on the reasonableness of the
actuarial computations. ‘ ‘ _ '

Since 1975, the trustees have had four actuarial valuations of the
fund’s financial soundness—three used data as of January 31, 1975.
and one used data as of December 81, 1978. The last actuary’s report
issued in March 1980, stated that the current funding should satisfy
ERISA’s requirements. However, the actuary also said that the fund-
ing policy allowed very little margin for error, and if actual experi-
ence differed, funding problems would occur after the ERISA. stand-
ards become effective for the fund in 1981. '

In our opinion, IRS should closely monitor the financial status of
the fund to assure that it, in fact, meets the funding standards in 1981,
and in future years. : o

An internal Labor report pointed out shortcomings in Labor’s in-
vestigation and concern over the performance of the current trustees.
The report prepared ‘for the Deputy Assistant Secretary, Labor-
Management Services Administration, in November 1979 pointed out
that the scopé of Labor’s original investigation was reduced substan-
tially because of the then critical need to gathér evidence on asset
management. o - o

The report said Labor has reached the point where it is critical to
develop an understanding through investigation of how all aspects of
the fund are being administered. The report said Labor had virtually
no information available on the current financial operation of the
fund, particularly the B. & A. account. '

Officials in Labor’s Solicitor’s office also indicated in February 1980
that a review of the new trustees’ performance had demonstrated sig-
nificant disregard for the interests of the participants and bene-
ficiaries, and a determination to frustrate Labor in its ERISA en-
forcement efforts. o

The officials cited the trustees’ repeated attempts to block Labor’s
discovery of evidence to be used against the former trustees by Labor
in the civil suit, trustees’ attempt to curtail the independence of the
investment managers, and influence of former trustees as evidenced
by their open involvement in day-to-day fund operations.

In fact. as a result of the current trustees’ failure to comply with
the conditions for requalifications, IRS renewed its investigations of
the fund on April 28, 1980. At the same time, Labor resumed its onsite
investigation. ’ ' '

The fact that Labor and IRS resumed a second onsite investigation,
in our view, indicates that problems remain to be resolved and raises
questions as to whether the agreements for the reforms to the fund’s
operation will be long lasing. We believe that the need to renew the
investigation was the consequence of the shortcomings and deficiencies
in Tabor’s and TRS’s investigative efforts, dealings, and agreements
with the trustees in reforming the fund’s management and operations,
and monitoring of the current. trustees’ activities. o o
. Accordinglv, we question whether the reforms and changes that
Labor and IRS required the trustees to make in the fund’s operations

were the best the Government could have achieved and the most ad-
-vantageous for the fund and its participants and beneficiaries.
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Labor’s and IRS’ findings and strong evidence of mismanagement
by the former trustees and IRS’ action and removing the fund’s tax-
exempt status, in our view, gave the Government a strong bargaining
position in its dealings with fund officials. However, in the final nego-
tiations with the trustees, Labor and IRS failed to gain lasting reforms
and improvements to the fund’s operations and remove the influence
and control exercised by the former trustees. :

‘We are happy to respond to questions, Mr. Chairman. ~

Chairman Nuxw. Thank you, Mr. Staats. I know that each of the
people with you has been involved in this to a great extent and we
would ask you to use your discretion about either answering the ques-
tion or deferring it to one of your associates as we proceed. ,

Mr. Staats. We have & much longer statement from which my state-
ment was summarized. I would ask that the longer statement which
runs over 60 pages be filed for the record, if you wish.

Chairman Nuny. That statement will be put in the record at the
end of your testimony, without objection. ' o

The heart of this overall effort according to the original statements
by the Labor Department was to coordinate between the Internal Rev-
enue Service, Labor Department, and Justice Department. You have
already detalled in your longer statement, the fact that the Internal
Revenue Service brought their action without coordinating with
Labor Department. Labor Department didn’t even know they were
about to bring it. You also referred to the Justice Department in your
statement and some real problems that developed between the Labor

and Justice Departments. R

T have a copy of a memo dated January 31,1978, that is from John C.
Keeney, Deputy Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division, to
Ben Civiletti, Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division. Do you
have a copy of that memo? It is entitled “Status Report on Labor
Department Criminal Division Investigative Relationship,” dated

January 31,1978% .
Mr. Xowarski. Yes,sir. ‘ ‘ o
Chairman Nuxn. Mr. Kowalski, I was going to ask you a few ques-
tions about this and I will, but I think it tells such a story in itself
that it would be helpful if you gave us the background of this memo,
how you came about getting the memo snd then perhaps reading it
into the record. Could you tell us where you got the memo? o
~ Mr. Kowarskr, We Teceived the memo, a copy of the memo, from
the Department of Justice officials, specifically the liaison with the
‘Department of Labor on the investigation. I don’t believe Labor was
aware of the memo. In fact, they were very surprised when they saw
the comments in our statement about Justice’s concern, - )
~ ‘But as we point out in our detailed statement the Deputy Assistant
Attorney General is very concerned about the deter;loratn}g‘coordma-
tion between Labor and Justice. He stated that several distinct prob-
lems had arisen which present grave difficulties and which appeared
not to be resolvable at the operational level, At that time they had
a working group arrangement rather than the overall departmental
policy committee becausea it had been abandoned several years earlier.
These problems include. the inability of Justice’s liaison to obtain
information indicating potential ¢rimes or criminal misconduct under

ERISA from Labor..
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Chairman Nunn. This is part of the memo you are reading ?
‘Mr, KowaLsgi. Yes. R S =
Chairman Nunw. It is a three-page memo. Without really having

read it in detail, I think it ought to be read into the record if you could

read that into the record. - : , : o
Mr. Kowarsgi. You would like the entire memo read into ‘the

record? . . -

Chairman Nunx, Yes. . o
Mr. Kowarskr. It-is from Deputy Assistant Attorney General,

Criminal Division, John Keeney, to Assistant’ Attorney General,

Criminal Division, Benjamin Civiletti, Status Report on Labor De- .

partment-Criminal Division, Investigative Relationships. It bogins:

Recent developments in cur relationships with the investigative arm of the
Labor Department and with the Soliciter of Labor’s office prompt me-to apprise
you of what I believe is a deteriorating and potentially serious -situation.' As
you know, our working relationships with the Labor Department arise from
the Secretary’s investigative responsibilities ‘under the Labor-Management
Reporting and Disclosure ;Act of 1959, 29 U.S.0. 401 et seq. (LMRI!A), the
Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, 29 U.S.C. 1001 et seq.
(ERISA), two memoranda of understanding with respect to investigations of acts
made criminal by these statutes and a third memorandum signed in December
of 1975 with respeect to a joint Justice Department-Labor Department inveésti-
gation of the Teamsters’ Central States Pension and Health and Welfare Plans.
Until the past year, our working relationships under these memoranda have
been very satisfactory, However, during this period, three distinet problems
have arisen which present grave difficulties and which presently appear not to
be resolvable at the operationallevel. - Ct . -

These problems are: o R

One, the assignment of investigative manpower to Organjzed Crime Strike
Forces.

Two, the inability of our Government Regulations and Labor Section to obtain
information indicating potential crimes or criminal miscounduct under ERISA
from the Labor Department. » ;

Three, a total shutdown of communications between our representatives on
the ‘Leamster Investigative Task Force and Labor’s representatives.

For the past several years, the Labor Department's budget has contained
provisions for the assignment of from 65 to T8 Compliance  Officers—Lzbor's
designation for investigators-—to our Strike Forces. For over a yeas, we have
been complaining to Labor that it has not been providing us with anything like
this kind of support. Over the last six months, Congressional Oversight Com-
mittees have been looking into this problem and during November and December
s6mme very sharp differences between the two Departments were aired during
public hearings. We have very recently learned that Labor has budgeted only
15 investigators to us for the next fiscal year and that further Congressional
hearings will be held on the investigative jurisdiction and manpower problems.
I believe; steps sbipuld be taken to iron out this problem before we are forced to
airitat Congressional hearings, ; 5 . '

Our two other problems arise under the provisions of ERISA, which contains
broad investigative and civil litigative provisions: The Aect grants the Secretary
of Labar autherity to investigate civil and criminal violations and to file eivil suits
subject to the direction of the Attorney General. ' B

It also obliges the Secretary to furnish the Attorney General “any evidence
which may be found to warrant consideration” fir criminal prosecution. Our
problems arise from what we consider Labor's-failure to refer information to
us which indicates potential civil as well as criminal misconduct, our ingbility
to agree upon a course of conduct that will enable the two Department’s to
pursue their separate remedies jointly. o ‘ :

Under the a_uspices of operational guidelines set forth in the memorandum
of understan.dmg respecting - the Teamsters investigation, a working group
headed by Tim Baker and the Solicitor of Labor has been trying to resolve
these problems as well as those related directly to the Teamsters project. At
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meetings of this working group during Novembei and early December, it was
agreed, we thought, that Labor would take appropriate steps to insure that
we received prompt notification of its civil investigative findings. This has
not occurred. : )

With respect to the joint Teamsters investigation, the Criminal Division ‘s
designated as Justice’s representative. Through the early stages of the investiga-
tion and continuing until August or September of 1977, the joint concept worked
well. Labor’s investigative staff was in daily contact with our people; matters
were referred to us for criminal investigation: and we were kept apprised in
advance of any major civil remedy to be demanded by Labor.

However, over the course of the fall and winter, the personnel and structure
of Labor's efforts changed. Labor no longer has the investigative manpower or
leadership that was originally available. We are not apprised of the current size
or makeup of this staff or of what it is doing.

In fact, working members of the staff have been instructed not to discuss the

’ investigation with us. Additionally, we were advised only yesterday by Labor

that over a month ago the Pension Fund Trustees had resolved to deny the task
force investigators access to its records. This represents a complete turnaround
by the Fund, as we have had complete access to its records since the investigations
began, and certainly should have bpeen brought to our attention at once.

In December, we were advised that the Secretary had ordered a 45-day re-
view of the entire investigation and that he would determine at that time what
course the investigation would take. During the 45-day period we were not
able to ascertain what was being reviewed or proposed. We have been advised
that the Secretary has decided upon a course of conduct but we have not been
apprised of its nature. Rather, we were told the Secretary would discuss it with
the Attorney General and after a decisio2 had been reached at that level, we
would be informed of the results. We are a’; a loss as to - how any decision reached
in this matter can be called a joint decision and we, of course, cannot apprise
the Atitorney General of recent developments so that he may have the benefit of
our thoughts on any decision to be reached. C

Chairman Nuxw. Is that the end of the memorandum ?

Mr. Kowarski. That is the end of the memorandum. ‘

Chairman Nuwnw. I would like this memorandum to be labeled
exhibit No. 1. ' N

[ The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No, 1” for reference,
and may be found in the files of this subcommittee.]

Chairman Nunn. Do you have any indication that there were high-
level meetings between Attorney General Civiletti and Secretary
Marshall as a result of this memorandum ?

Mr. Kowarsgr. Yes, sir. We were told there were meetings between
the Attorney Genersl and Secretary Marshall but we have never been
able to document what took place at the meetings. In fact, we made
some inquiries at the Secretary’s office. We were told there were meet-
ings, but there are no memorandums on the meetings. ‘

hairman Nuxy., What did GAO conclude about the coordination
or lack thereof between the Labor and Justice Departments?

- Mr. Kowavrskr. As the memo says, the coordination seems to have
worked pretty well in the first part of the investigation, but then
about the latter part of 1977 it started deteriorating. It seems that
this occurred when there was a shift in emphasis at Labor from an
investigative to a litigative course of action. As a result, there were
problems on access to Labor’s information, coord*=ation on the timing
of the civil suit and on providing Labor all of the information, pro-
viding Justice all of the:information in Labor’s files. ,

Chairman Nunw~. Did this deterioration occur approximately in
the timeframe after the Solicitor’s Office and the Labor Department

- took over more responsibility for the investigation?
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. Mr. Kowavsgr. I believe so. Yes. The Solicitor’s Office was:always
involved in the investigation from the beginning, but it wasn’t until
probably the latter part-of 1976 or early 1977, that the Solicitor’s
Office really took over the investigation. When Mr. Kelly, who as a
special consultant to the Secretary, took over the investigation—that
was in January 1977. At that time it seemed the Solicitor’s Office
came to the forefront and assumed responsibility for the investigation.

. Chairman Nuxx. Was the Department of Labor suit that was filed

in February 1978 coordinated with the Justice Department ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Labor claims that it was discussed at the meeting
between the Attorney General and the Secretary. Labor says that about
1 week before the suit, Justice’s Civil Division was notified of the
suit. However, Labor’s coordination on the Teamsters was with the
Justice’s Criminal Division and Justice’s Criminal Division was never
told of the suit until 1 day before the suit. In fact, during the work-
g group meetings Justice’s Criminal Division liaison told us he
tried to find out about the suit, but he was unable to. He became aware
of the suit 1 day before it was filed. '

Chairman Nuww. Given the nature of the suit, the subsequent, de-
velopments and also the overall-attitude of the Labor Department
concerning civil versus criminal responsibility, wouldn’t you say that
this was a fundamental omission ? ’

Mr. Kowarskr Yes, sir. I will agree. '

Chairman Nuxn. Wouldn’t you say the civil suit had a very definite
bearing on the lack of criminal matter flowing from the Labor Depart-
ment’s investigation thereafter ? : o

Mr. Kowarsxr. It had a bearing because at the time Labor was filing
the civil suit the Justice Department had a criminal indictment
against a former Teamster official in Chicago and one of the witnesses
for Justice was a former official of the fund who was named in the
civil suit. As a result the former official became very reluctant to
testify for Justice in the case and it wasn’t until, as we_were told,
about an hour-before the trial started that he finally agreed to testify.

Chairman Nun~. Was that Mr. Shannon ¢ :

* Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir. :

) Chairman Nuwnw. On page 26 of your statement you refer to the:

failure of Labor to give Justice Department summaries prepared by
gabf%g’i attorneys because Labor considered these documents internal

rafts. ' :

Did this restrict or preclude the Justice Department from pursuing
valid criminal aspects of the investigation ? '

Mr. KowAvLsxr. I think that is what you would conclude from the
documents we received from Justice officials. They felt that, in some
cases, Labor was withholding some of the information and it prob-
ably impeded their criminal investigation.

- Chairman Nuxn. In order for Justice Department. officials to pur-
sue the criminal aspects of this case, didn’t they rely on the Labor
Department for prompt referrals from Labor ¢ '

Mr. KowarLskr. Yes, sir. Under the memorandum of understanding,
Labor was the focal point of the investigation, had access to the fund’s
records and Justice looked to Labor for information on potential crimi-
nal violations. o '
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Chairman Nun~. How many referrals of botential criminal viola-
tions were referred to Justice by Labor during this investigation?
 Mr. Kowarskr. That was a very hard figure to pin down and to get
accurate information on. Tt wasn’t until August 18 that we finally got
the information from Justice. At that time they told us, as we say in
the report, there were 11 formal referrals from Labor to Justice. The
Justice Department also told. us there were an additional 15 refer-
rals—let me read exactly what they say. e

iti 11 hich the Department of Labor initiated re-
fegxgl.l?dt(%llgl%gllf)owggg 'ﬁatlz(t)glgs v?'gi:lz :icirectly orpindirectly involved loans from

the Teamsters’ Central States Pension Fund were investigated by Justice De-
partment during 1978 and 1980, . .

- There were 15 additional cases. ) ) .

Chairman Nunn. 'We will get into more detail on this later. When
the Internal Revenue Service revoked the fund’s tax-exempt status on
June 25, 1976, was this coordinated with either the Labor or Justice
Department ? ) |

Mr. KowaLskr. No, sir SRR SR

Chairman Nu~w. Did the Labor Department have any notice that
the Internal Revenue Service was:going to revoke that tax-exempt
status or did Justice have any notice? i: ’ :

Mr. KowALsgr. Nfﬁsir. ol

hairman Nony. None at all ¢ : o

1(\;({[r. Kowarsgr. None at all. In fact, 5 days before the IRS letter,
Mzr. Lippe talked to Mr. Mariani from the IRS, and Mr. Mariani told
him there was no way they were geing to revoke the fund’s tax-exempt
status until sometime in the fall. ~ R ~

Chairman Nunn. Not only did they have no notice but TRS told the
man in charge at the Labor Department 5 days before that -thatk was
not going to be done? : - -

- Mr, Kowarskr. Yes. : : L e :

Chairman Nuxn. You supposedly have a joint governmental effort
ag portrayed to the subcommittee in 197 5, and you have the Internal
Revenue Service taking a major action in revoking the tax-exempt
status of the fund in the middle of an investigation by Labor and
Justice without notifying either, in fact, telling them 5 days before
that that would not be done. Is that-correct ? o o

Mr. Kowarsxr. That is correct. I should mention that I talked to the
IRS people last week and they told me they don’t recall ever making
those statements. S L 3

Chairman Nu~w. They denied 5 days, but they don’t say they gave
any notice? ' : o : )

Mr. Kowarskr. That isright. .

Senator Percy. Did you notice any coordination between Labor and
IRS similar to the assurances given to this subcommittee by Secretary
Marshall? He gave us that assurance in testimony here in 1977, J uly
18 and 19. =~ - ; _ .

Was any protest made by the Secretary of Labor when this uni-
lateral action was taken ? : o

Mr..Kowarskr. We aren’t aware of any protest by the S_ecret.ary. ‘

Senator Prroy. It temporarily destroyed their effort, didn’t it?

Mr. Kowarskr. That is right. In fact, the administrator, former ad-
ministrator—pension and welfare benefits program—who headed the

Y
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investigation at the time, said he was sitting in a dentist’s chair when
he heard over the radio of the IRS’ action, He said it hit him like a
bombshell. . ‘ ' o

“Senator Percy. Have you determined whether or not IRS has any
justifiable reason for taking a unilateral, uncoordinated action when it
was well aware of the other separate investigations probing into
exactly the same areas? I's there any reason why IRS should be so sen-
sitive to not wanting a coordinated investigative effort when an
investigation is being made of a tax-exempt fund ?

Mr. Kowarsxki. Unfortunately, IRS wouldn’t talk to us, So, I can’t
tell you what IRS’ intentions were.

Senator Percy. So, they even refused to talk to you!

‘Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir. o

-Senator Percy. Is there any justifiable reason why IRS should not
cooperate with the Comptroller General or with the Secretary of Labor
on an investigation being made of a tax-exempt fund ?

Mr. Staars. I think T would have to say, Senator Percy, that we
don’t believe there is any justification for their not cooperating with
us and giving us the information we sought in response to the subcom-
mittee’s requests some time ago. C ‘

As I see it, they are hiding behind a legal technicality to avoid giv-

ing us this information. I can’t give any other instruction to them.
- Senator Percy. Did IRS even have the legal technicality to resist
coordination in this case? What are they hanging their hat on? I have
fiercely fought for their right to protect, as they are required under
statute, the privacy of individual taxpayers from needless probing.
But in this case, where Congress receded in favor of the executive
branch, assuming they had the resources, that they had the pledge of
coordination from Cabinet officials, that they would work together, we
are now faced with' what may very well be & dereliction of duty in the
selection of personnel, bad jud ment, poor direction, lack of coordina-
tion, failure to pursue leads. I%; just goes on ad infinitum, and then a
refusal of one branch, the TRS to even cooperate with you, and no
evidence that the Secretary of Labor ever complained about this,

Mr. Staats. If I may, I 'would like to just read a few sentences from
our longer version of our statement, Tt says, we did not review IRS’
records or interview IRS officials involved in the investigation. In
light of the restrictions imposed by section 6103 (1) (2) of the Internal

Revenue Code on the disclosure of any information concerning its
investigation of the single taxpayer, an IRS headquarters official
advised us that they considered the fund as an individual taxpayer.
Therefore, IRS considered that it was prohibited from giving us any
information on its investigation of the fund, if such an investigation
by IRS was made. S
- That was where we had to stop. . : ‘

Senator Prroy. Mr. Chairman, could you yield for one more
question? , : :

Chairman Nunx. Sure. Goahead. VR

Senator Prrcy. There is a basic underlying questions that I want to
repeat for every witness who will testify today: Are we dealin ,
with just incompetence or are we dealing with a very fundamenta
conflict of interest? Is it really possible for the Department of Labor
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of this type, involvin both mana is hich- v
to be invested with this responsibility by Congress under law to up- ’ g b oment and labor, one that is high é} ’
hold ERISA, to file a massive civil suit and to vigorously pursue any '
evidence of criminal violations, to bring that evidence to the Depart- |

ment of Justice so that it will be pursued ¢ Isn’t there a basic conflict

ghiltlipor&alnt in the lgublii: confidence in the way it is carried out,
ether the organizations arrangement today is 1 -
rangement that can be developed ? y 15 eally the best ar

Chairman Nunw. T know 3t is a bit idealistic, but you would hope

e e YT

| 3
of interest here and isn’t it almost 1mpossible, taking the political facts the Labor Department would see their ultj i ; f
of life into account, for the Department of,Labpr to investigate im- : o working men £1d women of Amgficzil :‘lric}lxlfé;?iagg §§%§%§2§?§ ?:tltigl? | ;;
tE)zmrt‘i;mi%ly,dog)]ect;wely, authoritatively, labor unions or labor union ' than those who are mismanaging their funds, but certainly fzzom the l (fi
rust Iunds? j i ; ' i
Mr, Sraarts. I can see an organizational conflict here, Senator have that capability, f f
|

Percy. I don’t want to ascribe motives in this particular case because Senator Peroy. T have to take a call, Mr. Chairman. but éoul a1
. < )
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I don’t believe that we have any hard evidence that there were motives at some point this morning come back : /|
. . . ~ ¢ i « nd ll . 13
involved here. But many of us at the time ERISA was enacted had from GAO who have worked in timately o Iil tﬁg ?rlllxlr‘e(s)gg?;tivggnf%‘fe: ! ;
some worry about this very point. Not only with respect to the place- - ) couple of years to comment on whether there is an inconsistency in I f
|

|

ment of the responsibility in the Labor Department, but also 1n the ‘; asking the Depar van ]l : S
division of responsibility between the Labor Department and the IR\S. - ' one of the mogt gﬁ:ﬁfﬁ {Ja%lzorrggo%;?il?m%;?igntflh y 1nvets t‘lggatmn of
This has come up a number of times since, and while it may nog : ‘ ~ Chairman Nuwnx, Mr. Staats, as Vou( point out :nc%I;n e’l':)‘;.of our i
be completely on the point of your immediate hearings I personaliy o , statement, for many years the Pund’s trustees have beer%F the sug'ect
would conclude that you cannot really avoid taking a lo?J: again at ' : , of controversy and al'legations of misusing the fund’s assets AlleJ - -
whether or not the arrangements have been set up in ERISA that ' \ _  tions included charges that individuals linked to organized crime hgz.Ld ‘
are the appropriate arrangements of a program of this importance § connections with the fund and that questionable loans had been made |
and magnitude. You have the Pension Benetit Guaranty Corporation f by the trustees to people linked to organized crime, You then point out |
in the picture also, but particularly I think the question is that we . on page 4 that this subcommittee cotﬁsidered starting its own investi- !
would have related to the Labor Department’s responsibility here and o { gation of the fund's management and operations, However in Decem-
- J!} ber of 1975, the Department of Labor assured the subcommittee that

also the effort to supplement the monitorship of the program between
the two agencies, Labor and IRS. : :

' a1] . L its investicatio: 1d b 9
Senator Peroy. I said in my opening statement that our job is not ot in oooo broadly based, carefully planned, and would |
|

be carried out in coordination with the Justice Department and the

asking the Department of Commerce that fights for the business com-

! ! ¢ mately $5.4 million which d t 1 ioitor’
munity to do the kind of a job that we expect, the Justice Department 7. ‘ rtn i ob nelude the costs of the Solicitor’s

Office, IRS, and the Department of Justice, that this investigation was

only to pursue what had happened but also to see that we Fulfill the IRS. Because of that ass the : * Tod PV

law and that the Department of Labor Hulfills its mandated function. own investigation of theuﬁﬁ‘zie,tghg&?i%cﬁgﬁligﬁSgcéggdvfgrgeggrtﬁ:

I am really beginning to wonder whether it is like asking the De- Labor Department’s Special Task Force, ‘ ' ’ f

terests of the farmers, to investigate major farm organizations or . - Labor Department, at 5 cost to the American taxpayer of approxi. {Z S
f

!
;

partment of Agriculture which has historically fought for the in- | I Now the subcommittee is told, after 5 years of investigation by the
|

to do with regard to price fixing. That is their constituency. deficient. It was not co ¢. This i ioati i

And I am beginnlgng to wonder now whether the Congress didn’t plarmed, coordinated ilgiﬁl ;Z d :‘Eflésc ;?If'iisdtlfé‘gmn was not effectively
misplace this responsibility and whether we weren’ somewhat mis- £ " Isthat a fajr chara’cteriza,tiox’l, Mr. Staats?
led by promises of vigorous prosecution and investigation. You just : : ‘ | Mr. Sraars. I would say that is a fair characterization. Yes.
can’t tell me there is that much Incompetency in Government. . 4 i - _ Chairman Nunw. Up to December 1976, who was responsible for

But, T think, from what we are going to hear from some witnesses ‘ o directing the Department of Labor’s efforts in the Teamsters’ Fund
that have left the Labor Department, they were not incom_petent. S ‘ investigation ?
They were just totally frustrated by the directions they received to - ; : Mr. Densnorn. That was primarily Mr. Hutchinson and Mr. Lippe. '
keep their hands off, to lay off, to go soft on a particular activity Chairman Nuwnwy. After December 1976 who was responsible for i
w}}llerg they should have been prosecuting tough and hard and moving ) . _ directing the Department of Labor’s efforts in the Teamsters’ Fund in- ;{ \
ahead. R : vestigation ? o ,

Chairman Nunw. Senator Percy, if that is your preliminary con- - ‘ ' ¥ " Mr., Densmore. At that point in time it was primarily Mr. Kelly

clusion, I would venture a guess that it is going to be greatly strength-
ened before these hearings are over. I think fhat one of the ultimate
underlying questions of this whole matter is, do we have an institu- . o
tional problem to the extent that the Labor Department simply is :
not capable of investigating the Teamsters fund ? L

- Mr: Staars. Asyou proceed with your hearings, Mr. Chairman, this
question should not be lost as to whether or not. 4 fiduciary interest

and Mr. Sacker, until probably mid-1977 when the Solicitor’s Office
then pratty much was responsible. v ,
_ Chairman Nuww. Let’s see, if you have got Mr. Hutchinson, is that
right, and who else ?
Mr. DeNsmorE. Mr. Lippe.
Chairman Nunw. Mr. James Hutchinson,
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Mr. Kowatskr, Larry Lippe. ,
Chairman Nuny. What is his first name?
Mr. Kowarskr, Lawrence.
Chairman Nunn, Lawrence Lippe.
Mr. KowaLskr. Yes, sir. :
Chairman Nunwy. What was the time frame for that responsibility ¢
Mr. Kowarskr, Mr. Lippe was there until October 1977, ST
Chairman Nunw~. From when until when? I think Mr. Densmore
just gavethat, i B
Mr. Kowarskr, Mr. Lippe started in December 1975 and continued
until October 1977. ' ,
Chairman Nunn. December 1975 to December 1977.
Mr. Kowarskr. October 1977. -
Chairman Nunw. How about Mr. Hutchinson ? o
Mr. Kowarskr, Mr. Hutchinson was there from June 1975 and
October of 1976, , A :
Chairman Nunw. What happened to Mr. Hutchinson. Do you know
where he is now ? g . : :
Mr. Kowarskr. When we interviewed him he was an attorney in a
local law firm. ' SR ‘ - .
Chairman Nunw. Here, in Washington ?
Mr. Kowarskz. Yes, sir, in Washington, - . :
- Chairman Nuwx. What happened to Mr. Lippe, where is he now?
r. Kowarsxr, I believe he is working with the J ustice—the Depart-
ment of Justice. ~ © o " o
Chairman Nuww, Who were the people who took over after that?
~ Mr. Kowarskr. In 1976 or J anuary 1977, Mr. Kelly was appointed
special consultant by Mr. Marshall and he effectively assnmed charge
of the investigation. . R : , A '
Chairman Nun~. What is Mr. Kelly’s first name ?
 Mr. Kowarskr. Eamon, B-a-m-o-n. ‘ ‘
Chairman Nux~. What was his time frame ¢ ~ ‘

Mr. Kowaiskr. He was there from February 1977 untilfJune of

1977. ~ :
Chairman Nunw. Utitil June of 19777
Mr. Kowarskr, Yes, sir, - S ‘
. Chairman Nun~, Where is Mr. Kelly now? -
- Mr. Kowarsgr. Last T heard he.‘was in New Orleans working for a
private firm. He was on loan from the Ford Foundation at the time
he worked for the Department of Labor, but then he subsequently left
the Ford Foundation and he is in New Orleans. I don’t know who he
is working for. B B : ’
Chairman Nuww. Who was the next one you name?
Mr. Kowarskr. Mr. Sacher. ‘ R
Chairman Nuny. What is his first name ?
- My Kowarskr. Steven Sacher. :

Chirrlan Nunw. What was the time frame ?

Mr. Kowavrsgr. He was February 1975 to August 1977,
'Chairman Nuxx. February 1975 to August 19777
Mr. Kowarsx:. Yes. o

Chairman Nun~. What was his position then?
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Mr. Kowarskr., He was Associate Solicitor, Division of Plan Bene-
fits Security. AR : : ‘

Chairman Nunw, What happened to Mr. Sacher?

Mr. Kowarskr. When we interviewed him, he was working for Sena-
tor Williams’ committee, :

Chairman Nusn. What committee is that? .

Mr. Kowarskr, I think it is the Senate. Committee or: Labor and
Human Resources. ‘ e

Chairman Nun~. What position does he occupy there ?

Mr. Kowarsk. T believe he is a counsel.

Chairman Nunw. General counsel ?

 Mr. Kowarskr. I am not exactly sure. ‘ ,

Chairman Nunw. He works for a Senate committee now ?

Mr. Kowavrskr. Yes, sir. s

Chairman Nux~. Who took over after that? B

- Mr. Kowarsrr. He was there until, as we say, August and then—

Chairman Nunw. August of 19772 o S

Mr. Kowavrsgr. Yes; I believe Bob Gallagher, who was in the Solici-
tor’s Office, assumed more of a role and then Monica, Gallagher.

Chairman N, Monica Gallagher? e e

_ Mr. Kowarskr. Monica, Gallagher replaced Mr. Sacher as Associate
Solicitor. o ] - _ o

Chairman Nuny. Monica Gallagher and Bob Gallagher were in
charge of the investigation from when fo when? .

Mr. Kowarskr. Bob Gallagher came aboard in about September 1977.
Monica Gallagher in November 97, . A '
Chairman Nux~, Who is in chargenow? - '

Mr. Kowarskr. They still control the investigation. Monica Gallag-
her is in effect contirolling the investi gation. o

- Chairman Nunw., So Monica aallagher is in control of the
investigation ? ' ‘

Mr. Kowarskr. That is right.

Chairman Nunw. What is Bob Gallagher?

Mr. Kowarsxr. The attorney working on the civil case. .

Chairman Nu~nn., He is still intimately involved, but Monica

all Gllﬁr—f?' ; " ’ ‘

Mr. Kowarszr Yes,sir, © - S ' .

Chairman Nunx. Both still working at the Labor Department ?

Mr. KowaLskr. Right. . S

Chairman Nunw. GAO reported that at & certain point in time the
Teamsters investigation was taken from the SIS team and directed by
the Solicitor’s Office; is that right? BT S

Mr, Kowarskr. That’s right, sir. , )

Chairman Nunw. If the SIS team was hired to investigate and
litigate all matters relating to the fund, why did the Solicitor’s Office
get involved or become the dominant force in this investigation ¢

Mr. Kowarssr. It was about the time Mr. Kelly came aboard and

- Mr. Marshall came aboard. He reviewed, or had all of the evidence re-

viewed at that time, and he decided based on the evidence that they had
enough to take the Teamsters to court. And at that point, they decided

- to shift from an administrative investigative strategy to a litigated

kind of strategy. That is when the Solicitor’s Office took over.
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Chairman Nu~NN. What was the time frame for that? ,

Mr. Kowarskr. It would be somewhere in between J anuary and
March 1977. There is no specific time frame. :

Chairman Nuww. Wasn’t SIS set up aiso to litigate ?

Mr. Kowarskr It was to investigate and litigate. That created @
little problem with the Solicitor’s Office officials, who felt they should
have handled any litigation. Eventually they took over the litigation.

Chairman Nuxx. So the purpose of SIS was both to litigate and in-
vestigate and the Solicitor’s Office came in and said we are the ones
that ought to be litigating and when the litigating began they really
sort of took over. o

Senator Percy. Who had the authority to establish SIS % Wasn’ it
the Secretary of Labor? ~

Mr. KowALsk1 Yes, sir, at one time it was reporting directly to the
Secretary’s office. : — ‘

Senator Percy. How was IS shoehorned out? If §° ./ reported
directly to the Secretary and the Solicitor’s Office reportdd directly
to the Secretary, how could one of two coequal peers dominate ‘the
other and shove it out? Was it personalities: was the Secretary lacking
in backup for the SIS that he set up himself?

~ Mr! Kowarsgr It came about with the change in the Secretary and
it came about, I believe through Mr. Kelly : :

Senator Prrcy. In other words. SIS was originally set up under the
Ford administration ; is that right ? ' :

Mr. Kowarskz. Yes, sir. ‘ '

Senator Percv. That is right. So that when Secretary Marshall came
in as Secretary of Labor, the relationship existed but it was at the
will of the Secretary ¢ , . ‘ ‘

Mr, Kowarskr. Yes, sir. ‘ o

Senator Percy. In other words SIS was not mandated in any way
by statute, was it ; it was created by departmental authority ?

Mr. Kowarsxr. Right. -

Senator Percy. If the power could be given, it could be taken away.
There was never an official change, was there ¢ ‘

Mr. Kowarskr. Official change?

_Senator Prrcy. By the Secretary of Labor who officially issued a
directive saying, “Now all litigation shall be done by the Solicitor’s
Office.” Does it still exist right today that SIS in theory can both
Investigate and litigate in this regard ? ' ’

Mr. Kowarskx. SIS does not exist today.

Senator Percy. It is out now?

Mr. Kowarsxkr. It is out. \

Senator Percy. Was that done by the directive of the Secretary ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Under Secretary. o

Senator Percy. By the Under Secretary ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes. ‘

Senator Prrey. Ultimately the Secretary. But SIS for a while
had concurrent authority aid responsibility with the Solicitor’s Office
but eventually the Solizitor’s Office moved in and took over, and
eventually SIS was disbanded. Co -

Mr. Kowarsgr, Right.
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- Senator Pgroy. Thank you very much.

Chairman Nunw. Did the actions of the Solicitor’s Office adversely
affect the Department of Labor’s investigation and potential results
from the investigation of the Teamsters fund ? ‘ .

Mr. Kowarskr. I would say in a sense, yes, because the Secretary
and Mr. Kelly favored the Solicitor’s approach which was proceed
with litigation and forestall any more investigation, although SIS
believed the investigation was not complete and they should proceed
with the investigation. In other words, make third-party investigation,
et cetera. So in that sense, you might say it did. '

Chairman Nu~w. Does the Department of Labor know now and un-
derstand how the fund operates financially? Can you conclude one
way or the other on that ¢ o '

Mr, Kowarskr. They probably don’t know how the fund operates.
They admitted that themselves in their own internal report.

Chairman Nun~. That they don’t know how the furd operates?

Mr. Kowarskr. They have been investigating the fund for the last
2 or 3 months. Maybe they acquired some knowledge.

Chairman Nuxw. Two or three months ago, you conclude by their
own statements that they did not know how the fund operates?

Mr. KowaLskr. That istrue.” ‘

Chairman Nux~. How would you characterize that kind of knowl-
edoe or lack thereof after & years of investigation ? '

Mr. Kowarskr. If I was running the investigation, I would be very
alarmed. It would be like, after working on the review for 2 years,
we didn’t know anvthing about the fund. ,

Chairman Nun~. And the Labor Department themselves say they
did not understand how it operated financially ?

Mr. Kowarskr, Yes, sir. o . . :

Chairman Nux~. Who said that and under what circumstances?

Mr. Kowarskr It was in the report by the Deputy Assistant Secre-
tary for LMSA, who had a review made of the investigation. In the
report prepared on the review the statement was made, “there is
virtually no information on how the fund operates financially.”

Chairman Nunn. What was the date of that? ‘

Mr., Kowarsk1. November 1979. ‘

Chairman Nuny. Who was the Assistant Secretary?

Mzr. Kowarskr. Roceo DeMarco. .

Chairman Nux~. DeMarco ? ,

Mr. Kowarskr Yes, sir. o '

Chairman Nux~. And you have a copy of that ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir, ‘

Chairman Nunn. Read the relevant part into the record. T under-
stand there are matters that affect pending litigation in that memo-
randuin. We will mark that memorandum exhibit 2, but we will make
it a closed exhibit with the exception of the portion that is directly
relevant to this line of questioning. ‘ o

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 2.” for ref-
rence, and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Chairman Nunw. First identify the memorandum caption and date.

Then, if you could, pinpoiné that particular part of it.

(J"‘\ ’
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Mr., KowAaLskl. Memorandum from Howard Marsh. His title is
DAR/PWPB to R. C. DeMarco, Deputy Assistant Secretary. it is
dated Noyember. 19, 1979. A :

And on page 2 it says, “Under the ﬁnanéiaIAQpei'é,tidn of the fugd, :

there is virtually no information available on the current financial
operation of the fund.”" o L T »

Chairman Nuw~. Read that again, - LT

Mr. Kowarsgr, “There is virtually no information available on the
current, financial operation of the fund.” It continues, “Available in-
formation indicates it has had as many as 45 different checking ac-
counts at the American National Bank at the same time.” And there
are statements like that throughout the report, Senator. =~

Chairman Nunw. We will make that report a part of the record.

I believe at the top of page 8 there is'a summary statement that
pretty well capsules what you are saying—the iast sentence on the top
of page 3, first paragraph, dealing with the methods. Could you read
that into the record? , R :

Mr. Kowarsgr. This is on page 8. The methods by which a deter-

- mination is made as to how much money should be transferred to the

asset managers, how expenses are approved, what authority is dele-
gated to the executive director and, in general, how the fund operates
financially are all unknown at the present time. ,

Chairman Nuny. That is 4 years after the Labor Department in-

vestigation started. e : N
- Mr, Kowarskr. That is right, sir. ,~ , _

Chairman Nun~. How do you characterize that, do you find it
astounding, incredible or how would you put it in your words?

Mr. Kowarskr. Astounding sounds pretty accurafe, especially after
they haye been telling us that, yes, they have been monitoring the
fund. How. can you monitor the fund if you don’t know how it
operates? i LTy o ,

Chairman Nuxwy. It is just impossible to pursue a ‘thorough in-
vestigation civilly or criminally if you don’t understand it.

Mr. Kowarskr, Yes,sir. R

Senator Prroy, Mr. Chairman, T think we ought to inquire at this
point, putting aside what George Elliott said, “Leave us not inquire
the motivations of man.” I think we have got to in this case. Is this
incompetence ? How is it possible that 5 years after the investigation
was begun that the Labor Department literally did not understand
how the fund operated financially ¢ How can you investigate, how.can
you litigate, how can you recommend civil or eriminal actions if you
don’t at least go to third-party investigations? Is it incompetence in
this case, in your judgment? e z . o

Mr. Kowarsgr. 1 can’t really say incompetence because we reviewed
the qualifications of the SIS people. Generally they were experienced

people— S T LT P S R ; it
Senator Percy. They were experienced o ' ' . P ‘luded to. It is a separate report, as I understand it. _
charter? - . -y> W ve experience p ?OPIQ’ they khad a/ﬂclear Lo 1 Mr. Kowarskr No, sir, I heard some rumors that there was a report.
Mr. KowArskr, Yes, sir, - ’ T @' { In fact, I recall asking Mr. DeMarco whether a reported.existed and I
_Senator Perov. They understand the charter? ' £ believe he told me there wasn’t & report. :
‘Mr. Kowarskr, Yes. sie. .. o Senator Prroy. He told you there was no such report?
, B . LR & Mr. Kowawusxkr. Yes, sir. :
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Senator Peroy: And yet they didn’t understand the fund and how it
operated financiatiy. Wny?¢ =~ . - )

Mr. Kowarskr. Well, somebody had made a decision that we weren’t
going to pursue any more invesiigative eiforts. We were going to go
into a litigated postuve. 1f you use all your resources to develop your
litigation, then you don’t have any left over to find out the currint
operations. I think that is what happened. They just were not equipped
to—they didn’t devote any of the stali to reviewing the current
operation, although they kept saying they were monitoring the fund.
I couldn’t understand how. They say they were monitoring the fund
by examining annual records., We couldn’t get much from the annual
and lquitable’s reports. You can’t get much from them.

Senator Percy. Mr. Kowalski, you have worked on this for 2 years.
Do you understand how the fund operates financially ¢

Mr. Kowarskr. Not really, because we didn’t have access to the
‘:ifund,‘ but I pretty well know how'it operates and what' they are

oing. ' :

Se%mtor Percy. If you had access to all the information in that
period of time, could you have found out ? '

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir.

Senator PErcy. No question about it %

My, Kowarskr No question. ~

Senator Percy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

Chairman NunxnN. Mr. Kowalski, give me the date of that report
again and the origin of that report? 1 know that is in the report but I
want to make sure. Wio wrote the report and to whom was it
written ? ' R

Mr. Kowarsxi. It was dated November 19, 1979, and it was from
Howard L. Marsh. I believe he is a member of the rension and Wel-
fare Benefit Program Cffice. There is a DARA, I don’t exactly know
what that means. And he addressed it to R. C. DeMarco, Deputy
Assistant Secretary for LMSA. ,

Chairman Nunn. Did DeMarco pass it on up the line?

-~ Mr. Kowavrskr. Yes sir, he passed it on to the Solicitor’s Office. I be-
lieve it was on December 1—I don’t have the exact date, but I believe
it wasaround December1. - . ; :

'Chairman Nunx. 19797 ‘ N

Mr. Kowarsxr. Right, it went to Monica Gallagher, Associate
Solicitor. ' ,

Chairman Nunxw~. Mr. Kowalski, I am going to ask the clerk to
please hand you a copy of another report dated May 11, 1979, It is
captioned “Memorandum for R. C. DeMarco, Deputy Assistant Secre-
tary for Labor/Management Relations from Richard A. Crino and
John Kotch, Subject, Special Investigations Stafl Review” and see
if you have, during the course of your investigation had access to that
report. This is approximately 5 months before the one you have al-
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Senator Peroy. You had heard that there was such a report
- Mr. Kowarsk1. I heard there was a report because these two people
interviewed us at the start of their investigation and we gave them a-
summary. of what we were doing. Then we never heard from them.

+ Senator Prrcy. Who specifically did you ask if there was such a re-
port and who specifically told you there was no such report, a copy of
which you now hold in your hand ? .

Mr. Kowarskr. I am basing this on my memory. I don’ have any
written record. I am pretty sure I asked Rocky, Mr. DeMarco, for the
report.

Chairman Nuxy. We are going to get into this in considerable de-
tail either late this afternoon or early tomorrow morning. I am not
going to pursue it too far at this point. You have never seen this
document ? , :

Mr. Kowavrskr. No,sir. : :

Chairman Nunn. Has staff shown this document to you in the last
few hours or days? s

M. Kowarskr. Yes, sir, they made me aware of it.

Chairman Nunw. When was the first time you saw it ?

Mzr. Kowarsk1. This morning. '

Chairman Nuxw, Today?

Mr. Kowawrski. Yes, sir.

Chairman Nuwnx. In the course of your whole investigation of the
Labor Department, you have never seen this report ? '

Mr. Kowarskr, No, sir.

Chairman Nunn. According to your recollection, you remember ask-
ing for it because you heard about it and you vaguely remember Mr.
DeMarco saying it didn’t exist ?

Mr. Kowarskr. That’s true. - ,

Chairman Nu~~. Do you recall whether he said it no longer existed
or didn’t exist or if you don’t recall either one, just make it clear? ,

Mr. Kowarsxr. I think the answer was, well, there isn’t any report,
something like that. o ‘ o

Chairman Nuxw. In other words, it would be vague on that report?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir. ' , .

Senator Prroy. Could we clarify, Mr. Chairman, that the date of
this report is May 11, 1979 % Mr. Kowalski, approximately when did
you ask if there was such a report and about when were you told there
was no such report.

Mr. Kowarskr. I just can’t recall. :

Senator Percy. Was it after May 11, 19797

Mr. Kowarsxr. I believe it was after.

Senator Percy. So it was after the date of the report ?

Mzr. Kowarsgr I am pretty sure about that. '

~Senator Prroy. Is it possible for you to check your notes, and I ask

‘the record be kept open if we can identify about when it was.
lley Kowarskr. I would prefer to review my notes and records and
clarify. 3 : R

Senator Percy. If we can insert in the record at that point when you

asked for the information. - :
[The information to be furnished by Mr. Kowalski follows:]

Around the first part of March 1980, we began a review of the files in the
Solicitor’s Office to update material for our draft report. During this updating, I
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became aware of the so-called “Crino-Koteh report,” I believe I heard that some-

zn? had tried to obtain a copy of the report under the Freedom of Information
cr.

I also tried tc obtain a copy. To the best of my recollection, I called our liaison
in the Inspector General’s Office sometime in March or April 1980 and was told
to check with the Deputy Assistant Secretary of LMSA, Mr. Rocco DeMarco.
I called Mr. DeMarco and was advised, in effect, that no report existed. Since I
presumed Mr. DeMarco weuld know if a report existed, I did not pursue the mat-
ter any further.

Chairman Nuwnwy. Have you had a chance te read that report?

Mr, Kowarskr. No, sir. .

Charmain Nu~n. Does it appear to cover the same subject matter of
the subsequent report which we already made part of the record?

Mr. Kowarskr. From the first page it would appear '

Chairman Nuxw. We will go into that matter in considerable detail
tomorrow, and after we have a witness appropriately identify the re-
port and its contents, we will then make it a part of the record. We
will make 2 judgment as to how much of this will be released at this
time depending on our own analysis of the impact on possible civil-or
criminal suits. _ L

Does anyone at this time, Mr. Staats, know if the Pension Fund is
actuarially sound and will be capable of adequate funding? In other
words, did you get into that in your investigation, actuarial soundness
of the Pension Fund ?

Mzr. Straars. From our work on this, the answer would be no, we do
not have any authoritative basis for saying whether the fund is actu-
arially sound or not.

Chairman Nunw. Did you find any kind of evidence that the Labor
Department could or would authoritatively comment on the actuarial
soundness of the fund ?

My, Kowarskr. We understand Department of Labor has no respon-
sibility. IRS, in its requalification letter to the fund, said specifically
it was not commenting on the actuarial soundness of the fund. I believe
IRS laid out its position on the fund’s soundness for the House Over-
sight Subcommittee in October 1978, -

If you wish, I will read it for the record. ,

Chairman Nunw. All right.

Mr. Kowarskr. Question: “Did the increase in employer contribu-

tions made effective April 1, 1977, resolve the actuarial problems of

the fund ?” Answer:

The Service has no authority to determine whether a plan is actuarially sound.
The statutory authority of the Service relating to whether a plan satisfies the
minimum funding standards enacted by ERISA, does not give the Service juris-
diction to determine whether the plan is solvent or insolvent. The minimum fund-
ing standards provide only that the Service will make determinations as to
whether the annual funding of the plan satisfies one of several specified statutory
standards. These standards permit the funding of planned liabilities over 30
yvears, 40 in the case of a multiemployer plan, and thus cannot assure that a plan
is solvent at any one particular point in time. At the present, the Central States
Fund is not subjeet to the minimum funding standards of HRISA, and conse-
quently the Service lacks authority to make determinations in this area. When
the minimum funding standards become applicable to the Central States Fund,
we will then be able to review the accuracy of the actuarial assumptions of the
fund in the aggregate as part of our consideration whether the plan satisfies
minimum funding. ' '

Based on this, IRS doesn’t know whether the fund is sound.
Chairman Nuwnw. If IRS doesn’t know if the fund is actuarially
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sound and IRS doesn’t have jurisdiction over it, who does know at this
point in time whether the fund is actuarially sound and whether
the—— :

Myr. Kowarskr. I am afraid you have to——

Chairman Nuww. Did you run into anyone in the U.S. Government
who feels ' ’ o

Mr. Kowarskr. Other than that, no, IRS will not talk to us. This is
the only position. . )

Chairman Nunw. IRS says it is not their statutory duty. ;

My, Kowarskr. That is what it says. o B

Chairman Nu~n~N. And Department of Labor says it is not their
statutory duty. .

Mr. Kowarskr. That IRS has the responsibility. :

Chairman Nunw. After 5 years of investigation, those people who
looked into’ this fund for security and protection cannot have any
definitive statement by anybody in the U.S. Government as to whether
they are adequately protected? '

Mr. Kowarskr. That is a fair statement.

Mr. Staars. This goes back to the question we talked about a few
minutes ago, whether or not the organizational charter here is the best
charter that is to be developed. c i )

Chairman Nun~. Do you agree with the interpretation of the
Department of Labor and Internal Revenue Service that the statute
itself does not confer that duty and obligation? I ask your attorney
that. Do you agree with that inferpretation ? ~

Mr. WyrscH. I am sorry ¢ . - .

Chairman Noxw~. Do you agree with the interpretation of both In-
ternal Revenue Service and Department of Labor that ER]_fSA_does not
confer jurisdiction on either of them to malke the determination as to
the actuarial soundness of the fund ¢ ) ‘

Mr. Wyrsce. We have not looked at that question, Senator. We
would be happy to supply that.

[The information supplied follows:] '

Answer. The statutovry provisions :a0st relevant to the question are sections
302 and 1013 of ERISA, which establish minimum funding standards for covergd
pension plans, Although compliance with those requirements in most cases will
move a plan-toward actuarial soundness, such compliance cannot guarantee
the plan’s actuarial soundness—that is, the long-term solvency of.t_he fund. The
Labor Department and IRS thus appear to be correct in their position that they
lack jurisdiction under ERISA to determine the actuarial sounflqess of a plgm,
since their role is :limitq\d to determining that the stafutory minimum funding
standards are met. . "3}" . . Co . .

The standards are intended to ensure that no funding deﬁmel_my ex1sts_ during
a given plan year. Compliance with the funding requirements is determined by

use of a formula reflecting certain credits and charges to the fund for the year
in question; a deficiency occurs if total charges to the fund for the plan year
exceed total credits. The minimum funding standard was the means chogen to
ensure that pension funds would maintain sufficient assets fto be able to pay
benefits to their employees as thejy retire. See H.R. Rep. No. '93—1280. and S. Rept.,
No. 93-1090 282-283 (1974). The distinction between compliance \Vl.th the ‘statu-
tory standards and actuarial sojindness was discussed at len_gt‘h.m testimony
before this Subcommittee by Ira Cohen, Director, Actuarial Division, IRS. ’}.‘he
thrust of hig testimony was that a hypothetical plan could currently satisfy
the minimum funding requirements while actually lacking sufficient assets {o pay
benefity as they come due in the future. o

The Multiemployer Pension Plan Amendnients Act of 1980, Pub. L. No. 96—3’94,
will change various aspects of HRISA as applied to multiemployer plans, with
a viéw toward providing greatex protection dgainst plan insolvency and benefit
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loss. In considering varipus amendments to current minimum funding standards,
the I;Io,use Bego;:t comments extensively on the inadequacies of existing funding
requirements in ensuring that plans will have sufficient assets to meet their
long-term thggtlons. See HL.R. Rep. No. 96-869, Part I (1980). Addressing the
problems of muitiemployer Dlans, the Report states: : e
“The currept funding standards are not adequate to ensure that finacially
health_y multiemployer plans stay healthy or that plans that are likely to.be in
ﬁpancml trouble will build up sufficient reserves to secure future benefit obliga-
tions. The present minimum funding standards of ERISA. allow multiemployer
plans _too much-time to fund benefit improvemenis and do not provide sufficient
mcentlvg to employers and unions to take a realistic view of potential costs;
They fail to achieve their objective of ensuring that plans will accumulate suf-

ficient assets to meet their Denefit commitments.” Id. at 58-59. See also H.R
Rep. No. 96-869, Part IT 69 (1980). ‘ o LB

.In sum, while long-term plan solvency is an ultimate goal of ERISA, com-
pliance with the current minimum funding standards alone does not indicate
whether that goal will be met, , K

Chairman Nun~. Would you supply an answer on that? It seems to
me that is a fundamental point, would you not agree, Mr. Staats?

Mr. Staaws. I agree. , , :

Chairman Nuwn. If nobody has the jurisdiction to do that—-:.

Mr. Staars. Then you have a problem : T

Chairman Nunw. I think that would certainly be an understatement.
. On page 15, Mr. Staats, you mention in addition to the alleged abuses
involving fund loans, other patterns of apparent abuses were found.
The Labor Department, however, made no significant analysis, nor did
1t complete its review of or pursue these areas. As a result, the Labor
Department left unresolved questions of potential criminal violations
and mismanagement raised by its own Investigation. :

Is that a fair statement of your conclusion.
~ Mr. Kowarsxr. Yes, sir. : : '

Chairman Nux~. What were the apparent abuses, if you could give
them to us, that the Labor Department investigation did not pursne?

Mr. Kowarskr. Labor’s own initial analysis disclosed other prob-
lems in addition to those of imprudent practices. These other prob-
lems or patterns of abuse included : Failure to properly manage real
estate and non-real estate-related investments, appropriateness of the
fund’s liquidity position, failure to properly manage fees the fund
charged borrowers for loans, questions on the propriety of payments
made to former trustees for allowances and expense claims, some of
which involve potential criminal violations, questions on reasonable-
ness of payments to firms providing services to the fund, and allega-
tions of improprieties regarding payments of pension benefits and
determinations of eligibility. . ~ '

[At this point, Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.]

Chairman Nunw. Has the Labor Department’s so-called new inves-
tigation undertaken to pursue these matters further ?

Mr. Kowarskr, Yes, sir; but we question whether they are going
to pursue all the matters because their cutoff is .J anuary 1977. Some
of these, especially the payments to firms and payments to trustees,
are prior to that. So it seems to us that if they are cutting it off at
January 1977, they are not going to hit some of these aveas—— -

Chairman Nunx. So the new investigation cuts off any investigation
prior to January 1977 ¢ - ¥

Mr, Kowarsxr, That is right, Senator.

Chairman Nunw. Is there reason for that?
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Mr. Kowaruskr Since Labor also won’t talk to us about their current
investigation, we can’t answer that. Labor is really reluctant to talk
to us about anything on the ongoing investigation. o '

Chairman Nu~n. Isn't the statute of limitations going to run out on
a great number of these potential violations?

My, Kowavuskr. I will defer to our legal counsel.

Mz, Wyrscr. Senator, I would hesitate to answer that definitively -
at this time because the statute of limitations questions relate more
or less to the civil litigation and potential criminal actions by the De-
partinent of Justice. However, 1 believe that to the extent that the
ongoing civil lawsuit does not encompass the potential violations, and
that the current investigation by the Department of Labor does not
cover prior violations, that the statute of limitations will run on those
potential violations. ' ‘

Chairman Nunn. Did you run across any evidence that is part of
the civil investigation that the Department of Labor gave any kind of
implied promise to the former trustees that they would not be pursued
criminally ¢ o .

Mr. Xowarsgt. The famous Phantom Agreement. We pursued that
in all avenues, but we couldn’t find any evidence of that, Senator.

Chairman Nunw. Could not?

Mr. Kowarskl. Could not. That took us a couple of weeks. We just
couldn’t. ; ) :

Chairmen Nunw~. Were there rumors to that effect ?

Mz, Kowavuskr, Yes, sir; there were plenty of rumors.

Chairman Nuowxw. It was called the Phantom A greement ?

Mr. Kowarski. That is right. ;

Chairman Nunw. Were there people in the Labor Department who
thought that might have existed ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Might have. We couldn’t find any solid evidence that
it actually took place.

Chairman Nuxw~. Did you find enough evidence to refute that or just
not find any evidence to confirm it ? :

- Mr. Kowarskr. Either confirm or deny.

Chairman Nunx. I understand the Labor Department never did
have-more than 28 investigators working on the Teamsters Pension
Fund case; is that right ? : ' .

Mr. Kowarsxi. That is true. o )

Chairman Nuwn. Congress had authorized 45 positions; is that
right? :

Mr, KowaLskr. Yes,sir.

Chairman Nunn. What were the reasons they gave for not fully——

Mr. Kowarskr. There were various reasons. They claimed (1) the
competitive system under the civil service restricted their hiring quali-
fied people, and (2) they didn’t have time to interview qualified people
because they were too busy with the investigation.

However, a placement; officer in LMSA told us they really procras-
tinated in selecting people. = _

Chairman Nunw. It has been alleged for a long time that organized
crime figures were recipients of mortgages and loans from the pension
fund. On pages 16 and 17, you say that the fund’s investments totaled
$1.4 billion. Of this amount, $902 million was real estate mortgages
and collateral loans consisting of 500 loans made to 300 borrowers.
Labor targeted 82 of these loans valued at $502 million for review. ILts
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analysis showed that about half of the 82 loans valued at $375 million
were macde to 6 entities or persons.
T'he Department of Labor claims that it coricentrated on a few loans
because or the larger amounts of money involved. '
-How would you characterize this? Wers certain areas ighored ? How

would you characterize their investigation of this? :
. Mr. howarskr. By concentrating on real estate mortgage loans, they
ignored the other potential areas that the investigators through their
Initial analysis developed—such as rental income, commitment fees,
and trustees’ expenses, _ ’
_ Chairman Nunw. Did they investigate the benefits and administra-

tion account, the Labor Department ?

Mr. Xowarskr. At that time.the B. & A. account was not in exist-
ence. That wasn’t set up until Qctober 1977.

Chairman Nunn. Until they got the fiduciaries?
" Mr. Kowarskr. That is right, sir. So they couldn’t have investigated
i ) , B

Chairman Nunw. Is it true there are $30 million in the B. & A.
account unaccounted for# _ R : :
Mr. Kowarsk1. We have no evidence of that.

Chairman Nun~. Following the review of the fund’s records on the
82 targeted loans, what was the next plan to investigate the loans?

Mr. Kowauskr. Thut was getting into the third-party investigations.

Chairman Nuxw~. Would you deline for us the words third-party in-
vestigation ¢ What does that term mean? - :

Mr. Kowarskr I will let our counsel give us that.

Mr. WyrscH. Senator, a third-party investigation within the context
of this testimony would mean examining the investigation from the
review of the records of the fund to interviewing the parties to these
transactions, trying to answer questions such as what became of the
loans, how were funds used, what was the opinion of other potential
lenders, whether the potential lenders disapproved loan applications
of the individuals involved, and so forth. s

Chairman Nunw. If you are going to really pursue an investigation
thoroughly, don’t you have to go into third-party transactions?

. Mr. Wyrscn. Yes; the examination of these transactions is a very
1mportant part of a comprehensive investigation.

Chairman Nuny. Do you agree, Mr. Kowalski ?

Mr. Kowarsxkr. Yes, sir. e Lo

Chairman Nuxn. Were there plans made by the Department of
Labor or anyone in the Department of Labor to go into third-party
investigations ¢ : ‘

Mr. Kowarsxkr. Yes, sir, by Mr. Lippe. :

Chairman Nuny, Were those plans actually pursued as planned ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Not as planned. As we point out in the report, he had
planned on making third-party. investigations of between 75 to 100
parties in early 1917

At it turned out, maybe 14 of those third parties were investigated.
The rest were postponed or were not made until after the civil suit was
filed. Of course, then it is a different situation.

‘Chairman Nuxn. On page 19 of your statement, you say the Labor
Department officials, including the Secretary, in a hearing in July 1977
before this subcommittee said that Labor’s investigation was shifting
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from a review of fund records to a search for evidence in the possession
of third parties. v S )

Did you find that Marshall’s testimony and his intentions were
accurate at that time and, if so, were they carried out ? ‘ '

- Mr, Kowarskr As we say on page 19, they were really not cfgrmed
out as Mr. Lippe had planned. To that extent, I would say the Secre-
tary’s statement was not— SRR

Chairman Nunn. It was not carried out—-—

Mr. Kowarskr, Was not carried out. I would characterize it that
way. Whether it was accurate or not—— R

Chairman Nunn, That was based on subsequent events.

Mr. Kowarski. Right. -

Chairman Nunw~. And subsequent events were not fulfilled ?

Mr. Kowarskr, At the time%e made the statement, I believe there
was some question as to whether they were going ahead with the third-
party investigationsin July 1977.

Chairman Nu~y. There was some question even then ?

Mr. Kowarsgr. Yes;at that time. : : i SR

Chairman Nuw~. He did make the statement pretty categorically
that they were. 3 R SR

Mr. Kowarsgr. He did, yes, sir. »

Chairman Nuxw. Did Labor issue a subpena for fund records that
weremissing of the 82 targeted loans? o S

Mr. Kowarskr. We have indirect evidence that they did. A subpena
was issued for the nine loan files that were never provided to Labor by
the fund. ST o _ o : :

Chairman Nunw. Do you have indications they did issue subpenas ¢

Mr. Kowarsgr. They indicated to Mr. Sullivan when hé interviewed
Labor officials. We never did get direct evidence that it was made.
So 1t is indirect evidence that they did issue a subpena for the missing
records. ' S o

Chairman Nuxn. They certainly would have a-record of that.

Mr. Kowarskr. We could follow up and supply it for the record.

- Chairman Nunw. I wish you would on that subject. We will also
pursue that with Labor Department witnesses. :
[Material supplied by GAO follows:]

As requested by Chairma‘ﬁ.Nﬁnn, we asked Labor officials whether Labor had
issued subpoenas to the Fund or its officials requesting Fund records or doc_u-
ments for the loans, included in the 82 targeted loans, that Labor did not gbtam
or the Fund refused to provide during the investigation. The Attorneys in the
Solicitor’s office, handling Labor’s civil suit against the former Fund trustees and
officials,* fold us that Labor, on May 16, 1978, issued a deposition subpoena for
certain Fund documents. (A copy is attached.) ’

The subpoena requested the Fund to provide any and all records qnd docu-
ments relating to 99 specific loans, investment and property transactxons.. The
99 items included seven loan transactions for which Labor had never previously
reviewed the loan files. The seven loan files were (1) Abonic, Ine.; (2) Olub 300,
Ine.; (8) Investors Group, Inc.; (4) Kirkwood General Hospital; (5) River
Downs Investment Co.; (6) Sixth Avenue Associates; and (7) Guaranty Ba.nk
and Trust Co. On November 15, 1978, the court ordered the Fund to provide
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ig attached.) The attorney said that microfilming of these records was delayed
for a variety of remsons, hut is expected to begin in early November 1980.

ATTACHMENT

Pursuant to Ruie 80(b) (6), F.R.C.P., the plaintiff requests the Fund to desig-
nate one or more managing Agents or employees or other persons who consent
to testify on its behslf, The plaintiff seeks/to examine the deponent concerning
all matters relating to the administration ¢f the Fund from 1970 to the present,
including but not limited to the procurement of and payment for services to the
Fund, the management and investment of Fund assets, and the maintenance and
custody of all documents and records relating to the Fund.

The deponent is requesied to produce, at the time and place of the deposition
the following materialg: f

1. Any and all instruments and other documents which set forth, describe or
define the structure and operation of the Fund,* whether or not such documents
are currently in force or effect, for all periods of time from the inception or
creation of the Fund to the date of this deposition, including but not limited to:

a. Trust.agreements or indentures, with all amendments ; v

b. Pamphlets, booklets, circulars, deseriptions or other matter setting forth or
summarizing the terms of the Fund: :

¢. Contracts or agreements with employers setting forth or relating to the
terms of the Fund, whether or not currently in force or effect, ‘

d. Manuals, checklists, procedures and other documents which describe, define
or relate to practices and procedures followed or to be followed by the Fund in
the management and investment of Fund assets.

e, Manuals, checklists, procedures and other documents which describe, define
or relate to the practices and procedures followed or to be followed by the Fund
in the maintenance and custody of records and documents relating to the Fund.

2. Any and all minutes, resolutions, transcripts, notes and other documents,
whether in draft or final form, reflecting or recording the meetings, votes, de-
cisions or other actions of the trustees of the Fund from the inception or crea-
tion of the F'und through the date of this deposition.

3. Any and all records and documents which relate to or make reference to
the financial condition and results of operations of the Fund for the Fund fiscal
years ending 1972 through the date of this deposition including but not limited to :

a. All financial statements, audited or unaudited, including the accompanying
footnotes and auditer's reports ;

b. All journals (or other hooks of original entry) and ledgers including cash
;'oneipts journals, cash disbursement journals, general journals and general

edgers; . ‘

¢. Chart of accounts with a description of the use of each account H

d. Documents showing who performed the bookkeeping functions and pre-
pared the financial statements ;

e. List of all bank accounty including the name of the bank, account number
and address; o

1. Actuarial reports and analyses.

4, Any and all drafts and work papers prepared in connection with all reports,
returns and other documents filed by or on behalf of the Fund with the United
States Department of Labor and Internal Revenue Service for Fund fiscal years
ending 1972 through the date of thig deposition. , .

5. Any and all personnel records and other documents which relate to or make
reference to individuals and firms which relate to or make reference to individuals
and firms employed by the Iund whether in full or part-time employ-
ment or by contract or retainer, from J anuary 1, 1972 to the date of
this deposition, including but not limited to payroll records, employee expense
claims (with supporting claim forms and/or vouchers), iime sheets or other
records of time worked, employment contracts, descriptions of job duties and
tagks, and all contracts, agreements or other Gecunients relating to or making

reference to services reudered by individuals or.firms to the Fund.

D ————

el

1TInless specifically stated otherwise, the term “documents” means all written, type-
written, printed or recorded matter, however produced or reproduced, of every kind and
description, In the actual or constructive possession, custody, care or control of the Ffund
including, but not limited to, notes, memoranda, letters, agreements, contracis, aecounting

Labor copies of the Fund’s various loan files including these seven specific loan
files included in Labor's deposition subpoena (a copy of order is attached). On
December 5, 1978, pursuant to the court order, the Fund provided Labor the

L%
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L ) ) L or finaneial records or worksheets, transeripts or notes of conversntions or meetings, minutes "
documents and records on the seven loan files never previously requested or re- ; » of meetings, statements, divectivec. ali drafts of uch flocuments even if not used, and all
viewed by Labor 5 cgpies off sluch docltlmten¥s conslninigg additlgnial xlnintter. Wnerlc)ltwn (tn' mojlz'eddocumeéltsuor
vy Labor, . o ] Cog s W groups ol decuments to.he produced are contained in o segregable system of documents he
q A S%lﬁmg%r’ls att%liney als({lgo,ld _‘::S 2:&%‘;1;?1 f%gogqggglgﬁ:n%%%lg&fﬂy 0:3&]1’)6:. L : . documents shall be produced in the order in which they nse Gontained in such system. '
owI e oan iiles soug m 1ts . a N g
cember 28, 1978 ordered the Fund to produce these records. (A copy of the order Yoo " W
A .

1 Marshall v. Ritzsimmons et al., C.A. 78-342 USDC, N.D. 111,
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EE’.ORE'_I}OI?.L_IS_E EOCUMENTS OR THINGS (Revised 11:73) 1LC, Form No. &

DEFPOSITE

o0 States Ristrict Coet
FOR THE

NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS
) EASTERN DIVISION

Ctvit Acrion FiLg No, 78-C~342

Marshall
s,
Fitzsimmons, et al.

TO The Central States_Southeast and
Southwest Areas Pension Fund
8550 West Bryn Mawr Avenue
Chicago, Xllinois
YOU ARE COMIGANDED to sppear at Room 1
Building, 21Y% South Dearborn Street

486, Dirksen Federal Office
in the city of Chicago

on the 26th doy © June ., 19 78, at 10:00 o'clock A M. Lo testify
on behalf of plaintiff
at the taking of a deposition in the above entitled 2ction pending in the United States District Court

for the Noxrthern District of Illinois, E.D. and bring with you!

See Attachment

J { (@kﬂ%

Dated o rieaee D & U
e et e mra o e = e be e ) S e e e it e e mm
 Attorney for Clerk,
____________________________________ BY e e e
Address Deputy Clerk.

Any subpoenaed organization not a party to this suvit is hereby 2dmonished pursuant to, Rule 30 (b)
(6), Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, to file a designation with the court specifying one or more
officers, directors, or managing agents, or other persons who consent to testify on iis behalf, and
"shall set forth, for each person designated, the matters on which he will testify or produce documents
or things. The parsons so designated shall testify as to matters known or reasonably available to the

orgenization,

e e
1. Strike the worde “eed bring Wlth you™ unirmas the subzcena s to sequire the pruduction of dasuments or tanzible 1hlhes, Tn which case
the doctmenta and thinde shauld be desicnaled in the blank apece drovided for that purgione, 12 testfmony by am organization rﬁnmcnl:ﬂ't: or
desikner i cequested, doteribe with rearonalls particularity the ‘matlera on which cxaminstion lo requested,

RETURN ON SERVICE

Roceived this subpoena at o on

\'

and on at ;
served it on the within named
by delivering a-copy to h und tendering to h the fee for onz day's attendnnce and the mileage
allowed by law’ o . . . .
Dated: Sen e e as et eet emeumae
c ot eeans U £ N
Service Feey : By. ... i Chr s amemermeen
B ¥ - O T L . .
Services ... . .. . -
Total .. ..o ... 8
Subucribed and sworn to before me, & this
. dayaof 19
4, Ters and midengs weed Nt be teideiod G the wrtriess upon service o o fubparas_issued i behat of the United, Strteeoran nificer or
aa s thermiel dos st o e 4 ¢ testress upion seniee ot o dubeaens |
- - Trmmm———

£
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6. Any and all documents which relate to or make reference to payments by
the Fund tc or on behalf of the trustees of the Fund in the form o_f compensa-
tion, reimbursement or advances for expenses, or any other consideration or
remuneration in any form, for the period from January 1, 1975 to the date of this
deposition. . . .

7. Any and all indices, lists and other documents which list or describe any
system of records, files or other documents maintained by the Fu_nd.

8. Any and all visitors logs and other documents which contain names or other
information relating to persons who have visited the offices of the Fund for the
period January 1, 1972 through the date of this deposition. . .

9. Any and all records and other documents which relate to the administration
and management of Fund assets invested in mortgage loans, collateral loans, a}nd
other loans for the period January 1, 1972 to the date of this deposition, including
but not limited to: descriptions of assets, descriptions of mortgages, loan history
cards, loan tickler cards, delinquency reports, collection reports, subsidiary loan
ledgers and records of the votes of the trustees with respect to all loan and real
estate transactions. .

10. Any and all reports, studies, analyses and other documents prepared by the
Fund or by others on behalf of or for the Fund and relating to the Fund’s invest-
ments in mortgage loans, collateral loans, other loans, debt securities, equity
securities, and real estate, whether relating to a group of investments or all
investments or relating to the Fund’'s prospective investment alternatives or
strategies, for the period January 1, 1972 through the date of this deposition.

11. Any and all applications and other documents relating to requests by any
person or entity for loans of assets of the Fuud received by the Fund during

R

the period January 1, 1972 through the date of this deposition.
12. Any and all records and documents relating to any loans made by the Fund

Alsa Land Development Co.

Chula Vista Group Properties

Cove Associates -

Malnik, Alvin I, & Deborah C.

Rancho Properties

Sky Lake Development Company

Argent Corporation

I.J.K. Nevada, Inc. .

M. & R. Investment Company, Inc.

Shelter Island Hotel Corporation

Neisco Industries, Ine.

Ruco Corp.

Elsinore Corporation

Hyatt Tahoe, Inc.

Aladdin Hotel Corporation (including
the Venture Inn loan)

Ambassador Apartments

Aptos Seascape Corporation

C. & 8. Golf & Country Club Corp.

Council Plaza

Hote! Associates, Inc., and Miller,
Robert B. and Stanton R. (d/b/a the
Drake Hotel)

Fountainebleau Orleans

Gottlieb Enterprises

Hunter, Oscar (Howard Johnson’s Mo-
tor Lodge)

Indico Corporation

La Costa Land Company

MecCormick City Limited Partnership

and Amalgamated Trust and Savings
Benk Trust 2350
Mid-City Development

Moorefield Bnterprises Limited Part-k

nership
Motor Inn Associates
Mount Vernon Memorial Park
National Development Corporation

' to any of the persons or entities, or to their predecessors or successors in interest
with respect to a loan made by ihe Fund, listed below:

Pocono Downs, Inc.

Todd Investment, Inec. (including : Bast-
mont Mall, Beverly Ridge, Hudson
Properties) '

Fremont Hotel

Saratoga Development Corp.

Abonige, Inc.

Boca Tececa Corp.

Club 300, Inc.

Ellison Realty, Inc.

Konover, Harold (a/k/a 5445 Collins
Avenue)

Investors Group, Inc.

Kirkwood General Hospital

River Downs Investment Co.

Realty Holdings, Inc.

Regency Industrial Park, Ine.

The Reis Corp (including UFIC Loans)

Telesis Corporation :

‘Washlands, Inc.

Sixth Avenue  Associates (a/k/a
Schwartz, David)

Guaranty Bank & Trust Co.—Imperial
Inn Trust 9939 :

United Meridan Corporation

The Proudfoot Group -

Estate of James Gottlieb

Green, Hyman

Valley Die Cast Corporation

Royal St. Louis Motel (Goldfarb, Irwin
& Sybil)

COentral National Bank Trust 21355
(Medern Inns, Ine. d/b/a  Motor
‘Warld West Hotel)

T.a Mirada Drive Inn Theatre (Sterling
Recreational Company, Parkway
Bowl)
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13. Any and all records and documents relating to any investment of Fund
assets in debt or equity securities of ‘a corporation, or any predecessor. or suc-
cessor corporations, listed below or relating to the Fund's management of such
an investment :

Aptos Seascape Corporation .,
Penasquitos Corporation:
Telesis Corporation

Fund Land Corp.

14. Any and all records and documents relating to the acquisition, manage-
ment, sale or proposed sale by the Fund of the properties listed below :

Ambassador Apartments Lux Ranph (I_la C_os_ta)
Alexandria, Virginia Property (BEver- McCormick Air Rights

47th & Central Corp.
Osler Building Corp.
Neisco Froperties, Inc.

glades) -

Baychester . .

Beverly Ridge, Community Redevelop-
ment : ‘

Bressi Property (La Costa)

Brevard County

Circus—Circus

Cirecus—Circus (Slots of Fun).

Council Plaza

Mid-City Development

Mobil Oil Sites )
Rancho Capistrano (Penasquitos)
River Qaks Development :
Royale Investment :
‘Wiegand Property (La Costa)
Wonder World Properties
Aristocrat Motor Hotel
Canterbury Shopping Center

Diegidio Property Desert Inn

Dreske Property Evel"glades Hotel
Fort Washington Estates Horizon Investments
Gottlieb Enterprises Hunter, Oscar B.

Montmartre Hotel
Savannah Inn & Country Club
Windward Passage Hotel

Joint Real Estate Venture

La Jollia Valley, California {Penas-
quitos)

Las Vegas Ice Palace Productions

UNITED STATES ‘DIsTRICT COURT FOR THE NORTEERN DISTRICT OF Irranors,
EASTERN DIvISION

U.S. DISTRICT COURT, NO. 78 C 343
RAY MARSHALL, SECRETARY OF LABOR PramNTIFF
.
Frank FITZSIMMONS, ET AL, DEFENDANTS

ORDER

This eause coming on for a status hearing on QOctober 25, 1978 before the Honor-
able Carl B. Sussman on CENTRAL STATES, SOUTHEAST AND SOUTH-
WEST ARBAS PHENSION FUND’'S (“Central States”) motion to quash or
modify plaintiff’s deposition subpoena issued on May 17, 1978, and the Court
having been fully advised in the Ppremises,

It i3 hereby ordered that: :

1. With respect to the loan transactions set forth in paragraph 6 of the Com-
plaint, filed by plaintiff on .'February 1, 1978 in the above captioned cause, CEN-

no later than November 22, 1978, ‘ o .

2. Central States shall also provide plaintiff with photostatic copies of those
seven (7) (Abonie, Inc.: Clab 300, Inc.; Investors Group, Inc. ; Kirkwood General
Hospital; River Dowus Investment Co. ; Sixth Avenue Associates ; and Guaranty
Banl_{ and Trust Co.) loan files included in the stbpoena which have never been
previously reviewed by plaintiff by no later than November 22, 1978,

. 8. Central States shall at the time of production of documents, by the deposi-
tion testgimony of a competent witness degignated pursuant to Rule 30(b) (6),
Fed.R.Civ.P., attest to the completeness and authenticity of the documents pro-
vided under this Qrder. «
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4, Plaintiff shall provide defendants with microfilm copies of thoi"s«_dOcuments

produced by Central States before December 22, 1978,

5. After the aforesaid document production has been completed, the parties
and Central States shall meet and engage in another conference pursuant to

Local Rule 12 (b) before December 27, 1978.

6. The parties and Central States shall appear before this Court on December
27, 1978 at 8:30 A.M. for oral argument concerning Central States motion to

quash,

CARL B. SUSSMAN,

Dated : November 15, 1978.

Name of Tresidi

U.8. M agistrate,

Sussman -

(';mcp.No 78 C 342

RAY MARSAHLL, Secretary of Labor, ~V.-

.
: 2471

Lata_December 28, 197

FRANK FITZSIILMONS

Title of Carsa
’ (Consolidated with/ 76 C 3803  DUTCHAK

v. CINT'L BROTHERNG

tafbarmans

OF TEAMSTERS.

al
2
L

[

Narmes and

Addreszes of

moving coucsal

Represantiiz

Naimes and

Addressas of
other counsel

.entitled to
notics and Zamey

of parties they

represash,

Resarve space beicw Jor notazions oy minurs (NELN
"

w

Enter draft order pursuant to minute ordar. dated Duocend

27, 1978, with respect to quashing oxr

deposition subpofna, etc....

modifying plaint:
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IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT CoURT FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OrF ILLINOIS,

‘EASTERN DIvisioN

E

NO. 78 G 342
RAY MARSHALL, SECRETARY OF LAROR, PLAINTIFF
.

FrRANK FirzsiMmons, Roy ‘WILLIAMS, ROBERT HorMmes, DoNALD PETERS, JOSEPI
W. MoreAN, FrANK H, RANNEY, WALTER W. TEAGUE, JACKIE PRESSER, ALBERT
D. MATHESON, THOMAS J. DuUFrrEY, JOHN SPICEERMAN, HERMAN A. LuEKING,
JACK A. SHEETZ, WILLIAM J. KENNEDY, BERNARD §. GOLDFARB, ANDREW G,
MassaA, WILLIAM PRESSER AND ALVIN BARON, DEFENDANTS ‘

ORDER

This cause coming on for a further status hearing on December 27, 1978 with
respect to the pending motion by Central States, Southeast and Southwest Areas
Pension Fund (“the Pension fung ”) for an order quashing or modifying plain-
tiff’ deposition subpoena (“the deposition subpoena”) and for a protective order,
and the related Joinder in Motion by all defendants except ALVIN BARON, and
the Court being fully advised in the premises ;

It is hereby ordered that:

1. Paragraphs 12, 13 and 14 of the attachment +o the deposition subpena are
amended by striking the assets of the Pension Fund identified therein, and by
replacing them with the assets identified on pages 2 and 3 of a letter dated Decem-
ber 12, 1978 from Robert P. Gallagher to William J. Nellis, of which letter an
accurate copy is attached hereto, marked “Exhibit A” and incorporated herein.
The Pension Fund shall produce the records and documents contemplated by
paragraphs 12, 13 and 14 of the deposition subpoena with respect only to those
assets that are identified on pages 2 and 8 of attached “Bxhibit A”.

2. With respect to pending motions to consolidate 4 cases pending before him
(Nos. 76 C 8803, 77 C 305, 78 C 842 and 78 C 1873), United States District Judge
Alfred Y. Kirkland has ordered all briefs to be filed on or before J anuary 22,
1879, and has ordered a status hearing on January 23, 1979, at 9:30 a.m. to
protect the Pension Fund (which is a party in each of Nos. 76 C 3803, 77 C 805
and 78 C 1873) from unnecessary duplication of its resources and eﬁ?orts.in
compliance with discovery requests on those 4 cases, production by the Pension
Fund pursuant to paragraph 1 of this Order need not commence until 10 days
after the ruling by Judge Kirkland upon said motions to consolidate.

3. Production of records and documents contemplated by paragraphs 1, 2, 3,
4,5, 6,7, 8,9, 10 and 11 of the Attachment to the deposition subpoena, and the

are deferred until further hearing and Order following completion of production

by the Pension Fund pursuant to paragraph 1 of this Order. .

4. Production by the Pension Fund pursuant to paragraph of this Order
shall be subject to the following cofiditions : )

(a) The sequence of production of records and documents of the Pension Fund
shall be determined by representatives of the Pension Fund; and

(b) The date, time, place and method of production of records and documents
of the Pension Fund shall be determined by agreement hetween counsel. for
plaintiff, defendants and the Pension Fund, in a manner that will gffectlvely
reduce the risk that the Pension Fund will need to produce any of said records
again during discovery or trial of the above-entitied action; and .

(c) Plaintiff shall cause reimbursement {o the Pension Fund of n}l mateo:ml
expense and labor expense ineurred by the Pension Fund in compliance with

this Order or with the prior Order entered herein Novemher 15, 1978, npon

submission of an appropriate invoice by the Pension Fund, ercept that the
question whether there shall be reimbursement to the Pension Fund of its ex-
penses incidental to depositions pursuant to the deposition subpoena (includmg
the initial deposition of Mary Jacobs on December 5, 1978) is deferred until
Turther bearing and Order following conclusion of all depositions pursuant to
the deposition subpoena; and - o

(d) If Judge Kirkland does consolidate No. 78 C. 342 with No. 76 C 39Q3 or
No. 78 C 1873, or both, it shall be the responsibility of plaintiff. as a condition
precedent to any production pursuant to paragraph 1 of this Order, to effect

<
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discovery coordination with counsel for plaintiffs in No. 76 C 3803 or No. 718 C
1873, or.both, in a manner that will effeciively reduce the risk that the Pension
Fund will need to produce any of said records again during discovery or trial
of any said actions; and | : : :

(e) All records and documents of the Pension Fund produced pursuant to
paragraph 1 of this Order shall be returned to the Pension Fund within a
reasona_ble time and in the identical condition and sequence as at.the time of
production. Defendants shall have the right to have a repregentative present
at all times during which said records and documents are in the possession of
the plaintiff,

(£) As an incident to its production of records and documents pursuant to
paragra_ph of this Order, the Pension Fund shall attest to the completeness and
authent1c1ty_of said records and documents through deposition testimony of a’
competent witness, at such time and place as is established by agreement between
counsel f_or plaintiff, defendant and the Pension Fund. .

5. Plaintiff shall furnigh a microfilm copy or other copy of all records and
documents produced pursuant to paragraph 1 of this Order to all other parties
to the above-described action, within a reasonable time after said production,

6. After proc}uction and return of records and documents pursuant to this
Order,- the part{es (including those in No. 76:0 3808 or No. 78 C 1873, or both, if
consolidated with 78 C 342) shall conduct another conference within Local
Rule 12(4d), to resolve or at least to define any further issues.

o gO This matter is set for further status hearing on February 23, 1979, at
:00 a.m,

Hnter:
Dated : December 28, 1978.

‘Carl B. Sussman,
U.8. Magistraie.

OFFICE OF THE SorIciTor,
PLANS BENEFITS SECURITY Divisiox,
: December 12, 1978,

Re. Rule 12(d) conference in Marshall v, Fitzsimmons
Mr. WirLias J, NELL1s, o
Coghlan, Joyce & N eliis,

Chicago, I,

DEAR MR, NELLIS: In breparation for our Rule 12(4 conference 'li A

v. Fitzsimmons, to be held at 10:30 a.m. on Decembef- 1)4, 1978 in cthé ]al;agggsl
of Coghlan, Joyce & Nellis, we have reviewed the list of loan files set forth in
our subpoena. The subpoena was served on the Fund on May 16, 1978 and is
the. subject of the Fund’s and defendants’ motion to quash. Based upon or
review, we have dej:ermined to seek production of 43 of the approximately 99
loan .ﬁle.s_mc!uded in the subpoena, as relevant and necessary for our conduct
of this l}tlgatxon. As to the remaining loan files in the subpoena, we will not seek
productlo_n of documents at the present time. However, we reserve the right
to seek discovery of. documents rertaining to these loans in the future.

recqrds produced, including the Fund's production of thir
copies, the Fund’s.failure to indicate stapled and attached documents, the
possibility 01’3 gaps in documents around the period of updating, and proﬁlems
in the Fund’s nuihbering process. Unless all parties can agree’ to the uge of

satisfactory procedures to cure these deficienci i i
originalloan files in the future, €16% we Wil seek production of

The loan files set forth in the subpoena for which we seek complete and
(1) Alsa Lang Development Co.,

(2) Chula Vista Group Properties

(8) Malnik, Alvin I & Deborah C.

(4) Rancho Properties

(5) Sky Lake Development Company

(8) Argent Corporation

(7) I.JK. Nevada Inc.

R R
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(8) M. & R. Investment Company, Inc.
-(9) Shelter island dotel Corporation
(10) Elsinore Corporation
(11) Hyatt Tahoe, Inc. .
(12). Aladdin Hotel Corporation (including the Venture Inn loan)
(13) . Aptos Seascape Corporation . :
(14) .C & 8.Golf & Country Club: Corp. :
(15) Council Plaza : :
(16) Hotel Associates, Inc. and Miller,
Robert B. and Stanton R. (d/b/a
The Drake Hotel)
(17) Hunter, Oscar (Howard Johnson’s
Motor Lodge).
(18) Indico Corporation
(19) La Costa Land Company
(20) Moorefield Enterprises Limited
X Partnership

(21) Motor Inn Associates

(22) Mount Vernon Memorial Park
(23) National Development Corporation
(24) Todd Investment, Inc. (Hudson
Properties /GSA Complex)
(25): Saratoga Development Corp.
(26) Boca Teeca Corp.
(27) Ellison Realty, Inc.
(23) Konover, Harold (a/k/a 5445 Collins Avenue)
(29) Realty Holdings, Inc.
(80) Telesis Corporation
(31) Washlands, Inc.
(32) United Meridan Corporation
(33) The Proudfoot Group- :
(34) Valley Die Cast Corporation
(35) Royal 8t. Louis Motel (Goldfarb, Irwin & Sybil)
(86) Central National Bank PBrust 21855 :
(Modern Inns, Ine. d/b/a Motor
World West Hotel)
(87) Penasquitos Corporation
(38) Baychester .
(39) Bresi Property (La Costa)
(40) La Jolla Valley California (Penasquitos)
(41) Lux Ranch (La Costa) - :
(42) Rancho Capistrano (Penasquitos)
(43) Wiegand Property (La Costa)
(44) Lorrin Industries (not in Subpoena). . . ‘
There is one final matter that I wish to raise, In his Affidavit of August 28,
1978, Mr. Norman E. Perkins indicated ($10) that the Department of Labor
either had not reviewed or had not copied. certain loan files. Upon further ex-
amination, we have found that the Department of Labor did copy loan files with
respect fo the following loans: Ellison Realty, Inc.; 47th & Central Corp.; Osler
Building Corp.; and Royal St. Louis Motel. We regret this error.
.» We trust that the information in this letter will be useful to you in preparing
for the Rule 12(d) conference. IR - ‘
Sincerely, . : ,
ROBERT P. GALLAGHER,
. Attorney, Office of the Solicitor,
Plan Benefits Security Division.

Chairman Nuxn. You stated almost 50 percent of the money loaned
out went to six persons or entities. Familiar names such as Malnik,
Glick, Shenker, and Dorfman kept popping up in the context of ques-
tionable financial transactions with the fund. Isthat correct? .

Mr. Kowavrskr That is true. '

-~Chairman Nunw. Are any of these individuals, Msﬂnik,, Glick,

Shenker, and Dorfman named in a civil suit.

al®
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- Mr. KowaLskr The suit only names former fund officials. However,
the suit lists loans to. Malnik and Glick as examples of imprudent
transactions. ' .

Chairman Nunw. But they are not named as defendants ?

Mr. Kowavrskr No, sir. = o

Chairman Nunn. Is there a possibility of losing potential civil and
criminal liability, not necessarily just those, but those and potentially
culpable third parties because of the lack of appropriate action and
diligence by the Labor Department? :

Mr. Kowarskr. I defer to our counsel on that one. v

Mr. Wyrsca. As I indicated before, our review did not encompass
specific courses of action and we would hesitate to render a definitive
statement on whether the statute of limitations would run as to
specific individuals. However, it is fair to say, that to the extent
the current investigation or litigation does not include certain in-
dividuals, there is a real possibility of forgoing potential civil and
criminal liability.

Chairman Nun~. Did the Labor Department rely primarily on
volunteer cooperation from the Teamster’s fund as opposed to ad-
ministrative subpeéna, ? :

Mr. KowaLskr. Yes.

Chairman Nunn. They do have the power under the ERISA statute
to require information by administrative subpena, do they not?

Mr. Kowavrskr. That is correct. : .

Chairman Nunn. Did they give you a reason why they did not use
the subpenas? C o

Mr. Kowarsgr. Mr. Hutchinson, I guess, made the decision to go
voluntary. He felt that this would make Labor readily accessible
to the fund’s records and be able to readily interview its people, and
it would help Labor conduct the review more efficiently and expedi-
tiously. That is Labor’s opinion. However, the use of voluntary sub-
pena created problems since the records were not authenticated.

Chairman NuxN. You mean the lack of subpena ? ,

Mr. Kowarskr Right, the lack of subpena. Also the fund did not
turn over all records to Labor. .- :

Chairman Nunw~. You found out the fund did not turn over all
records? : «

Mr. Kowatskr That is right. There were occasions when the fund
gave a file to Labor, the file was not comnlete. Plus, it wouldn’ supply
reoordg on some of the loans. There were 17. ;

Chairman Nuny. Was this fact known to the Labor Department
officials that they did not get all the records they wanted? -

Mr. Kowarskr, I believe so. There were occasions, I can’t recall
where in our evidence. In fact T think TRS also told them that when
IRS officials were reviewing the loans they would appear not to get
the complete file. S ‘

" Chairman Nuwnwn. Once they found out thev were not oetting the
complete file in the investigation then why did thev not embark on the
subnena. ronte? Did they give you a reason for that?

Mr. Kowarsxkr. No, sir. .

5
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Chairman Nu~N~. Does that make sense to you from the professional
point of view, that you asked far cooperation, and you don’t get it,
then you fail to use the powers under the law to subpena crucial records
or possible crucial records? '

Mr. Kowawrskr. It doesn’t make sense to me. i

Chairman Nun~n~. They had no explanation for that?

Mr. Kowarskr. No, sir. ~

Chairman Nunw. Turning to the Internal Revenue Service revoca-
tion of the tax-exempt status, June 25, 1976, you say on page 11 this
created devastating effect on the fund’s financial operations, the pen-
sion tund operations. ‘

Would you explain the effect of this revocation ?

- Mr. Kowarsg1. According to the fund’s former executive director,
it had the devastating effect in that some of the 16,000 employers with-
held their contributions, others threatened to place money in escrow
accounts and others who were delinquent would not pay the fund. Also,
it had the effect on investments because, according to the director,
several of the banks who were handling several hundred millon dollars
of investments raised questions about their own rights to engage in le-
gal investment activities. He said this resulted in a drop in investment
income, but he didn’t indicate what the figure was.

Chairman Nux~. Who is he ?

Mr, Kowarski. Mr. Shannon. ~

Chairman Nunn. At that time what was his position ?

Mzr. Kowarskr. Executive director of the fund.

Chairman Nuxw. You said that this caused a chaotic situation in the
Labor Department investigation. Can you explain to us how the IRS
action, the revocation, effects the Labor Department’s investigation ?

Mr. Kowarskr. 'As we were told, the investigation just came to a com-
plete stop and the fund stopped being cooperative. Also IRS and Labor
had to spend more time trying to resolve the issue with IRS and the
the fund on the investigation. There was a period of several weeks
where nothing was happening in order to resolve the situation between
IRS and the fund. - : ’ '

Chairman Nuwnw. Right in the middle of the Labor Department
investigation IRS filed this very tough, strong action ?

Mr, Kowarsk1. That is right.

" Chairman Nuxw. Did you get into it far enough to conclude whether
the IRS really had to go through this and whether they were pre-
pared to take this action and knew where they were going in pursuit
of it? :

Mr. Kowarskr. We have not talked to IRS and we have not reviewed
their records. But commonsense would tell you that, evidently, they
didn’t realize the impact of the situation.

Chairman Nuxn. Do you get ¢vidence now that IRS and Labor
are cooperating at this time?

Mr. Kowawnskr. The record indicates that they are cooperating, IRS
in its letters to the fund said it is coordinating with Labor. Labor in
its letters to the fund said we are coordinating with IRS. Labor and
IRS say they are coordinating. But if you look at the other part of
the record, they both subpenaed the same records; and they both are
reviewing the same activities.
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Chairman Nuxw. Right now?

Mr. Kowarskr. Right now. So, I don’t know what kind of a coordi-
nation thers is. S

Chairman Nunn. There is duplication of effort even right now?

Mr. Kowarskr, There is. It appears they are doing the same thing
the, hwpre dOiilIg 3 years ago. ‘ ~

airman Nunn. Has Labor started subpenaing : ¢

Mr, KowArskr, Yes. penaing records now?

Chairman Nuwnvw, They have adopted a new tactic at this point?

Mr. Kowarskr. That is right. Labor said it heard IRS was going to
use a summons and Labor felt that they should use its subpena
powers, too.

Chairman Nux~N. When did IRS and Labor finally begin to coordi-
nate their activities?

Mr. Kowarskr. About August 1977, Jim Hutchinson—no, I am
sorry, it was August 1976. Hutchinson met with IRS officials in Wash-
ington on August first or second. Immediately after they had several
meetings, Thus, the coordination started in August 1976.

Chairman Nunw. What was the result of this revocation of tax-
exempt status? How long did that continue and what was the result
thil& ﬂo;zed out of that?

r. KowALskI. It continued from June 25, 1976, until April 28
1977. Out of that came the eight conditions that the fund agrl"eed to
in order to have its tax-exempt status requalified.

bO};%lrman Nunwn. Those are the eight conditions we heard a lot
about?
. Mr. Kowarskr. That is right. The eight conditions are spelled out
In our report.

Chairman Nunw. That is part of the record. We won’t go into those
at this point although I want to pursue that later.

How were these conditions set forth ? Did they have a written agree-
ment with the fund, the trustees? Did IRS have a written agreement,?

Mr. Kowarskr No, sir. It was just the letter from IRS to the fund.
As far as we can tell, the fund came back and orally agreed to comply.
I came across some evidence that IRS considers a press release issued
on March 14, 1977, as a written agreement. A fter the trustees initially
agreed to the Government’s demands, both IRS and labor issued a

press release announcing the agreement. According to IRS’s testimony
before the House Oversight Subcommittee, IRS considered that a
written agreement. :

Clgglrman Nunx. They considered the press release a written agree-
ment ?

Mr. Kowarskr, That is right. !

Chairman Nunw. There is nothing from the fund in writing acqui-
escing or agreeing at any time to these eight conditions? '

Mr. Kowarskr. We couldn’t find any evidence.

Chairman Nuxw. You found no evidence that the fund or the trust-
ees agreed in writing—— :

Mr. Kowarskr, They did submit a monthly report, just a monthly
report, but we couldn’t find any evidence, written evidence, that the
fund had actually said, yes, we will agree. -
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_ Chairman Nunn~. Then was the court case continuing at this point
in time or the court case hadn’t been filed ? ’ o
Mr. Kowauski. No. S
Chairman Nuwnn. The Labor Department case had not been filed ?
Mr. Kowarskr No. '
Chairman Nu~n~. Was there any kind of court action pending when
this agreement was entered into? - :

. Mr. Kowarskr Secretary Marshall indicated that during the nego-
tiations the fund initially refused some of the demands by the Gov-
ernment and the Secretary stated that he felt that the fund did not
accede to the Government’s demands that they would go to court. But
that was the extent of it.

Chairman Nuxnw. Did the Labor Department acquiesce in this settle-

ment with TRS? Was there coordination once the IRS revoked the tax-
exempt status and before they issued the press release and entered into
the oral agreement, or the alleged oral agreement, with the trustees?
Did Labor participate at that stage in setting those eight conditions?

Mr. Kowarskr Yes, They had continuous discussions from August
1976 until January 1977.

Chairman Nuwnn. So, there was evidence of full coordination once
the tax-exempt status was lifted ?
_ Mr. Kowarsrr. Yes. It was mutual. IRS came forward with the
independent agreement and Labor had the neutral trustee idea.

Chairman Nuww. Did the Labor Department issue a press release?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes. March 14, 1977. : :

Chairman Nuxw. Did IRS issue a press release?

Mr. KowaLskr. It was a joint press release.

Chairman Nunw. A joint press release on March 142

‘Mr. Kowarsx1. 1977.

Chairman Nunw. Did Justice Department get in on the press
release? :

Mr. Kowarskr. No, sir. ’ :
: Chgurman Nu~w. We would like to get those press releases for the
record. ‘ S o '

Mr, Kowarskr. We can supply them.

[The information furnished follows:]

As requested by Chairman Nunn, we have attached a copy of the Department
of Labor’s press release dated March 14, 1977. The news release stated in part,
that “The U.8. Department of Labor and the Internal Revenue Service an-
nounced today that certain issues respecting asset management and benefit ad-
ministration procedures of the Central States, Southeast and Southwest Areas
Pension Fund under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974
(ERIS4) and the Internal Revenue Code have been resolved in a manner that
meets the Government'’s objectives.”

We do not have a copy of the Internal Revenue Service’s news release of the
same date. However, in hearings before Senate Permanent Subcommittee on
Investigations on July 18 and 19, 1977,* Mr. Alvin D. Lurie, Assistant Commis-

“-sioner for Employee Plans and Exempt Organizations, stated that IRS and Labor
had issued identical press releases on March 14, 1977 announcing the terms of an
understanding that had been arrived at with the Central States Fund whereby it
agreed to take certain corrective steps. Also, at these same hearings, the Secre-
tary of Labor stated that-on March 14, 1977, the Labor Department and IRS

1 Hearings on Teamsters’' Central States Pension Fund before the Permanent Subcon:
mittee on Investigations, Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs, 95th Congress, 1st
Session, July 1977 (pages 13 and 108).
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issued identical news releases announcing the terms of an agreement with the
Fund. S .

, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR,

OFFICE OF INFORMATION,

Tt . R : Washington; D.C., March 14,1977,

The U.S. Department of Labor and the Internal Revenue Service announced to-
day that certain issues respecting asset management and benefit administra-
tion procedures of the Central States, Southeast and Southwest Areas Pension
Fund under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA)
and the Internal Revenue Code have been resolved in a manner that meets the
Government’s objections. k

Specifically, the trustees of the fund have resolved to delegate to one or more
independent investment managers (as defined in section 3(38) of ERISA) the
control of all investment assets of the fund. The trustees will proceed expediti-
ously to commence discussions with independent, professional investment man-
agers, including a mortgage banking firm and a bank of recognized national
stature, for the purpose of securing their engagement as co-fiduciary BRISA
investment maiagers. In addition to their responsibility for complete control of
the fund’s portfolio, the co-fiduciary investment managers will provide to the
trustees, at the earliest possible date, recommendations concerning short- and
long-term investment objectives for the fund.

The fund trustees have further resolved that if discussions with investment
manager candidates have not reached agreement in principle as to the hiring of
particular candidates satisfactory to the Iabor Department and the frustees by
April 10, 1977, an Interim Committee will be immediately established to assist
the trustees in hiring independent investment managers and in developing the
fund’s investment objectives, . : B

The Interim Committee will consist of two attorneys, one chosen by the fund
and the other by the Department of Labor, and an investment specialist, a mort-
gage loan specialist and a Taft-Hartley plan expert, chosen jointly by the fund
and the Department of Labor. ‘ ~ :

. Further, the fund has agreed to cause an independent review. to be made of
all loans and related financial transactions entered into by the fund from Febru-
ary 1, 1965 to date with a view tc determining what remedial action, if any,
must be taken by the fund. The fund shall not be committed, however, to initiat-
ing such review until the outstanding issues regarding fund tax years beginning
February 1, 1965 through December 31, 1975 are resolved.

The fund has also agreed to adopt all amendments necessary to conform to
the Internal Revenue Code and to publish annually in at least one newspaper
of general circulation in each State, a statement of the fund’s financial condi-
tion. To the extent it has not already done so, the fund has agreed to implement
fully and expeditiously the benefit history data base presently under develop-
ment and to rectify any situation in which benefit administration was not in
accordance with applicable law and the terms of the Pension Plan, as amended.
Also the fund has agreed, to the extent it has not already done so, to establish
an internal audit staff, reporting directly to the trustees, to monitor fund op-
erations. ' ) ;

The IRS said that, based upon the foregoing agreements by the fund, the Serv-
ice shall issue a determination letter requalifying the fund, effective for the
plan years beginning on and after January 1. 1976, upop.-cugagement of the pro-
fegsional investment managers or the establishment of the Interiqb Committee,
and adoption of the plan amendments referred to above. ; J{

Those present trustees who were trustees prior to October 26, 1976 have ad-
vised that they will resign upon requalification by the IRS and ehgagement of
professional investment managers ot the establishment of the Interim Com-
mittee. The Government contemplates that this will occur not later than April
30, 1977. : : L

The Departmest of Labor further announced that upon the engagement of pro-
fessional investment managers or establishment of the Interim Committee, the
Department will terminate that portion of its investigation that relates to pro-
cedures of the fund respecting asset management. The Department stands ready
to offer any and all technical assistance that is authorized under ERISA and other
applicable laws to assist the fund in accomplishing the objectives stated above.

Under the arrangements described above, fund matters pertaining to bene-
fit administration, including questions of eligibility and claims review, will re-
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main in the control of the trustees, as appointees of the collective bargaining
parties who established the fund.

Chairman Nu~w. Did the fund make any comment publicly at the
time, trustee, simultaneously or shortly after the release of those press
releases? S SRR : o

Mr. Kowarsxr, We don’t have any evidence. '

Chairraan Nunn. Did the fund issue a press release themsel: :s?

Mr. Kowarskr. I don’t know, sir. _

Chairman Nux~. Have you ever run across a settlement of a major
tax-exempt revocation being handled by press releases?

Mr. Kowaruskr. No, sir. ‘

Chairman Nu~y. Does the IRS give you any evidence that——

Mr. Kowarskr. We hadn’t talked to IRS. o -

Chairman Nunwn. Have you gone into the question of how these
revocations of tax-exempt statutes are resolved in the matter headed
by IRS? In other words, is it customary to have any kind of a written
agreement ? :

Mr. Kowarsgr. This is the first case I have worked on. ‘

Chairman Nu~n. You don’t have a background of that one way or
the other? v

Mr. Kowavuskr. No, sir. L .

Chairman Nunw~. Did anyone consider the possibility of having a
consent decree? B '

Mr. Kowarsx1. Yes.

Chairman Nunxw. Tell us about that.

Mr. Kowarskr. That was advocated by the Department, of Labor
officials in 1976. They were having discussions, informal discussions,
with the trustees around September and Qctober 1976, and at that
point, they discussed with the fund the consent decree.. The fund in
the negotiations came back with a counter offer indicating that, in
lien of a legal undertaking, such as a consent decree, the board would
be restructured and 12 of the trustees would resign. The evidence in
Labor’s files indicate that a decision was made by, I believe, the solici-
tor—who at that time was Mr. Kilberg—and by Mr. Chadwick who
was the Administrator, Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs—
PWBP, to accept the fund’s counteroffer and drop the consent decree.

Chairman Nuxx. What is his full name? Who made that decision ?

Mr. Kowarskr. William Kilberg. .

. Chairman Nuw~. How do you spell his last name ? Give us the dates,
his full name. : ,

Mr. Kowarskr., William J. Kilberg, April 1973 to January 1977.

Chairman N'uny. Was he the one that made that decision?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, according to the documents in Labor’s files, he
authorized Mr. Lippe to accept the offer. He and Mr. Chadwick, who
was Administrator, PWBP, at that time. C

Chairman NUNN. Are either of these gentlemen with the Depart-
ment of Labor? ’ ’

Mr. Kowarsxkr. No, sir.

Chairman Nuxy. What are they doing now?

Mr. Kowarskr. I don’t have any idea. ; . L

Chairman Nu~w. One of the conclusions you make in your investiga-
tion refers to the oral agreement. You say on page 62 of your state-
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ment that “Labor’s and IRS’s findings and strong evidence of mis-
management and abuse by the former trustees and IRS’s action of
removing the fund’s tax-exempt status in our view, gave the Govern-
ment a sirong bargaining position in its dealings with fund ofiicials.
However, Labor and IR failed to use their advantage in the final ne-
gotlations with the trustees to gain lasting reforms and improvements
to the fund’s operations and remove the intluence and control exercised
by the former trustees.” I believe you stated that you question whether
the reforms and changes that Labor and (RS require the trustees to
make in the fund’s operations were the best Government could have

achieved and the most advantageous for the fund and its plan par-
ticipants.

Is that a fair characterization ?

Mr. KowaLsxkr, Yes, sir.,

Chairman Nuxx. Do you believe the Labor Department-and In-
ternal Revenue Service should have compelled the fund to adopt a
legally binding agreement to assure the trustee’s compliance to the
gond:it;lzons agreed upon before the ‘IRS requalification order was
issued ¢ : :

. Mr. Staams. Yes, sir. We believe the agencies should have entered
into a21 formal written agreement with the trustees, perhaps a consent
accord,

Chairman Nuyx. They did not ?

Mr. Staats. They did not.

Chairman Nuwnnw. Did the Labor Department play any role in select-
ing the six new trustees that were appointed in late 1976 ¢

Mr, KowavLskr. No, sir. ’ ,

Chairman Nuxw. The Labor Department played no role in that.
Did IRS play any role in that? ' o

Mr. owaLskr. No, sir.

Chairman Nuwnn. Did the Labor Department or the IRS play any
role in the appointment in April 19777

Mr. Kowarskr No, sir, except that they did develop some criteria
and qualifications that should be used in selecting trustees, and they
went as far as indicating the type of qualifications for independent,
neutral trustees. I believe that they had people in mind such as Archi-
bald Cox, the former Solicitor General. That was their idea of some-
body that they thought should be——

Chairman Nunx. Was that in writing ?

Mr, Kowarsxr. It is an internal memo,

Chairman Nuwnw. Did they have veto power over the trustees on
either of the six in 1976 or the four——

Mz, Kowarskr. No. They did not exercise their veto power.

Chairman Nunw. Was there anything binding about that suggestion
about the criteria or was that just a memo? Who was the memo from?

Mr. Kowarskr. It was an internal memo from Labor to TRS specify-
ing the type of criteria. :

Chairman Nunx. Did the IRS give that to anyone in the fund?

Mr. Kowarsgr. No. As far as the negotiations with the fund, the
only thing, and this is based on what Labor has and what we got from
the fund, is that they laid a couple of demands on the table. One was
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for neutral trustees and one was for those trustees who should resign.
That was the extent of the written demands. S

Chairman Nuwx. Did the Justice Department play any kind of role
in the final press releases that emerged as more or less the tacit
agreement ? : , ‘

Mr. Kowarskr. Not that we are aware of. :

Chairman Nunn. Justice was not involved in that ?

Mr. Kowarskr. I think they were consulted during the negotiations.
There is evidence that during the work group meetings they did dis-
cuss the consent decree. Also, Labor did request an opinion from the
Attorney General on whether to propose neutral trustees, where a
majority were not members of the union, was in accordance with the
Tatft-Hartley law. :

Chairman Nuxn~. During this period from the time the IRS filed
the revocation of the tax-exempt status to the period of time in
March, I believe, of 19772

Mr. Kowarski. 1977, yes, sir. o

Chairman Nux~. When there was this agreement by press release
did the office called SIS play a role in these negotiations ?

Mr. Kowarsgr. No. They were part of the discussions with TRS
and Labor but when it came to the final negotiations with the fund,
Mr. Kelly and Mr. Sacher handled them.

Chairman Nunw. Does this mean SIS didn’t have any input ?

Mr. Kowarskz. No.

Chairman Nuxw. They had input?

Mr. Kowarskr. They had input.

‘Chairman Nuww. Does the General Accounting Office have any
view as to whether the Department of Labor should have had any

role in selecting the trustees? Do you have a view on that one way or
the other? ' :

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes. Why go through the trouble of developing
criteria, getting the Attorney General to tell you that it is legal to
have a neutral board of trustees not associated: with the union, and
then drop the matter. It seems to me that they were in such a strang
bargaining position, that they could have insisted on neutral trustees
with a veto power, as they did for the independent managers. Yet, they
failed to do this for the trustees. To me it was more important to have
independent, neutral trustees, although the independent management
isimportant. But, of course, this is hindsight.

If Labor and IRS had gotten the trustees out, and had a neutral
board of trustees appointed, they probably wouldn’t be having the
problems they have today. »

Mr. Staats. L guess you get into the question here of whether a more
accurate role really means, whether it means naming them or having

" a potential part in the discussions leading up to the selection. I think
vou have a matter of degree here that has to be considered.

Chairman Nuxw. Did either IRS or the Labor Department indi-

* cate that they were going to have a veto power over these trustees? .

Mr. Kowarsxkr. Yes. In the criteria they said the Government should
have a veto power. ' :

. Chairman Nunw~. They said that?

Mr. KowaLskr. Yes, sir.
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Chairman Nuxw. Who did they say it to?

Mr. Kowarskr. It was an internal document. . : :

Chairman Nuxn. They never said it to the fund itself in any kind
of formal letter or document or even in the press release, did they,
or didn’t they? o

Mr. Kowarski. I don’t have the evidence of that. But they could
have said it during negotiations. But we were at negotiations.

Chairman Nux~. So, what you are saying is whatever was said in
the internal memo, whatever may have been said orally, the Labor
Department nor the Internal Revenue Service either exercised any
veto power over the trustees?

- Mr. Kowausgr. That is true.

Chairman Nunw~. So, the trustees were not agreed to explicitly by
Labor and IRS and they were simply acquiesced in. Is that correct?

Mr. Kowarskr Correct. That is correct. .

Chairman Nuxn. The new trustees.

On page 38 you say the record of the new trustees conduct supports
the inference that the former trustees still exact significant influence
over the fund’s operations; is that correct ? :

Mr. KowaALsg1. Yes, sir, that is correct.

Chairman Nuny. What evidence do you have to support this?

Mr. Kowawnski. This is based on the internal Labor report by the
Solicitor’s Office. :

Chairman Nun~. Which report, is that ? -

Mr. Kowarsgr In February 1980, they issued an internal report on
the status of the investigation and our comments are taken from that
report. , '

Chgi?rman Nuxw. Is that part of your statement or part of your
record ? :

Mr. Kowarsk1. We used excerpts from the report.

Chairman Nunw. Could you read those appropriate excerpts?

Mr. Kowarsgr. We have them on page 38. More recently however,
Labor officials have become concerned about the influence of former
trustees as well as the behavior of the current trustees. Labor officials
indicated in February 1980 that a veview of the new trustees’ per-
formance demonstrated significant disregard for the interest of the
participants and beneficiaries and a determination to frustrate the
efforts of Labor in its ERISA enforcement effort. The officials also
indicated that the record of the new trustees’ conduct also suggests
the inference that the former trustees still exert significant influence
over the fund’s operations.

The officials cited, one, the trustees’ lack of cooperation with the
Government on the civil suit by their repeated attempts to block
Labor’s discovery of evidence to be used against former trustees, two,
trustees’ attempt to curtail the independence of the investment man-

- agers,.and three, influence of the former trustees as evidenced by their

invelvement in day-to-day fund operations. ;

Chairman Nunw. Could you give us the caption of that report? We
will mark it “Exhibit. No. 3” and place it, for the time being, sealed
in the record because of civil suit contention.

Mr. Kowarskr. From the Solicitor, to the Secretary, it is dated
’I;ebrémrX, 1, 1980, “Summary of the Performance of Current

rustees.
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[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 8” for refer-
ence and will be retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Chairman Nu~x~. Who wrote it?

Mr. Kowawrsxt, The Solicitor’s Office.

Chairman Nun~. No individual, just the Solicitor’s Office?

Mr. Kowarskr. It probably was written by the attorney working on
the case.

Chairman Nunw. On pages 39 and 40, reference is made to the
June 30, 1977, agreement where the trustees entered into a series of
contracts with the Equitable Life Assurance Society of the United
States and the Victor Palmieri Co.

Under the contracts, Equitable became the overall or managing
“fiduciary” of the fund as well as manager for fund real estate assets
east of the Mississippi; and Palmieri became manager for fund real
estate assets west of the Mississippi. Neither the Kquitable nor the
Palmieri appointment could be terminated, changed, modified, altered,
or amended 1n any respect before October 2, 1982, except for cause and
only on written consent of the Secretary of Labor. After Octo-
ber 2, 1982, the fund can terminate the contracts without Labor’s
consent.

Is that basically correct ?

Mr., Kowarskr, Yes, sir.

Chairman Nunwn. Have the trustees repeatedly and openly sought
to undermine the independence of the asset managers and reassert
control over the fund’s assets and investments?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir, as we point out on pages 42 and 44 of our
statement. They have, over the last 2 years, had a series of resolutions
and taken other actions, trying to compromise the independence of
Equitable.

Chairman Nunn. Could you give an example of that, particularly
the March 1978 resolution passed by the trustees?

Mr. Kowarskr. The trustees passed. a series of resolutions which
stated, among other things, that one, the trustee could remove Equit-
able and Palmieri for cause before the 5-year contract had expired,
without the Secretary’s consent and two, Palmieri and Equitable had
to give the trustees at least 80 days’ notice before disposal of assets
over $10,000. This would, in effect, hamstring Equitable and Palmieri’s
operations since, they would have had to get the fund’s approval for
every transaction over $10,000. :

Chairman No~w. Did Labor Department step in and make any kind
of comments?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes. They wrote to the trustees and to Equitable and
told them that the resolutions were not legally enforceable.

Chairman Nunw~. Has the Labor Department taken that kind of
action on another case, on other occasions? ’

Mr. Kowarskr Yes. Labor in response to other actions and resolu-
tions by the trustees, stated that they are not legally enforceable.

Chairman Nux~. Did the Labor Department serving that kind of
notice appear to have any effect? Did the trustees try to pursue the
matter further?

Mr. Kowarsgz. Yes; they did in 1979. As we point out in our state-
ment, they tried to get Palmieri to reduce its management fee because
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the fees were fixed for a 5-year period and because the assets declined
by $100 million, the fund felt that Palmieri should reduce the fees.
Palmieri refused and Labor agreed that Palmieri did not have to
reduce the fees. : ~

Chairman Nounwn. So the Labor Department has backed up both
Equitable and Palmieri? .

Mr. Kowarskr Yes. '

Chairman Nun~N. Would you say they have been effective in that
respect so far? :

Mr. Kowszsgi, So far,

Chairman NtNN. Is there a possibility that when the contracts are
up, I believe in 1982, that they will revert, the trustees will revert to
the old form? ,

Mzr. Kowarsk1. That would be pure speculation.

Chairman Nux~. But in 1982 the Labor Department loses its lever-
age under the agreement ? :

Mr. Kowarsgr. Unless they turn up something under the current
investigation.

Chairman Nu~nN. On pages 44 and 45, you say that although Equi-
table has been appointed to handle the fund’s assets and investments,
the fund’s trustees still control all the moneys the fund receives,
Moreover, after transferring moneys to Equitable for investment the
trustees still control a substantial amount of moneys in the benefits and
administration of the account. -

During calendar year 1979 the trustees transferred $186 million to
Iquitable. On the last day of December 1979, the trustees controlled
$142 million in this account ; is that correct? :

Mur. Kowarsxkr. That is true ; yes, sir. .

Chairman Nuwnw~. Has the Labor Department monitored the B. & A.
account to assure that the trustees are prudently using these funds?

Mr., Kowarskr. In our opinion, it has not adequately monitored the
account. ’

Chairman Nunn. Does the B. & A. account contain approximately
two-thirds of all money coming into the fund?

Mr. Kowawrski. No, sir, four-fifths. In 1979 employer contributions
were $585 million, which the trustees controlled. The other income,
investment income, was only about $151 million. So it is about
four-fifths. N _

Chairman Nun~. So the only part that they woudn’t control would
be at one stage or the other, the only part of the overall fund that does’
not flow -through the B. & A. account would be the income from
investment? <

Mr. Xowarsxr. However, under the agreement or contract the fund’s
trustees can request Equitable to give them all that money.

Chairman Nuwny, Theoretically they control it all ?

M. Kowarskx. Theoretically they control it all.

L Ch@airman Nunw~. Have they, in fact, asked for any of that money
ack? ~

Mr. Kowarskr. Not to our knowledge. ‘

Chairman Nunx. So the B. & A. account has not requested transfer
back from the investors?

Mr. KowaLsgr. No.

e e et i e  —————
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Chairman Nuxw. On page 46 of your statement, you say the acting
director of SIS agreed there was little monitoring cf the B. & A. ac-
count. You said a subpena was not issued because there were no allega-
tions regarding nusnandling of this money. Is that correct?

M. Kowarsxkr. That is true. -

Chairman Nu~x~, Who was the acting director referred to here?

M. Kowarskr. Norman Perkins,

Chairman Nux~. How long was he director of SISt _

Mr. Kowarskr He assumed the role when Mr. Lippe left in October
1977 and he held it until May 1980, when SIS was abolished. -

Chairman Nuxw. So he was the acting divector until SIS was
abolished ? :

Mr. KowarLskr, Yes. ‘

Chairman Nun~. What does Mr. Perkins do now; do you know? -

My. Kowarskr. Don, do you know ¢ : L

M. SmanEr. He is sort of a special assistant to the litigation staff
that now handles the suit. :

Chairman Nu~x. In the Solicitor’s Office ? :

Mr. SmaNER, I think he is in the Solicitor’s Office as such. He handles
the accounting matters related to it. ) )

Chairman Nunw. There was never a full-time Director, a full-time
Acting Director, but there wasn’t an appointed Director during this
time? : = : LT

Mr. Kowarsgr. No. He was Acting Director all along, after he took
over from Mr. Lippe. , ' ‘ - )

Chairman Nunn. Was there a reason there wasn'’t a permanent Di-
rector given responsibility ¢ Did you find any reason for that? )

Mr. Kowarskl. We didn’t pursue that matter. But I believe that this
is the way Labor operates. They usually appoint a person as an Acting
Director and then make him full time. )

Chairman Nuxw. So Mr. Perkins said that he didn’t get into the
B. & A. account and didn’t issue any subpenas on that because there
were 1o allegations regarding mishandling of money ? :

Mr. Kowarskr. That is right. :

Chairman Nunw. In your statement you say a pattern of abuses was
detected in the initial analysis of the fund which was back in 1976. In-
cluded in the abuses listed on pages 15 and 16 of your statement was
the B. & A. account; is that correct?

Mr. Kowarsgr No, sir. -

Chairman Nuww. It wasn’t the B. & A. account? =

Mr. Kowarskr. No, administrative expenses, trustee allowances, and
Payments to service providers. ) _

_ Chairman Nuxx. Did you find any allegations of the abuse of the
B. & A. account,? , ; - .

Mr. Kowarsgr. We did find an attempt by the trustees to use the ac-
count to, in effect, make a $91 million loan to settle a suit a,borrow.er
had brought against the fund for failing to live up to a loan commit-
ment.

Chairman Nux~. Who was the plaintiff in that suit?

Mr. Kowarskr. It was the M. & R. Investment Co.

Chairman Nun~. Who is the principal behind that?

Mr. Kowavrskr. Don ? '
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Mr. SHANER That was the Shenker loan, :
. Chairman Nunw, So; M. & R. Investment Co. was suing the fund;
1s that correct? - TR o S .

Mr. Kowarskr. That is right. - S o : :

Chairman Nunw. Tell us about that transaction in your own words,
the origin of it, what happened ? L R

Mr. Kowarskr. The fund agreed to loan M. & R. in J anuary 1975,
$40 million to renovate a hotel in Las Vegas and construct a 1,000-room
addition. However, a couple of months later the trustees rescinded the
loan commitment because they found out that apparently it was a pro-
hibited transaction under ERISA. It seemed that the prospective
borrower’s firm is related to a contributing employer, and that is not
allowable under ERISA. So Shenker in turn sued the fund, seeking
approval of the loan, plus $100 million in damages.

Chairman Nunw. Where was that money supposed to' go? What was
it going to be used for?

Mcr. Kowarskr. To construct a hotel or renovate a hotel in Las Vegas.

Chairman Nunw. Which one? S :
H I\ILi.?I{OWALSKI. Don, do you remember the hotel ? Was.it the Dunes

otel ¢ - »

M. Smaner. It was the Dunes Hotel. ‘

Myr. Kowarskr. In September of 1979, the trustees proposed a settle-
ment to the court that the suit be settled by the trustees loaning Shen-
ker an additional $91 million. According to the trustees, this wag not an
investment, but sort of an administrative expense to solve a litigated
matter. Labor kmew nothing about this until the day of the proposal.
But the court was skeptical about the proposed loan and had Labor
and Equitable review the transaction. They concluded it would not
be an appropriate transaction. So the. court refused to approve it.

Chairman Nunw. The court actually refused it ? '

Mr. KowaLsgr. Yes.

Ohairman Nunw, That was done at the insistence and request of the

Labor Department ? p ‘

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir—well, yes. The Labor Department was in-
termediary in the suit. From the transeript it is not clear. I think the
court was more concerned, although Labor didn’t want the loan to be
madle. But it seemed like it was the court’s finding that the loan should
bo reviewed to determine whether it was proper or not.

Chairman Nuwn. Under the so-called agreement under IRS and
Labor and the fund, did the fund trustees retain the right to make
loans under the B. & A. accoynt ? - ' .

My. Kowarsxkr, No, sir. All investments would be made by Equitable.

Chairman Nunw. Is that why you refer to this as a transparent
attempt by the trustees to circumvent the agreement ?

Mr. Kowarskr. That is Labor’s language. o

Chairman Nunw, That is the Labor Department’s language ?

. -Mr. Kowarsgr. According to the Solicitor’s office, ;o

Chairman Nuxwn. Have chere been any other instances where they
tried to actually make loans out of the B. & A. account? :

Mr. Kowarsxi Not as far as I—Don, can you recall any ?

Mr. Smaner. No. : o
- Mr. Kowarskz. No. That was the only one.
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Chairman Nuxw. The Tabor officials, including the Secretary of

Labor in testifying before this subcommittee in July 1977 acknowl-
edged the need for adequate monitoring of the B. & A. account and
assured the subcommittee that Labor would continually monitor and
review the trustees’ handling of the funds they control.

Are you familiar with that testimony ?

Mr. KowaLskr. Yes, sir.

‘Chairman Nunn. Can you tell us in your opinion whether that com-
mitment has been carried out?

M. Kowarskr. I can only reiterate what was said in one statement.
Contrary to the Secretary of Labor’s and other officials testimony, we
found that Labor did not adequately monitor the B. & A. account.

Chairman Nounn. That is up to date?

Mr. Kowarskr. That is up to date, up to the point of the new inves-
tigation. We have no knowledge on what they are doing in this in-
vestigation.

Chairman Nux~w. On page 48 you say that in March 1980, at a House
Ways and Means Committee hearing, Secretary of Labor Marshall
was asked if his department kneW the size of the B. & A. account and
whether there was a problem with the size. The Secretary said that he
did not have any information thaL would lead the Labor Department
to believe the account was unreasonably large. He said information
received from IRS showed that the B. & A. account had approximate-
ly $65 million as of Juze 1979. He said that this figure did not appear
to be unreasonable in view of the size of the payments the fund makes;
nor, he said, did it violate ERISA. He concluded that: “It is up to the
asset managers to determine whether the amount is in violation of the
asset management agreement.”

Are you familiar with that testlmony ?

Mr. KowaLsg1. Yes, sir.

Chairman Nuww. It is our understanding, I thmk you concluded
this, that Equitable’s contract with the trustees specifically states that
Equitable has no responsibility for the B. & A. account.
hMr KowaLskr. Yes, sir. His own internal report concluded the same
thing,

Chairman Nounwy. The Labor Department’s own 1nterna1 report
concluded the same thing? ~

Mr. Kowavrsxi. Yes.

Cha,lr;nan Nonw. So the Secretary s sta,tement there is erroneous,
is it not ?

Mr. Kowavrskr It Would seem to be.

Chairman Nuny. Was this in his prepared statement, or was this
in the question and answer? Do you know*

Mr. Kowarskr I think it wasin the question and answer.

Chairman Nunw~. The 1979 report by the Deputy Assistant Secre-
tary (LMSA) acknowledges that Equitable has no control over or
responsibility for the B. & A. account and that the trustees can request

‘any amount desired from Equitable for the account and Equitable

must honor the request. Isthat correct?

Mr. Kowarskr. Thatistrue.

Chairman Nuwnwy. In addition, the B. & A account balance had
grown to $142 million as of December 81, 1979, which was prior to
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the testimony the Secretary referred to or more than double the $65
million considered recently by the Secretary; is that correct?

Mr. Kowarsk1. That is correct.

Chairman Nunw. But this is not a matter of disagreement within
the Labor Department now. Actually their memorandum shows and
confirms these judgments?

Mr. Kowarsxi. ‘L'hat is correct.

Chairman Nuxw~. Even though the Secretary testlﬁed to the
contrary ¢

Mr. Kowarskr. That is correct.

Chairman Nu~~. You say that the new Department of Labor in-
vestigation of the Teamster Pension Fund will not cover abuses by
trustees and service providers 1ncu1red before January 1977; is tha,t
correct ?

Mr. Kowarsgr. That is true.

Chairman Nuny, As a result of that the investigation will not
rev1ezvv the abuses by the 12 former trustees who resigned in 1976, will

they ¢

Mr. KowavLskx. No, sir. They resigned in October 1976.

Chairman Nunw. Is anybody in the Government, according to your
~ analysis, looking at the abuses that occurred prior to the resignation
of these 12 trustees? Do you know anybody in the Department of
Labor that is looking at these abuses?

Mr, Kowarsgr. Of the 12 former trustees?

Chairman Nunn. Of the 12 former trustees.

Mr. Kowavrskr. Not to our knowledge.

Chairman Nun~N. Do you know anybody in the Internal Revenue
Service who is?

Mr. Kowarser. IRS won’t talk to us. So we can’t tell Whether they
are or are not.

[The letter of authority follows:]

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON (GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,
SENATE PERMANENT SUBCOMMIITEE ON INVESTIGATIONS,
Washington, D.C.
Pursuant to Rule 5 of the Rules of Procedure of the Senate Permanent Sub-
committee on Investigations of the Committee on Governmental Affairs, per-
mission is hereby granted for the Chairman, or any member of the Subcom-
mittee as designated by the Chairman, to conduct open and/or executive hear-
ings without a quorum of two members for the administration of oaths and
taking testimony in connection with hearings on Oversight of Liabor Department
Investigation of Teamsters Central States Pension Fund on Monday, August 25,
1980, Tuesday, August 26, 1980, and Wednesday, August 27, 1980.
. SAM NUNN,
Chairman,
'CHARLES H. PERCY,
Ranking Minority Member.

Chairman Nuxy. You didn’t talk to Justice about this?

Mr. RKowaLskr. No, sir.

Chairman Nuxx. You wouldn’t really know whether Justice 1tse1f
might he——

Mr. KOWALSKL. Well, the only evidence we have on Justice’s views
on. the former trustees’ allowances is that some of the Labor people
claim that the finding was discussed at work group meetings. But
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| Eggfﬁy 031_1 pinpoint when or provide a document showing that it was
! ac nét.iy 1scussed and what Justice did, or whether it considered it
l(;?lopl‘e. Just say, “Yes, we discussed it,” but there is no evidence,
. a,nn.m.u;N UNN. Did you run across in the course of your investi-
gation or the Labor Department’s investigation, did you run across

clude that matters should be investigated prior to 1976, the resigna-

Mz, Kowarskr. Yes, based ir i i
th(i initiag anmionss. ,’ ed on their own evidence developed du}rlng
would thi atters li i
opiy iink matters like that should have been pursued in my
Chairman Nuxw~. Based on Labor D ’ i
M. Rowanen Yoo epartment’s analysis,
(V]h‘alrman NuxnN. Was thatin a particular report ?
" 11) ({; : Kowarskr, Yes, as we point out, by the then Chief Auditor’s
Chairman Nunw. Is that the August 1976
. , report?
lglr. IQOWALI%_KI. Yes, or Septembgr 1976. P ‘
alrman NuNN. September 1976, Is there any speci
’ ept . pecific language you
can ;‘gfer to fghere pointing out any allegations of abuse, 111igsco?1dgct
possible criminal violations by the former trustees or any of them ? ’
Mr. Kowarsxkr. Don, do you'recall that ? .
Mr. SmanEr. That is Norman Perkins’ memo,
%r. Kowarskr. Yes, sir,
- Chairman Nunw. That is g very long document, isn’t it?

| Su%lib’, that for the record. :
; “hairman Nun~. We would have to pr i
| o | being bocamso of ey i probably seal that for the time
s @ TR e tio‘lz)‘;oﬁg e}élou s(zixy lllt 1s tf_air to say that document has numerous ques-
T 10ns raised and allegations concernin i ivi imi
- | Vl%lfthKns by formmes Bulons ¢ rning possible civil and/or criminal
i I BOWALSKT, It does not really address the criminal aspe
i cts, but
there are other documents that seem to indicate that there arl; poséible

e criminal aspects. :
L Chzélrman Nuwnn. So in the course of your investigation, in this doc-
| // ] ; ument and other documer}ts, you have run across allegations?
N Mr. Kowarsxr. Allegations. '

Chairman Nunw. Not hard evidence, but ati k ible civi

air Nunw, : allegations of possibl 1

or criminal violations of the former trl,lstees Whgo resignedl?é‘ sem

| (1!){[}: Kowarskz. Yes, sir.

T Uhairman Nuny. And no one in the Labor Department i i

this at this time, or at any other time—— P e I.S pissuing

Mr. Kowarskr. Well, they are now in the current investigation,

o Chairman Nuxn. They are beginning to. ” } |

= My. Kowarsxkr, Beginning to, yes, sir. |
i « AChalrmaqu UNN. When was that decision made to go back?
“H tizo ﬁ.ge they investigating the former trustees under the new investiga~

N fitp e e e e

Mr. Kowarsxr. Yes, it is, about four or five pages long, We could.
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- Ithought it was just from January 1977 on.

Mr. Kowarskr. I see what you mean. It would be the current trus-
tees. But they would be covering some of the four holdovers who re-
signed in March or April of 1977. So if you go back to January 197 1,
you would be covering——

Chairman Nunn. About a 8-month period.

Mr. Kowarskr. Right, but you wouldn’t be covering the 12 that re-

signed in October 1976,
Chairman NuxN. Were there 12 that resigned in 1976?

Mr, Kowarskr. Right. :

Chairman Nunw. Is there any reason given by the Labor Depart-
ment why they are not investigating any possible civil or criminal
violations of the trustees who resigned before January 19772 :

Mr. Kowarskr. They wouldn’t talk to us about the current investi-

gation. ) o
Chairman Nux~. But the current investigation doesn’t even cover

that. ~ ‘
Mr. Kowarskr. They still wouldn’t talk to us about anything.
Chairman Nunw. Would this current investigation, if it does not
cover events prior to January 1979, cover possible violations by third
parties, the names of whom I read into the record previously ?
Mr. Kowarskr Again, since they did not talk to us, we cannot say
for sure they wouldn’t.
Chairman Nunw. But it is your impression they are not investigat-
ing anything behind January 1977 ¢ :
Mr. Kowarsxr. That is right.
- Chairman Nunw. Is that written down somewhere?

Mz, Kowarskr. I believe it is in the subpena which requested
records from January 1977, Didn’t Benages tell us that, Don %

Mr. SgaNEr. It is in the subpena.

Mr. Kowauskr. Benages, who is in charge of the investigation in
Chicago, told us it would be back to J anuary 1977,

Chairman Nunwy. What is his full name ?

Mr. KowArskr. James Benages.

Chairman Nunw. He is in charge of what ?

Mr. Kowarskr The current investigation.

Chairman Nuwn. He operates out of Chicago?

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, sir. ;

Chairman Nunw. Did he tell you why, or did you pursue this as
to why they cut it off as of January 1977 ¢ '

Mr. Kowarskr. We were going to pursue that, but when we talked
to Mr. Benages, he suddenly said we have to talk to Mr. Klevan, who
is Deputy Administrator for PWBP. He said he couldn’t talk to us.

Chairman Nunn. Is this under the Solicitor’s Office ?

Mr, Kowarskr, No; LMSA. He is in effect heading up the investiga-
tion, He said if I wanted to talk to him about the investigation, I
should bring my own lawyer, he would bring his lawyer and then he
would discuss what he could tell me. However, I didn’t pursue it any

further. ,
Chairman Nuw~~. You really have got no—— ;
Mr. Kowarskr Other than just a basic frameworlk of what they are

going to do.
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Chairman Nuwn~. In your opinion is it wise or prudent for there
to be a cutoff date of January 1977 ¢

Mr. Kowarskr. No; we would suggest that they go back prior to
1977 and review all of the alleged abuses they found.

Chairman Nuxw. It is getting a bit late at this stage. Shouldn’t that
have been done from the very beginning %

Mr. Kowarsxki. They admitted in their own litigated documents that
they are significant areas they didn’t get into. One time they said they
are significant areas, but now they do not want to look into them. They
changed their minds.

Chairman Nuxn. My, Staats, do you think ERISA should be
amended? Is there any way you can provide in law that you have
smooth cooperation between Labor and Justice and IRS? Is there any-
thing that the statute itself omits or perhaps biases by reason of the
wording of the statute that would lead to this kind of jumbled up, un-
coordinated kind of activity by three Departments of the Government.

Mr. Staars. I already have commented on the question about
whether the organizational framework is the best to be sure they are
going to carry out the statute.

It appears from the report that we have prepared that there may be
some lack of certainty on the part of some of the agencies as to pre-
cisely what they can and cannot do. I think that ought to be looked at.

T am not sure that mandating in statute the coordination, per se, iz
going to solve the problem unless there is willingness on the part of the
responsible agencies to do it. You don’t need a statute to do what makes
good sense in terms of coordination. So I am not sure mandating an
interagency committee, for example, would solve the problem that we
have identified, but I do think there needs to be a careful look taken
with respect to whether or not the statute is entirely clear as to what
each agency can and cannot do, as a minimum.

Chairman Nuxn. Do you have any specific recommendations at this
time?

Mr. Staars. We will be glad to think about this and give you a state-

ment on it.
[The material supplied follows:]

We are presently finalizing and updating our final report to the Subcommittee
on the results of our review and plan to issue the report in early calendar year
1981. We will include in the report our specific recommendations, to the investi-
gating agencies and to the Congress, to correct the problems and Shortcomings in
the Government’s investigation of the Fund, and suggestions for improving future
investigations of this type under HRISA. Y

Chairman Nunn. Do you gather from this investigation that the
Labor Department has a clear policy and philosophy under the law
as to what their role is, or should be, relative to criminal investigation ?

Mr. WyrscH. I believe it is fair to say that in our opinion, the stat-
ute is clear that the Department of Labor is to play a significant role
in conducting investigations in this area, both civil and criminal in
nature. :

However, I should say for the record, the Department of Labor
disagrees with us on this point.

Chairman Nuxw. Disagrees with you ?

Mr. Wynscr. Yes. The Labor Department is of the opinion that
civil investigations is the performance of its primary responsibility.

3 -

N

EBrenl s ]

TR

59

Evidence of this position is clearly indicated in filing the civil law
suit in 1978. Since that time, labor efforts have been directed mostly
to civil causes of action as opposed to those which may be criminal in
nature. " :

Chairman Nunw~. You say they disagree with your opinion on that.
I am not sure. Do you say you think the Labor Department should
play a key role in initiating a criminal investigation ? )

Mr. WyrscH. Yes, Labor should play an important role in detecting
conduct or transactions that may have criminal implication. Perhaps
Mr. Kowalski would explain in a little bit more detail. We issued a
report approximately a year and a half ago where we expressed our
view as to what the Department of Labor’s role should be in this area.

Chairman Nuxw~. Mr. Kowalski, could you tell us what your opinion

is about what their role should be, as opposed to what it is in terms
of criminal investigation ?
_ Mr. Kowauskr. That report was issued in September 1978. In fact,
it was done at the request of this subcommittee. In the report we
pointed out there was a need for Labor to provide more emphasis and
enforcement on criminal activities. Most of its efforts—between 60 and
65 percent of its enforcement efforts—were on the civil side and very
little on the criminal side. So we felt they ought to emphasize the
criminal violations more so than they have.

Chairman Nun~. Mr. Staats, this gets back to a question Senator
Percy, I know, is going to want to pursue and it will be my last ques-
tlon to you. '

Based on this investigation by GAO and your previous knowledge
of this overall matter, and previous investigations by GAQ, have you
made any conclusion yourself about whether the Labor Department
should be removed from investigating ERISA violations and that
jurisdiction placed in some other governmental entity ?

Have youany opinion on that, one way or the other ?

[Atthis point Senator Percy entered the hearing room.]

Mr. Staazs. I don’t believe we have a recent position on that, as an
office, no, sir. I will be happy to have any of my colleagues comment.

Chairman Nuxy. Do any of you have a personal opinion ? We under-
stand there is no official GAO opinion. Do you have a personal opinion,
having gone into this? ' : -

Mr. Kowalski ?

Senator Peroy, Could I put the question, Mr. Chairman, a little more
bluntly? You have had several years to clearly review how this in-
vestigation was carried on. You have testified about the seeming un-
willingness of the Labor Department to go all out to pursue every
investigative avenue in cleaning up the Teamster Pension Fund. Is it
possible that there could have been political considerations that. were
taken into account in the strategy of the Labor Department and how
they carried out the investigation? Because there is a coincidence in
some of the changes that were made with the change in administra-

.- tion, and changes in policy were very sharp in some respects. In fact,

SIS was dissolved. ;

Mr. Staazs. I don’t know, Senator Percy, whether we would have
any evidence that political considerations as such play a part here,
but I referred earlier with respect to what I considered to be an
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organizational conflict of interest here in ‘placing this kind of re-
sponsibility in the Labor Department which must have the confidence
of the workers and must have the confidence of the empioyers. It is
& perception, particwarly when things go wrong, as they ovviously
have gone wroig uere, that people reac motives to a situation which
may or may not be fully justified, but if the perception is there, then
I would say the matter is & serious one.

Chz,urman Nun~w. Could I ask Mr. Kowalski just on that narrow
question o1 whether he has a personal opinion and then I will be glad
to defer. Do you have a personal opinion, Mr. Kowalski, as to whether
some other entity of the Government should be given jurisdiction to
mvestigate civil and criminal violations under ERISA? In other
words, is this a problem that is curable within the Department or
Shl;nlﬂéi 2we begin to look for other entities to carry out this respon-
sibility ¢ 5 o
. Mr. Kowarskr Our team thought about that and we concluded, this
1s just the team, myself, Mr. Shaner, Mr. Manfredi, yes, there should
be some kind of the one-government approach. That is one agency
would have responsibility for this type of investigation, but then
you run into so many proolems of the conflict between civil and crini-
nal laws that we thought it would not be workable. '

tChs;&mmn Nu~x. So are you saying you would stick with the present
setup ? :

Mr. Kowarskr. Yes, or——

Chairman Nunw~. Try to correct the problems within the present
structure. - :

Mr. Kowarsgr. Yes. There are too many problems. Mr. Wyrsch
can comment on the legal problems, too.

Chairman Nunx. Mr. Wyrsch ¢ :

Mr. Wyrscr. The performance of so-called parallel investigations
by respective Government agencies have been a troublesome area. In
the recent years there have been significant developments. With the
enactment of the Inspector General legislation, there is more or less
a team approach by the civil agencies and the Justice Department, in
conducting joint investigations. In fact, there is a significant decision
now pending before the Supreme Court, the so-called Dresser, Inc.,
decision. If the decision of the court of appeals is upheld, Federal
agencies may have more latitude in conducting investigations both
of civil and criminal nature. So many of these prior legal compli-
cations may be resolved. i

Chairman Nuxw~. Senator Percy, I have depleted my questions.
Why don’t you pursue any you want to at this stage.

Senator Prroy. I just haye very few, Mr. Chairman.

The decision to limit third-party investigations does seem to co-

incide with the change of administrations following the 1976 election.”

Can you give some indication of why this change in direction was
taken? Do any of you know the background and underlying reason
why there was a decision not to pursue and to limit third-party in-
vestigations? We seem to have a pledge from the Secretary that there
would be vigorous effort to determine from the fund itself and the
trustee, and the only way you can do that is conduct a third-party in-
vestigation. ; ‘
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M. Kowavskr. Don, could you explain some of the details?

M. SmanEr. I believe Mr. Kelly, when we talked to him, had said
that Labor had amassed many records they had copied from the fund
and wanted to analyze them ; that during the gathermg of the informa-
tion, it was Mr. Lippe's idea to go on with the third parties, and so
forth. But with a change in administration I think scmebody wanted
to see some dramatic action or something accomplished. So they decided
to analyze all this documentation and put it m shape for litigation.
So the third parties were postponed until later.

Chairman Nux~. When was that decision taken ?

Mr. Kowarskr. Well, that would have been about maybe March
1977—DNarch or April 1977, :

Chairman Nux~. We are going to get into considerable detail in
that area with the next panel of witnesses. Go ahead and pursue it as
far as you would like. I think that part is going to be a subject of
testimony. : : ‘ '

Senator Peroy. We will question those witnesses who were involved,
but we would be interested 1f any of you have any concerns as to what
motivated this change. )

Do any of you want to add anything further on that point ?

Mr. Kowarskr Again, I think at the time Secretary Marshall came
aboard there was a definite decision made that the primary goal should
be the preservation of the assets.. They felt they had a strong enough
case to go to court. But they were willing to enter into an agreement
with the trustees without resorting to litigation, even though they had
a strong enough case. ‘

T think that was the motivating factor behind it. Once they entered
into the litigative phase, the investigative phase died out because they
could not run a parallel administrative investigation and get ready for
litigation. . :

Senator Prercv. Finally, we were told in July 1977 by Secretary
Marshall that there would be a coordinated effort, that all the respoi-
sible agencies of Government would work together in this investigation
and yet we had testimony received in April 1978 from Attorney Gen-
eral Civiletti that he first learned of the Labor Department’s civil suit
against the former fund trustees only hours before it was filed.

Do you find this one of the real fatal flaws in the whole process?

Mz, Kowarski. Yes, sir. , o

Senator Prrcy. I want to thank you very much indeed for your
immense help once again. I join Senator Nunn in commending you
on the effort. It is very, very valuable to this subcommittee.

Mr. Sraars. We will be glad to give a little more thought to the or-
‘ganizational question, Mr. Chairman, if you like, and present our
further thinking on that. .

Chairman Nunn. I would like to have that. I think that is the ulti-
mate question here, whethev or not the Labor Department is institu-
tionally capable of protecting the workers of this country under their
pension plans. That is what it is all about. That is the ultimate question.

I think Senator Percy and I would agree on that, whether they can
really institutionally do it. We have allegations here of incompetence,
to say the least, that it makes you wonder whether you can have this
kind of monumental incompetence without at some stage someone
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making deliberate decisions. But that presumes you have to be a very
intelligent, calculating, and shrewd person to be able to perpetrate
this kind of incompetence as a matter of intention. So it does raise

serious questions. _
[Risponse by GAO follows:]

As we stated previously, we are presently updating and finalizing our report
to the subcommittee on the results of our review, and plan to issue the report in
early calendar year 1981. We will include in the report specific recommendations
to correct the problems in the Government’s investigation of the fund, and sug-
gestions for improving future investigations under ERISA. As part of these
suggestions and recommendations, we plan to include our views on any appro-
priate organizational changes that are needed. -

Senator Percy. Mr. Chairman, I do have one last question. Should
there be civil and criminal penalties under ERISA. for Federal offi-
cials who withhold information of possible criminal violations from
concerned Federal agencies? :

Mr. Sraars. I am not sure. I will be glad to hear from counsel.

Mr. Wyrsca. 1 really haven’t given a great deal of thought on that
particular question. We will be happy to supply a statement for the

record. :
[The statement supplied follows:]

Ansvrer. As indicated by our testimony, we believe that Labor Department
officials should place more emphasis on the detection of potential criminal law
violations during the eourse of any investigation. We also believe that Labor
Department officials should more actively carry out their statutory responsibili-
ties under 29 U.S.C. 1136 to refer any evidence to the Justice Department for
appropriate action as may be found during an ERISA investigation to warrant
consideration for eriminal prosecution. However, we did not find any deliberate
efforts on the part of Labor Department officials to conceal potential criminal
information from the Justice Department. Consequentiy, we cannot document a
need at this time for the establishment of civil and/or criminal penalties for the
withholding of such information by Federal officials. We note, however, that a
Labor official who improperly fails to carry out the above statutory respousi-
bility may be subject to appropriate disciplinary action. Also, a Labor official
who knowingly and wilfully conceals the commission of a felony by another
person may be guilty of the criminal offense of misprison under 18 U.S.C. 4.

Senator Prroy. If you would do that for the record, because we
not only want to investigate this particular situation thoroughly but
prevent in the future frustrations that you have experienced pos-
sibly by stiffening the penalties for those who withhold information.

Chairman Nunw. Mr. Staats, I want to thank you and all the
members of this team and all the people who are not here today who
helped you with this competent and thorough job. It is of immense
benefit to the sabcommittee. We thank each of you.

~ [The complete statement of Mr. Staats follows:]

1nle
STATEMENT OF BLMER B. STAATS, COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. Chairman and members of fbe subcommittee, we are pleased to appear
here today to discuss the results of 6ur review of the Government's investigation
of the International Brotherhood of Teamsters' Central States, Southeast and
Southwest Areas Pension Fund (the Fund). This is the first major Federal
Government investigation under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act
of 1974 (ERISA).

ERISA was the first comprehensive Federal legislation regulating private
pension plans. The Congress enacted ERISA to help stop the misuse and abuse
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of private plans, which was resulting in employees, even with many years of
service, losing pension benefits, )

The act established a comprehensive framework of minimum standa’rc‘ls,
including standards of conduct, responsibilities, and obligations for the adminis-
trators, trustees, and fiduciaries of private pension plans. Su_cI} standgrds are
intended to protect benefits of an estimated 40 million part1c1pants.m about
500,000 private pension plans. The assets of these plans have been estimated at
about $290 billion. . , .

The Department of Labor and the Internal Revenuq Service ( lRS) share the
responsibilities for enforcing ERISA. Labor is primarlly'respons1ble for enfore-
ing ERISA’s reporting, disclosure, and fiduciary provisions. IRS enforces the
act’s participation, vesting, and funding provisions. .

In addition to establishing standards of conduct, ERISA gives the_. Federal
agencies the tools to regulate, investigate, and review the plans’ operations ;md
management. To illustrate, under section 504 of ERISA, Lab01:, fo; the first Flme,
has the authority to make comprehensive reviews and investigations of private
pension plans by requiring plan administrators to submit pooks and records or
by inspecting books and records at the plans’ place of buslness. Labor also has
the power to subpoena records and books and to take testlmor}y under oath or
by affadavit from trustees, plan employees. or interested parties. L.

In addition, Labor has authority to. initiate litigation in Federal.dlstrlct
court to seek (1) broad-ranging civil remedies against fiduciaries to require t}lem
to make good any loss suffered by the plan because of a breach of ﬁ‘duc‘lary
duty or to restore any profits gained through violation of fiduciary obligations
or (2) removal of a trustee or other fiduciary.

ERISA also provides c¢riminal enforcement authority for willful violationg of
reporting and disclosure provisions. ERISA requires that, during an investiga-
tion, if Labor detects criminal violations, such as embezzlement or kickbacks,
this information is to be referred to the Department of Justice for consideration
for investigation or prosecution under title 18 of the United States Code.

At December 31, 1979, the Fund had about $2.2 billion in assets and a member-
ship of about 500,000 active participants and retirees receiving benefits. Employer
contributions total about $586 million annually, and pension payments total about
$323 million annually.

The Fund, which was established in February 1955, is the 41st largest private
and public pension fund (assets) and the second largest multi-employer trust
organized under the Labor Management Relations Act (Taft-Hartiey Act). This
act provides that the trust fund be administered by a board of trustees equally
represented by the employers and employees. Since October 1976, half of the
Fund's trustees have been selected by the Teamsters’ Central and Southern
Conferences and the other half by the seven trucking associations contributing
to the Fund. (See apps. I, II, and III for lists of the Fund trustees from Oec-

tober 29, 1976, to April 15, 1980.)
LABOR’S INVESTIGATION OF THE FUND

For many years, the Fund’s trustees have been a subject of controversy and
allegations of misusing the Fund’s assets. Allegations included charges that
individuals linked.to organized crime had connections with the Fund and that
questionable loans had been made by the trustees to people linked to organized
crime. Consequently, in mid-1975, the Department of Labor initiated an investiga-
tion of the Fund. Labor set up a Special Investigations Staff (SIS) for the in-
vestigation. The objective of Labor’s investigation was to determine whether
the Fund was belng administered in a manner consistent with the fiduciary
standards of ERISA and for the exclusive interests of the participants and
beneficiaries.

At the time Labor initiated its investigation, the Permanent Subcommittee on
Investigations, Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs, was considering start-
ing its own investigation of the Fund's management and operations. However,
before the Subcommittee undertook its investigation, Labor officials in Decem-
ber 1975 presented a detailed briefing to the: Subcommittee members and staff
on the scope, concept, and basis of its investigation.

The Chairman of the Subcommittee, in deseribing Labor’s briefing and the
Subcommittee’s understanding of the parameters and scope of Labor's investiga-
tion, commented : '
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In short, as it was described to the Subcommittee, the Central States Fund
task force envisaged a broad based, carefully planned, and well-coordinated
executive branch inquiry into the affairs of the Central States Fund, using
the combined resources and expertise of the Labor and Justice Departments
and the IRS. : :

The Chairman also stated that, ‘during the briefing, a good deal of attention
was devoted to considering whether the Subcommittee should also investigate
the Fund. He said it was recognized, however, that a simultaneous congressional
investigation of the Fund might impede’ the work of the task force, result in a
competition for witnesses and documents, and. be counterproductive, Theretore,
the Subcommittee Chairman stated: ,

To obviate such a situation and in view of the executive branch’s major
commitment to the task, * % * the Subcommittee decided to defer any in-
vestigation of the fund to avoid duplicating and possibily complicating the
work of the task force.

 Labor officials continued with their investigation, but agreed to keep the Sub-
committee apprised of the investigation. However, as the investigation proceeded
the Subcommittee wag not satisfied with the information Labor provided or the
progress of the inves*igation. The Subcommittee, therefore, requested the General
Accounting Office (GAO) on June 13, 1978, to undertake a comprehensive review
of the adequacy and effectiveness of Labor's investigation. ‘

SCOPE OF GAO REVIEW

Asg agreed with the Subcommittee, our review focused on whether Labor (1)

effectively -planned, managed, and ecarried out the investigation, (2) committed
adequate resources and staff to the investigation, and (3) adequately coordinated
and cooperated with the Department of Justice and IRS, We also reviewed
Labor's anc} IRS’ negotiations with the trustees to reform the Fund’s operations
and requalify the Fund as tax-exempt after IRS revoked its tax-exempt status,
We a}so determined how effectively Labor and IRS monitored the trustees’
compliance with the Government’s conditions for requalification.
. We mac:ie tpe review at (1) Labor's national office in Washington, D.C,, and
its field site in Chicago, Hlinois, located near the Fund headquarters and (2)
J u§t1c«e’.s national office in Washington, D.C, and U.S. attorney’s office in
Chiecago, Illinois. ‘

Our review of.Lab'or’s coordination with IRS was based on a review of Labor's
recqrds, tyans_cmpt of hearings held by various congressional subcommittees on
the investigation, interviews with current and former Labor and J ustice officials,

and material supplied by the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, -

We aia not review IRS records or interview IRS officials involved in the investi-
gation in light of the restrictios imposed by section 6103(1) (2). of the Internal
Rex:enue Code on the disclosure of any information concerning its investigation of
a single taxpayer. An IRS headquartexrs official advised us that the Service con-
s1der_s _the Pund an individual taxpayer. Therefore, IRS considered that it was
prohibited from giving us any information on its investigation of the Fund—"if
su(‘:%l aq'l(xlwesttlgation it)ly IRS was made.” . e S
‘e did not review the records of the Fund at its office in Chicago or in 1

the t_rustees or T'und officials,. ERISA does not give ‘GAO accessgto the f%ﬁgi%z
gf prwgte lension trusts. Also, consistent with our office policy of not addressing
1ssues in litigation, we did not review the merits of Labor's civil law suit filad
on Februar:,: 1, 1078, agaliist former Fund trustees and officials.* In addition, we
did not review Labor’s ongoing investigation of the Teamster Central Stateg
Southeast and Southwest Areas Health and Welfare Fund. ’

HIGHLIGHTS OF GAO REVIEW

.ﬁqbor’csp ﬁnv:gstiga(t:ion czf the Fund’is almost 5 years old and has cost abbut $5.4
miltion. The Department of Justice’s and IR’ investigations are ol 3

cosAtk figures are not available, ) 8 * rg der, but thg

ccording to Labor’s and IR’ investigations,® the former trustees and officials

of the Fund had fuileq to prudently carry out their fiduciary responsibilities anud

had not operated the Fund for the exelusive benefit of the plan participants and

ik

3 Marshall v, Fitzsimmens et al., C.A. 78-342 USDC, N.D. IIL.
% A ehronology of key events in the Government's investigation is presented in app. 1V,
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beneficiaries—as required by ERISA. IRS, as a result of its investigation, on
June 25, 1976, revoked the Fund’s tax-exempt status. : . s

Before restoring the Fund's tax-exempt status, the Government 1mp_osed>
several denmiands on the trustees to reform and improve the Fund’s operations.
The trustees agreed to the demands, ‘and several significant changes were made,
including : ' : : :

Tl%e trustees adopted amendments to have the Fund conform to ERISA
and the Internal Revenue Code.’ :

The trustees appointed independent investment managers to manage the
Fund’s assets and investments. . . L

Labor's investigation resulted in the Secretary of Labor filing a civil suit in
February 1978 against 17 former trustees and two former oﬂici_als to recover
losses, for the Fund, that resulted from these officials’ alleged mismanagement,
imprudent actions, and breaches of their fiduciary duties. .

-Degpite the apparent henefits from the Government’s investigative efforts,
we believe fhat the investigation and subsequent dealings by Labor and IRS
with the Fund's trustees had significant shortcomings and left numerous prob-
lems unresolved. Our review disclosed shortcomings and deficiencies in gl)
Labor’s investigative efforts, (2) the coordination among Labor, IRS and J ustl'ce,
(8) Labor’s and IRS’ dealings and agreements with the trustees in reforming
the Fund, and (4) Labor's and IRS' monitoring of the current trustees’ opera-
tions and compliance with the conditions for requalification. Thus, we question
whether the benefits and improvements imposed by the Government will result
in lasting reforms to the Fund, without the continued diligent effort of Labor
and IRS. In fact, as a result of the current trustees’ failure to comply with the
conditions for requalification, IRS renewed its investigation of the Fund on
April 28, 1980. At the same time, Labor resumed its onsite investigation.

Following is a discussion of our findings and conclusions on weaknesses and
shortcomings in the Government's investigation of the Fund and subsequent
actions. . )

LABOR'S ATTEMPT TO HAVE COORDINATED GOVERNMENT INVESTIGATION UNSUCESSFUL

Labor's investigation started in the summer of 1975. It was headed by the
former Administrator, Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs (PWBP), Depart-
ment of Labor., To be successful, the former administrator considered that the
investigation would require ‘unique levels of coordination between Labor, IRS,
and Justice, '

In addition, ERISA requires that Labor coordinate ity investigative efforts
with Justice and IRS. Labor, therefore, attempted to develop a coordinated
Government approach by inviting Justice and IRS to join in the investigation.
Justice agreed, and on December 1, 1975, Labor and Justice entered into a
memorandum of understanding, :

At the time Labor began its investigation, TRS had an investigation in process
at the Fund’s headquarters in Chicago. IRS had been investigating the Fund
since about 1968. ,

Un August 22, 1975, the forniir administrator wrote to the Commissioner of
IRS advising him of Tabor's investigation and inviting IRS to participate in a
joint investigation. IRS declined to participate and advised Labor that it wished
to continue its separate investigation of the Fund. IRS declined to join Labor's
investigation despite the fact that IRS was looking into basically the same areas
as Liabor, such as prudence of loans and whether other fiduciary standards of
ERIRA were followed.

Fund officials expressed concern about the overlapping and duplicate investiga-
tions by Labor and IRS. Before Labor's onsite investigation began at the Fund's
headquarters, the Fund’s counsel initiated a meeting in an attempt to get the
Federal agencies to coordinate the investigation. IRS officials at the meeting,
however, were opposed to Labor's entrance into the general area of their
investigation, and they told Fund officials that Labor would not be a part of
IRS’ audit. IRS, however, did agree to provide Labor with tfax information
needed on the Fund's transactions under investigation. : ‘

3Avlist of principal officials involved in the Government's investigation is shown in
app. V. )
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- Labor's joint task-force concept was designed to ensure that the broad ecivil
remedies made available for the first time to the Government by ERISA were
effeciively used. The former administrator, PWBP, who handled Tabor's early
discussions with IRS, advised us that his intention at the earlier meetings with
IRS and Justice was to attempt to establish a one-government-team approach
on the investigation. Thus, the investigation would be viewed as an overall Gov-
ernment effort and not the individual efforts of the various Government agencies,
In the former administrator's opinion, this combined Government approach never
got off the ground because of IRS's refusal to participate in the investigation.

IRS' REVOCATION OF THE FUND'S TAX-EXEMPT STATUS ADVERSELY AFFECTED LABOR'S
INVESTIGATION

IRS’ “go-it-alone” attitude and unwillingness to join the investigation did not
burden or adversely affect Labor’s investigation until June 25, 1976, when IRS
decided and without prior notice to the Fund or Labor, to revoke the Fund’s
tax-exempt status. In a letter to the trustees, IRS’ Chicago district director
stated that the qualification was revoked because the Fund was not operating
for the exclusive benefit of plan beneficiaries and the investment policies and
practices of the Fund were imprudent. The revocation was effective immediately
and retroactive to February 1965.

IRS’ revocation surprised not only Labor and Justice, but also fund officials.
According to the Fund’s former executive director, IRS’ action had an immediate
and devastating effect on the Fund’s financial operations because some of the
16,000 employers withheld their contributions and others threatened to place
the money in escrow accounts,

He also said that the six banks who were then handling several hundred mil-
Hons of dollars of the Fund’s assets raised serious questions aboutf their own
rights to engage in legal investment activities. This, he said, resulted in a drop
in return on the Fund’s investments.

IRES recognized that its revoeation had the potential for a substanfial adverse
effect on the Fund’s estimated 500,000 participants and beneficiaries. IRS officials
stated that, if the provisions of the revoecation had been fully implemented, each
of the employees and/or beneficiaries would have been taxed retroactively, on
their individual tax returns, for some of the benefits received.

Neither Labor nor Justice had advance knowledge or warning of IRS' intention
to revoke the Fund’s tax qualification. In faet, in J anuary 1976 IRS told Labor
“there is no way the Fund will be disqualified.” And, again on June 20, 1976. 5
days before IRS’ letter revoking the Fund’s tax-exempt status, Chicago district
director told the former director of Labor's SIS that a decision on revocation of
the Fund’s tax status would not be made until the fall of 1976.

According to Labor officials, IRS' action created a “chaotic situation.” For
example, the officials stated that onsite work at the Teamsters’ headquarters
stopped beeause Fund officials believed that “the Federal Government’s Act was
not in order” and the Fund was not dealing with the Government as a whole but
as an assortment of departments. As a result, Fund officials became less coopera-
tive. Labor officials said that they then had to spend more time trying to resolve
the situation with the Fund and IRS than on the investigation..

Recognizing the severe consequences of its revocation, IRS, beginning on July 2,
1976, granted the Fund a series of reliefs from the retroactive effect of the revo-
cation, IRS, however, continued to meet with Fund officials and tentatively agreed
to a series of actions the trustees had taker or planned to take, in managing
the Fund's assety and beneflt payments. " : : s

Labor officials strongly objected to IRS’ approach because they believed that
IRS’ acceptance of preliminary or partial reforms could bind the entire Govern-
zl}ent and jeopardize the joint Labor/Justice investigation and Labor's negotia-
tions with Fund officials. The former Administrator, PWPB, in a letter dated
Augugt 17, 1976, to IRS, stated that IRS' proposed action to accept the Fund’s
commltmgnt to take certain actions may seriously impede the ultimate success
of the joint Labor/Justice investigation. He also stated that IRS! action could
compromise Labor's ability to ohtain more pervasive equitable relief against the
Fungi and its fiduciaries available to Labor under BRISA. In August 1976, IRS
officials agreed to -coordinate their efforts with Labor. ‘ '
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‘EB D IGNORED
LABOR'S INVESTIGATION NARROWLY FOCUSED ON RBAL ESTATE LOANS AN
OTHER AREAS OF ALLEGED ABUSES

s investigation disclosed many. significant problems in the former
trlllﬁggg’s nigzasgergnent of the Fund’s operations. However, Laborb narrowi’sir3
focused on the Fund’s real estate mortgage and coll’atera.l loans eicatfme o
of the significant dollar amounts involved and, Labor’s primary gogl 0 l?eas
tecting and preserving the Fund's assets. Labor’s approaeh 1.gnore<1 ot hlerf ar -
of alleged abuse and mismanagement of the Fund’s 9perat1on§ by ] e lot%‘lns
trustees and left unresolved questién%)s oft potent1311 g]sg}g :t%c%scmmma violati

; ismanagement raised by its own inv ) o
an%aall)%ggse(}n?e:tigatign was also ineomple‘ge. Labor targeted for mvgstlgfailtloxé
82 of the Fund’s 500 loans, Labor’s invegtlgators apparently found szgn- can
fiduciary violations and imprudent pragtlces ‘by j:he former trustees on mans;
of the 82 loans. Labor terminated its }llvqstlgat}on of the asset man.ag%mg;e
procedures at the Fund even though its investigators had not obtaine
records or cui:pleted investigations on all of the 82 targeted loans.

Labor used voluntary approach rather than subpoena powers -
Labor began its investigation in J anuary }976, at the Fund’s headquagﬁrlss Xx
Chicago. Rather than using the administrative subpqena powers 1.mderki th,
Labor officials accepted the trustees’ offer to yoluntanly cooperate by m?i lixg R e
Fund’s records and books available for review and its pe_rsonne} available (&r
interviews. Labor agreed to this approach, because, according to the gorrﬁer a d
ministrator, PWBP, the investigation could be conducted more efﬁcle(rll y aq
expeditiously and it gave Labor immediate access to the Fu?‘d 8 recor sl.)t ined
‘Under this approach, however, the 'recox:ds were not authgmlcated or 9 atl.ne
under oath and, as indicated below, despite the offfer of voluntary cooperation.
the Fund did not give Labor ali of the records it requested. In.addltlon, a
subpoena was later needed to authenticate and update the information.

Labor's investigation disclosed many prodlem areas 46 disclosed prob

bor's initial analysis of the Fund’s books and records disclosed many -
ler%aareas and patterns of apparent abuse by the trustees. These mcludgd nu-
merous indications of apparent loan and investment practices that constituted
fiduciary breaches under BERISA, such as loans made to companies on the verge

' of bankruptcy, additional loans made to borrowers who had histories of de-

i i that the
i ency, loams to borrowers to pay interest on outstanding loang
111111111%1(11 I11'532:’61'ded as interest income, and lack of controls over rental income.
TLabor’s. initial analysis also disclosed other problem areas or patterns of
abuse, including : : :
ap%ﬁftlllx?e to prZ)perly magnage real estate, and r}on-real estate-related investments.
Appropriateness of the Fund’s liquidity 'pqsmor.x.
Questions on the reasonableness of administrative expenses. .
Failure to properly manage fees the Fund charged borrowers for loans. ‘
Questions on the propriety of payments made to tpe former trus'.tees f'o1_ al-
lowances and expense claims—some of which could involve potential criminal

violations. L .
Questions on the reasonableness of payments to firms providing services to

the Fund.

Allegations of improprieties regarding payments of ‘peunsion be‘neﬁts,and de- -

inations of eligibility.
tersnll_.g%s éhief audi%or indicated in a report that, based on the patterns of alleged

isclosed by the preliminary analysis, full-scale audits were Justl.ﬁed.m

g)(;lsste 0% Stche ab()v{: areag. Labor officials, however, focused their investigative
efforts on the Fund’s assef management, specifically on t_he portfolio gf real
estate mortgage and collateral loans. Labor made no significant analysis, nor
did it complete its review of or pursue, other potential areas of abus'e. . .
Labor said it focused on the Fund's real estate loans because of the significan
dollar value of these assets, and because its primary pbaectwe, was tg protect
and preserve the Fund’s assets. This single purpose, in Labors opinion, may
have been justified and the results somewhatt- successful. However, this s}pproach
ignored other alleged areas of abuse and mismanagement of tl.le Fund’s opera-
tions by the trustees. As a result, Labor left unres*_,olved qpestmng of pgtentlal
civil and eriminal violations and mismanagement raised by its own investigators.
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Labor found many. imprudent practices

At the beginning of Labor’s investigation, the Fund’'s investments totaled
about $1.4 billion, Of this amount, $902 million was real estate mortgages and
collateral loans, cousisting of 500 loans made to 300 borrowers. Labor targeted
82 of the loans, valued at $518 million, for review. Its analysis showed that $425
million of these 82 loans were made to 7 entities or persons.

Labor's review identified many imprudent practices in the former trustees’
management of the 82 targeted loans, as well as apparent violations of BRISA’s
fiduciary requirements. Labor found that, on a number of the loans, the former
trustees had failed to follow virtually any of the basic procedures that would
be followed by a prudent lender. : ‘ T

For example, according to Labor the former trustees failed fo obtain adequate
finaneial or other pertinent information when granting loans or restructuring
or modifying them. They also failed to obtain adequate collateral, Once loans
were granted, the former trustees failed to monitor them and take appropriate
action to assert ¢r exercise rights—legal, contractual, or equitable—available
to the Fund under the terms of the loans. ’ )

During its investigation, Labor determined  that 12 of the 82 targeted loans
or groups of loans would support immediate litigation. Labor’s civil complaint
filed in February 1978 stated that the former trustees during their tenure as
plan fiduciaries engaged in a pattern of violations of ERISA fiduciary obligations
as exemplified by the 12 loans. .

Labor did not complete investigation of targeted loans

Labor did not complete its investigation on the 82 targeted loans.

In late 1976—after Labor had been onsite at the Fund for almost a year and
obtained records showing many imprudent practices and apparent iduc.ary vio-
lations on many of the 82 loans—the former director of the investigation formu-
lated for extensive investigation of -third parties conunected with the targeted
loansg; i.e. parties who were not principals to loan transactions. Thé former direc-
tor planned to make investigations of about 75 to 100 third parties in early 1977.
Those to b¢ investigated included the borrowers’ affiliates and/or associates, and
lenders that previously had refused to make loans to these borrowers.

The investigations planned would have involved issuing investigative sub-...
poenas to obtain documents and investigative depositions of Fund trustees and
key third parties related to the targeted loans., The former director said the

objective of the third-party investigations was to ‘‘close the circle” of the overall
investigation of loan transactions. That. is, to find out as much as possible about
a loan transaction before any litigative action and to determine whether the
former trustees tried to find out if borrowers used loans for the purpose
intended. ' ’ - . ‘

In addition, the planned third-party investigations were emphasized by the
Secretary of Labor and other officials in hearings in July 1977 before the Senate
Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations. The Secretary and other ofiicials
stated thiat Tabor's investigation was shifting from a review of Fund records to
a search for evidence in the possession of third parties, including obtaining depo-
sitions from third parties.

However, some of the third-party investigations planned by the former SIS

director for early 1977 were not made because, at that time, Labor shifted to -

o eivil litigative strategy—i.e., analyzing decuments and assemblying evidence on
hand to determine the potential for a civil suit. o S
‘We accumulated the following infermation on subpoenay issued as of mid-1979
from the records and files of SIS and the Solicitor's office.
The former SIS director prepared a list of about 80 third parties to be de-
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Some of the 19 loans with respect to which the former director of SIS intended
to make third-party investigations eventually became part of Labor’s civil suit
in February 1978. The acting director of SIS told-us that Labor has not requested
any subpoenas. in connection with the loans since the suit was filed. Labor’s
records show, however, that about 119 third parties had voluntarily agreed to
interviews by -Labor officials and that most of these third-party interviews
relate to five loans on the former director’s April 1977 list. v
© “Wa believe Labor lost an opportunity during its investigation when it failed to
complete the third-party investigations as planned by the former director. This
may have precluded Labor from obtaining valuable information for its own
investigation as well as potential eriminal violations.

Labor did not obtain all Fund records nceded

After Labor shifted to a litigative strategy, it terminated that portion of its
investigation onsite focusing on the ¥und’s managemen of real estate assets
and reviews of Fund records and documents, This termination was publicly an-
nounced by the Secretary of Iabor in March 1977. Labor's investigators left the
Fund’s headquarters in May 1977. At that time, however, Labor had not obtained
all of the documents from the Fund on 17 of the 82 targeted loans. Also, the
trustees refused to provide documents on 6 of the 17 loans,

“After Labor’s investigators left the site, Labor officials requested various
documernts on the Iund’'s loan iransactions and other activities. For example,
in the fall of 1977, Labor requested records on 89 different loans. However, the
trustees refused to provide Labor with any more documents or records. They
cited as their reason public staiements by the Secretary of Labor and other
Labor official that the investigation of records had been terminated and that
Labor supposedly swag shifting to a search for evidence from third parties. In
March 1978, the trustees formally notified Labor that they were terminating
their voluntary cooperation.

As a result, Labor had to gain access to documents during the discovery phase
of its civil suit,® which it filed in February 1978 against former trustees and
Fund officials to recover losses because of alleged fiduciary violations, concern-
ing asset management, on same of the 82 targeted loans.

% PROBLEMS IN HIRING AND TRAINING LABOR'S INVESTIGATIVE STAFF

In January 1976, Labor established SIS to plan, develop, and conduct highly
complex and sensitive investigations of the operations of selected pension plans
suspected of violating ERISA. Until SIS was abolished in May 1980, it was

~ responsible for the investigation of the Fund. Labor advised the Office of Man-
agement and Budget and the Congress that, for SIS to investigate the Fund’s

pension and health and welfare funds in an adeguate and timely manner, a staff
of 45 professional and investigative support positions were required. In August
1976, SIS was authorized the 45 positions requested.

Labor, however, reduced SIS allocations for 1979 from 45 to 36 positions and
to 34 for 1980. Moreover, SIS had problems in hiring professional staff, and many
positions were unfilled throughout the investigation. In fact, SIS never filled all
45 authorized positions; its maximum permanent staff was 28.

SIS officials, who were the selecting officials, said that the positions were un-
filled because (1) qualified people were difficult to find, (2) SIS set too high
a standard, and (38) problems inherent in the Civil Service Competitive hiring
system prevented SIS froni hiring people outside the system who wanted to join
the feom, Al;o, the former SIS director was too busy to interview applicants.
However, a Labor-Management Services Administration (LMSA) personnel and
placement official said that the delays in recruiting and filling the vacancies
occurred because the SIS selection officials procrastinated and were unable to
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On May 5, 1980, Labor abolished SIS and transferred most of t_:hg pelrsonne.l tor
the Solicitor’s office to support the litigative effort for Labor’s civil suit against
the former trustees and fund officials. These former SIS personnel, except for
two individuals, will not be performing any new investigative work at thq Fund.
The remainder were transterred to other LMSA offices. Labor il} Apr;l 1{)80
established a special unit, at its Chicago office, to perform future investigative
work at the Fund. ’ »

Labor officials told us that SIS could not investigate the patterns of alleged
abuse and mismanagement its investigators found—other than real estate mort-
gage and collateral loans—because of staffing shortages. Had SIS filled the 45
authorized permanent positions, we believe that it would have been able to
review some of the unresolved areas and complete more third-party investigations.

Labor estimated SIS’s costs, for the investigation from 1976 to May 1980,
at about $5.4 million. This does not include costs incurred by the Solicitor's
office. Since 1978, the Solicitor's office has had four attorneys,.plus support staff,
working full time and various attorneys working on a part-time basis. In early

1980, it added seven attorneys. ‘
COORDINATION PROBLEMES BETWEEN LABOR AND JUSTICE

Labor and Justice, in December 1975, entered into an agreement to coordinate
their joint investigation of the Fund. Justice was to center its efforts on possible
criminal violations of Federal laws, including BRISA. Under the agreement,
Labor was to refer to Justice all information relating to potential criminal
violations for use in Justice’s criminal investigative activities.

‘We found, however, that problems in coordination and cooperation arose per-
iodically between Labor and Justice dtspite the interagency agreement,.

Coordination problems

During the first year of the investigation (1976), the coordination arrange-
ments were informal and apparently worked well. In 1977, Labor’s management
of the investigation changed from an investigative to a litigative posture. This
resulted in changes in Labor’s philogophies in handling the investigation, which
were not always fully atuned to Justice's needs.

For example, Labor postponed most ef its planned investigative work, involv:
ing third parties until after the civil suit was filed. According to the official
from Justice's Oriminal Division, who was the liaison with Labor, this may have
dried up a source of information on potential criminal activity.

The deteriorating coordination was expressed in a January 81, 1978 memoran-
dum from the Deputy Assistant Attorney General, Oriminal JAvision, to the
Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division. The memorandum stated that
several distinet problems had arisen which presented grave difficulties and
which appeared not to be resolvable at the operational level. These problems
included :

The inability of Justice’s liaison to obtain information indicating potential
erimes or criminal misconduct under ERISA from Labor.

A total shutdown of communications between Justice representatives on the
Teamster Investigative Task Force and Lzbor's representatives.

As a result, significant problems surfaced. One problem dealt with the conten-
tion by Justice’s Criminal Division that Labor, in late 1977 and early 1978, did not
provide sufficient advance notice to it, and the appropriate U.S. Attorney’s office,
of Labor's intent to file the civil suit against the former Fund trustees and offi-
cials, Justice officials stated that the lack of advance notice caused problems be-
cause their main witness in a criininal case against a former Fund ofcisl was
named as a defendant in Labor’s civil suit, The witness then became less co-
operative and did not agree to testify until about an hour before the trial began.

Another problem dealt with the flow of information from Labor to Justice.
Labor denied Justice officials copies of summaries prepared by Labor's attorneys
beeause Labor considered these documents internal drafts. This problem was par-
ticularly significant because Labor was the focal point for the joint invegtigative
effort through the large resources it committed and its onsite access to Fund

records. Justice relied on Labor’s investigative efforts to help detect potential
criminal violations. Officials in Justice’s Criminal Division stated that Labor’s
actions ran counter to the spirit of full cooperation originally envisioned in the
agreement with Labor.
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Policy and working group committees

Alﬁhough ap. interdepartmental policy committee of high-ranking Labor and
Justice officials was established in December 1975 to oversee the investigation
and resolve disputes, the committee seldom met once the investigation began.
The committee was nonexistent when the above problems surfaced.

It was replaced in mid-1977 by an informal interagency work group com-
posed of intermediate level officials who were to coordinate each department'’s
BERISA responsibilities as well as the investigation of the Fund. The work group
was formally established by a December 1978 interagency agreement and was
to meet biweekly. .

Da:spite the work group, coordination problems still arose. For example, the
J ustl_ce criminal division liaison official with Labor attempted at work group
meetings to obtain Labor’s plans about filing a lawsuit at least 8 months before
the suit was filed. He was not told until the day before the suit was actually
filed, and then he was advised.by officials from J ustice’s Civil Division,

Some of these coordination problems may have been avoided if the inter-
departmental policy committee had played a more active role and carried out its
oversight funetion.

Referrals of potential criminal violations

Labor’s and Justice's combined efforts failed to produce a significant num-
ber pf information referrals that Justice could pursue through its eriminal in-
vestlgqtions. Labor in 5 years of investigative activity, provided Justice's Crimi-
nal Division 11 formal loan information referrals that had potential for
criminal investigation, .

Labor made five referrals in 1977, five in 1978, and one in 1979, On August 18,
1980, Justice’s Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division, told us in a memo,
that none of the 11 referrals had resulted in any criminal indictments and only
one referral was still under investigation. He said, however, six of the referrals
were being pursued as part of other investigations.

_The Assistant Attorney General said Justice investigated other matters which,
directly or indirectly involve 15 other Fund loans. Of these 15 cases, he said that
only one resulted in a conviction. For three others, criminal indictments were
secured, but two resulted in'an acquittal or dismissal and the other went to trial
in August. 1980. For the remaining 11, 7 were still under investigation and the
111vest1ga§10ns were closed without any indictments for 4.

In addxti_on to the above referrals, a Labor official said that at work group or
other meetings Labor had informally “discussed or provided Justice staff with
other information. :

Justice officials, told us that, overall, most of the information received from
L51bor had not been useful for their criminal investigative efforts, including orga-
nized crime strike foree program activities. ' .

The Secretary of Labor in March 1980 testified ¢ that the work group setup was
being used to satisfactorily discuss enforcement activities of mutual interest.
The Secretary said Labor hoped that initial problems in coordination had been
resolved and they will continue to have good coordination with J ustice.

The Depu_ty Assistant Attorney General, Oriminal Division, also testified at the
March ’heapllgs that there may have been some friction between the two depart~
ments in tx}e past; however, they are now cooperating smoothly, and the work
group meetmgs_haye successfully minimized and averted potential conflicts.

. ngever, as indicated by our review, Labor and J ustice have experienced con-
tinuing coordination problems despite several agreements and despite the working
group committee,

THE FUND'S TAX-EXEMPT STATUS RESTORED

Labor and IRS, after IRS agreed to fully coordinate in August 1978
] : E RS g 76, had ex-
tensive dlsc’}17ss1ons al}d. considered many options—from 7 coﬁrt—enforéed “con-
sent decree” 7 to requiring a neutral board of trustees—in reforming the Fund

STlearings on Central States Teamsters Fund before the Subcom i
I‘Iq"use Committee on Ways and Means, 96th Congress, 2d sessieonSl(l\ft?r. ’2“4“ geges(;))n'_ Oversight,

A consent decree is an order of preliminary or permpnent injunction entered by a
c(t?urt of competent jurisdiction on the basis of the Government's complaint by consent
of the defendant to the entrv of a decree embodylug certain relief (usuﬁlly without
admitting or denying the allegations of the complaint), and an agreed form of judgment,
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and having IBS restore its tax-exempt status. The Fund's tax-exempt status
was restored in April 1977. The requalification was based on the trustees’ oral
agreement_: to operate the Fund in accordance with ERISA and to comply with
eight specific conditions prescribed by Labor and IRS.

From Aqgust 1976 to February 1977, IRS and Labor officials continued to meet
and coordinate on the conditions for IRS to restore the Fund’s tax-exempt
status. As a result of these meetings, both IRS and Labor proposed minimum
standards to correct practices and govern the Fund’s future operations. For
example, IRS proposed that the trustees be required to transfer all of the Fund's
asse.ts and receipts, except those needed for current benefit payments, adminis-
trnh've expenses, existing loan commitments, and operations, to an independent
out§1de 'profesmgnal investment manager, Labor, on the other hand, proposed
thau: a "ucptral' vourd of {rustees, composed of a majority of individuals not
affiliated \Vlth_ the Fund, be established to govern the Fund. '

Lab‘or. officials anq Fund representatives in September 1976 had informal
negotiations on changing the Fund’s operations, limiting the scope of the trustees’
{nanagemeptz and removing some trustees. Labor officials discussed the possibil-
ity .of obtzum.ng & consent decree which would have been judicially enforceable in
a Eederal dlsttl_'lct court, The proposed consent decree would have presecribed,
during the period of Labor's investigation, the manner in which the trustees
would manage the existing assets and make investments. Labor dropped the
conse_nt decrge requirement when the Fund, in October 1976 agreed to restruc-
ture its board of trustees from 16 to 10, and 11 of the 16 trustees agreed to re-
sign (one had previously resigned) and 6 new trustees were appointed.

. A new Seqretary of Labor was appointed in late J annary 1977, After review-
ing Labor's investigation and assessing the evidence, the Secretary stated that
Labor had u strong case that could stand up in court. The Secretary stated,
Izowever, that. the chance of protracted and bitter litigation was significant. The
Secretary dqmded that Labor’s primary goal was to preserve the Fund’s assets.
He also. decided that Labor should explore, with the Fund's representatives
the possibility of achieving the relief Delieved necessary without litigation. '

On February 16, 1977, Labor and IRS presented to Fund representatives the
Govern-mqnt{s demands to restore the Fund’s tax-exempt status. Labor and IRS’
demands mcluq_ed the requirements that the (1) four trustees who served before
October 26,_ 1976, should resign and (2) board be restructured so that the new
board consisted of a majority of neutral professionals and a minority of repre-
sentatives of the union and contributing employers.

Labor and IRS officials also told Fund officialg that th
court to (1) remove the four holdover
remove themselves from the day-to-day

(2) make eertain changes in the pengion plan and procedures outside the ¢
management area, to bring the plan into complialrljce with E'RISA’s miﬁi;ﬁfﬁf
standard-s and to meet certain IRS qualification requirements.

_In a February 28, 1977, meeting, Fund representatives presented a counter-
oﬁer under which, among other things, the board would remain but deal only
with noninvestment matters and delegate investment authority over Fund assets
to a cmpmi’ttee of independent, neutral professizhals, The Fund also agreed to
amend its plan to comply with BRISA outside the asset management area.

Although Labor and IRS were nat completely satiefied with the Fund’s
progress, IRS on February 26, 1977, extended the relief of the Fund's tax
exemption to the end of April 1477,

IRS and Labor had additional negotiations with the trustees, and on April 26,
1977, the final Government conditions were explained in a letter IRS issued
restoring the Fund's tax-exempt status. The letter said that the continued
qualification of the Fund would depend on its effective operation, in accordance
with BRIBA, and compliance with th following eight conditions.

1. The trustees amend the trust agreement to have the Fund conform to
BRISA and the Internal Revenue Code, :

2. The Fund have in operation, not later than December 31, 1977, a data
base management system that would be sufficient to determine “credited service”
in accordance with the pension plan’s requirements for all participants from
1955 to April 26, 1977, inclusive.

ey were prepared to go to
trustees and require new trustees to

management of the Fund’s assets and
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payments were in accordance with the plan provisions in effect at the appro-
priate governing dates. : . . .

4. The Fund complete by May 1; 1978, an examination of all Fund loans and
related financial transactions from February 1, 1965, to April 80, 1977, to de-
termine whether the -Fund has any enforceable causes of actions or other
recourse as a result of the transactions. -

5. The trustees amend the trust to provide a statement of investment policies
and, annually, the trustees provide ~written investment objectives to the invest-
ment manager retained by the Fund. .

6. The trustees amend the trust to establish a qualified Internal Audit Staff
to monitor Fund affairs. : :

7. The trustees amend the trust to publish annually, in at least one newspaper
of general circulation in each State, the annual financial statements, certified by
the Tund’s Certified Public Accountant, :

8. The trustees place all Fund assets and receipts, including moneys derived
from liquidation of existing investments (except funds reasonably retained by
the ¥und tor payment of plan benefits and administrative expenses), under
direct, continuing control of independent professional investment managers as
defied by section 3(38) of ERISA. ‘

The IRS letter also required the Fund to allow IRS, but not Labor, access to
Fund records, reports, ete. Also, the letter said IRS was not passing on the actu-
arial soundness of the plan or the reasonableness of the actuarial computations.
The IRS letter also required the trustees to submit monthly reports on the
progress made in complying with the eight conditions. .

Labor, after the Fund agreed to meet the Government’s conditions, stated it
would terminate that portion of its investigation focusing on the Fund’'s asset
management procedures and review of the Fund’s records and documents. Labor
did terminate the onsite phase of the investigation in May 1977 and shifted pri-
marily to a civil litigative strategy. RIRE T

LABOR PLAYED NO ACTIVE ROLE IN SELE&I“ING' FUND'S NEW TRUSTEES

On October 29, 1976, the trustees amended the trust agreement, with the consent
of the employer trucking associations, to reduce the board from 16 to 10 mem-
bers—~5 union and 5 employer appointed. Also, all but 4—2 union and 2 employer—
of the 18 trustees resigned. On April 27, 1977, the four trustees resigned and new
trustees were appointed. . ,

WNeither Labor nor IRS played an active role in the selection of the new Fund
trustees, although they had developed qualifications and criteria that the new
trustees were to meet. :

Labor played no active role in selecting si@ new trustees appointed in October 1977

Six new trustees—three union and three employer-—were appointed to bring the -
board up to full strength. The three union trustees were selected by the Teamsters
union conferences and the three employer trustees by the trucking associations.

Labor officials did not review the six new trustees’ qualifieations, experience,
or associations with the old trustees. In fact, Labor did not know what methods
were used or who selected the union or the employer trustees. '

Labor officials, including those who negotiated with Fund officials, apparently
considered suggesting a method for selecting the new trustees. They also con-
sidered suggesting that the Fund appoint “independent” or professional trustees
who were not affiliated with the plan sponsors. However, the officials concluded
that Labor could tell the Fund which of the trustees were not acceptable, but it

‘could not be placed in the position of selecting the new trustees by approving or
rejecting nominees. Also, some Labor cofficials had reservations about the public
perception of Labor excluding union members from serving as frustees of col-
lectively bargained plans.

Labor and IRS played no active role in seleclting four trustees appointed in
April 1977
Labor and IRS met several times to develop a coordinated format for dealing
with the Fund and criteria to be used in selecting new trustees to replace the
four holdovers. Labor and IRS agreed on criteria that included the following:
(1) the board would be restructured so that a majority of the trustees would
be persons—either individuals or entiti¢s, such as banks or insurance com-
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3. The Fund review all benefit applicaticns that were originally rejected but

panies—not affiliated with the union or any employer contljibuting to the Fund,
subsequently approved to insure that the effective date and amount of benefit ‘ v & 7
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(2) the neutral trustees would be highly qualified professionals from a variety
of disciplines with recognized ability and independence, and (3) the Government
would be involved in the selection and would exercise veto power over any
proposed candidate.

Labor had also coordinated with Justice on the use of a majority of neutral
trustees—chosen by the union and employers. In fact, the Secretary of Labor on
January 18, 1977, requested an opinion from the Attorney General on whether
the proposed neutral board of trustees would comply with the Taft-Hartley Act.
Justice advised Labor on January 27, 1977, that such a proposed board of trustees
would comply with the requirements of the Taft-Hartley Act.

In the initial negotiations with the Fund, Labor and IRS demanded that the
remaining four original trustees resign and a board composed of a majority of
“neutrals” and minority of union and employer representatives be appointed.
The Fund refused. :

Later, during the final negotiations, Labor and IRS gave the trustees a choice
to (1) restructure the board to obtain a majority of neutral trustees or (2)
retain the present board structure, with the remaining four original trustecs to
resign and turn over control of asset management to a professional, independent
investment manager. The trustees choose the second option, and on April 29, 1977,
the four holdover trustees resigned and four new trustees were appointed.

IRS and Labor played no active role in selecting the four new trustees, nor
did they insist on (1) deciding on the qualifications and characteristics of the
new trustees or (2) Government approval of the persons selected. The trustees
were selected by the Teamsters’ Central and Southern Conferences and the
trucking associations.

According to the Special Consultant to the Secretary of Labor, who headed
Labor’s negotiations with the Fund, Labor’s first goal was to get the assets out
of the hands ¢f thé former trustees, irrespective of who the new trustees were,
so that they would have no control over or impact on investment or asset man-
agement decisions. One official said that Labor did not want to subject itself to
possible criticism for having approved trustees who could later be found to be
not upright.

Concern that former trustees controlled selection of new trustees

Concern was expressed in congressional hearings in June 1978° that the former
trustees who resigned influenced the selection of the four new trustees.

"Phe Assistant Secretary for Labor-Management Relations acknowledged in
response to a question from the Subcommittee that some of the former union
trustees, who were forced to resign from the Fund, held offices in the Central
and Southern Conference of the Teamsters organizations. These organizations
appointed the new trustees, and the former trustees apparently participated in
the selection of their successors. Labor apparently was not concerned by this
fact becanse the Assistant Secretary stated that the selection did not violate
ERISA’s provisions.

More recently, however, Labor officials have become concerned about the in-
fluence of the former trustees, as well as the behavior of the current trustees.
Labor officials had indicated in February 1980 that a review of the new trustees’
performance demonstrated significant disregard for the interest of the par-
ticipants and beneficiaries and a determination to frustrate the efforts of Labor
in its ERISA enforcement activities. The officials also indicated that the record
of the new trustee’s conduct also supports the inference that the former trustees
still exert significant inflnence aver the Fund’s cperations. ,

The officials cited the (1) trustees’ lack of cooperation with the Government
on the civil suit by their repeated attempts to block Labor’s discovery of evidence

to be used against the former trustees, (2) trustees’ attempt to curtail the in-
dependence of the investment managers, and (3) influence of former trustees as
evidenced by their open involvement in day-to-day Fund operations.

TRUSTEES TRIED TO REASSERT CONTROL OVER FUND'S ASSETS

As a condition of requalification, the trustees agreed to appoint an independent
investment manager to handle the Fund’s assets and investments. Labor, in

_88ee hearings on Central States Teamsters IFunds, Subcommittee on Oversight, House
Committee on Ways and Means, 95th Congress, 2d session, p, 77 (June 1978).
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coordination with IRS, established certain qualifications for the investment man-
iger and told Fund officials it would veto any firm chosen by the trustees that
lid not meet its qualifications. .

During its negotiations with the Fund in March 1977, Labor told the trustees’
representatives that the investment manager had to meet Labor’s general
criteria—independence, protessionalism, and national stature. Labor also told
the trustees that (1) they would have to be prudent in their choice of the man-
ager, (2) they would not be relieved of their duties to monitor the investment
manager’s performance, (3) the manager selected would have to be competent
and be able to withstand the public serutiny that would inevitably begin when
the choices were made public, and (4) the contractual structure had to be work-
able and meet BRISA’s requirements.

On June 30, 1917, the trustees entered into a series of contracts with the Eguit-
able Life Assurance Society of the United States and the Victor Palmieri Com-
pany. Under the contracts, Equitable became the overall or managing ‘“fiduciary”
of the Fund as well as manager for the Fund real estate assets east of the Mis-

-alssippi, and the Palmieri became manager for Fund real estate assets west of

the Mississippi. Neither the Equitable nor the Palmieri appointment could be ter-
minated, changed, modified, altered, or amended in any respect before October 2,
1982, except for cause and only on written consent of the Secretary of Labor.
After October 2, 1982, the Fund can terminate the contracts without Labor's
consent, ,

Labor was satisfied with the arranagement and did not exercise its veto. In
fact, the Secretary of Labor stated in a letter dated September 28, 1977, to the
Chairman of the Senate Committee on Human Resources that he believed the
contracts provide a sound basis for the future management of the Fund’s assets.
He said that they contain great promise of ending years of suspicion, allegations,
and wrongdoing that surrounded the asset management of the Fund and persons
associated with it. ‘

Equitalle shifts Fund s investments from real estate loans

One of the principal criticisms of the Fund's investment portfolio was the eon-
centration of investments in real estate related loans. However, siice Equitable
has talen over, the Fund’s assets have been largely redirected to investments in
stocks and other securities. On October 3, 1977, when Equitable assumed control
of the Fund's $1.59 billion in assets, almost 60.7 percent ($966 million) of the
assets was real estate, mortgage, and collateral loans. The other 39.3 percent
($626.2 million) was primarily invested in stocks and bonds.

However, on December 31, 1979, almost 2 years after Equitable assumed con-
trol, the Fund’s total assets had grown by about $622 million to $2.2 billion, The
real estate and mortgage investments had decreased to $670.4 million, or about
30 percent of the total assets, Equitable reported that somewhat more than half
of the increase in assets resulted in employer contributions. (See app, VI for table
showing the investments before and after Equitable assumed control.)

Also, since Equitable assumed control of the Fund’s income its investment have
steadily increased. One of Equitable’s investment objectives is that, overali, the
Fund’s minimum annual rate of return should be at least 6.5 percent over a
4-year period. Bquitable has reported that from an investment standpoint, the
increave in investment assets through December 31, 1979, has been 4t an annual-
ized rate of return equal to 8,23 percent, as compared to 4.5 percent in 1976,

For calendar year 1979, the Fund's total investment income was: about $151.8
million, or more than double the $73 million earned as reported by the Fund for
11 months in 1976, when the former trustees controlled the invgstments and
assets. )

Trustees attempt to compromise thdependence of tnvestment manajers

Despite the investment managers' performance and the agreemerit with Labor
and IRS, the current Fund trustees have repeatedly and openly sought to under-
mine the independence of Equitable and Palmieri, and reassert coptrol over the
Fund’s assets and investments, .

The trustees' attempts to compromise the independence of Xquitable and
Palmieri came less than 6 months after the firms assumed control of the
Iund’s assets in October 1977, In March 1978 the trustees passed a series of
resolutions which stated, among other things, that the trustees (i) could re-
move Equitable and Palmieri for cause, before the §-year contrget period had
expired, without the Secretary’s consent and (2) had to be given at least 30 days’
notice before disposal of assets over $10,000.
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In an April 18, 1978, memorandum to the Secretary of Labor, the Assistant
Secreary tor Labor-Management Relations expressed -concern about the trustees’
resolutions and indicated the Dossibitity that they were laymg the groundwork to
remove Hquitable and Palmieri as their investment mianagers. The Assistant
Secretary said lLabor would take appropriate action it the dismissal oceurred.
Lagbor notified the trustees and investment managersg that the resolutions were
not entorceable. »

Other actions taken by the current trustees to nndermine the investment man-
agers’ funection included having the Fund hire its own internal staff of real
estate analysts, This staff, according to the Labor officials, duplicated much
of the investment managers’ work. Also, according to Palmieri, the trustees
recently instructed the staff to perform independent inspections ot all assets
under Palmieri's management. ' -

Further, the Fund’s stait is managing g considerable amount of assets that
apparently were acquired after Bquitable became investment nmansager or were
not turned aver to Bquitable. The Fund’s annual reports showed that $72.7
million as of December 31, 1977, and $100.5 million as of December 31, 1978, in
securities was inanaged by its staff, ~

The trustees also attempted to have Palmieri reduce its management fees—
which were fixed for the G-year contract period—in light of the overall decline
of assets managed by Palmieri. Because of loan amortization and asset sales,
the assets managed by Palmieri had declined from $550 million in October 1977,
to $430 million as of August 1979, Palmieri, however, refused.

In August 1979, the trustees passed resolutions demanding that (1) Palmieri
enter immediate negotiations to reduce its fee, and (2) BEquitable and the Fund’s
cpstodian bank stop payment of contracted .fees until Palmieri agreed to renego-

enforceable. Also, according to Labor officials the fees were paid to Palmieri.
Finally, the Fund'g trustees on November 23, 1979, submitted g request to
Labor for an advisory opinion on whether Palmieri’s fees should he renegotiated
and whether the Fund could terminate, without Labor’s consent, Palmieri’s
contraet, because it refused to renegotiate the fees, :
On May 7, 1980, Labor issued an opinion stating that (1) Palmieri’s manage-
ment fees were not unreasonable and should continue to be paid, (2) because
Imieri's fees were not deemed unreasonable, the trustees did not have cause
for terminating Palmieri, and- (8) the requirement of written consent of the
Secretary to terminate Palmieri’s appointment as investment manager was still
valid and enforceable. ; .
According to the Fund's counsel, the request for the advisory opinion reflected
a genuine effort by the trustees to resolve serious ERISA issues without resort-
ing to other available remedies. The counsel also stated that it should be under-
stood that the request would not diminish the right and opportunity of the
trustees to resnrt, in the future, to one or more of other remedies, after the
“advisory” opinion was analyzed. The Fund's letter did not provide information
on what other remedies it would take, oo

LABOR AND IRS NOTVADEQUA-TI;)LY MONITORING CURRENT TRUSTEES ACTIVITIES

Although Bquitable has been appointed to handle the Fund’'s assets and in-
vestments, the Fund’s trustees still control all the moneys the Fund receives.
Moreover, after transferring moneys to Equitable fior investment, the trustees
still control a substantial amount of moneys in the Bernefits and Administration
(B & A) account. v ) e

Our review disclosed that Labor has not adequately monitored the B & A

IRS has responsibility for assuring that the Fund complies’ with the sight
conditions of the April 1977 requalification letter. The trustees, after complying
with only four of the conditions to IRS’ satisfaction, notified IRS on August 24,
1979, that they would no longer -submit brogress reports and considered that
the eight conditions were substantially satisfied. :

Under its contraect with Equitable, the trustees determine the Fund’s needs for
(1) pension benefits, (2) administrative expenses, and (3) an “appropriate
reserve” in the B & A account. The trustees, after determining these amounts,
turn over the excess ("new runds”) to Bquitable for investment. Although the
amounts transferred to Equitable for investment purposes have been substantial,

the trustees retained a significant amount of the Fund’s income in the B & A
account. ) :

€
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illu ng calendar year 1979 the trustees transferre
tnT]g ﬁ}gf)ll‘gtec’)gutrﬁéglast day of December 1979, the trustee_s conilzroléed $é§%
zﬁillign in this account. (A schedule of the B & A account for calendar y
W n . o) ’ Equitable does not have any
i 's contracts with the Fund state that Equi
dult!;-};r1 %ll?ii-le)als%(smsibility with 'respetct to the B & A account. Thus, thg trustees have
 responsibility for the account. L .
so%l?hlee?:‘gg?stlll]);létgle trustees would still cont;'ol sub§€an’c1asl ;ré(égxgn;i ztgogxiliyﬂ;)l;
‘ ‘ h itoring it, wa ogni: )
account, and the need for adeqqately m(im 01';i BRI P g o]
the Senate Permanent Subcommﬂ;tee on Investig tio k or officlals, includ-
i Y of Labor, in testimony in July_ 1977-acknowledg
ﬁi:ﬁ&?ﬁﬁiﬁiing and assured the Subcommmteg members that ]t;lilbor o\;gﬁ}{i
contli\nnally monitor and review the trustees’ handling of the funds they ¢ Ol.

N ¢
Labor not adequately monitoring B & A accoun . o
However, contrary to the Secretary of Labor's tand other officials’ testimony,

{ i uately monitor the B & A account. . ‘ .
Laﬁg.ll;(?rl’g Ibl‘(itéav(vigg a‘espgilsibxe tfor monitoring thetaccoxll\lllt, bilgTI’?F I;zl;fe?:ﬁlﬁc}xigg

itori N ters site in May f
monitoring. In fact, Labor left the Teamsters ’ T, several months
A account was set up, and Labor's monitoring st ;
Bfef&?ggﬁ;goﬁtlﬁy and annual reports a’.t Labor's headquarters, plus 1ntormaf,10n
) cies, such as IRS. . L o
fr?[‘l?l: tgzzﬁnaggfllilrector of SIS in 1979 agrged that the};&e :ygg gggﬁ' éllt()lfgtg{\;?lgia%?
i i i ori. \
said there was little time for Laboy to do any monite - A oA
i in I : , t was filed, the Fund stoppe
suit was filed in February 1978. ‘After the sui : oped all
; i i ; ¥ i t Labor would have had to issue a subp
cooperation with Laboxr, He said tha B St foaae e e hpoene.
1 cords from the KFund. Labor powev.el id n sue
g(l)sgbst;ilclil tlifel'e were no allegations regar’dlpg mishandling of this money, or apy
i mishandling in the annual reports. - o , :
evi%?ﬁfegfevidence ong the lack . of ade ua_t;g%omf)%llutngrgéatgg f;‘f-ngl’z 11)3e gzﬁ t?r
Labor was noted in'a Novemper _repor : 1 v
f&cscs{i):tralttntySeci'etary of LMSA on Labor's imvetsttlggtmu of the Fund. Regarding
i i tion of the Fund, the report stated:: : . )
the nm'll?lfégé oigfi?'tually no information availabie on the current financial opera
i ¢ fund. - L , ; :
tm’i}iloer txsllalgtllods by which a determination is made as to l}ow much moxﬁiy
should be transferred to the assets managers, }10w expenses are al')plrol‘;ovs;
what authority is delegated to the executive director, and in general, h
the Fund operates financially are all unknowp at the present time, i e
‘We have very little knowledge of the details pf how much mmﬁly 1sSset
tually received by the ¥und, how much mon‘ey és' transt;rggd to the a
€18, or how money being held pythe Fund is managed.
Tl;gall'le{i)gorlt ’stated Labor should investxgu%e toddi.termmée 1211231 ;1;3:1 arlrigmtalslrg
I se ,-
maintained by the Fund, the moneys t}‘ants erred to as o anigers, and the
; the Fund needs to maintain an estimated § 00
;‘gat%); ?3 \gxhz account since it can request and receive any moneys fromtthgea’a;:s‘s
managers neaded for the account. Whe Itepo»r_ttallso said Labo’r needs to rev:
1 the Fund is'inanaging the assets it controls. - = o
llo’}vmvg ‘eclontinuing congressional concern over*(tihg lack of ggfi%(lzlt;’ehxglaogﬁtg;xﬁg émig
ize of the B & A account was expressed in congressi : ‘
ltvlllgri;femso." The Secretary of Labor was a*ékgd if Labpr knew the size of tlixg
account and whether there was a problem with the size. The Secretlz}m:xs?he
that he did not have any information that would lead Labor to believ "IRS
account was unreasonably large. He sal_d mforma’_tzoq }'eceived §rom om0
showed that the B & A account had approxunately $65 m;lhon as of June : thé~
He said that this figure did not appear A1) tq be un‘reasonatble in vmwdoth e
size of the payments the Fund makes or (2) to glplgte .ERIS(A vl;{e conclude hat:
: It is up to the asset managers to detecmltne whet:;\ ("’\{li}le amount is m‘
violation of the asset management agreements. R
-However, Tquitable’s contract with the trustees specificali, “states that Equié
table has no responsibility for the B & A account, Moreover, the Novembex: 197
report by the Deputy Assistant Secretary/LMSA acknowledges that Bquitable
has no control over or responsibility for the B & A account, and that the trustees

9 See note 1, p. 28.
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can request any amount desired from Equitable for the account, and Equitable
is bound to honor the request. :

In addition, as noted previously, the B & A account balance had grown to
$142 million as of December 81, 1979, or more than double the $65 million con-
sidered reasonable by the Secretary.

A further indication of the lack of adequate monitoring is shown in comments
made in April 1980 by the Fund’s assistant executive director in response to the
following question by a congressional committee.

Has IRS, the Department of Labor or the investment managers questioned
the size of the Benefits and Administration Account, and whether such size
was in fact reasonable, within the past year?

The assistant executive director stated that two inquiries were made, one by
Equitable in January 1980 asking why the balance had grown by $28 million
during 1978, and another by IRS in March 1980 requesting information regarding
the amounts retained in the B & A account. He said that the Fund responded
to both inquiries within several weeks.

The assistant executive director concluded that “other than the inquiries
above, the Funq is not aware of any other inquiries regarding the B & A account.”

Fund attempls to use B & A account to make questionable loan

According to information gathered by Labor, as well as statements made by
the Fund’s assistant executive director, the moneys in the B & A account were
invested in certificates of deposit ( normally 6-month maturity) and commercial
paper that allowed the Fund to earn the current market rate.

However, Fund trustees, in one case, apparently intended to use the moneys
in the B & A account to make a $91 million loan. as part of an out-of-court
settlement of a suit against them for failing to fuldill a lean commitment. In
this case, the trustees in January 1975 had approved a commitment to loan a
prospective borrower $40 million fo renovate a hotel in Las Vegas, Nevada, and
to construet a 1,000-room addition. The borrower had previously received loans
from' the Fund. However, in June 1976 the trustees rescinded the commitment
because the loan would have been a “prohibited transaction” under ERISA.
This arose because the prospective borrower's firm is related to a contributing
employer and, as such, is disqualified from receiving a loan under the act.

The prospective borrower, in June 1976, sued ™ the trustees, seeking approval
of the loan and $100 million in damages. The case continued for several years,
and in, September 1979, the trustees attempted to have the court approve a settle-
ment by making an additional $85 million loan plus $6 million to restructure
the old loan, The Fund’s counsel, in presenting the proposed settlement to the
court, stated; ‘

I might state for the record that the position of the Fund is that we are
not, in addressing this lawsuit, in the business of asset managing, We are
pot seeking to make real estate loans or acguire real estate, We are attempt-
ing to extricate the Fund from the litigation as I have breviously stated in
the status report and we consider this to be an administrative matter,

Labor, which had intervened in the -suit to protect the Fund's interest, was
not aware of the settlement until the Fund broposed it. At the court’s request
l)ot}l Labor and Equitable reviewed the proposed settlement and both objected
to it, stating that the loan would not be an appropriate transaction. As a result,
the court did not approve the proposed transaction.

. Also, in ‘January 1980, the court ruled for the Fnnd holding that the proposed
initial $40 million loan was unlawful under ERISA’s prohibited #ransactions.
The cour_t also denied the prospective borrower's claims for damages.

A,cco.rdmg to. Labor officials, in the transparent attempt to circumvent the
authority ofthe investment managers, the trustees planned to increase the bal-
ance of the Fund's B & A sufficiently to fund the $91 million loan,

Fund fa/il'gd to meet all cight conditions of requdalifications
,Under its",ﬁggreement with IRS, the Fund wasg required to submit monthly
reports on fde progress made in meeting the eight conditions under whiech IRS

requ“gliﬁed the Fun_d’s tax-exempt status. The Fund submitted the required
monthly reports until August 1979, when it advised ITRS that it swould no longer

10 See note 1, p. 28.
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send thein and that the Fund considered each of the conditions to be substan-
tially satisfied. : o

IRyS disagreed, however, and advised the Fund that some of the conditions
were not fully satisfied. According to IRS, the Fund had not taken action to
fully satisfy four conditions. . ‘ . ;

Condition 2.—To have an adequate data base in operation to determine credit-
able service and benefits for all participants. IRS stated that .qnly 50 p_ercent of
the retiring employees’ benefit applications are processed using the improved
data base. 1RS said the Fund needs to improve its procedures for verifying past
service and locating plan participants. E :

Condition 4—To review all loans and relatea::rans.actlons from February 1,
1965, to April 80, 1977. IRS said delays in the loan review program occ_urred ; DO
progress was made until October 1977. At that time 35 loans. were in various
stages of review, and 6 had been referred to outside legal. counsel for cops1der;_1—
tion. Subsequentlt, the Fund suspended further efforts in compying with this
condition. ,

“Condition 7—To publish financial information on the Fund in newspapers,
The Fungd issued a news release containing the required financial statements in

© 1978, IRS said, however, in August 1979, the trustees pasised a resolution to

terminate the newspaper publication of its financial information.

Condition 8—To decide on the appropriate reserve amount in the B & A
account. In June 1979, the ¥und decided that the reserve amount in the B & A
acccunt should be $65 mililon. IRS stated it does not have eurrent information
to determine the amount retained or to determine whether it exceeds the amount
reasonably needed to pay plan benefits and administration expenses. In IRS’
opinion, the appropriate amount of the reserve was still in dispute at March 1980.

THE FUND'S FINANCIAL SOUNDNESS

ERISA requires that employee pension plans satisfy minimum funding stand-
ards each year and that each plan submit an actuarial report in which the actuary
states his opinion that the contents of the report in the aggregate are reasonable
and represent the best estimates of anticipated experience under the plan, IRS
is to use the actuarial reports to determine the plan’s financial soundness.

IRS is responsible for enforcing BRISA’s minimum funding standards. How-
ever; IRS’ April 1977 requalification letter stated that its determination on 1511e
Fund's tax-exempt status is not an indication that IRS is in anyway passing
ofi the actuarial soundness of the plan or on the reasonableness of the actuarial
computations.

Since 1975, the trustees have had four actuarial valuations of the Fund’s
financial soundness—three used data as of January 31, 1975, and one was as of
December 31, 1978. ~ ,

The first actuary, who had been the Fund’s actuary since 1955, concluded that
the Fund was financially sound. Ju 1975, the Fund hired a second actuary, who
stated the Fund was not finaneially sound. He also stated that the Fund would
require contributions significantly higher than those estimated by the first
actuary. A third actuary was hired to break the tie, and he agreed with the
second actuary. According to the former executive director of the Iund, the
actuary concluded, in his report, that the Fund's unfunded liabilities were
reaching staggering proportions.

The last actuary’s report dated March 8, 1980, which was based on 1978 data,
stated that the current funding should satisfy ERISA’s requirements. However,
the actuary.also said that the funding policy allowed very little margin for error
and that, if actual experience differed, funding problems would occur after the
BRISA standards become effective for the Fund in 1981, L ‘

In our opinion, IRS should closely monitor the financial status of the Fund
to assure that it, in fact, meets the standards in 1981 and in future years.

LABOR AND IRS NEED TO INVESTIGATE UNRESOLVED PBOBLEM AREAS OF ALLEGED
MISMANAGEMENT

During its original onsite work at Fund headquarters—from January 1976
to May 1977—Labor decided to concentrate its investigation on the practices
Fund fidueiaries use to make real estate mortgage and collateral loans. How-
ever, Labor's investigators also identified patterns of apparent abuse and raised

‘questions of potential eriminal violations in the Fund’s other operations.
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IS’ chief auditor in 1976 indicated that full-scale aud@ts were justi
t.hs asreas of (1) rental income, (2) commitment and service fees, (3) funded ..

interest, (4) real estate owned and operated, (5) trustee and allowance 9xpenses,
and  (6) service providers. :

To (ill)ustrate, the Fund charged borrowers a fee _for }oans. The fee was usually
a percentage of the loan commitment. SIS’ investigation showed that the Fund
established neither a receivable account for these fees when it issued loan

‘commitments nor the necessary accounting controls to assure collection of these

fees. Also, the Fund had no uniformity on when or how the fe,e.s were to be paid.
SIS uncovered instances where the fees had beenxl"educed,.wawgd, -or refpnded.

SIS investigators also raised questions of potential criminal violations in two
areas. One dealt with the impropriety of payments mq@e to Fund trustees for
allowance and ‘expense claims, and the second dealt w,ltx} payments to_ﬁrms or
others providing services to the Fund. These improprieties gould poss*bly con-
stitute a violation of section 664, title 18, U.S. Code, which prohibits theft
or embezzlement of assets of pension plans covered under ERI_SA.

SIS investigators also disclosed other problem areas,uincludmg the appro-
priateness of the Fund’s liquidity position and allegations of 1mpropnet1gs
regarding how the Fund determines eligibilty for pension benefits and how it
makes benefit payments. : . . .

SIS, however, did not finish its work on these areas. According to a Labor
official, staff was limited and the available staff was directed to review. the
Fund’s real estate loans. As a result of this decision, the investigation was not
completed and questions of alleged mismanagement and potential criminal vio-
lations went unresolved. o ,

Labor report recognizes incompleteness of the investigation

Not until late 1979, alomst 4 years after Labor’s initial onsite investigation
began and 21 years after it ended, did Labor decide to investigate new areas of
abuse. : .

The impetus came from the report prepared in November 1979 for the Deputy
Assistant Secretary, LMSA. The report pointed out that the scope of the original
investigation was reduced substaritially because of the then-eritical need to gather
evidence on asset management, and because of this, together with the #iling of
lawsuits, a number of issues had never been investigated. It said Labor has
reached the point where it is critical to develop an understandisg through in-
vestigation of how all aspects of the Fund are beéing adminig.-red under the
current trustees. : ' " ’

The report recommended that Labor review the areas of the F'und’s operations
that were not completed in the original investigation. Four specific areas were
recommended for investigation. The first covered the appropriateness of the
B & A account and administrative expenses for trustee allowances, einployee
‘salaries, legal fees, valuation services, consulting services, and other éxpenses.
The other three areas were (1) employer contributions, (2) asset management—

by the independent managers and the Fund—and (3) the purchase of a new air--

craft for $38 million, which according to the report is a potential fiduciary

violation. .

. The report stated that, if all the issues are investigated, a minimum of 7 to
10 investigators would be needed for.1 to 2 years. The PWBP official who made
the review stated that it is critical that serious consideration be given to how
the investigation is to be made. He said: Con

- I do mot feel the investigations can be effectively conducted from the
‘National Office. The location of the Fund and the lack of quality investi-
gators in the National Office would eause many of the problems experienced

in the past three years to continue.
He recommended that LMSA’s Chicago Area Office handle the investigation.
Also, officials in Labor's Solicitor's Office in February 1980 indicated that the
performance of the new trustees had demonstrated significant disregard for the
interests of the participants and beneficiaries. They also commented on the need
for Labor to investigate areas of the Fund's Uperations, including some of those
cited in the Deputy Assistant Secretary’s report. , :

Labor and IR resume investigations of the Fund ,
As a result of the current trustees’ actions and the above reports, Labor in-
vestigators on April 28, 1980, returned to the ¥und’'s headquarters to start a
second ‘onsite investigation. As recommended in the Deputy :‘Assistaut Secretary’s
report, the LMSA Chicago office is performing the investigation.
A
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The scope of the new investigation includes areas not initially
well as other areas of the Fund’s operations that were never invis%?é?x%i%ﬁeg‘\gg
areas are payments to (1) trustees for travel allowances and expenses, and
‘(2) firins or others providing the Fund services, These are “old” areas iden’tiﬁed
in tpe summer of 1976. According ‘to Labor’s currerit plans, however, the in-
vestigation will not cover payments to trustees and service providers ’incurred
before J: anuary 1977. As a result, the investigators will not review the payments
made to the 12 former trustees that resigned in 1976, Labor, therefore, may
lose an opportumty to develop information of potential violations whi(,rh oc-
curred before 1977, on payments to the former trustees or the service providers
" IRi aﬁso, ?)tarted. an onsitg inyestigation of the Fund’s operations at the Saﬁié
stglt?e 1 ?h ;)tr: egan its investigation. In an April 7, 1930, letter to the Fund, IRS

.. % *.* The seriousuness of the Fund's ast problems ith
Fund’s. recent refusal to allow on-site relx)fiew I;)md to I;r(fx?i‘:iglexioxﬁly trl:,f
po;ti11 Iggo'wmfhco%plae;ncte with the conditions of the April 26, 1977 letter
requalifying the Fund’s tax-exempt status compel Servic i

IRBéund’s e e | D us compel the Service to review the

’.investigation did not begin. until almost 8 months after the Fundi
August 1979—notified the Service it would no longer send ?n.‘.tgloxtlltlﬁh? ‘;ggortlsl;]
and th’at the Fund considered each of the conditions to be substa.ntiau;; satisﬁed’

IRS lett.er als_o stated that its investigation would cover Fund admi'nistrati'vé
expenses, including the B & A account, investment activities~—both the Fund
and 1ndep9ndently managed assets—and payment of peusion henefits, Some of
these are similar to areas to be investigated by Labor. o Coe

L.abor and IRS advised the Fund that their investigations were beihg Co-
ordinated. Labor officials also advised us it was coordinating with IRS. How-
ever, bpth agencies issued a subpoena oy a summons for:the same records ang
are apparently reviewing some of the same activities and operations.

In view of_the past problems between IRS and Labor, we believe that close
COOI‘dl.Ilatl.OIl 13 needed to (1) prevent overlap and duplication between the two
age_nc1es’ investigations and (2) assure that any further reforms or improve-
ment_s needed iy the Fund's operationg are presented as unified Government
requirements. - ’ 'k ‘

LABOR SUES I{‘O#}'I\IER TRUSTEES AND OFFICIALS TO RECOVER LOSSES RESULTING FROM
: TH;&‘IR ALLEGED MISMANAGEMENT AND: FIDUCIARY BREACHES . -

N 7’/ ¢
. As a resuli of its original investigative effort, Labor on February 1, 197
filed a civil suit in the U.S. District Conrt for the Northern Disrict of Iili%:oég’
Bastern Division, against 17 former Fund trustees and 2 officials ™ to recover
gi]sts%sé resulting from their aileged mismanagement and breaches of their fiduciary

ies. « . ;

The Secretary of Labor filed the eivil suit against the former trustees a
oi_ﬁcials ur_xder thg authority of section 502(a) (2) of BRISA, which asutlggr?zneg
him to brmg.a civil action seeking appropriate relief from any fiduciary who
byea_ches any of the responsibilities, obligations, or duties imposed on fidu-
ciaries l_)y title I of MRISA. Labor's suit alleges that the defendant trustees by
their mismanagement of Fund assets and breach of their fiduciary duties have
caused gl:eat finanecial harm to the plan and its participants and beneficiaries.

Labor_ mtended. to recover losses the Fund incurred or expected to incur.
Labor did not estimate the Fund’s past or future losses because of the nature
of the re'alvestate market, the lack of specific information on the current status
of some mvc;stments, and the fact that many investments would not mature until
3%1;131 gtlgﬁg 111; thg ‘futurg.“f?atb%' bstatedl that losses incurred will be identified

the litigation an at Labor wil no i
11n£i1 bth_e, suit is scheduled for trial. o b ake ‘_a firm estimate of the lossgs
_Labor’s suit listed 15 loan transactions as exam les of the alleged fiduei
v1olat10ns. The 15 transactions consisted of 12 regl estate mort(;%lz%%(}ll(]imggfi
lateral loans and 3 other financial transactions to individuals, Labor has no def-
inite estimate of losses to Ise recovered by the suit. ' -

i

2 he shit listed these 17 former ti‘ustees: t‘[«‘rank ‘Titzsimmons, Roy Willinmsg,
"JI?Ioln\les, Donald Peters, Joseph W, Morgan, ¥Frank H. Ranney, Wﬁlteryw. Téaé’ﬁi’, 1}32}%‘;
\\Areswr. Albert D, Matheson, Thomas J. Duffey, John Spickerman, Herman A, Lueking, Jack
sérszi]‘?leetzt;'\v‘gri%})ix'alﬁ 1"1'0 I%ceil:lrllgdg’, B:flmi&r(}a S. Goldgzug), xi&ndrew G. Massa and William’Pres-

2 re Alvin Baron n; ]
o lnter dropped Trom fan complatn an aniel Shannon ; however, ‘Mr. Shannon
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. The suit is still in the discovery phase and ig not expected ¢o ve adjudicated
in the near future. The case proceedings were temporarily delayed because the
presiding judge resigned in April 1979. As of that date, three motions had not
been decided: (1) to add the Fund as a party to the action, (2) to review
a discovery order, and (3) to consolidate this action with several other related
actions., On June 25, 1979, a new presiding judge was appointed; as of May
1980, he was still considering the motions.

CONCLUSION

The fact that Labor and IRS resumed a second investigation at the Fund's
headquarters, in our view, indicates that problems remain to be resolved and
raises questions as to whether the agreements forthe reforms to the Fund’s
operations will be lasting. ‘

We question whether the reforms and changes that Labor and IRS required
the trustees to make in the Pund’s operations were the best the Government
could have achieved and the most advantageous for the Fund and iis plan par-
ticipants. Labor's and IRS’ findings and strong evidence of mismanagement and
abuse by the former trustees and IRS’ action of removing the Fund’s tax-exempt
status in our view, gave the Government strong bargaining position in its deal-
ings with Fund officials. However, Labor and IRS failed to use their advantage
in the final negotiations with the trustees to gain lasting reforms and improve-
ments to the Fund’s operations and remove the influence and control exercised
by the former trustees. . )

“We believe that both Labor and IRS need to take heed of the coordination

problems and shortcomings in negotiations with the Fund in the original investi-
gation -to assure that these mistakes are not repeated in their current investiga-
tions and in future dealings with the trustees. In our opinion, Labor and IRS
need to more closely cooperate to prevent (1) coordination problems, (2) dupli-
cation and overlap between their investigations, and (8) giving the Fund an
excuse not to cooperate because the Government’s house is not in order. In addi-
tion, ‘Labor should assure that the curent investigation includes all areas not
reviewed in its initial investigation. .
- 'We believe also that Labor and IRS need to take action, above and beyond
the conditions required by the April 26, 1977, agreement, to remove the trustees’
control over and the influence on all the moneys the Fund receives. Labor and
IRS should, based on its current evidence and further evidence to be developed
under its new investigation, consider proposing a reorganization of the way the
T'und bhandles and controls the employers’ coniributions and other income to
remove the trustees’ control over any of these funds. '

Also, in view of the comments by the actuaries regarding the Fund’s financial

. soundness, we believe that IRS should determine whether the ¥Fund is being
funded in accordance with BRISA’'s requirement and, if not, take action to as-

sure that the Fund meets ERISA’s regiirements.
Mr. Chairman, this completes my statement. We would he happy to respond
to any questions you or members of the subcommittee may have.
APPENDIX I

LIST OF FUND TRUSTEES, AS OF OCT. 29, 1976

Tenure Affiliations
Employer trustees: , ' - ,
Aibert D, Matheson. ... (1) to October 1976. ... ouniime i Na(t:ional.l Automobile Transporters Labor
. ouncil.
Thomas J. Duffey 2..._.co. o June 1962 to Oct. 1976, ; crmm e Motor Carriers .Employers Conference
Central States, -

John F. Spickerman, Sr.2 February 1962 to April 1977.... -...-. Southeastern Aréa Motor Carriers Labor Rela-

tions Association. :

Herman A. Lueking, Jr__..... December 1966 to October 1976_,..__. Cartage Employers Management Association,

William J, Kennedy.__......._ July 1969 to October 1976. .__.__._... Information not available from Labor records,

Jack A.Sheetz®_._____.__... April 1967 to Getober 1976 .. .. ... Southwest Operators Associatjon.

Bernard S. Goldfarb. .._..... December 1972 to October 1976...... .. Cleveland. Draymen Asscciation, Inc., and
) ) Northern Ohio Motor Truck -4ssociation,
- ne. : L

Andrew G. Massa2.___...... January 1974 to April 1977« e o cvmee . Motor - Carriers Employers Conference—

. Central States.

See footnotes at end of table.
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Tenure Affiliations
Union trustees: . : . .

Frank E. Fitzsimmons2__..__ February 1962 to April 1977.. .._..__. General president, International Brotherhood
of Teamsters (IBT).

Roy L. Willaims 2. ..o 1 to April 1977 e e e Central Conference of Teamsters, Central

i ‘ States Drivers Council, and !BT Local

Union No. 41,

William Presser_._..o....... Mto Februa;y 1975; February 1976 to  IBT Local Union No. 337,

October 1976, . )
Robert Holmes_ ... ... Aprii 1967 to October 1974 _....__._. 1BT Local Unjon No. 337.
Donald Peters_._._- _ October 1967 to Ogtober 1976 _._._._. 1BT Local Union No. 743,

Joseph W. Morgan2._. .. April 1968 to October 1976._._.... --- Southern Conference of Teamsters.
Frank H, Ranney_....__._.__ April 1968 to October 1976.._.___.___ Retired IBT official.
Walter W. Teague. ___._____ Sepiember 1974 to October 1976. . ... Georgia-Florida Conference of Teamsters.

Jackie Presser........ooao-. February to February 1975 to 1975..... IBT Local Union No. 507.

Source: Department of Labor record.
1 Information not avaiiable from Labor records,
2 Also a trustee of the Teamsters' Health & Welfare Fund .

APPENDIX 1I
LIST OF FUND TRUSTEES, OCT. 29, 1976 TO APR. 30, 1977

Tenure Affillations
Employer trustees: o ) i )

John F. Spickerman, Sr..__.. February 1962 to April 1977_.__..____ Southeastern Area Motor Carriers Labor
Relations Association.

Leroy L. Wade__ ... October 1976 to April 1978 _.___.. Naéional_I Automobile Transporters Labor
ouncil.

Howard McDougall. __.....-. October 1976 to present___.____..._-. Cleveland Draymen Association, Northern
Ohio Motor Truck Association, Inc. and
tQartage Employees Management Associa-
ion,

Andrew G, Massa.___._...__ January 1974 to April 1977 ... Motor Carriers Employers Conference-
Gentral States.

Robert J. Baker. . v ccoaeann October 1976 to present.. ... Do.

Unijon trustees: .
Frank E. Fitzsimmons. February 1962 to April 1977
Hubert L. Payne. .. October 1976 to July 1978

Loran W. Robbins__ _ October 1976 to present__._

Robert E. Schlieve...._. --- October 1976 to July 1979.__
Roy L. Williams_ o cccoeeeeo (D to April 1977, .

General president, IBT.

Secretary-treasurer, 1BT Local No. 519,

- ‘President, Indiana Conference, Joint Council
69, and BT Local No. 135,

_.. Secretary-treasurer, IBT Local No. 563.

- Central "Conference of Teamsters Central

States Drivers Council.

1 Also a trustee of the Teamsters' Health & Welfare Fund,
2 |nformation not available from Labor records.

APPENDEX 111
LIST OF FUND TRUSTEES, APR. 30, 1977 TO. APR, 15, 1980

Tenure Affiliations
Employer trustees: I . .
Leroy Lo Wadet_ ... ... October 1976 to April 1978 .- Naémnal‘I Automobile Transporters Labor
ouncil.
Howard McDougall. . ..o October 1976 to present.....ceomecee- Cleveland Draymen Association, Northern
Ohio Motor Truck Association, Inc., and
Eartage Employers Management Associa-
jon. .
Robert J. Baker2 ..o .ocoooo.c 0 et e ————— Motor Carriers Employers Confarence—
Central States.
Thomas F. O'Malley2. ... April 1977 to present.... - Do. .
Earl N. Hoekenga®___....... April 1977 to February 1978_. ... Southeastern Area Motor Carriers Labor

Relations Association and Southwest
Operators Assaciation.
Rudy J. Pullians, St.2. . ...... February 1978 to present. ccuceeeenoe Do, b

Employee or union trustees:
Hubert L, Paynet? ...._.... October 1976 to July 1978.._.

- Secretary-treasurer, IBT Local No. 519,

Loran W, Robbins2. .. October 1976 to present_ ... —~__ President, [ndiana Conference, Joint Council
69, and |BT Local No. 135,

Robert E. Schifeve 12.___ ... October 1976 to July 1979. . ccvonen. Secretary-treasurer, 1BT Local No. 563.

Harold J, Yates_ .. .. ... -April 1977 to present... . ccocomuaeneae President, 1BT Local No. 120,

Marion M., Winstead. .. ocoecaoias B0 e i mm e ... President, 1BT Local No. 89.

Earl L. Jennings, Jr2 . oacu-e October 1978 to present_. o oo Southern Conference of Teamsters,

1 Deceased.
2 Also a trustee of the Teamsters' Health & Welfare Fund,
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- CHRONOLOGY OF KEY EVENTS

“ " KEY EVENTS OF GOVERNMENT ‘ ‘
INVESTIGATION OF TEAMSTERS PENSION FURND .
1975 TO PRESENT . -

APPENDIX 1V
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APPENDIX 'V

PRINGIPAL OFFICIALS INVOLVED IN THE GOVERNMENT'S INVESTIGATION OF THE FUND

Tenure of office

From— To—

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

Secretary of Labor; S
............................................ January 1977_______ Present,

Ray Marshall....._.
William J, Usery, Jy__ T 77777 T Februa.y 1976 2”70 January 1377,
Consultant to Secretary: Eamon M, KellY-e oo LTI Februa,y 1977_____" June 1977,

Solic'tors Cffice:

Solicitor of Labor: )
-~ March 1977_________ Present.

Carin A, Clauss.___. ___. — ,
Alfred Albert (actingy.___ " -~ January 1977 ___77C March 1977,
William J, Kilberg...~___"" il 3 .— Apiil 1973 _C January 1977,
Assaciate Sollcitor, Division of Pian Benefits Security: :
Monica Gallagher.. Lol [ RS S November 1977_____ Present,
Steven J, Sacher..._______ T 7T -~ February-1975___"7_ August 1977,
Counsel for Special Investizative Service: ) :
Robert Gallagher----------_--------.-._--------.,__-- Present,
. Richard Carr.. . TTITTTTTTITT Do.
Labor-Management Services Administration:
Assistant Secretary for Labor-Management Relations:
William Hobgood._. _____ Do.
Vacant.....______ - June 1979,
Francis X. Burkhardt.....____ZTT 7T Ma:ch 1977 - January 1979,
Bernard E, DeLury-____----__--__----__---______M, ........... Aprit 1,76 -- Feoruay 1977.
Deguﬁ( Assistant Secretary for Labor-Management Relations: Rocco Apiil 1579__ Presant.
eMarco, . S
Administrator, Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs:1
lan David Lanoff L — . May1977.______.__. . Do,
3. Vernon Ballard (acfing). - Z 2277777 T January 3977 _______ May 1977,
William J. Chadwick. ... 77777 T e Octobe: 1376._...__. January 1077,
James D. Hutchinson3___ U June 1.73.._______ October 1976,
Deputy Administrator, Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs:
Morton Klevan.. ... March 1980._...____ Present,
J. Vernon Ballard_. . ---. December 1974.____ December 1979,
Special Investigative Staff: ¢ L
Director, SIS:
Norman E. Perkins (acting) - - 2= Qctober 1977._.____. May 1980,
Lawrence Lippe e e e e December 1976._.._ Qctober 1977,
Principat staff; )
Lester Seidel, counisel. . ___ c—— - - January 1976 .. __ September 1977,
Sal Barbatorn, attomey.-------_--__--.-_. ............................. (8) --- June 1977,
Loyd F. Ryans, Ir., attorney, assistont o Director. -----~"~-=" Ap-il 1877 May 1980,
Bernard Freil, chief investigator. ... ... _TTTTTTTeee July 1946.. December 1977,
Edward Shevlin, investigator.... ... 22 17T T T September March 1980,
Robert Bake:, investigator_ .. 127777777777 e e SO do...... Do,
- Norman Perkins, chisf auditor. .~~~ -2 777" T""Tmm T June 1976. October 1977.
James Benages, assistant clief aritor........._ T T TTTT T July 1976 -~ February 1978,
Central States Pensfon Fund Investigation—Chicago: ]
James M. Benages, Administration Area Offfce..amv o o Apnld 1980 n e Pres%nt.
......... e RN .« MR 0,

Rhonda T. Davis, track supervisor
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Attorney General of the United States: )
Benjamin R, Givilettl... ... Aupust 1979..______ Do,
riffin Bell. . e e et oo January 1977, .. ... August 1979,
Edward H, Levi_.___ S . Februaty 1975..____ January 1977,
Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division: . .
Benjamin R, Civiletti..._--_--_---__-----------_-_---_-----_-__-- weoncoan (Yoo Aligust 1979,
Richard L, Thornburgh. ... .- oo e . July 1975_. ... _" March 1977.
John C. Keeney (acting) ________________ - —— January 1975 ... July 1975,
Chief, Organized Crime an Racketeering Section:
Davi argONS. . . May 1979 Present,
Kurt W, Muellenberg_ . .-~ _~ - May 1977... - Apri 1979,
William S, Lynch.. e e e o o August 1969. . - May 1979,
Liaison, Justice-Labor:
Jerald Toner....... SO, December 1879........ Present.
Hawilton b, Fox_. ... e —— June 1979_.____ - December 1975,
David Slattery. ..~ e e e e e December 1975.._. .. June 1979,
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
Secretary of the Treasury: ,
G, William Miller_.__.._.._._ e i m s e o e May 1979 .. _._. Present,
W. Michael Blrmenthal, 2”7 12777777777 mre e e e e January 1977... ... May 1979,
Commissioner of Internal Revenue
JeromeKurtz .. T e e et e MBY 1977 Present,
William E. Williams (acting). .- ---~ February 1977...___ tay 1977.
Donald C, Alexander...____... _  TTTTTTTTTTIIT May 1973... oo February 1977,

See footnotes at end of table,
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. APPENDIX V—Continued
PRINCIPAL OFFICIALS INVOLVED IN THE GOVERNMENT'S INVESTIGATION OF THE FUND—Continued

Tenure of office

From— To—
Regional Commissioner—Midwest Region:
Gharles F, Miriani Gacting). ... December 1979______ Present,
istrran P, Trainor. .. 77T e October 1971 " """ December 1979,
District Director—Chicago-
Donald E. Bergherm.___..___. December 1979._____ Present.
Gharles F. Mitani..._ .2 T T e July1979 17T December 1979,

1 The.Oﬂ"’lce of Employee Benefits Security was established on Dec. 16, 1974, to administer the Department of Labor's
responsibility under ERISA, The activities of the office were originally directed by the Director, Office of Employee Benefits
Security. In April 1975, the position of Adininistrator, Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs, was establisfied to direct
the activities of the office. In May 1976, the title of the Office of Employee Benefit Security was officially changed to the
Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs,

2 Mr. _anoff djsassociated himself from the Teamster fund Investigation, and Mr, Ballard acted in his place,

S First Administrator of Pension and Welfare Benefit Programs,

¢ The Special Investigative Staff was abolished on May 5,1980 and its personnel transferred to the Salicitor's Office and
other units in LMSA.,

3 Information not available,

APPENDIX VI
CLASSIFICATION OF FUND ASSETS
[Dollar amounts in millions)
[The schedule below shows the Fund's investments at Oct, 3, 1977—when Equitable took over—and at the end of calendar

year 1979]

As of Oct, 3, 1977 As of Dec. 31, 1979 Increase or

(decrease)

. Percent of Percent of  from October
Classification Amount total funds Amount total funds 1977
Mortgage loans........_________ 818.9 51,4 549, 7 24.8 ($269.7)

Real estate_------_-_.--_-___------_-_ 147.1 9.2 121.2 5.5 (25.9)

Subtotal ... 966. 0 60.6 670.4 30.3 (295.6)
Commonstock.___._____ _______° 117.9 7.4 657.1 29.7 539.2
Publicy traded bonds_ .. ____CTTTTTC 402, 4 25.3 645, 9 29,1 243.5
Short-term obligations_ -~ -7 777777 51.4 3.2 154,5 7.0 103.1
Subtotal ... _______ 571.7 35.9 1,457.5 65.8 885.8
Horizon Communication Corp.._ - 29,7 1.9 36.0 1.6 6.3
Interest guarantee contracts, .. . - 20.0 1.3 32.1 1.5 12,1
Cash and shert-term (new fundsy.______ 4.8 .3 17.8 .8 13.0
Total . 1,592,2 1080.0 2,213,8 100.0 621.6

Source. Monthly reports by Equitable submitted to the Department of Labor and the Fund.
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APPENDIX VH
SCHEDULE OF CONTRIBUTIONS RECEIVED AND BENEFITS PAID BY THE FUND, JAN. 1 THROUGH DEC, 31, 1979
[In thousands of dollars]

Benefits and
administration
account balance

(last day Transfers to

1979 of month)1 Contributions Benefits Equitable
Janvary. 85, 662 47,061 25,721 19,000
Februa¥y ................................... 91, 052 42,168 26, 263 10, 000
L 91, 400 37,876 26, 745 10,000
Aprilo I 100, 155 46, 762 26, 555 10, 000
May. oo I 95,782 40, 535 26,678 15,000
June_ . T 95,532 44, 001 26, 326 15, 000
July. I 110, 312 57,990 26,758 15, 000
August.. ____ _ TITITITTITmmm 122, 862 56, 048 27,373 15,000
September.,.,____ 2177 TTTITT e 126, 537 48,792 27,320 17,000
L 139, 387 61, 358 27,765 20, 000
November_. ___ _ 777 7TTTTTTTTmTmm e 143, 897 53, 866 27,840 20, 000
December.......____ I TTITTTTITmommmee 142,137 49, 105 28, 005 20, 000
TR e §85, 562 323,349 186, 000

! Amounts reflected represent balances on the last day of each month. Benefit payments and transfers to Equitable are
transacted during the 1st week of each month. Therefore, the balances reflected in the benefits and administration
account are immediately reduced by the amount of sush transfers and payments.

Source: Report by Assistant Executive Director, Taamsters Pension Fund, dated April 1980, supplied to GAO by the
Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations,

Chairman Nunw. I will ask counsel LaVern Duffy to introduce our
next witness,

Mr. Durry. We would like to call Lawrence Lippe, former Director,
of SIS.

We call Lester Seidel, who was his deputy, Ed Shevlin, investigator
on the SIS staff, and Lloyd Ryan, who is an attorney on that staff.

Chairman Nunw. At this time, I want to swear in our witnesses,
after which we will take approximately a 5-minute break until 19
(}’clock. If each of you will come up and hold up your right hand for
the oath.

Do each of you swear the testimony you give before this subcom-
mittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help you God ?

Mz, Liepr. T do.

Mr. Semer. I do.

Mr. Suevrin. I do.

Mr. Ryaw. I do.

Chairman Nunwy. Let the record reflect each answered affirma-
tively.

If we can have an identification of the witnesses, starting here on
your right, my left, so I know who I am talking to.

: 1;){1'. Sueviin, Edward F. Shevlin, investigator, U.S. Department of
abor,

Mxr. Ryaw. I am Lloyd Ryan.

Mr. Semer. My name is Lester Seidel. T am an attorney in Wash-
ington, D.C.

Mr. Lreer. I am Larry Lippe.

Chairman Nuwn~. We will take g break now for approximately 5
minutes and be back here at promptly 12 o’clock to begin,

[Brief recess.]
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Chairman Nuxw. Our subcommittee will come to order. One of the
members of the panel isn’t baclk yet. We will wait just a moment.

Mr. Ryan, I believe you have a prepared statement for the record.
We will lead off with you, if that is satisfactory with you.

TESTIMONY OF LAWRENCE LIPPE, FORMER DIRECTOR, SPECIAL
INVESTIGATIONS STAFF, V.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, AC-
COMPANIED BY LESTER SEIDEL, FORMER DEPUTY DIRECTOR;
EDWARD F. SHEVLIN, INVESTIGATOR, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR, AND LLOYD F. RYAN, JR., ATTORNEY, EMPLOYEE
BENEFITS DIVISION, OFFICE OF SOLICITOR, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF LABOR

Mr. Ryan. My name is Lloyd F. Ryan, Jr. I am 41 years old and an
attorney. I am employed in the Employee Benelits Division, Office of
Solicitor, at the Department of Labor. I have been with the Depart-
ment of Labor since June 1976. From J anuary 1970, to my joining the
Department of Labor in June 197 6, I was a staff atforney with the Se-
curities and Exchange Commission here in Washington. While with
the Securities and Exchange Commission, I specialized in developing
and litigating cases involving fraud and securities violations,

In June 1976, Lawrence Lippe hired me to work on the Teamsters
Central States pension fund investigation. The mandate of the investi-
gation was to conduct a thorough investigation of the Teamster Cen-
tral States health and welfare and pension funds. Because of the ex-
tremely limited resources available to us in this investigation, we did
not commence our investigation on the Teamsters Central States health
and welfare fund until 1977.

At the time I was hired in June 1976, the investigation had been
ongoing since the latter part of 1975, It should be pointed out that the
investigation that had been conducted in 1975 was preliminary in na-
ture, utilizing borrowed Department of Labor personnel. It was not
until January 1976 that a permanent staff was set. up to conduct this
investigation. It was called the special investigations staff or SIS.
This special unit was unique in the Department of Labor because it
combined both investigative and litigative functions in one unit. Nor-
mally the Solicitor’s Office handles all litigation of the Department.

Mr. Lawrence Lippe was Director of SIS, and was appointed as a
special assistant to the Solicitor of Labor. Mq. Lippe was responsible
to James Hutchinson, Administrator of Pension and Welfare Benefit
Programs, and reported to him directly. With respect to litigative mat-
ters, Lippe coordinated this function with the Solicitor of Labor. My
immediate boss was Les Seidel, the Special ‘Counsel for SIS and
Lippe’s deputy. Administratively as attorneys, who were assigned to
the Solicitor’s Office, but operationally we reported to M. Lippe.
Among our duties, we were to conduct any court, litigation emanating
from our investigation of the Teamsters Central States fund.

One of my first assignments was to prepare a package of proposed
delegations and rules of procedure in order to establish the legal basis
for conducting the fund investigation. In other words, we needed to
establish the legal authority and procedures for the staff to issue sub-

O e
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penas and obtain investigative depositions. The package I prepared
around July or August 1976 was approved by Lippe and forwarded to
the Solicitor’s Office of the Department of Labor for approval. No ac-
tion was taken by that office. We did, however, receive from Mr.
Hutchinson interim authority to issue subpenas. -

. The new investigators and auditors hired by the SIS during 1976
received ne formal, and minimal, if any, infprmal,.omentz_ttlon or train-
ing concerning the provisions of ERISA beforc heing assigned to cases.
We were substantially understaffed. This held true throughout the
investigation of the Teamsters Central States pension fund.

In June 1976, the IRS revolked the tax-exempt status of the pension
fund. The uncoordinated IRS revocation of the tax-exempt status of
the pension fund seriously diverted the investigation and further
strained the limited SIS personnel resources, with devastating effects
on SIS efforts. Although I did not directly participate in the negotia-
tions with the IRS and the fund on fund restructuring, being fully
occupied in the analysis of legal issues raised by these negotiations,
my duties required me to be well informed of their course and effects,

The threat of IRS revocation could have been one of the most effec-
tive tools in the investigation. But it was employed as little more than
a bluff. It soon became clear to all involved in the negotiations that the
IRS had taken its action without being prepared fo accept the con-
sequences of a final revocation. These might have included a Teamsters
strike and other economic consequences.

Moreover, it appeared that the TRS action had been taken on the
basis of an investigation superficial at best. This made it impossible
to adequately define what was at stake or the requirements for requali-
fication. Thus the true issues could not be weighed against the con-
seqlienpes of not requalifying the fund to arrive at a cost/benefit
analysis.

One of my initial duties in June 1976 was to review certain Team-
ster loan files, Our priority was to concentrate on loans because of the
large sums of money involved. The assets of the fund were estimated
to be $1.4 billion. Qur goal was to prevent any further dissipation of
fund assets. ,

We selected for review a group of Teamster fund loans and Team-
ster fund-owned properties. Notwithstanding the disruption by the
IRS action in June 197 6, we were making significant progress on the
groups of loans which we were pursuing. Beginning in J uly, we had
been successful in 1ssuing some subpenas and taking some depositions
and statements, including those from some fund trustees and fund
employvees. One of the 16 trustees resigned in September 1976. And this
was followed by the resignation of 11 of the remaining trustees in
October 19786. ‘

By the end of November 1976, we had largely concluded the pre-
liminary review of a number of Teamster fund loan files on trans-
actions which we had targeted for initial investigation. We were
now ready to begin the next important step of our inquiry : an exten-
sive third-party investigation.

A vigorous ‘third-party investigation is the core of any complex
financial inquiry. An accurate picture can be obtained only by piecing
together and weighing the information of many witnesses.
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outside asset manager, and (¢) resignation of the four holdover trust-
ees. I informed Mr. Lippe that 1 did not agree with the decision to
suspend the investigation, and that I was of the opinion that it would :

90

Particular attention must be given to locating sources of accurate \

information untainted by the interests of a principal, who may desire ¢ '
be highly detrimental to the negotiations. My view was that the best

to distort and conceal the true nature of theS transaction. This &Nél,s, and . v .
is, especially true in the case of the Central States pension fund because g Wway to negotiate was from a position of increasing strength. The b t ~
of its remarkably incomplete files, the apparently misleading informa- e (. - Way to accomplish this would be to pursue the inv%stigatlgon vigo(i“og:- a -

tion contained in its files, and strong indicators of possible violations : ly. I asked Mr. Lippe to appeal the osition of putting a “hold”
of Federal and State civil and criminal law by numerous individuals Lo Investigation to a higher authorityl.) He resporlidedn}i lhaéotriegnt%:

and entities, including reputed members of organized crime. and had been unsuccesstul,
For all practical purposes, the investigation ceased by December

We made this decision to conduct the third-party investigation after 1 L
a careful analysis of the materis] that we had gathered to that time, « o 1976, and never did get back on track despite several incomplete at-
From the fund files, we had prepared chronological summaries and tempts to restart investigations of individual transactions, :
analyses. Then from all available information, we prepared factual . By the beginning of January 1977, it appeared that the DOL nego- -
tiations with the IRS and the fund over the requalification of the

summaries of the targeted transactions and analyses of areas of prob- :
able ERISA viclations. i fund had largely degenerated into g search for a face-saving formula

stpasie
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This was followed with an investigative plan which we agreed to : for the IRS, The ultimate settlement tended to confirm this view o
pursue. I would like to summarize this plan—— | ; . In late December 1976 or early 1977, prior to the suspension of'the ;
Chairman Nunw., “We” being SIS ? I N ¥ Investigation, our office was asked to prepare briefino papers for the ’
Mr. Ryan. SIS, that’s correct. ; L fiew personnel within the Department of Labor and dZtailed presenta-
After the analysis of the fund files and other records was completed, f b - tions for Ms. Monica, Gallagher and Steve Sacher of the Solicitor’s K
: Office. Sacher, Gallagher, and other solicitor personnel were briefied |

the second step was to be the gathering of documents from borrowers
and other third parties having knowledge of the parties and the trans- _ :
actions, This was to be by investigative subpena. This included a rec- : 11es, and the SIS investigative strategy.
ommendation that a suhpena be issued to the fund rather than obtain- b I recall particularly that Monica, Gallagher was scathingly critical
ing further documents by purported voluntary compliance, which had i of the SIS. She raised numerous questions concerning what facts the
increasing problems associated with it. The third step, to be under- SIS would establish by conducting its proposed investigation We re-
taken shortly after the first third-party subpenas were issued, was to sponded that we could not give her the facts until we t(,:onclu.ded the
~  Investigation; all that we could give her then was the reasoning be-
hind our Investigative strategy. She expressed the view that the SIS i 4

on the results of our review of selected fund loan files, SIS legal theo-

S OSN

be the taking of investigative depositions of fund trustees on the sub-

ject of these loans. The fourth step was then to be a series of investi- i . e
gative depositions of key third parties and fund employees, Investigative plan was inadequate and that she could quickly come u
with a better plan. P

By this point in 1t)he, plan, t.llle details of the dnvestigat%bn were ti& be ‘ 5
dictated primarily by the results of the investigation fo that point. Ac- | ‘ e 'om my conversations with Lavwren i i
cordingly, the plan y:for further investiga,tiong was indicated only in ) R Solicitor’s Office with respect to these l(ifa#gge’itLg:cfﬁllg e&z; n%lzgs »
general terms: The fifth step was to be the completion of an analysis i during this period that Monica Gallagher and Steve Sacher an)é their g
of the documents produced by the witnesses and the testimony of the ‘ staff, had assumed control of any potential litigation and would con-
witnesses, The sixth step would be the taking of further investigative | trol any further investigation of the two funds,

depositions of old or new witnesses as indicated by the analysis to that g In February 1977, T was agked to accompany Mr. Lawrence Linpe
point. The seventh step would include a reconsideration of the entire | to a meeting at the office of Mzr. Robert Lagather, Deputy Solicitoxl') gf

i

{s

L

S Gy

preliminary SIS audit of the fund’s financial condition and opera- " Laé)or.
tions, in view of the investication. enator Peroy. Could I ask you to explain what i
Based on this plan, 60bsubpenas were prepared and ready to be “It became very clear during t:{lis periog that l\Ioni};(z)mu(:{rI;]?aigﬁz,rtgﬁg ’ / \

served in beginning the second step of this third party investigative Steve Sacher and their staff had assumed control of any potential

plan. Around the latter part of December 197 6, Mr. Lippe informed litigation”—how did that become clear to you? Was there any directive

me that there was a good possibility that our third-party investigation put out, any directive that would have detracted .
was to be postponed indefinitely. At that time, no specific explanation of SIS? ed irom the authority
was given. -

AN on the SIS staff, with the exception of Laura Stone, were transferred

After the first of the year in 1977, SIS was informed that it was to ]
suspend the pension fund investigation. Mr. Lippe told me he had j
been instructed that any further investigation of the fund at that time _ i
would be highly detrimental to the negotiations that were in progress ' ‘ f
with the fund. 1

I was told that the negatiations were at that time limited to (a)
requalification of the fund by IRS, (b) transfer of fund assets to an

}

!

|

|

i

5‘ Mr. Rraw. Until April 1977, at which time the remaining attorneys
to the SIS as Assistants to the Director, De i

: puty Director, and so

{ forth, there wasn’t to my knowledge, any’ Writterf directive,,,but the 13

;f amount of concern that the Solicitor’s personnel were permitted to } .
take in the affairs of the SIS had substantially increased, We shared ;

the same office suite with these attorneys, and we had a lot of inter- §
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} ;_he C(lantral States pension fund Investigation. This clear impression i
. . T . ; rom her remarks caused me to conclude that the dictates of legal A
actl?)zll. It dJuS}t’ .becalr_lgl m?&? singly clear that we were not going to | ethics required me to protest her proposal, I thereupon interrupﬁad
be able to do things without their permission. din ¢ ; Monica, Gallagher’s presentation and stated that I believed it was i
1 App arexgzly ? £r¥n} lm y reccillec::lloél ’Siziggglggg dut%edlgvceguisgegio?l unethical for a lawyer to try to conduct a “sham show” to deceive i
free mumber of iairy casual conver ‘ Y . Congress, and that as a lawyer T could have no part of such a project. | Dt
of some time, p 1}15 216 m%tfutlﬁs ‘:ﬁ were t:;lhen conducting, briefing { V%’ghen I voiced these con?ments, Monica Gal%)agher was notgcegmbly i
Gallagher, Sacher and some ol the other people. = 1 standboint 1 angry but T do not recall any direct response to the objections I had f;
Senator Peroy. At that time, from an organizational s anapoint, : raised. She ignored me the rest of the meeting. The meeting broke !
didn’t SIS report directly to the Secretary of Labor and didn’t the up a fow minttes after this exchange g g f
t%ohc_:ztog%(t)lﬁicel repotrt dlrec%y to ﬂ?le Secretary of Labor? What au- o While walking back to our office, T told Mr Lippe that I felt this f}
HQTILY d they nave to override you ' ! incident was the final straw in m relationship with the Office of the i
mrll‘\zf;;g?rigrlft' V%radsofﬁ,gof gllgagnt iﬁtgg(;curately address what the formal ; fSolicitor. I asked him to make thz, necessary e%orts to have me trans- %;
e < 2N 2T . X . ,!r‘ X . ;‘
Senator PE_RCY. Maybe, Mr. Lippe, when we come to you, we can L S%?Sittoc;.'the program side of the SIS and out of the Office of the !
put that question to you. : : It was not my intent to be removed from the Teamsters investiga- i

Mr. Lipee, I shall, Mx, Percy.

Mr Ryaw. In February 1977, I was asked to accompany Mr.
Lawrence Lippe to a meeting at the office of Mr. Robert Lagather,
Deputy Solicitor of Labor. Present at the meeting were Lagather,

Monica Gallagher, Lippe, and myself. The subject of the meeting was

tion, but to be outside the control of the Solicitor’s Office. Shortly
thereafi:,er, I was informed by Mr. Lippe that such a transfer would
be possible because the Department of Labor had determined that
the SIS would not be Fermitted to conduct its own litigation and
that any litigation would be conducted by Monica Gallagher’s staff

A S Yoo
T e

to determine what steps should be taken in the Teamsters investiga- in the Solicitor’s Office
tion in order to respond to strong expressions of congressional interest ) Beginning »* this .tirne, the SIS devoted practically all of its |
in the investigation. resources during 1977 to copyi fles i 5
‘. S oot opying Teamster fund files in support of a i
During this period, I was aware that the Department of Labor was civil suit in the event negotiations failed or the April 1977p¥equaliﬁ~ |
recelving substantial congressional pressure from various quarters to | cation agreement with the fund was not implemented, The prociso ;

be more aggressive in the Teamster investigation. This intent was ex-
pressed by correspondence from Members of Congress, hearings and
proposed hearings, and contacts from various staff members from
Capitol Hill. ) .

During this meeting in Mr. Lagather’s office, Monica Gallagher did
most of the talking, She recommended that, in response to congres-
sional interest, we should put on a quick, high visibility show to get ,‘
Congress off our back. She advocated “hat the SIS staff be directed '
to conduct a large number of brief interviews or depositions to create
the appearance of activity in the investigation.

Chairman Nu~n. Is this close to paraphrasing her words, are these
hex words, or your impression of her words ?

Mr. Ryan. I am not quoting her but I believe this to be an accurate
summary of what was explicitly stated.

Chairman Nunw. Thank you.

Senator Prrcy. Did yonr other colleagues concur with your im-
pression? Did you talk it over among yourselves and you all came
tolfiflllri'L tﬁzﬁcﬁflﬁgﬁz was the only SIS member who was there. We mﬁnt t&at GAdO lprevioulsly referred to as the phantom agreement

. . Mr. v ] \ : nere. Vv : where they said th ' ard evi .
talked about it at the time. I don’t believe we have talked about it, : M. RYXN. Tt souilydsc (ﬁi{g tig?%?gg?fﬁ}i‘&ie?tcie&

f s . . .
however, for a period of several years after that. ) L 7 Chairman Nux~. Are you saying there was in your office and the
Chairmar: Nunw. I think we should hear one witness at a time, Mr.

Lippe, you might make & mentel et of that one. TWe oo rtainly would people you dealt with a strong skepticism or strong suspicion that
- b 5 € . g

: A . such an unwritten agreement did exist ?
want your comments on that impression when we get to you. Mr. Ryaw. I would say there was a lot of wondering going on. T am
Mr. Liepe, I have noted it, Mr. Chairman. '

: not sure we had enough information to form an opinion that there
Mr. Ryan. I understood the full substance of her remarks to advo- : was Q0T t. But we } tl . it istentl
cate that the Department of Labor put on a false show of activity for W agreement. Bub we heard these rumors pretty consisten v

the sole purpose of deceiving Congress concerning the progress of

terms of the April 1977 settlement with the fund are unknown to me.
In response to my inquiries, I was informed by officials of the Soli-
citor’s Office that the agreement was embodied in the April press ~i 4
release issued by the Department. That is supposed to be the only '
written evidence of the agreement, although stafements made by fund
attorneys during the latter part of 1977 alleged extensive terms of the
agreement beyond those reflected there. These alleged terms included
an agreement not to investigate all or certain aspects of the fund’s
operations, not to sue the trustees who resigned from the fund, and not
to Investigate the activities of the new fund trustees. It should be
noted that suit was in fact filed against certain former fund trustees
and former fund employees in February 1978.

Chairman Nu~w~. This is an alleged agreement you have never seen (
or have hard evidence of. This was a rumor ?

Mr. Ryaw. This was a rumor. I tried to follow it up and was unable \
to find anything at all, except what I note here.

Chairman Nuxw. This would probably be the same alleged agree-
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during this period of time, and we wondered why we were hearing
them.

Chairman Nunw. Thank you.

Mr. Rvan. It was iy recommendation based upon the legal analyses
which I prepared during the early negotiations that any negotiated
settlement with the fund be embodieq in a consent decree 1 U.S.
district court, As pointed out in my memoranda, such an arrangement
would provide a timely and effective leans of enforcing any agres-
ment reached. The court would have at its disposal a wide arsenal of
powers to grant ancillary relef and to supervise the fund.

It was also pointed out in SLS stail memoranda prepared in support
of this analysis that while removal of trustees is a usual remedy where
there have been breaches of fiduciary duty, this remedy would not be
sufficient where the fund was concerned. As long as the manner of
the selection of the fund trustees remained the same, control of the
tund would remain in the hands of the same officials of the Teamsters
as before. Additional active supervision, possibly including court
trusteeship, would be necessary if this were to be avoided.

It was felt that the Office of the Solicitor took a much narrower view
both of the types of suit which might be brought by the Secretary under
ERISA, and of the remedies obtainable in such suits, than the SIS
legal staff. The SIS expected its investigation to disclose not only
whether fund trustees and employees had breached their fiduciary
duties under ERISA, but whether certain borrowers from the fund,
which included entities controlled by Malnik, Glick, Shenker, and
others, had improperly diverted moneys from the fund. The SIS
planned to bring suits to recover moneys and damages from borrowers
engaged in improper transactions as well as from culpable fund em-
ployees or trustecs. The Solicitor’s office has limited its single suit to
former pension fund trustees and employees.

Until Lippe resigned in Qctober 1977, T continued to prepare plans
to get the investigation back on track. I prepared written memoranda
for Lippe—vhich he forwarded on—setting out what should be done,
and staff needs.

During most of 1977, I was informed that Mr. Lippe had been un-
successful in his attempts to obtain permission to resume all or a
selected portion of the Teamster investigation. In late 1977, we began
third party investigation of two or three loan groupings, but none of
these initial efforts was completed either. These investigations were
stopped in midstream at the time of Lippe’s resignation and were not
resumed,

From November 1977 to February 1978, the SIS staff did no in-
vestigative work on the Zeamster Pension Fund case. They devoted
their time exclusively to the preparation of reports to the Office of
the Solicitor, which were apparently used in the preparation of civil
suit papers which were filed in February 1978—the civil suit against
the pension fund. These reports simply vestated information pre-
viously provided to the Office of the Solicitor as early as a year before.

Also, during this period, the Department of Labor was searching
Tor replacements for Messrs. Lippe and Seidel. With the filing of the
civil suit against the fund in February 1978, all SIS resources were
fully committed to supporting the Office of the Solicitor in the pend-
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litigation. A similar commitment was made in support of the litiga-
tion of the Office of the Solicitor in the civil suit against the Teams-
ters Central States Health and Welfare Fund. _

The planned investigation of various areas of possible ERISA
violation outside the areas of asset management and loan administra-
tion were not conducted because of the initial understafling of the SIS
and the later suspension of the fund investigation.

One transaction not pursued involved the 1976 deposit of Teamster
fund money in the National Bank of Georgia, placed there by a bank
acting as a fund investment advisor. The SIS learned of this matter
in mid-1977. Allegations had been made—by persons unknown to me—
that the return on this investment was unusually low compared with
other deposits made for the fund by the same investment advisor.

Also, 1t was alleged that this deposit did not represent the indepen-
dent judgment of the investment advisor, but had been directed by
the fund trustees. It was further alleged that the deposit with the Na-
tional Bank of Georgia was, or may have been, intended as either a
compensating balance to collateralize a loan which the fund would
not make directly or to help the financial condition of the bank or a
combination of these.

‘When I first learned of these allegations, I was told that Mr. Lippe
had conducted preliminary discussions with Wynn Thompson of As-
sistant Secretary Burkhardt’s office concerning the SIS desire to in-
vestigate the matter.

Mr. Thompson was said to be unreceptive. In view of the potential
importance of these allegations, Mr. Lippe and Mr. Seidel deter-
mined that it was appropriate to bring the matter formally to the
attention of Assistant Secretary Burkhardt. I was to, and did, pre-
pare a memorandum on the matter to Assistant Secretary Francis X.
Burkhardt for the signature of Mr. Yippe, as well as other documents
in aid of our attempts to investigate the matter. *

I was informed by Mr. Lippe that he discussed the matter with
Mr. Burkhardt and that Burkhardt declined to authorize the investi-
gation. Had the SIS been authorized to pursue the matter by subpena,
or been successful in obtaining the voluntary cooperation of the fund,
I'would have supervised the investigation.

The SIS was unsuccessful in obtaining either the support of the
Assistant Secretary and the Office of the Solicitor, or the voluntary
cooperation of the fund, in an investigation of this matter. This was
notwithstanding the fact that if the trustees had caused funds to be
deposited in the National Bank of Georgia at an unnecssarily low rate
of return for purposes unrelated to bona fide investment, such as ob-
taining political influence, a very strong case of violation of ERISA
fidciary standards might have been brought against them.

The SIS received no information from the fund, did not receive
subpena authority, and conducted no investigation of the matter. To
my knowledge, the matter has not heen pursued at all by the
Department.

The SIS was not permitted to investigate allegations of miscon-
duct and ERISA violations on the part of the present fund trustees
apart from a 1980 inquiry regarding a possible willful technical viola-
tion of ERISA in connection with a purchase and sale of a fund
airplane. The Special Investigations Staff continued to support the
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activities of the Office of the Solicitor until April 1980, when the bulk
of 513 stafl’ was absorbed by the Ottice of the Solicitor as a litigative
support unit. L

in May 1980, I was transferred to the Division of Employee Bene-

5 would have disclosed. This is best studied in the broad scope of admin-
fits, Otiice of the Solicitor, where | am currently employed. i
|
%

Istrative investigation, :
Chairman Nunw. What criteria were used for the selection of loans
| for investigation by SIS? ‘
Mr. Ryan. We selected, first of all, a number of loans based on the
| number the staff could handle at one time. The loans were selected

Chairman Nuww. ''hank you very much, Mr.. Ryan, _ _

We appreciate your cooperation, your compiete cooperation with the
subcommictee. L have Just a tew questions. L think it might be more
orderly if we ask these as we go along and then go to the other

witnesses. from loans which had been identified by the staff as having investiga-

Could this investigation have been conducted to accomplish the goal ! tive potential from a partial audit of fund records and other available

of protecting rund assets, at the same time you also address the poten- : L information,
tial criminal aspects of the case. In other words, can you pursue both , 1 T'he characteristics which indicated investigative potential were
civil and criminal eifectively at the same tune ? ! Nunerous. Some examples were : Unusual concentrations of loans with

Mr. Ryaw. In my opinion, it was necessary to address the potential . j a small number of borrowers; borrowers with reputed organized
criminal aspects of this case in order to iully develop the suits to ‘ i crime connections; loans or investments involving unusually high

recover moneys on benalf of the fund and to devise acdequate pro- ! risks; unusual accounting practices; collatera] of doubtful value; de-
cedures and techniques for the future protection of fund assets. You linquencies and defaults; and similar characteristics,
have to understand the risks to the assets in order to protect them. /i Chairman Nux~. I understand from previous testimony that you

Chairman Nun~. What 1s the impact of the failure of the Depart- proceeded by voluntary agreement rather than by subpena. What ef-
ment of Labor to pursue the third-party investigations in the ecase fect did this pursuit of evidence by voluntary agreement rather than
wiich you reierred to ) subpena have on the investigation ?

Mr. Ryaxn. The third-party investigation was the core of our 1nves- Mr. Ryan. We encountered substantial delays in obtaining required
tigation. ‘L'he failure to pursue it gutted our efforts. This had the ef- records and in many cases didn’t obtain the records we asked for.
fect o1 insulating borrowers from an examination of both the civil and There were substantial doubts in many instances that the files were
criminal implications of their conduct. It removed our ability to detect . complete. We had some evidence that certain documents we savw once
and eliminate organized crime infiuence on the operations of the fund | were missing later. .
and on the use of tund assets. It malkes it unlikely that there will be a The requirement that we work with the fund files on the fund’s
significant recovery of the money taken from the pension tund. mises meant that we could not maintain proper working conditions

e T s e,
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Chairman Nunw. On a scale of 1 to 10, how seriously would you rate | and proper security. We were also inhibited because of this informal
this disruption of third-party investigations in the failure to pursue ' i arrangement from taking sworn testimony from fund personnel con-
that? ;i‘g cerning particular records, and from insisting on the rights of the

Mr. Ryan. Which side is 102 i Department to conduct a full investigation.

Chairman Nunw. Ten is one the devastating side, one is on the mild ' | Chairman Nu~w. Did you ask, during the course of your work on
side. ; this investigation, for subpenas to be issued ?

My. Rvaw. I would put it at about 9%4. i M. Ryan. Asearly as August 1976.

Chairman Nunw. You deem this to be very, very important? H Chairman Nu~nn. What was the response to that request ?

Mr. Ryan. I was told each time tha the Department, as a matter of
policy, desired to proceed in a voluntary manner.

Chairman Nuny. Who told you that? Who did the request go to?

Mr. Ryan. Mr. Lippe, and the answer came from him also.

Chairman Nuww. Of course you protested at the time?

Mr. Ryan. That is correct. |
~ |
Mzr. Ryawn. I did, indeed. ] ;

‘Chairman Nun~. What were the principal effects of the failure to /| - ) ) )
conduct third-party investigations before bringjng civil suit in Feb- f Chairman Nun~. That it was a matter of policy not to issue sub-
ruary 19787 : , ‘ !5 penas? ‘

Mr. Ryawn. Most importantly, we lost the broad powers of an ad- i | Mr. Ryan. That is correct. . o
ministrative investigation with respect to those transactions. An ad- : Chairman Nuwnx. Did he tell you where the policy originated ?

Mr. Ryan. I don’t recall where it originated or ‘where he said it

Discovery in a lawsuit, is limited to the allegations of the complaint, d ! C
y & P Chairman Nuww, I will ask Mr. Lippe that question. One of the re-

This has several effects. ; NUN v O U .
First, unless the parallel administrative investigation is conducted : . Suli;‘is ((1)%’ not issuing subpenas is you didn’t get all the records you
needed ¢

for purposes beyond the suit, the effect is to shield the activities of X .
the fund borrowers from any extensive examination. Mr. Ryax. That is correct.

}é
i
ministrative investigation has the broad scope of the grand jury. it M £ >
o originated. I do recall that he wag referring to someone higher up.
l 2
¢
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Chairman Nun~. What was the result of not getting all the records
you needed ? : . )

Mr. Ryan. It effectively precluded us from proceeding with a num-
ber of transactions, and made it impossible to obtain a full picture
of the relationship between various borrowers and transactions and
the fund as these were reflected in the fund vecords. There were two
particular transactions which were significant in that regard that we
didn’t get, .

Chairman Nu~~. Two significant transactions? _

Mr. Ryaw. I can recall two significant transactions that involved
voluminous records that were not copied.

Chairman Nux~. Do you care to mention those two? i

Mr. Ryrax. The Rancho Penasquitos file and the file involving La
Costa.

Chairman Nux~. You did try to get information on that and were
not successful ¢

Mr. Ryax. The staff members in Washington requested that these
files be copied and they were not copled prior to the time the fund
cut us off from further access to the records.

Chairman Nun~. The what?

Mr. Ryaw, The fund cut us off from further access to the records.

Chairman Nuxw~. These were never subpenaed ?

Mr. Ryax. These were never subpenaed.

Chairman Nunxx. How many of the loan transactions that you
referred to as being targeted by your group would you categorize as
being fully investigated by the Department of Labor?

Mr. Ryan. None of them.

Chairman Nunw. Zero?

Mr. Ryan. Zero.

Chairman Nux~y. Were you interviewed by Mr. Kotch and
Mr. Crino concerning the Cenfral States investigation ?

Mr, Ryax. Yes, sir.

Chairman Nuw~., Who were those two gentlemen ?

Mr. Ryaw. Let me tell you what I was told.

Chairman Nuxw. Give us the circumstances of that interview.

Mr. Ryan. During the first part of 1979, Mr. Jack Ballard, who
was then Deputy Administrator of pension and welfare benefit pro-
grams, held a special staff meeting with the special investigations staff.
I attended that meeting,

Mzr. Ballard announced that the Office of the Inspector General of
the Denartment of Labor would soon begin an inquiry into the con-
duct of the Central States Pension Fund investigation, which was
then the subject of the General Accounting Office investigation.

John Kotch, of the TL.MSA Pittsburgh office, and Richard Crino,
of the LMSA Cleveland office, were being specially detailed to the
Inspector General for this purpose. We were told to cooperate fully.

Several days after the announcement by Mr. Ballard, I was called
to the Office of Field Operations, LMSA. T entered a room where two
gentlemen were present, They introduced themselves as John Kotch
and Richard Crino. They stated that their purpose was to make an
Internal inquiry of the Central States Pension Fund investigation,
which was the ‘subject of 8 G-AO investigation.

e
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I asked Kotch and Crino under whose auspices the inquiry was

being conducted. They answered: “LMSA.”

I told them that it had been announced that the investigation was
to be conducted by the Inspector General. I referred to g copy of the
Inspector General Act which T had brought with me, and noted tha
this switch of signals was disturbing because the TG Act provided a
number of safeguards and for reports to Congress.

They responded that the announcement had been made in error
and that this was a management inquiry. I said that I would co-
operate fully. :

In response to their questions, I gaye Kotch and Crino a full account
of my participation in the investigation, my frustrations, my concerns
that there may be an obstruction of justice, and my suggestions on
what steps might be taken to successtully conclude discovery in the
suit against the pension fund.

Chairman Nus~. When you said there might be obstruction of
Justice, what were you alluding to there?

Mr. Ryan. T expressed to Mr. Kotch and Mr. Crino that I was un-
able to produce any kind of proof, but I had a certain amount of in-
vestigative experience and a certain instinct in these matters, and T
could not understand what was going on, without substantial sus-
picion of an obstruction of justice. I recommended to them that an
internal investigation be conducted to determine whether my sus-
picions had any basis.

Chairman Nuww. Did you give them tangible hard evidence of that,
or did you make a general statement? Did you relate to them circum-
stances that would lead you t6 come to that suspicion ?

Mr. Ryawn. T rolated to them circumstances that led me to that
conclusion,

Chairman Nun~. What was their reaction ?

Mr. Ryan. They were busy writing notes.

Chairman Nuww~. Did you ever see any investigation take place on
the basis of that rather serious suspicion that you had related to them
of possible obstruction of justice?

Mr. Ryan. Nothing has come to my attention which would indi-
cate any followup of anything that happened at that meeting.

Chairman Nuxw. M. Ryan, as an attorney in the Solicitor’s Office,
Department of Labor, deeply involved in the pension fund investiga-
tion, what is your personal evaluation of the investigation ?

Mr. Ryax. I joined the Department of Labor for the purpose of
assisting in the development of what T expected to be one of the most
significant cases to he brought by the United States in many years,
Now, a little bit more than 4 years later, I come before you to report a
failure. That is a great personal and professional disappointment to
me.

Chairman Nu~w. Do you feel the investigation has been a failure?
y er. Ryaw. T feel it has failed to meet the objectives that were set
Torth,

Chairman Nuww. In what respects has it failed in your view?

Mr. Ryan. I think there has been g failure to undertake much more
than the preliminary preparation for an investigation. Also, we have
ot conducted, in my professional opinion, an investigation suitable
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to vindicate the rights of the funds and fund beneficiaries under
ERISA and to recover moneys that may be due them.

Chairman Nux~. Do you believe that the problems with this in-
vestigation that yon have enumerated here in your testimony and in
answer to questions are a vesult of Incompetence, or do you believe
that they are a result of a plan to defeat the investigation or impede
the investigation ?

Mr. Ryan. As I told Mr. Kotch and Mr. Crino, after relating to them
what had occurred, I carefully considered this matter over a number
of years, end I honestly cannot account for what has happened purely
in terms of incompetence.

Chairman Nu~w. Do you think it goes beyond incompetence ¢

Mr. Ryaw., I can’t-imagine that it does not, but that is just my
opinion. wi

Chairman Nuww. You have a lot of suspicions but not hard evidence;;
isthat accurate ?

Mr. Ryan. That is correct. I think the only way you can bring these.
suspicions to any conclusion is to conduct an investigation.

()hgainnan Nuww. That has not been done to the pest of your knowl-
edge? .

Mr. Ryan. Not tomy knowledge.

Chairman Nunw. Senator Percy?

Senator Peroy. I would like to pursue one area where you had some
concerns and suspicions you alluded on page 11 of your affidavit to the
National Bank of Georgia.

As T understand it, on February 23, 1975, the full board of trustees
of the pension fund approved $200 million being taken and invested
in six banks for the purchase of securities and the six banks: one in
New York, one in Chicago, one in Cleveland, one in San IFrancisco, one
in Pittsburgh, and then one In Atlanta, Ga., the National Bank of
Georgia.

YO%I have said in your testimony that allegations have been made
that the return on this investment—that is, the investment, account:
$17,500,000 given to the National Bank of Greorgia—was unusnally
low, compared to other deposits made to the fund by the five other
banks.

How did you know that the return on that investment was unusually
low?

Mr. Ryan. This was information that was provided to me by staff
members of the SIS. My function at this particular time was primarily
to organize the materials that had come to the staff into a formal
request to the assistant secretary for authority. I did not independently
obtain any of that information. o

Senator Percy. You say it was alleged that this deposit did not
represent the independent judgment of the investment adviser but
had been directed by the fund trustees. How did you know that it had
been directed by the trustees and was not a judgment of the invest-
ment adviser? ) )

Mr. Ryaw. Once again, that was based on information provided me
by other members of the staff. _

Senator Prroy. You also say that it was alleged that the fund deposit
with the National Bank of Georgia was or may have been intended
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as either a compensating balance to collateralize a loan which the fund
would not make directly or to help the financial condition of the bank
or a combination of these.

Do you have any idea what loan might have been involved or why
there might have been a motivation by the trustees of the pension fund
to help the financial condition of this particular bank?

Mr. Ryan. It is my recollection that at this time there was discussion
of possibility of a loan, I believe, to the Carter campaign, But these
were just

Senator Prrcy. In other words, this would be a, collateralization of
a political loan?

Mr. Ryan. That was the discussion.

Senator Peroy. That was the discussion?

Mr. Ryan. That is correct.

Senator Percy. Did you personally, based on what you had heard,
believe that that was a plausible explanation? It might then offset the
rather low return on investment ?

Mr. Ryan. I formed no belief concerning the truth of the allega-
tions. What we were doing was requesting authority to investigate
these allegations. The information that I received was that these alle-
gations had come from sources that were sufficiently credible to war-
rant our investigating.

Chairman Nuxnw. In other words, you made no judgment on these
matters and you didn’t investigate them and you don’t know whether
they are true or false, but you felt there was substantial enough evi-
dence to warrant a thorough and complete investigation %

Mr. Ryan. That is correct.

Senator Prrcy. Did you prepare a memorandum dated August 28,
1977, for Assistant Secretary Burkbardt from Lawrence Lippe? Did
you have anything to do with the preparation of that memorandum ?

Mr. Ryan. I don’t recall at this time the date of the memorandum
which I prepared. I can say that I prepared a memorandum. I have
just had my recollection refreshed. The information probably came
from the IRS.

Senator Prroy. So that the memorandum we have from Lawrence
Lippe is a memorandum that you helped prepare, and it states that
based on the allegations and the available evidence an investigation
was warranted and that your office intended to proceed with that
investigation ?

Mr. Ryaw. That is correct.

Senator Prrcy. I understand that in preliminary discussions, accord-
ing to your testimony this morning, Wynn Thompson of Assistant
Secretary Burkhardt’s office seemed unreceptive.

How did you learn that he was unreceptive to this investigation ¢

Mr. Ryan. It is my recollection that M. Lippe had returned from
a meeting in which he had just met with Wynn Thompson and re-
counted the meeting to me, and I believe to Mr. Seidel.

Senator Prroy. Can you expand a little bit on why Mr. Burkhazdt,
in light of the very clear memorandum, seemed to be unreceptive and
why permission was denied to proceed with this particular
investigation ?

Chairman Nunw. Mr. Ryan, you answer any question that you want
to answer here. I just would say that we do have other questions and
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I think the other witnesses here at the table may have more direct
knowledge on some of these subjects. But I leave that completely up
to your judgment.

Mr. Ryan. I was going to suggest that I think Mr. Lippe would be
a better witness for this because I don’t recall.

Senator Peroy. Were you or your colleagues aware of the fact that
the trustees knew of the alleged poor performance of the National
Bank of Georgia?

Mr. Ryax. I'do not presently recall.

Senator Prroy. If the allegations prove to be true, would there have
been a very strong case of fiduciary violation ?

Mr. Ryaw. It is my memory now that if all of the allegations, or
substantially all of the allegations, which have been made are proven
to be true, there would have been a strong case. But I do not have a
present memory of each of the elements of that case.

Senator Percy. Finally, on page 12 of your affidavit, you state:

The SIS was not permitted to investigate allegations of misconduct and HERISA

violations on the part of the present fund trustees apart from the 1980 inquiry
regarding a possible willful technical violation of ERISA in connection with a

purchase and sale of a fund airplane.

Could you expand on why the fund owned an airplane and what
usage was made of that plane to your knowledge ?

Mr. Ryan. The fund airplane—I may have this a little backwards.
As I recall, a Teamster organization, I think it was the Central Coun-
cil of Teamsters had an airplane that they sold through a broker to
the Central States pension fund and it was the broker who was alleg-
edly interjected—®Central Conference of Teamsters.

The airplane broker was allegedly introduced as a pro forma separa-
tion of a transaction which should have required approval as a party-
in-interest transaction.

The use of the airplane that T was told had occurred, or was supposed
to occur, was to permit various fund trustees and employees to visit
various pieces of property that they were owning or managing, to
inspect those properties. But T don’t have access, and I don’t recall
that I had any access, to the flight logs which were obtained by other

members of the staff. )
Senator Prrey. Perhaps someone else then can fill us in on that.

Thank you very much.

Chairman Nuxw. Thank you, Mr. Ryan. We appreciate your co-
operation. If you would remain there, we would appreciate it. We may
have other questions for you, although I think that covers most of

them.

Our next witness is Mr. Shevlin.

Mbr. Shevlin, T understand that you also have a prepared statement,.

Mr. Saevrin. That is correct, Senator Nunn.

I am Edward F. Shevlin. T am employed by the Department of
Labor as an investigator in the Branch of Investigations and Audits,
Labor Management Standards Enforcement, Labor Management Serv-
ices Administration. From September 12, 1976, to April 20, 1980, I

as an investigator with the Special Investigations Staff—SIS—vith

the Department of Labor.
My previous Government service after graduating from Providence

College in 1954 is as follovs :

i
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From 1954 to 1956—T17.8. Army Counterintelligence Corps; 1956 to
1972—Naval Investigative Service; 1972 to 1974—Defense Investiga-
tive Service.

During that time—1972 to 1974—T received a master of science de-
gree from the George Washington University in investigative

techniques.
From 1974 to 1975—Small Business Administration; 1975 to 1976—

Defense Supply Agency.

On September 12, 197 6, I was hired as an investigator by Bernard
Friel, the Chief Investigator of the SIS staff of the Department of
Labor. This special unit was formed to conduct the investigation of
%e ﬁgeamsters Central States, Southeast and Scuthwest Ares Pension

und.

My first assignment was as lead Investigator on the Alvin I. Malnik
loans that had been targeted for investigation by the-SIS staff. Prior
to beginning my duties, I was told this was a highly complex investiga-
tion of the pension fund that involved potential civil and criminal
violations involving complex financial transactions.

I was told the statutory authority for our investigation was ERISA
but was given no training as to the meaning of its highly technical
provisions. I was told my duties would be coordinated with a staff
attorney, Lloyd Ryan. This arrangement of working with the agi-
torney who would handle any future civil litigation that might result
from my investigative efforts was unique to the SIS staff. In the usual
case within the Department of Labor, the Office of the Solicitor would
handle litigation matters.

Substantial progress was made during 1976 by the SIS staff on a
number of the fund loans that had been targeted for investigation,
including the Malnik loans that T was working on, During November
and December, the SIS staff had proceeded to the point of expanding
our review to a full-fledged third party investigation.

The tedious groundwork had been laid. We had prepared initially
approximately 60 snbpenas to kick off our third party investigations.
The first indication to me that we were not going to be successful in
this effort was in late 1976 when Chief Investigator Bernard Friel
confided in me his intention to resign. He spoke very frankly, and was
very much concerned about the future of the investigation.

IHe predicted disastrous results. He said they will never let you go all
the way in this investigation. e then recommended that T make every
attempt to find another job and apologized for hiring me and the other
nvestigators on the stafl, Frie] resigned in early J. anuary 1977.

In late January 1977, the SIS staff was told they would not proceed
with the planned third party investigation. We were to concentrate our
efforts on supporting a civil suit to remove the four remaining trustees.
The remaining trustees resigned in April 1977, N

D'urmg this period, prior to these resignations, many of the SIS
staff, profesglonal. and clerical, were utilized to copy loan files in the
fund offices in Chicago. Early in 1977 . 1t became clear to me the third
party investigation we had planned was now dead in the water and
never, in any sg_bstautia] way, would get back on track,
wiglaé.l]{z ?111 i11217 () 3 11"z§th-er tlh‘a.n let the investigation take its normal course

t Party mvestigation we had planned, the Solicitor’s Offise
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advocated going directly to principals for depositions. Monica Gal-
lagher of the Solicitor’s Office wanted to begin a 60-90-day high visibil-
ity investigation. She had selected 81 persons that she wanted us to take
depositions from without the SIS staf having done any preliminary
work on the persons named by her. _

Prior to 1ay going to a May 4, 1977, meeting where the Gallagher
investigative plan was to be discussed, I had a discussion with Larry
Lippe on the matter, T cautioned Lippe that for the SIS staff to depose
the individuals sclected by Gallagher without any preliminary work
would totally destroy any future epportunity for the Labor Depart-
ment or the Department of Justice to conduct o meaningful investiga-
tion as to them. I actually handed to him my credentials and com-
mented, “If you agree to what she wants to do, you had better take
these,” or words to that effect. T told him that 1 had over 20 years civil
service status; and, if he wanted someone to £all on the sword for him,
Iwould be glad to argue our investigative position. '

He responded in a reassuring way that that would not be necessary.
We then went to the May 4 meeting. I recall the meeting well. Present
at the meeting were Monica Gallagher and Steve Sacher of the Solici-
tor’s Office. Larry Lippe, Les Seidel, Salvatore Barbatano and I repre-
sented the SIS staff.

The discussion quickly centered on the Gallagher approach vis-a-vis
the SIS approach. She was told the S18 did not have sufficient in-
formation and substantive data op many of the people she selected.
During the meeting, Gallagher stated on several oceasions that she did
not understand what SIS was doing. She commented that many of
the names that SIS had targeted for depositions were the same old
people that we had already been working on. :

Monica Gallagher claimed that she had come up with a list of 81
names in a little over 8 hours that could be deposed by reviewing min-
utes of trustees’ meetings of the Teamsters Central States fund. One of
the names on the Gallagher list was former Attorney General Richard
Kleindienst. She said that she would ask him how much money he
offered—as a bribe—in connection with a certain Joan. Seidel pointed
out that the loan she had reference to had never been disbursed. She
commented she would ask him if he thought the loan would have been
approved if he, Kleindienst, offered more—bribe—money. I was in-
credulous. I could hardly believe ny ears. I never heard anything quite
so professionally irresponsible concerning an approach to a witness.

Ch%irman Nuxw. Is Monica Gallagher still in the Labor Depart-
ment?

Mr. Smrvey. Yes, sir.

Chairman Nunw. Is she still in the Solicitor’s Office ?

Mr. Smeviiy, My understanding is she is head of the Division : Plan
Benefits Security Division. :

Chairman Nuww. Is she the person referred to earlier by the General
Accounting Office as still being in charge of this investigation ?

Mr. Suevrix, That is correct, Senator.

Chairman Nuxw. Thank you.

Mr. Smevirx. The balance of the summer of 1977 was spent by the
SIS staff gathering, reviewing, and summarizing as much informa-
tion as we could on all of the 81 persons on the (allagher list and the
loan files in which they were involved.
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Our previous planned objectives were set aside and we were unable
to keep our original target Joan files up to date because of the priority
given to copying loan files bertaining to Monica Gallagher’s Tist,

We prepared approximately 100 individual memorandums for
Robert Lagather and Monica, Gallagher. Monica was not satisfied with
our results because they were not, sufficiently detailed. This was so be-
cause a signficiant number of these memorandums represented transac-
tions for which we did not have copies of loan files,

Throughout this exercise, it was my feeling that it would be more
effective to conduct third party investigations on these loans which we
had originally targeted because they were all documented. What we
had been asked to do was investigate an arbitrary list of individuals
in which no preliminary groundwork had been done.

During July and August 197 7, it was evident that control of the
investigation and plans for litigation were taken out of Lippe’s hands.
All the SIS attorneys, except Lloyd Ryan, resigned, and Lippe made
arrangements to leave. Lippe resigned in Qctobey 1977, :

During August 1977, one of Monica Gallagher’s associates, Judy
Burghart, made it known to SIS Investigator Hugh Schmittle that
Gallagher wanted her own investigators. Through these interme-
diaries, it appeared that Monica Gallagher was sounding me out in this
regard. Schmittle knew the idea was anathema to me, but we played
along with it to see what the real purpose was. After much delibera-
ltionland with reluctance, T agreed to meet with Monica Gallagher for

unch. :

Judy Burghart was present but left before any substantial discus-
sion took place. At lunch, I had hoped to perhaps smooth out the re-
lationship between her office and SIS. Monica Gallagher claimed she
came up with the list of 81 people to depose by reading the minutes
of the fund and she saw no problem in the likelihood that most of the
persons deposed might take the fifth amendment privilege or even lie
or give false leads, while the SIS would have insufficient information
to effectively question them.

I raised the point that we might be, in effect, precluding a second in-
terview or deposition and possibly compromise the interests of the De-
partment of Justice by prematurely deposing the principal without
seeking other evidence. Her reply was—I will omit the spelling of the
vulgarity—“F— Justice.” It was clear that we were in disagreement
about how to pursue an investigation and that I could never work
directly for her under her concept of how fo utilize investigators. We
parted amicably, however. ,

[At this point, Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.]

Mr. Sasvriy. During the latfer months of 1977, with the resigna-
tions of Lippe and Seidel, the Teamsters Central States Pension Fund
investigation with respect to the SIS staff invloved little more than
paperwork.

Mr. Ryan and I spent several weeks in Florida during September
and November 1977 doing a limited third-party investigation of the
Malnik loans. After Norman Perkins became acting director of the
SIS staff succeeding Lippe, Ryan and I vere reassigned to other
duties before vee completed our work on Malnik.

From November 1977 through January 1978, the SIS staff was in-
volved in almost a duplication of the July-August 1977 project of pre-
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paring individual memoranda on selected loans in support of the civil
suit that was filed in February 1978. )
The Labor Department was now restricted to the rules of civil
procedure in developing evidence. The powerful investigatixge tool,
the investigative deposition, which was incorporated into section 504
of ERISA, had given way to the narrow and restrictive civil discovery
process. Ironically, the civil complaint was based largely on loans
which had been originally targeted in 1976 on which the third-party

»

investigations wers either never started or completed.

Chairman Nuxw. Would you agree with Mr. Ryan’s testimony that
no loans were fully investigated ?

Mr. Sumviin. Senator Nunn, I would concur completely and sub-
seribe to Mr. Ryan’s prepared statement and his answers to this com-
mittee. I found that a very evident continuing concern.

Chairman Nuxw. Thank you.

Mr. Smrviiy. We were now under the strictures of the Federal rules
of civil procedure in completing our investigative leads. Naturally,
this precluded effective coordination with the Department of Justice
on serious potential criminal violations in these cases that we had
already detected.

It s also significant through 1978 and 1979 we were further handi-
capped by the Solicitor’s Office of the Department of Labor in provid-
ing copies of any SIS report to the Department of Justice because the
Solicitor’s Office told SIS we would have problems with discovery in
our civil suit if we gave the information to Justice. -

Before I close, I have another matter about this case that I would
like to bring to your attention. In 1978, T learned that Senator Nunn
and his Senate Permanent Subcommittec on Investigations had re-
quested that the General Accounting Office conduct an investigation
of the Department of Labor’s inquiry of the Teamsters Centra] States
Pension Fund. :

In January 197 9, I also became aware that the Department of Labor
became concerned about what the GAO was discovering in a review
being conducted by them for the subcommitte, On January 29, 1979,
I had a chance meeting with Rocco DeMarco, the Acting Inspector
General of the Department of Labor. At that time he was still acting
in the capacity of Inspector General. He told me he had been ordered
by the Under Secretary of Labor Robert J. Brown to commence a
complete critical review of the Central States Pension Fund investi-
gation by the Department of Labor.

Chairman Nunw. You have some handwritten notes that resulted
from that meeting, do younot?

Mr. Szmvir, Yes; I do. I would respectfully request that they
be entered into the record hut that they be sealed, inasmuch as they
contain additional information that ig not completely germane to the
matter currently before this committee.

Chairman Nuwnwy. Without objection, staff eoncurs in that request
after having examined the material. They will he part of the record
and sealed and appropriately laheled as “Exhibit No, 4.”

[ The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 4” for reference
and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommitiee. ]

Mr. Sumvin. T was told time was short, and he would like to talk
to me right away for some “packground.” This meeting was off the
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record. From his questions, I got the impression that he did not fully
understand or appreciate the situstion We were in as to: mission, juris-
diction, manpower and shifting policy directions affecting the SIS
staff.

He seemed to be thrusting at why the investigation was not moving.
I told him we were finally getting pecple out 1o contact voluntary
sources in support of the pending civil suit. T made it very clear to him
I was disappointed that more investigation had not been done in the
field before the civil litigation was filed in February 1978. T also told
him we had never been organized as a normal investigative organiza-
tion as far as structure, reporting procedures and files were concerned.
I told DeMarco he would have to look back beyond the present man-
agement to see the root causes of some of our problems, but that the

current management and direction of the entire operation was the. -.

worst I had ever seen particularly the involvement of the Solicitor’s
Office in directing SIS operations.

My impressions from the meeting were that the Department of La-
bor was concerned about the GAO inquiry, and that the critical view
or inquiry by the Office of the I nspector General of the Department
of Labor was either to learn what problems existed and correct them
in advance—or to bury either the people responsible for the problems
and/or the people who may have surfaced the problems.

Chairman Nunx. What do youmean by “bury ¢ :

Mr. Smmviin. My feeling from the inquiry was that depending on
what the critical review, in-House review, ordered by Mr. Brown de-
veloped, there might be a scapegoat among the current managers or

supervisors of the staff, or they might be inclined to try to determine

if any of the staff or other people had surfaced some of these problems
through appropriate authorities and to take retribution against them.

Following the DeMarco meeting, I received different indications as
to who would do the actual investigation. The assignment was given
to John Kotch ‘who was with the Pittsburgh office of the Labor Man-
agement Services Administration and Richard Crino of the LMSA
office in Cleveland.

I was one of the last to be interviewed on this matter. T talked to
both Kotch and Crino on March 15, 1979. The interview lasted for
about 114 days. I made a complete disclosure to them. I was very can-
did. At the beginning of the interview, I asked them the purpose and
aature of the investigation, They said it was a “management review”
of the Labor Department’s investigation of the Teamsters Central
States Pension Fund investigation. It was made at the specific direc-
tion of Under Secretary of Labor Brown, and the results would be
forwarded to Brown through DeMarco.

Near the end of the second day, Kotch and Crino started pressing
me as to my opinion if I thought the investigation had been impeded
and if T thought there was possible obstruction of justice. I said
that there was, in my opinion, but I could not prove it. I stated I had
no direct evidence, but that T felt I could offer corroborative testimony
to show a pattern of activity that could only be deliberate. I stated that
if T had any direct evidence, T would immediately have gone to the
Inspector General of the Department of Labor or the FBI. They
Inquired as to whether T had discussed this matter with anyone out-
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side the Department of Labor. They wanted to know what questions
were asked by the GAO, what I told GAO, and what, if any, docu-
ments I had given them.

I also advised Kotch and Crino that I had been contacted by the
staff of the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations. Based
on questions that were put to me by Kotch and Crino, and what other
Department of Labor staff personnel told me of their conversations
with Kotch and Crino, I was convinced the purpose of their efforts
was to determine the nature and substance of what was developed
by the GAO during the review.

I concluded that the Department of Labor wanted to know how
damaging the GAQO report would be and determine what steps the
Department of Labor could take to rectify any problems before they
were publicly disclosed. I was particularly concerned with what would
become of the results of the Kotch-Crino investigation because I knew
that the first periodic report to Congress by the Inspector General
of the Department of Labor was due the beginning of April 1979.

I speculated that the inquiry was conducted by LMSA personnel
rather than the Inspector General’s staff so that a,n% evidence of mis-
management and inefficiency would not have to be transmitted to
the Congress as part of the April 1979 Inspector General’s report.

Chairman Nunw. Did you speculate on that to yourself internally,
or did you say that to Mr. Kotch or Crino?

Mr. Szmvein. I speculated that in my own mind and also with two

or three trusted SIS staff members who shared the opinion.

Chairman Nunw~. Thank you.

Mr. Semvrrn. I did not disclose that feeling to Mr. Kotch and Crino.
However, in a subsequent informal memorandum I questioned to them
the actual thrust or purpose of the investigation, pointing out that
they had given me different reasons behind the investigation, as op-
posed to that which they had allegedly given to other members of the
staff who were interviewed by them.

Several months after my interview with Kotch and Crino in March
1979, I was informed that John Helms, one of the staff auditors who
was interviewed during the Kotch-Crino inquiry, filed for a copy of
his interview under the Freedom of Information and Privacy Act.

My source indicated that Helms was advised that no report was
made or it had been destroyed. Helms later confirmed to me that he
did file for the report and was told it no longer existed. This did not
surprise me because John Kotch had subsequently told me that because
of the embarrassing content of the report, “I can see why they would
want to destroy it.” o

Chairman Nux~N. When did he tell you that approximately ?

Mr. Smevrin. That was on July 17, 1980; a little over a month ago.

Chairman Nuwnw. Did you just happen to run into him? Does he
work in the same area ?

Mr. Saeviiv. He is currently my immediate supervisor and this
was merely a chance meeting; rather a chance mention of the fact when
I discussed the fact that Helms had put in this request.

Chairman Nunw. So he told yow in his words, you have got this
in quote marks, that indicates that these were his exact words, “I can
see why they would want to destroy it”?

.
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Mr. Sueviin. That is as close as T can come to the exact words.
I did make a generally contemporaneous notation at that time and
this is the true substance of what he said. He did not elaborate, nor
did I press the matter. I was not trying to obtain any commitment or
comment from him. It was something that just came up in my discus-
sions of the possibility of being called by this committee.

Several other Department of Labor senior staff members also told
me that they felt this report would be too damaging to see the light
of day and would be destroyed. They also voiced the view, which I
share, that the information given to Kotch and Crino would be more
embarrassing than what GAO developed during their investigation.

Thank you.

Chairman Nuxnw. This report that Mr. Kotch referred to as being
very damaging, you said very damaging, so forth, this is the report
that would contain, if it were a complete report, the interviews with
both you and Mr. Ryan, and in which both of you alluded to very
strong suspicions and circumstances as to possible obstruction of
justice ?

Mr. SgevrLIN. That is correct, Senator.

Chairman Nuxw. Thank you. .

Mr. Shevlin, it appears from your statement that a great deal of
time, over a period of years, was spent copying files and preparing
memoranda with respect to the investigation. Can you give us an idea
of how much time was spent by the professional staff of SIS in copy-
ing documents and preparing memoranda as compared to the actual
investigation of the case?

Mr. SgevLIN. It is impossible to accurately quantify the man-hours
based on recollection. However, I would estimate up to the time the
case was put into litigation, February 1978, no more than 5 percent
of our time was spent doing third-party investigative work in the
field. The rest of the time was spent primarily in copying documents,
preparatory drafting of subpenas and memoranda.

Chairman Nunw. Actual copying of documents, you mean you were
performing the job?

You spent a lot of time yourself, and others did, using a copying
machine?

Mr. Smrviin. In many instances I and other senior staff members
as well as Jower-grade professionals and clerical personnel spent count-
less hours doing our own copy work and assembling files.

Chairman Nunw~. Was this task something that should have been
done by people at your level with your background and experience ?

Mr. SueviiN. Formally this would not be the case. However, I think
I can say that during the time that Mr. Lippe was our director, al-
most all our perscnnel had a spirit of pitching in and doing whatever
was necessary to accomplish the job. Mr. Ryan and I had spent con-
siderable time trying to put forth a position whereby files would be
microfilmed and an effective accountability system would be employed.
However, our representations to the then-Chief Auditor got nowhere.

Chairman Nunwn. You refer in your statement to the fact that the
SIS staff prepared memoranda on the new targets selected by Monica
Gallagher in which copies of loan files had not been: obtained from
the fund. Is that your testimony ?
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Mr, SmmvLy. Yes; that is essentially correct.

Chairman Nuwx. Did there come a time in 1977 when the fund it-

self cut off all further Department of Labor access to the loan files?

Mr. SuevLIN. Yes, sir. However, this apparently occurred over a

period of time extending from the so-called press release agreement
in April 1977 until approximately August 1977. During this time, it
became increasingly difficult to expeditiously get copies of those loan
files that we had to analyze for the list of 81 prepared by Monica Gal-
lagher. But also very significantly, we had to set aside much of cur
effort and plans to work the originally targeted loans because we
were unable to get up-to-date copies of the latest transactions in those
loan files.

Chairman Nuxx. Did the Labor Department issue a subpena at that
time for the loan files that were needed ?

Mr. SarvrIN. No, sir, they did not.

Chairman Nuw~w. Did you make a request or know about a request
that the subpenas be issued ?

Mr. ServeaN. I made several recommendations in conversation with-
in the SIS staff. However, it would appear that the policy, as I could
perceive it, was that no subpens would be issued and I formed that
conclusion because subsequently I did become aware of certain cor-
respondence in the SIS files pertaining to the dispute concerning our

. hopes to get documents concerning the National Bank of Georgia

transactions from the fund. :

Chairman Nux~. Because of the failure to have the necessary loan
files from the fund on the new targets that were selected by Monica
Gallagher, did you recommend resuming the long-delayed third-party
investigation of the original 1976 SIS targeted loans? =

Mr. SmmvriN. Yes, sir, I did. I felt at that time the most effective use
of our personnel would be to do the third-party investigations on those
loans which were best documented because the information was getting
stale or out of date.

The other information was coming to us slowly and we were not able
to process it.

Chairman Nux~. When Mr. Kotch told you, according to your state-
ment, to the best of your recollection, “I can see why they would want
to destroy it,” did you have any understanding with him or was he
rather specific in alluding to who “they” were? Did you know who he
was talking about?

Mr. SmevuiN. No, sir; T had no indication of whom he meant by
“they,” and I did not get the inference of the understanding that he
was referring to any particular individual or group within the De-
partment. I think he used it in the most general terms.

Chairman Nunw. Did you have occasion during the investigation to
exzucllline the records of the people who actually borrowed from the
fund ? :

Mr. Smnviin. After the so-called press release agreement of April
1977, our efforts were turned toward working on particular loan trans-
actions which pertained to particular groups of borrowers inasmuch as

we felt that since we were evidently cut off from attacking the real

core of the problem with the fund; that is, the cash flow, the manipu-
lation of assets, the question as to how the fund really operated. We
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felt that in order to get some effective litigation out of this we should
attack certain transactions and try to establish acts or omissions by
specific trustees which showed fiduciary breaches. We, therefore, pro-
ceeded with many of the loans we had originally targeted but with a
little bit i1t a ditferent thiust as to how we would go about it.

_ Chairman Nuxw. During the course of the investigation, of a par-
ticular loan transaction, were you and other staff members reassigned
to other tasks?

Mr. SHEVLIN. We were frequently reassigned from one project to
another, particularly during the period of the summer 1977 and ths
succeeding months. This was a very definite lowering of the morale
factor and 1t caused a great dea] of speculation as to whether or not this
was a deliberate attempt to upset us, to impede our progress, or just
lack of coordination, None of us at that point in time could fathom this.

However, I think it is very important to point out that over the
months, and even after the time we filed civil litigation in February
1978, auditors and Investigators were frequently taken off different
loans that they were analyzing sometimeg shortly after they started
to develop substantive indications of either civil or criminal violations,
It was of special concern to me that these particular loans would
sometimes lay dormant or unattended until Mr, Perkins or someone
else would hear that the Department of J ustice was beginning to con-
duct a grand jury investigation on that particular loan.

On a number of occasions, I surfaced my concern that he would
direct an auditor/investigator to begin working that loan again and
gluphg:ate essentially the functions of the Department of Justice grand
jury mvestigation. I was also greatly concerned, and expressed this
to some of the other senior members whom I felt I could speak freely
to, that if there were leaks in the Department of Labor, as many of us
suspected, our action in duplicating and paralleling the work of the
Federal grand jury would be tantamount to identifying many of the
sources of documentary evidence and testimony heard by grand juries,
and if leaked to the defendants, would in effect be working counter-
productively to the interests of not only the Department of Lahor
but the Department of Justice,

Chairman Nuxw. In other words, you suspected there was at least
the danger that there were leaks going on from the Labor Department
E) bpe(’)pl.e Wlép l%l'lgh{; lt);e ldef!(}ndzmts that would not only impede

avor’s vestigation but also Justice’s grand jury i igation,

Mr. SueviiN. That is correct, . Ty Investigation

Chairman Nunw. . Did you develop any hard proof of that?

Mr. Smevrrn. I have nothing which T could subseribe to as proof.
However, there were many rumors and I can recall one specific in-
stance_, wherein Mr., Friel related to me that in one of his frst trips
to Chicago, he was told by a representative of another agency that
they were reluctant to give any sensitive information to tie Depart-
ment of Labor and they suspected it was a leak from the Labor De-
partment that may have caused a key witness to be “blown away.” T
think the particular case he was referring to was the instance of a
key witness being murdered by a shotgun blast in Michigan,

Chairman Nuxn. In whers? N

r. Smeviy. In Michigan, This was, I believe, in connection with
a case which involved one Allen Dorfman and other associates,
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I questioned the actuarial soundness of the fund from the cutset |/
because of the “pufling” of the book values. The indications of the i
fund being a bank for organized crime were too classic to be ignored, i
yet the Department of Labor quickly bargained away our ability to i
flurt?er dinvestigative asset management and overall management of J -
the fund.

The golden opportunity for this Government to use the tocls at its
disposal as envisioned by the Congress was thrown away. The con-
tinuing ineffective direction thereatter served only to promote frus-
tration and turmoil among otherwise dedicated men.

The failure to even fill the positions budgeted and allocated for the ;
buildup of the SIS demonstrated there was no real intention of suc- i

!

Mr. SteiNeERe. Mr. Shevlin, can you ascribe any other reason for
Mr. Perkins ordering a resumption of these dormant files after such g
long time period other than the reason you just testified to?

Mr. SErviiN, About the only other reason I can think of is possibly
embarrassment or orders from somebody above him in the Department
who felt that they had been neglected long enough and that we should
demonstrate that we were doing something.

Chairman Nunn. Could it have been an innocent effort just to stay
abreast of the Justice Department and not make it look like Justice !
was doing Labor Department’s work? In other words, you have de-
scribed a possibly very, very serious motive which would not only be
obstruction of justice but something far beyond that. Was it possible
that it was more innocent? ' :

My. Survrin. Senator, it is very possible that could be it. T will not ‘
aseribe any direct motivation to any staff inember because I certainly
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cess. This, charitably, was a classic case of how not to do it.
Chairman Nouww. I will ask you the same question I asked Mr. Ryan.

You can answer it if you have a definite opinion on it. Do you think

the circumstances that you described can be attributable solely to

-
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cannot prove it and I would not want to impugn either their integrity Incompetence ? ) _ !

or competence. I can only say these are the factors which concerned Mr. Smmviaw. No, sir, I can suggest there may be a healthy mix i

me and the other senior professional staff members in whom I at least of the cook’s brew, but I have been firmly convinced for many months -
that there has to be some guiding force and direction because I cannot o

put great faith in their judgment. )

Chairman Nux~. Mr. Shevlin, you have been a professional investi-
gator for 25 years, with quite an impressive background. You have
been in many different investigations in several different agencies,
according t6 all the information I received. Could you capsule for us
your professional evaluation of this investigation ?

Mr, SmevuiN. Yes, sir. It is my feeling based on experience and
training in investigative management, and actual investigation and su-
pervision of many types of investigations that this investigation
started with a worthwhile purpose and the appropriate organizational
concept and planning to succeed. Once outside interference was ex-
perienced, and the mission of the SIS was eroded, all effective direc-
tion and control of the investigation ceased. The primary investigative
function, factfinding, was subverted in favor of the rolp of advocacy. ?

envisage people at the professional level from which our direction
came being so inconsistent in applying policy and direction, and con-
stantly churning our operation.

Chairman Nunw. Thank you very much, Mr. Shevlin. T would hope
you could remain here during the rest of this panel so we can have i
a chance to ask you other questions, !

At this point, we have an affidavit from Mr. Friel, who has been {
referred to here in the testimony. We have an afidavit from Mr. j
Raphael Siegel, and we have various attachments to the Siegel affi- | 4

.. davit. Because of pending litigation, I am asking staff to look at each |
of these exhibits. }

I would think the afidavits could be open. If they can’t, T want I
the maximum amount of information to be available to the public. |
Those attachments that would interfere with pending investigations f

|
j
}
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I have found over the years that the administration of justice is more
effectively served when the investigative effort is properly managed so
as to develop all the relevant facts to be presented in a timely and
well-documented report to the Solicitor, General Counsel or other

j or pending litigation will be appropriately sealed by the staff.
; I will leavi: that up to the staft to make that determination under it
; those general :ules with the maximum amount being available, as

chief law adviser of the particular agency. A appropriate. , o g
At that point and consistent with jurisdictional considerations and | [",l‘he documents referred to were marked “Exhibit Nos, 44, 4B, and i
policy, decisions are made by the agency head or his designee concern- | 4C” for reference ; exhibits 4B and 4C were sealed and are retained in H
ing pr,osecution. When the investigation is directed from the perspec- ) the confidential files of the subcommittee. Exhibit No. 4A follows :] ’f \
tive of advocacy or political considerations, there is the real danger 3 Bxmrsir No. 4A |
that justice will not be saved. To develop a litigation strategy before };
the probative value of the evidence is tested and before a third-party : AFFIDAVIT | v
investigation evolves is to diminish the chances for ever learning all ; ; _ I Raphael Siegel, who reside at 13824 Flint Rock Road, Rockville, Maryland, i
the facts. 4 11;1'6911321 'ﬂlldﬁvghlmt&rliy make the following statement to LaVern J . Duffy, who [
. . . _ i i f as a member of the staff of the United States Senate |
In the case at hand, the new direction given to the case at the Permunont SubCommiet ; , |
n ’ ( . ee on Investigation th ,
beginning of 1977 may have had seemingly successful results in oust- ‘ Affairs, gations of the Committee on Governmental |
ing the trustees and transferring management of the assets. How- 1 am currently employed as an auditor by the Enforcement Section, $*ension
ever, the so-called agreement shut us off from the real heart of the , gllllg T‘}Vé’ﬂf%r:pgzlggtt PlrjOL,I:rﬂl;nSy %ﬂborjMaémgemﬁnSt Services Administration of
lem, the actual ati he huge cash flow and the disposi- ‘ o rsity, Broamvs, ooeived my B.S. degree in accounting from
fil(.)(;lbo? thethn?ogzglt% r‘(’gﬁ%ﬁ%’; ggfngz:d oge i P Long Island University, Brookiyn, New York, in 195, From 1ons boi 1971, I
The initial audit by the task force in Chicago and subsequent audit o <
work by the SIS in 1976 developed many areas of irregularities . ;
which signaled greater trouble than is apparent from just the loans. ¥
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oyed as an insurance examiner in the Welf:are Funds.Bureau of the
ﬁg; %{n;%l{ }éﬁcatg Insurance Department. In tha_t capacity, I examined more than
two hundred pension and welfare plans. This included the.performance of comI;-
prehensive audit and investigative procedures; the preparation of anal.y:ses, work-
papers, and detailed and summary reports on examination ; an_d part1c1pat10n_t1;n
hearings and conferences. I joined the Department of Labor in New York Cl; y
in October 1971. During the years 1972-1975, I was a ;)epgrtment: of Labor
representative on the Manhattan and Brooklyn Organized Crime Strike Forces,

rked under George Nash,

Wl}ir%}étvggei'{ 1975, I was ditailed from the Labor Department New York Oﬂicti
to the Washington Labor Department hea@quarters as a member of the Centra
States Task Force. The task force c-on,sgstf_ad qf four ]?epartment of Labor
employees specially selected to review ex1st‘mg mformatl_on_ on the _Teamsters
Central States Health and Welfare and Pension Fupds. This information, nearly
all of which related to the Pension Fund, was optamed from Labor Departmeng
records, from the files of other Federal agencies such as the Department o:
Justice and the Internal Revenue Service, and from press accognt.s. .

The information which had been assembled for our analysis in Washington
suggested probable relationships between the Funds _and reputed m(_embers of
organized crime, dubious business and financial rglatlonships, excessive loans,
inadequate security for loans, and irregular account{ng practices, Qur gsgl_gnment
was to use this information to develop an overall picture of Fund activities and

- to target areas for additional inquiry.

It did not appear that the IRS had conducted any significant investiga.tion of
the Fund. However, a copy of the Central States Pension Fund general journal
inciuded in the IRS material, covering several years pre:ERISA, proved e_xtreme—
ly helpful. It was the only actual Fund record available to us dunng our
Washington project. The entries in this journal showed a clear pattern of irreg-
ular practices affecting the value of Fund assets and the allocation of Fur_ld
expenses. A list of some of these irregular practices is item “A” of the Appen.dlx
to this Affidavit, and a list of some of the transactions in which these practices
were found is item “B” of the Appendix.

It was concluded that the Pension Fund’s loan practices and accounting pro-
cedures, including reclassifications, modifications, allocations, write-offs, in?erest
capitalizations, consolidations and moratsriums, showed a clear and cons_lstent
pattern or irregularities, This pattern would permit selection of partlcqlar
transactions and loans to be earmarked for intensive audit and field investigation.

In performing these analyses, and throughout my work on the Central States
Fund, I utilized techniques learned while I was employed with the New York
State Insurance Department and the Organize@ Crime Strike Force. The utiliza-
tion of these techniques made it possible to zero in on areas of probable ERISA
violation. This required an understanding of the Fund’s handling of financial
transactions, the flow of accounts, bases of authority, responsibility for transac-
tions, book entries, and the Fund's reporting and disclosure. The above techni-
ques were used to develop a plan of sction for the investigation necessary to
properly document the ease.

After completion of this initial phase, it was expected that a third party
investigation would be conducted. This would have included financial analyses
of third party books of accounts and records, interviews, depositions and other
procedures in fulfillment of a well defined audit and investigative plan. The full
and systematic execution of such a plan would be central to the development of
the case. Over the years I was employed with the New York Iasurance Depart-
ment and the New York Strike Force, the use of these techniques resulted in the
developmznt of a large number of successful civil and administration cases as
well as criminal convietiong,

In January 1976, my assignment to the Central States Pension Fund investiga-
tion was eontinued by Lawrence Lippe, the newly appointed Director of the
Special Investigations Staff (SIS). The SIS was the permanent staff which had
been established to condust the investigation of the Teamsters Central States
Funds and similar investigations.

Shortly after the creation of the SIS, access was obtained to the records of
the Teamsters Central States Pension pursuant to an agreement with the Fund.
Thereafter, for the most of 1976, I was assigned to the SIS Chicago operation.
There I wag engaged in the examination, review and audit of the Fund’s account-
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ing records, loan documentation, office procedures, and structure of authority
and responsibility.

My review of the Fund records disclosed substantial evidence that the irreg-
ular Fund practices which I had detected in the pre-BRISA general journal
were .also prevalent in the Fund’s activities post-ERISA. Examples of such
practices were found in a number of Fund loans listed in the Appendix, item “C.,”

.Altl.lough the primary SIS mission was the detection and litigation of civil
violations of BRISA, the findings in many cases gave rise to strong implications
o? sex:ious criminal violations. It should be pointed out that while most civil
w?latmns of ERISA probably would not involve criminal offenses, nearly all
c.nminal offenses involving employee benefit plans involve civil ERISA viols-
tions. To engage in or to condone criminal activity with Pund assets is hardly a
prudent use of those assets solely in the interests of Tungd beneficiaries. And a
case thati can be proved criminally beyond a reasonable doubt can certainly be
prov_ed civilly by a vreponderance of the evidence. Therefore, it was neither
feasible nor desirable to separate the civil element from the criminal element in
the anaéyses pti;‘l Fund transacgions. Accordingly, I attempted to fully develop
areas of possible criminal violation in conjunction wit i ivi
EIIttISﬁ vilolations. j ith my analysis of civil

should be printed out that during the time I wag erforming these anal

angl audits in 1976, the SIS had, in effect, two sepme)u'ate ope%ations: Oailgsieg
Chxcago and one in ‘Washington. This Separation was very real and limited the
elfectlvengss of‘ our work in Chicago. Management personnel were not adequately
a.vailable in Chicago to provide day to day direction to the staff effort and evalua-
tx.on of the work we had completed. We were given our assignments in Chiecago
virtually without explanation, We were not given any indication once an assign-
ment was complete of whether or not the end product satisfied the requirements
of management. We were also limited in certain instances by our inability to
obtam.legal opinions on legal documents,

Ip view of thq ex_treme complexity of the Centrai States investigation, coordi-
nation and continuity of our everyday activities was required to achieve proper
results. Yet once a memorandum on one subject was completed by a staff member
t}zat staff memb_er was usually given an assignment on a different subject. At no’
time were we given a definite, comncise plan for our work. It was not apparent
thqt there was a consistent “flow of endeavor” or a follow-up toward a specifie
objective for any specific transaction. It wag also impossible to relate work per-
formgd on a given transaction to an overall SIS strategy. I later learned that sub-
stantial progress was peing made by the SIS Washington staff toward the initia-

at which we were seated. Presumably, these microphones were installed to record
the meetings of‘Fund trustees held t’here. However, we had no way of knowing
‘vzpt%tgfg ghese ngulz)rgphones \lvere “live.” We could not talk in the conference room
i ear of being overheard through the micropho d i
nearby Fuag omesk g bhones or by bystanders in
Most of the reports and workpapers that we had in pre ti i i
i vorkpaper: paration in Chicago
were stored for varying lengths of tim® in the conference room. They were keIg)t
in t'he same file cgbmets in which we kept the Fund files under review. These
cabinets were ordinary file cabinets protected by locks which could be easily
opeqed. Moreover, I recall at least one occasion when the Assistant Chief SIS
Auditor, James M. Benages, Jr., left all of the keys on top of the cabinets over-

Our concerns regarding security were communicated to Mr. Li
Bex}ages..I recall th.at in the autumn of 1976, Mr, Lloyd Ryan of ourps%:f? Ivlr(ilsiﬁlc‘l.
us in Chicago and lr}formed us that he had recommended that we microfilm all
of the Fund ﬁlgs of interest to SIS. Thig would insure the integrity of the Fund
files and permit us to continue our anglysis of Pund files and store our work-
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product in secure surroundings. Although Mr. Ryan was then making arrange-
ments for the microfilming, X understand that hie was net permitted to go forward.

In late 1976, I returned to Washington where I was assigned responsibility fer
the analysis of specific Teamsters Fund loans. Let me first describe the opera-
tional organization of our small staff. The SIS staff was divided into three or
four investigative teams. Each team was headed by a member of the SIS legal
staff. Bach team was assigned full responsibility for the “investigation” ¢f Fund
transactions assigned to it. This required, first, an analysis and audit of Fund
records and the preparation of an initial report. On the basis of this review, a
third party investigation and audit plan was to be prepared. A full field investi-
gation was then to be conducted by the team to develop proof of the suspected
violations as well as further violations. The team was then to prepare a full
audit and analysis of the evidence obtained in the field investigation and to
organize it for use in any suits which might be brought against the Fund or
Fund borrowers, and for criminal referrals. Legal and administrative support
with regard to such things or subpoenas was provided by Mr. Ryan and others.

We successfully prepared analyses of Fund records and investigative plans for
a number of very promising loan transactions. Summaries of three major frans-
actions are set out in item “D’ of the ‘ippendix. Unfortunately, our e/« .ts to
conduct investigations on these loans were entirely frustrated. No field in. stiga-
tive activity was conducted on any of my assigned loans during 1977 despite
significant findings. Our plans came to a final halt with the filing of the civil suit
against the Fund in February 1978.

SIS did not conduct the field investigations necessary to substantiate and docu-
ment the findings made in staff reports. The minimal field activity that was
conducted was not performed in a timely fashion, but sporadically, and not pur-
suant to a well defined and comprehensive audit and investigative plan. This
activity did not contain the “flow” and depth necessary to obtain the facts for
proper development of the cases.

By the end of 1977, all of. the SIS attorneys but one, including SIS Director
Lawrence Lippe, had resigned, SIS activities came to a standstill. Then a civil
suit was filed against the Centra} States Pension Fund in February 1978. The
staff was reorganized to support the litigation, and I was soon thereafter placed
in charge of a team of auditors and investigators.

After the filing of the suit against the Central States Pension Fund in Febru-
ary 1978, all SIS activities fell under the control of the attorneys assigned to the
suit from the Plan Benefits Security Division of the Office of the Solicitor of the
Department of Labor. As of early 1978, none of these attorneys had any sig-
nificant familiarity with the facts underlying the transactions which I or mem-
bers of my team had analyzed. I also observed that the attorneys with whom I
had contact demonstrated a near total lack of the background necessary to
understand complex financial, accounting, and investigative problems such as
those presented by the Central States Pension Fund litigation. Perhaps because
of this, the attorneys conducting the suit maintained only minimal contacts with
the members of my team and did not take the steps necessary to familiarize them-
selves with much of the available evidence and analyses.

On a number of occasions, attorneys from the Solicitor's Office conducted inter-
views with key witnesses without the knowledge of the SIS staff members as-
signed responsibility for the transactions. Because of their failure to work with
members of the SIS staff, these attorneys acted without full knowledge of facts
relevant to their areas of inquiry and without utilizing the developed expertise
of SIS staff members. I was informed that this occurred in connection with at
least three loans: C & 8 Golf and Country Club; Indico Corp.; and Hyatt Corp.
Many times these attorneys did not either advise us, or fully advise us, of the
results of these meetings or interviews. :

During the period 1978-1980, the attorneys from the Solicitor's Office (Robert
Gallagher and Richard Carr) and Norman Perkins, Acting SIS Director, re-
peatedly instructed me snd members of my team that we were to concentrate
entirely on civil maiters and that no mention was to be made of any criminal
implication of any transactions in any SIS report. This was repeatedly confirmed
in conversation with my team members during the entire period when I was the

Team Leader (1978-1980).

This is illustrated by the following incident, one of several. A meeting was
held at our offices in Washington, in late 1979 or early 1980, with Richard Mon-
trose and Barry Silvers of the Brooklyn Office of the Inspector General of the
Department of Labor, Richard Williams of my team, Dick Carr of the Solicitor's
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Office and myself present, While discussing a case I was rudely interrupted by
Mr. Carr as hie was leaving the room. Mr. Carr exclaimed : “Pop (meaning me)
is"only interested in criminal matters and he cannot understand that I am only
interested in civil matters,” This was indeed a strange remark as Montrose and
Silvers were at this meeting to be briefed on the criminal aspects of this case.

In early 1979, J. Vernon Ballard, Deputy Administrator of Pension and Wel-
fare Programs, announced at a special statf meeting of SIS that the Office of the
Inspector General of the Department of Labor would within the next several
days begin an inquiry into the Department of Labor investigation of the Central
States Pension Fund, which was then the subject of a General Accounting Office
investigation. He noted that most of us had probably already been contacted by
the GAO. Ballard announced that the investigation would be condueted by John
Kotch from the LMSA Pittsburgh Office and Richard Crino of the LMSA Cleve-
land Office, who were being specially detailed to the Inspector General for this
purpose. He stated that most of us would be interviewed.

A short time after this meeting. I was called to the Office of the Field Operations
where I was interviewed by Richard Crino with no other person present. He
stated that he was investigating SIS for Under Secretary Brown, and not the
Inspector General, and showed me his LMSA credentials. He also stated that he
would ask me questions regarding the SIS. His opening question was whether I
was interviewed by the GAO. I replied, “yes,” and that I would tell him every-
thing that I told GAO investigators. I thereupon gave Mr. Crino a full and candid
account of my experiences with the SIS and of my concerns about its investiga-
tion of the Teamsters Fund pursuant to his questions.

The emphasis and procedures of the SIS continued without essential change
until April 1980, when the bulk of the remecining SIS staff became a litigation
support staff within the Office of the Solicitor and I was transferred to LMSA-~
PWBP Enforcement Section. In connection with this transfer, I was reclassified
from supervisory investigator to an auditor.

In concluding this Affidavit, I would like to add a personal comment concern-
ing the frustrations of my experience with the Special Investigations Staff. It
was unlike anything that I had ever experienced in my professional life. In the
Central States Pension Fund investigation, we were not permitted to proceed in
a professional manner with a well defined plan of action and full and timely
follow through.

One very unusual and disturbing factor was our inability to conduct a proper
field investigation. It has been my professional experience that no complex fi-
nancial matter of this sort can be properly investigated without extensive field-
work. We were not permitted to undertake even limited follow-up fieldwork to
fill in gaps in our initial analysis of Fund loans. As a result, some key areas of
tpose analyses necessarily contained gaps and assumptions, and possible distor-
tions and limitations.

Oof course, the most distressing thing was my inability to promptly and
phoroqghly investigate the loans assigned to me in accordance with the approved
mveshgativq plans. Nothing at all was done during 1977, and with the filing of
the suit against the Pension Fund in 1978, further investigative efforts would
h;wg been bogged down in court discovery rules. I am not, however, aware of any
s1g:m'ﬁcant attemps to proceed with discovery since the suit was filed. In my
opinion, eyery attempt should have been made to avoid bringing matters under
investigation into any suit until the investigation was completed, In my opinion,
this was not done.

I have read the foregoing statement, and to the best of of my knowledge, it is
true and correct.

. RAPHAEL SIEGEL.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 21st day of August, 1980.

L. . DoxnNa H. 'Woob, Notary Public.

My commission expires: January 1, 1982.

Chairman Nunw. Our next witness is Mr. Lester B. Seidel, who is
a former attorney with the U.S. Department of Labor. Mr. Seidel,
I believe you are no longer with the Government, is that correct?

Mzr. Serpzr. That’s correct, Senator Nunn.

Chairman Nunw. I understand you have a brief statement. We
don’t have a copy of it or anything but you are welcome to go ahead
and give that as you so desire before we begin to ask you questions.

o
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Mr. Semer. Thank you, Senator. First, I would like to applaud the
courage of Mr. Ryan and Mr. Shevlin, who are still employed at the
Department of Labor, for their forthcoming statements. I find their
statements to be consistent with their loyalty and dedication in the

past.

My name is Lester B. Seidel. I am an attorney in private practice in
Washington. .

Cha,ir%nan Nu~nwy. If you could pull that mike up as close as
comfortable.

Mzr. Semer. Is that better ?
Chairman Nu~nn. Yes. ] o i
Mr. SgmerL. I am an attorney in private practice in Wash,lngton.
My legal career started as an attorney with the U.S. attorney’s office
in Washington, D.C., where the major amount of my time was spent
in the Fraud Section prosecuting fraud, white collar crime, and some
organized crime cases. L )
%Vhen I left the U.S. attorney’s office, I joined the Church committee,
which was formally named the Senate Select Committee to Study
Governmental Operations with Respect to Intelligence Activities,
if you can say it all in one breath; we never could then. That is the
forerunner of the present Senate Intelligence Committee. o
My duties at that time were essentially ‘o inyestigate domestic in-
telligence abuses, for the most part working along with a colleague
who was an aide to Senator Huddleston, who was also a former U.S.
attorney. ) ) o
Wherslr I left the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, I joined
the U.S. Department of Labor with the title of special counsel to the
: ‘ special investigations staff, whose mission this committee knows.
’ Chairman Nun~. What year was that when you joined the Depart-
: ment ofLaborg 1976, Senat

Mzr. SemEL, Januar 6, Senator. ) .

I left the U.S. Degartmént of Labor in September 1977, joined a
law firm in Washington. I am presently engaged in the p:t'aictlce of
civil and criminal law, mostly in the Federal courts, essentially on a
nationwide basis. L

My appearance and testimony today, I must admit, give mefs_om_.e
. o ambivalence. I not only consider it my duty to appear here, but. it is

’ ' also a pleasure to be able to be of any aid I can to this committee in
| its mission. '

As just mentioned, I have worked in the Senate and I know the
importance of Senate investigations. However, I find it sad that_theﬁe
is a necessity for a hearing such as this and especially this late in the
day, so to speak. .

(y}’onsequelzltly, there is a certain aura of professional unpleasantnig,s
in appearing. Nonetheless, after I make two brief points, largely moti-

- ; : vated by my discussions with the staff and reviewing many matters

/0 bri ints, I
hat red many years ago—after I make those two brief points,
fvvi?l lgg (i;l;ppy to re};gond to%my questions from the committee and the

stafl. . .

i ' how that
The facts apparently being developed here 1n this hearing s
the ple;.blic intle?est has been greatly disserved. In my limited opportu-
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nities to meet with Secretary Marshall, when T was in the Labor De-
partment, I always found him particularly attentive to the facts and
sensitive to policy development,

I can only conclude that Secretary Marshall himself has been dis-
served and it is not my purpose to defend any individual or any orga-
nization. I say that because there apparently has been a deliberate
attempt at non-policy in the Teamsters nvestigation.

I come to this conclusion on learning of many matters that occurred
even since I left the Labor Department, and having had the opportu-
nity and the courtesy of your staff to read the draft GAO report.

Second, last week, the Department of Labor, and a former colleague
there, contacted me and asked me if I was going to participate in these
hearings; there was nothing sinister about this, and he asked me what
I thought the focus of this committeo investigation would be, and we
had an hour-long conversation, mutually frank and candid.

I told him what I thought was going to happen. I didn’t find this
contact particularly unusual, especially because the Labos Department
has contacted me in the past, since I left the employ of the Labor
Department, concerning matters that deal with the Teamster case.

For example, during the case of the M. & R. litigation, the Dunes
litigation, the Labor Department contacted me.

From this conversation I had with & representative of the Labor
Department, I infer, perhaps, that their position, if they do appear
before you, might be something along the line of, look, we made mis-
takes; maybe only a little, but they are done; that’s water under the
bridge. We finally have our stu together; let us proceed; don’t
interfere.

It is what I might call a “mea culpa”—but only a little—defense.

I respectfully suggest to this committee that before accepting that
alone, that the committee—to paraphrase William Butler Yeats—
cast a cold, or very cautious, eye on that type of presentation and to.
consider whether or not there should be a recommendation that the
Department of Justice or some othey agency take over complete super-
vision of all Teamsters litigation, civil as well as criminal.

That concludes my unprepared prepared statement. I will be happy
to respond to any questions.

Chairman Nunw~. Thank you very much, Mr. Seidel.

You were there from what date in, 1976 ¢

Mr. SewrL. I entered duty January 18, 197 6, which was a Sunday,
at which time Mr. Lippe and I journeyed to Chicago to begin the next
morning our onsite investigation of the fund—J anuary 19, 1976.

Chairman Nunw~. You worked directly for Mr., Lippe?

Mr. Serper. T did.

Chairman Nuxw~. Did Mr. Ryan and Mr. Shevlin work for you or
under you?

Mr. Semer. Mr. Ryan came in June 1976; Mr. Shevlin, I believe,
shortly thereafter.

hairman Nuww. September?

Mzr. Seiorr., September 1976, and on the organizational chart we had,
they did work for me. I held essentially two positions. I was special
counsel to the staff and I was at that time de facto, Mr, Lippe’s deputy.
Later, that was writ more large in stone; I became Deputy Director.
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Chairman Nun~. Were you there when the Internal Revenue Service
brought their action against the fund?

Mz, SemerL. I was. )
Chairman Nuxw. What were the results of IRS failure to cooperate

with the SIS investigation and the results of the action taken by IRS
in June 1976 to revoke the tax-exempt status? )

Mr. SeipeL. In addition to the effects and the results already testified
to here today, I have to say that the investigation, in terms of develop-
ment of new cases, almost came to a halt or floundered, began to floun-
der because, in a sense, the head was cut off for awhile. . o

What I mean by that is that Mr. Lippe was lost to the investigation
for quite awhile. I was lost for some time for the reason that this
created a whole set of problems, circumstances, almost a conundrum,
which took our attention away from the investigation.

One thing that was the most immediate effect, and this was on the
eve of the first investigative depositions we were taking of seven of the
trustees, was that we were called up to testify hefore Congress, the
Committee on Human Resources—maybe it was the Senate Labor
Committee then. Qur appearance in Congress, on about July 1 and 2,
1976, was motivated also, we think, by the fact that then Secretary
Usery had just made a speech at the 5-year Teamsters convention held
at the Aladdin Hotel in Las Vegas and the speech had something to do
with “I’'m on the team of the Teamsters” which seemed to be contrary

- to a forceful investigative posture. Yon don’t kiss somebody you are

hitting in the stomach, in a sense.

There also has been a feeling, since that time, that perhaps that
was one thing that motivated, without notice to us, the IRS disqualifi-
cation action, that Commissioner Alexander, then Commissioner of the
IRS, was suspicious of Secretary Usery or the Labor Department in-
vestigation. That is speculation, but it is the type of thing I would
put my money on if I had enough money to wager, discretionary funds
in any event.

Chairman Nunw. So the suspicion was, the suspicion some people
had, you included, was that Secretary Usery’s statement in an appear-
ance before the Teamster Union’s convention may have led Director
Alexander to take what turns out to be premature action.

Mr. Semzer. I would say it was a contributing factor, Maybe it was
the straw that broke the camel’s back. I don’t know, There were a lot
of things hanging with the IRS at that time in terms of participation,
not only our investigation but other investigations, strike force inves-
tigations which X am sure this committee is aware of, not to excuse it;
it didn’t make it unusual that we wouldn’t get cooperation and that
there was suspicion, for some reason or another.

In any event, to return to your original question, the effects were felt
very hard on our investigation. It did not prevent the depositions
taking place. They started on or about J uly 7, as I recall, but since I
was primarily responsible for those depositions, and engaged in depo-
sitions and other subpena returns throughout the summer, the loss of
Mr. Lippe, and he and I essentially had the overall view of what was
going on in many aveas, that loss was very great, and we had an

infernal number of meetings with the TRS——infernal—it is the only
way I can describe it, on what are we going to do, are we going to grant
them this relief, that relief, whatever.
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Chairman Nuny. How was the SIS i igati i

th%{t% poént 'Whel%RSh took that actio,néS estigation proceeding o

T. OEIDEL. We thought it wag proceeding pretty well. -
pened, as a result of initial cooperation W%tﬁ Jugtice, s}}g?v}iagghzﬁe
wisdom of cooperation, we had developed an investigation into a
grouping of loans, essentially called the Shenker grouping this time
which led us to Investigate pretty thoroughly a lot of aspects of the
Shenker loans. Tt also resulted in the fand rescinding the $40 million
commitment to the Dunes Hotel, which was the basis of the M. & R.

litigation, because we made 1t clear to the fund that if something wasn’t

I think this committee wants to hear, but we h i
were going to litigate on that, ’ e had made i clear that we
S0, we started onsite in mid-J anuary. I would say by mid-March
ﬁf:g:{l geatljly on, vtve (?ad cmicluded that the next logicayi step ir? rtchei
ation was to depose the trustees. T called 11 the f
an%l' sald,.véve virani(;i to-depose the trustees. b the fund attorneys
1€y sald why don’t you interview them in Chicago? I said wh
don’t we take their testimony under oath in Wa,shingtagn? They said ¥
;n(i fgt bafc%ltOAytmtl h téletzy said wle will need subpenas. I said T have got
€r iull. At that time we had sub ity in 1
MII':IHutchinson. ubpena authority in blank from
e knew what we were doing; he had signed subpenas in blank; it
was totally within the discretion of Mr, ]%?ppe a.nlc)l myself ‘0?11111{1:‘;;\7
we issued those subpenas, although I think it is clear we kept Mr,
Hutchmspn and everybody else aware of exactly what we were doing.

. So we issued the subpenas for the trustee depositions. At the same
time, a little Preceding this, we already issued subpenas and we had
]o:IJone some third party Investigation, essentially in San Diego and in

0s Angeles, on the Shenker grouping of loans where we had sub-
benaed borrowers, subpenaed a bank, three bank officials from s bank
in Beverly Hills, which had been the source of moneys for the former
Irving J. Kahn empire and later those events resulted in the Shenker
grgups of loans. o

0 we thought the investigation had great momentum, was pr

] Y oceed-
Ing well, we thought we had the trustees absolutely dead on tlﬁair gen-
eraAl asIset mzﬁnagement procedures.

. A8 lrecall, there was one document, I think in October 1975, guide-
lines the trustees had adopted on how they would administer tﬁﬁund
assets, grant loans. Tt was a page and a half or two Pages, not very
g;t:;led, and it hatd one %*%)vilsion having to do with loans under

gency circumstances, the ‘depositions t i
ﬁvria1 Iclhffelient definitions of “emergencyr.:’ e fools, we received

e other two deponents were taking the fifth amendment on an
question we asked. So I would assume that an emergency to one per)-’
Son wasn't an emergency to the other. So we thought they were very
dead on the general asset management procedures.

Chairman NuxN. When did your authority—you said you had g
drawer full of subpenas under Mr, Hutchinson, ‘When di your au-
thority to issue subpenas terminate and who terminated it ?

Mr., SEIDEL.‘IIL, s really hard to pin down s date, Senator. But I
would say beginning in Iate 1976 on into the spring of 1977 » culminat-
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ing in a directive, and I don’t remember it bein formal, a directive
saying that all subpenas have to go through the Solicitor’s Office.
Why, I was never able to understand.

I am sure Mr. Lippe and I, between us, probably drafted a thou-
sand subpenas. If I get back to my office this afternoon, I will probably
draft some more. Drafting subpenas, you do it a lot, you get to know
how to do it, but those had to go through the Solicitor’s Office.

Now that was a policy that was generally in effect in the Labor
Department because the investigators are generally nonlawyers. But
Mr. Lippe and I, we are both lawyers. Mr. Ryan is a lawyer, so forth.

There was really no reason for that. So I can speak of the culminat-
ing events more clearly than I can of the commencement of the series
of events, especially for the reason that many things were going on
in the fall and early winter in 1976.

Chairman Nu~w. Did the SIS actions cause meetings with Teamster
representatives to consider various courses of options or actions?

Mr. SemEL. Yes.

Chairman Nun~. What occurred at these meetings? )

Mr. Semzr. During the course of the depositions, the deposition of
trustee Spickerman, in July 1976, his attorney from Atlanta during a,
break, during which he and I were talking and the fund attorneys were
talking, his attorney said in regard to these general asset management
procedures, look, why don’t you try to work something out, some type
of settlement on that issue?

And T turned to the fund attorneys, who really had authority to
speak for the fund at that time, and I said what do you think, 1s it
worth talking about? They said we will get back to you. That culmi-
nated in a meeting of July 80, 1976, in Chicago, attended by three rep-
resentatives from the Labor Department, Mr. Benages, myself and
another staff attorney and two fund attorneys, in which Lahor Depart-
ment’s positions were put forth because we had obviously staffed this
above in the Labor Department—put forth that we wanted a consent
decree, essentially judicial action concerning the asset management,
procedures.

Chairman Nuxx. Let me ask the clerk at this point to show you the
memos we have concerning those meetings and see if you can identify
those memoranda.

Mr. Semzr. The first memo I recognize my handwriting in the upper
right-hand corner. I had better translate it in case anybody else can’t
read, it. It says merio from July 30, 1976 meeting and this is part of a
letter from the fund attorneys, Coughlan & J oyce, attorneys at law, in
Chicago, to the trustees. ’

Chairman Nunx. Could you identify each one of those?

M-r. Smrper. Yes; I was going to do that. The second memo, which has
a notation of September 7, 1976 at the top, has in my handwriting pre-
pared by C.S., which is Central States fund counsel, is an agenda
item at a meeting we had with fund attorneys as late as September 20,
1976, concerning the consent decree. And throughout this memo, there

are various handwritten notations, most of them mine.

Chairman Nunw. Did you get the impression that the fund would
accept a consent decree during those meetings?
Mr. Semzr. The general asset management procedures?
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Cha,ié'man Nunw. Yes,
I. SEEL. Certainly, T did. We were unwavering i it
EIDEI ' 12 1n our position,
t];'f;tn;g Sjﬁztls‘.ldenmfy these other documents and T will further explain
here is an August 3, 1976 memo to me from I} i
oyd R 1
came back I guess from the J uly 30 meeting, said, leroyd,y t?l?i,s?:sl\lvglllla{

- we are talking about, g1ve me a brief memo on what type of settlement

we should have, This was later expanded into a larger memo, identify-

memo from Jim Benages to Mr, I i i i
of(gllle Ty meetingfg Mr, Lippe and me, concerning his version
.—nalrman Nunw. The memorand i
hﬂf}}ﬁ, v(viithout hjectin : ndum referred to will be sealed ex-
he documents referred to were marked “Exhibj »
ok , S ¢ I 1bit Nio. 5” for
sub?;lc;?ll;;?i,ttgg(]i will be retained in the confidential files of the
1. STEINBERG. F'rom all of those memos and from i
i‘)efcg}lll:it?g;,e Mz, Sei'iélel, of those meetings with m§03§§3e§2§§§§31§:
€5, would you state that at that &
verge of or W1li1ng: to accept a consentaélecrg ?t1me the fund was on the
Mr. Semer. It is my belief that we could have gotten that, yes, I

Say that in fuller answer to Chairman Nunn’s prior question for this

reason : These discussions weren’t the only thi i
. _ b thy y thing going on. A
the discussions started, we energized our invesggltioﬁ even i:)c;%nbz?
cause we wanted to hegotiate from a position of strength.
4 WC% took the depomtmqs, I think, of two fund attorneys. We took
l\le eposition of the assistant executive director of asset manager
1 Ir. Hank, and we took the deposition of Mr., Chuckray, who was the
oan management functionary at the fund. So, in the course of August
W‘ikhlad at hlegst fO(lil_Ia additional depositions going on SHsh
S0 what we did is we began to implement a theor
s;rlf;élzeifgfrz liéhe td}f;p%sflgzlllons Weé'e taken and this theoryywvz‘xfse %{:ﬁgﬁ%
rusty es the fifth amendment privilege against self-incriming.
tion in an ERISA civil Investigation, conductec%%y the Labg%'lelggi'?;-
gn?nt, that he could be removed for that invocation, that unlike there
elgg no penalty against the Invocation of a fifth in the criminal pro-
icsg O::I;%iso, xino(j’lzllll pfli?gﬁed}trllgs, gmm(ii In actual litigation the sanctions for
‘ ] f the , e1tlier 1n discovery or trial can oo to evi
z}i)él 3211‘1;21?111% can resbul.t 1n directed verdicts, or somethingggs I(;li(i‘cfllggnac;
foi\Ivard. 11erence being drawn against that witness who fails to come
owever, we took it a little further We said that i
al 3 : n )
};il cilusct:"iz‘m‘;?hhaé ﬁglf?tee who Il)m; a c%uty to account, the pririrhl;l;?rffiﬁ;rﬁeg
{ Wy handling somebody else’s money, that there i g
right in being a trustee and that trustee. - ink, can be ceoberty
1 8 think, can b d
at the instance of the Government, pr ﬁe’bfv ’ ] o 0f 8o
vate litigant who has standine but 111)02 Ay that ot e of a pr
‘ only that but sur
be removed that the other tﬁ;stees had anutv to r:umlgir)e; isige %?11;
)

principle of cofiduciary liability which is ERISA, I think it is section

70-235 0 -~ 81 - 9
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409, and if those other trustees did not remove the trustee who fails to
account, then they can be proceeded against for removal.

So that is another track we were proceeding on, The last track at

this time is on the Shelter Island Hotel Corp. IJK loan, which was
part of the Shenker grouping, That is the one on which we had them
dead to rights, we thought. We were prepared at that time to litigate
on that issue, although we hadn’t done everything that we wanted
to do.
It so happens about 8 months later T found out some new and in-
teresting information about that loan and did some other investiga-
tion in March and July 1977, We certainly had more than enough to
file a complaint, both on imprudence grounds and on the prohibited
transaction grounds. So we were in pretty strong position.

Mr. Sternsere. Included in these memos about the attorneys for
the fund, there is a statement that regardless of any settlement it was
necessary that the investigation be continued for so long and with
such an intensive degree as the circumstances would require,

Did you tell the fund attorneys that you would continue the inves-
tigation despite any settlement?

Mr. Semzr. Absolutely. The consent decree and the only settlement
We were prepared to make at that time, because we didn’t have to iive
anything away, was on the general asset management procedures. ny
other things that we wanted to throw in that would be beneficial to us,
we would have done but we weren’t about ready to stop our investiga-
tion.

Mr. Steineere. Did you and did SIS recommend an official consent
decree to the Department of Labor ?

Mr. Semer. Yes; we did.

Mr. SteINBERG. As an option ?

Mr. Semer. I think we went to them and said this is what we had.

We think you ought to do it. )
Mr, StrinBERG. Eventually, did the Teamsters counter with a sug-

gestion of mass resignations?

Mr. Semzr. I think sometime in late September 1976 a lawyer for
the Teamsters and the fund came over to see Mr. Lippe and me and
said instead of a consent decree how would you feel about mass
resignations?

We said how many? Eventually, it turned out to be a dozen. The
mass resignations of the trustees. I think Mr. Lippe and T and T don’t
know if there are notes in the files or not, Mr. Lippe is a much better
note taker than I, and there might be some handwritten notes of his in
the files.

I think we said that we would take it to our superiors, that we
thought it was a little late in the day, the consent decree was going to
be approved. It was clear that they didn’t want a consent decree, no
matter how much they found it attractive, as opposed to contested
litigation, at that point.

One of the reasons they gave, which is a legitimate reason, one that
I would advise my client, nobody can ever accuse the Teamsters of the
pension fund of not being well-represented. They are well-represented.
They didn’t want the contempt power, for violating a court decree

hanging over their head.
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If they violated the consent decree, of course that ;
i | : that is what w :
I behex_re there was ar_lotl}er point to 11,; also, that we said that WZYVZI;&Z%
txienue in the U.S. DlStI:th Court for the District of Columbia. If we

lought they were in violation, we could walk across the street from

our main office and seek enforcement of the consent decree, rather than

tionwide fund, for the most part it should be i i 1
. I _ n the Nation’s O .
They raised some question about the venye, We all decided thatmgrﬁllle
‘Cvéllsu ggiisa_]ﬁzﬁsd;c%_onzgl, tl;g U.S. Igistrict Court in the District of
. dd subject matter jurisdiction,
pegsonal Julrlsdlction e j letion. We could also find some
0 our thoughts were pretty much far ahead had i
through, had discussions in t] partment, iy gt this
hough, wanted gy o n the Labor Department, kind of knew
0 we were a little surprised by the mass res i
bt % ttle -, Tesignations proposal
superio;gfls somgthmg that we could not avoid taking back to oup
Mr. Sterneere. My Seidel i
. Mr. s you said that you had alread -
fully caused the removal of a trustee op made}éwo trustees resjggsrll1 (:;3;12
your fifth amendment theory, So in effect you had an adequate
procedgre :wal‘]%rblf,1 tg Temove trustees; is that correct 2
I. SEIDEL. We ad caused the removal b threatened litioati
Ml'. Pre§ser, who resigned at that time. So yo}171 say we had ;1: %ﬁtéggazef
procedure already. In g Sense, yes, because it had worked; but'in g
:ﬁgsg,f z}g,a}gcagse thf ;‘emed% we would have gotten in litigzwion over
, endment issue,
Présseli as et ut, the theory wag already proved: Mr.
o that particular brocedure remained viah] i
C ) e but we coul
g:lhem oﬁ{f one by one. I think they kind of knew we were going:z1 é(i) g;glli
1€ o1t one by one. We would bring them back and bring them back.

r. STEINBERG, Eventually the Department of T,
: ¢ : _ ' abor ’
c}1); fspoc'sgxisgﬁtnglss remgleatml%s nllstead of these other idezgfe(%tﬁl(‘it %}S
s ecree, and so forth, Dig anyone in the D
A s » and . ; & Department of
rz[zmaticaé e that this action was taken because it would be quick and
At this point, Senator Perc i
: v entered the hearin room,
\ M1 SJiJmEL. One of the attractive things about, thzﬁ, propo]sal to per-
o?.s n the Labor Department, at that time is it would be a dramatic
act; a,léd that it wiz;)uld not hurt the investigation ‘
L. STEINBERG. Do yon remember who, i 3 y
of rrﬁ)%f gave yotu téhat cha,racteriza;tiox;% tHanyene, n the Department
1S pomt, Senator Nunn withdrew from the heari
t' Mr. S'ﬁiIDEL. I think the only person that I can rememblz,% :;(t)og:g
ime, Wét 1 any degret—; of reasonable assurance, is Mr. Chadwick.
o :1.‘11 nf;fﬁf;fe YVlctih respect to the mass resignation, would the
th%t{:[option? nad any enforceable agreement with respect to
I. SEmEL. In terms of how that was to proce i
ed, but didn’
that way, part of the Package for the mags rels)ignatio’ns Waslt}ilat ?Vlé(:}llald
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an undertaking, a contract, an agreement with the fund on asset man-
agement procedures which would spell out how the assets of the fund
would be managed. And that type of agreement would be enforceable.

Mr. SrrinBErG. But the mass resignation in and of itself had no
effect of forcing the fund to do anything

Mr. Semzr. No. In fact, I think as time went on and because of the
number of meetings we have on the mass resignation issues, people
thinking about it, thinking about it, thinking about it, there was a
certain fear that developed that the trustees are just going to resign
anyway, take away an attractive remedy from us and we won’t even
get any type of enforceable agreement.

Mr. Steinpere. Was the acceptance of the mass resignations ad-
versely affected by the fact that the Department of Labor would not
get involved in the selection process for the new trustees? «

Mr. Serper. I think to give a one-word answer to the question, yes.
It depends on the degree of involvement you are talking about. That
is also something and we shouldn’t mix u] these fall of 1976 talks in
which I was an integral part with the spring of 1977 talks in which I
wasn’t there when some of the same issues were raised.

On the issue of selections of new trustees and who the holdover
trustees would be, focusing on the fall of 1976, those issues were talked
about a lot. It was then decided that we wouldn’t take any position.

Mr. SteinBERG. Who decided that?

[ At this point, Senator Nunn entered the hearing room.]

Mr. Semer. It was essentially a decision of the policymakers at
that time. I would think it was g decision of the Secretary, Secretary
Usery, because I am sure that he was staffed, he was briefed on ail
important matters by the staff.

The staff at that time essentially being Mr. Kilberg, Mr. Chadwick,
who were the two chief executive officers of their respective branches.

Mr. SteinserG. How could the Department of Labor insure that
the new trustees woull adequately protect the funds and resist the
influence of the former trustees if the Department of Labor refused
to participate in the trustee selection process?

Mr. Semen. Maybe they could hold their breath and wish. I don’t
know. The answer is that they couldn’t, I guess. We, Mr. Lippe and
I, were in favor of at least having a veto power over who the new
trustees would be.

The Federal Government has a lot of records. The FBI has a lot of
records. It would have been very bad to have a trustee appointed who
maybe at that time was the subject of an FBI investigation. We didn’t
think that there was anything wrong in terms of our getting involved,
of our involvement in how the fund was going to be managed in terms
of its assets anyway, to be able to have a veto power over a trustee.

Mr. Sterneere. Wasn’t the Department of Labor in fact aware of
a prior strawman or conduit trustee situation such as the situation
occurring after Mr. Presser resigned ?

Mr. Semzer. Well, actually, it was Mr. Presser’s first resignation you
are talking about. Because of a prior criminal conviction, in a certain
defined category of offense, Mr. William Presser had to step down dur-

ing a disability period, legal disability period, as being a trustee of the
Central States fund. He had to step down.
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I think there wag g isabili inj
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I think that is true, but as you said that is quite different from ex-
ercising veto power or establishing perhaps minimal criteria. For ex-
ample, we took the deposition of Jackie Presser, and I recall as a result
of that deposition he testified that, No. 1, during the year he was a
trustee he had no conversations with his father about the fund—I will
let others judge the credibility of that comment—and also as a result
of his deposition, which probably is available to this committee, in
which we probed his background—qualifications—to be a trustee of a
$114 billion pension fund—we established the doctrine or the conespt
of “apprentice trustee.”

From what he told us he had no experience. So we thought based on
what we have learned about the fund so far, how can we apply that
lesson to significant steps we are going to take 2

So one thing we certainly wanted, I thought, would be to establish
some minimal criteria. I am siire from the pool of applicants or poten-
tial appointees they had, with all the trucking conferences and all the
unions, they could come up with some people who are pretty qualified,
probably served on the boards of banks, and so forth, who knew a little
about asset administration,

Mr. SterweERe. At a certain point in time, did the Solicitor’s Office
from the Department of Labor take over the Central States matter?

Mr. Semer, Over a period of time, events occurred which culmi-
nated in the Solicitor’s Office having de facto control. T heard tesij.
mony here previously today, what was the authority for that, and so
forth. ‘

I don’t know what the authority was, if there was any, but that
is true.

Mr. SterNeere. No one ever explained to you why they took control
of this from SIS?

Mr. Semrr. No.

Mr. Srernsere. Did you assist in preparing a massive third-paxty
investigation in late 19762

Mr. Semer. It was in the fall and early winter of 1976, a project
was embarked upon based upon our experience in the third-party
investigation in the spring and summei. Mr. Ryan, I believe, was in
charge of it in which we drafted, I would say, somewhere between
50 and 100 subpenas, They were plugged into our memory typewriter,
word processor.

So we were beginning to have an information collection system,
geared toward litigation and the subpenas were done and we were
ready to go in November-December 1976.

Mr. SterNeERG. Do you concur with Mr. Ryan that this was a neces-
sary step in any civil or criminal investigation ¢

Mr. Semer. Yes. Instead of repeating what he said, may I give
one sxample?

Mr. StersBERG. Yes.

Mr. Semer. Thank you.

There is a transaction which I believe is in the litigation that was
filed in February 1978, called the G & H. transaction, This was essen-
tially an outgrowth of an investigation into the construction loans
given to Mr. Glick and the Argent Corp., for a couple of hotel casinos
in Las Vegas, T believe the Stardust and the Fremont. Tt was g very
large loan, in excess of $20 million,
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As T recall, these loans were about 89.5 or 90 percent loans, which
means that the borrower had to come up with the remaining equity.
During the course of our review of this, we came across & supervising
agency, supposedly to supervise the general contractor, called G. & H,
which turned out to be one of your basic desk drawer corporations.
It is a corporation essentially in name only. We couldn’t find out, &
particularly good function, which for its supervision activities was
paid 10 percent of the construction loan invoices and they were paid
as 1t was invoiced.

This 10 percent clearly made up a balance of the loan. It is a concept
that T think you would gi] like to do in real estate. I would like to
de it with my home. I would love to mortgage out and not come up
with any down payment. Of course the down payment shows the finan-
cial wherewithal of the buyer, But this was also, I think, from my

experience in the fraud and ¢rime cases, an invitation to siphon off

supposed to go into the building going to be used, but 10 percent of
that 90 percent was being siphoned.

So you had 81 percent essentially of the funds available to get the
building built, which is an invitation for refinancing during construc-
tion. In any event, we knew this pretty early on in the investigation,
We had also determined that a Tund lawyer, whose deposition we had
taken and found some incriminating what we thought evidence in
terms of conflict of interest with another borrower, that a fund lawyer
Was approving the construction draws,

Maybe that was standard operating procedure with the fund. I can

tant. Mr. Glick, from my understanding, was later thrown out of the
thing and they found, I think there was some finding that he was front-
Ing for a Chicago mobster in terms of ownership of various Las Vegas
properties, ~

You probably know more about that than I do. We could have devel-
oped that fairly easily.

Mr. StemnsERG, To your knowledge, was Mr. Glick named in the
Department of Labor civil suit in 1978¢

Mr. Semer. Named as a defendant ?

r. STEINBERG, Yes.

Mr. Semrr. From what I understand ; no.

Mr. StexnEre, Was this third-party Investigation you had planned,
a massive third-party investigation, ever carried out ?

Mr. Semsr. I guess you could call it massive in terms of we were
going to do blanketing of third-party sources, including banks, so
forth, on essentially four loan groupings, T might be wrong, It might
have been more than that, There were four categories of loans we were
always interested in : Malnik, Glick, Shenker, probably Drake.

Actually, I think what T am thinking of is some particular problems
with Penasquitos, which was g, series of about 100 loans in which we
found the fund funded $23 million in interest in 1 year on ths Pena-
squitos loan. Funding interest means capitalizing interest. They are not
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making payments on the loan, put aside the principal interest for a
moment, the interest payments they are not paying get funded or
capitalized into the principal amount.

So in this instance, let’s say it was $100 million, it became $128 mil-
lion principal. We thought that $23 million to fund in 1 year was very
large. T remember Mr. Benages did a series of memoranda just on fund-
ing of interest, a rather bland sounding, but critically important,
investigative category because it exaggerates the asset picture.

Mr. Steineere. Then the third-party investigation was not carried
out? .

Mr. Semer. Not at that time.
Senator Prroy. Could I ask a fundamental question then? Did

everyone in SIS agree that a third-party investigation was absolutely
essential to carry out your mandate?

Mr. Semer. No dissent.
Senator Prroy. In other words, it was universal. What happens to

morale on a staff when they are overruled on an issue involving a re-
sponsibility given to them which they consider absolutely essential to

the discharge of their duties? .
Mr. SEmEL. As a general matter, it depends on the substitute put in

the place—-

Senator Percy. Was there an accurate substitute put in place here?

Mr. Semrr. There were a number of substitutes discussed over the
next number of months, none of them making much sense from an in-
vestigative standpoint, and from what I understand in terms of con-
versations with your staff in preparation for these hearings, essentially
the Departments ending up doing what we recommended they do at
that time in any event. That is, they are now, 4 years later, doing
the third party investigation.

Senator Peroy. Then I have to come back to the very fundamental
question, why? If it was universally believed by those given the charge
and responsibility in this case that the third-party investigation was
an essential part of your responsibility and yet you were told not to
go ahead, why was the decision made not to go ahead then?

Mr. SemEL. As an attorney, I am obviously reluctant to guess about
what went on in other people’s minds. To infer from that, what I
probably can tell you and try to aid you in answering that, is I think
there essentially was a turf problem.

Senator Percy. What kind of problem ¢ )
Mr. Semer. A turf problem in terms that SIS was a new creature in

the Labor Department. Heaven forbid that investigators should talk
to lawyers, or that lawyers should act as investigators. That was anath-
ema to the Labor Department. The Justice Department was doing
it for ygars. The SEC does it every day, 100 times a day. It was never
accepted. :

S£1ator Prroy. Yet the principle was accepted by the highest au-
thority in the Labor Department. The Secretary established it and
gave SIS a clear mandate. As the mandate was being implemented,
you are testifying, the turf problem developed, there was rivairy and
Jealousy by the Solicitor’s Office and for that reason you were pro-
hibited from going ahead. Is that the sole reason, do you suppose, just

professional rivalry?
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official is slowly but surely eroded by the b i
thag 2 sslo 1 Y the bureaucracy that lives on, and
hag el ccl). knock the bureaucracy, but it is not the first time that
0 the answer to your question, without n, i i
ans y : ecessarily adopt
g}lllagqcterlzatlon you use, is T think we both agree on the};mpgllzz g%gt.;lfal}te
a ,%s true, There are some other things that I would say, proba,bly,
aren’y as mundane as the way you characterize them. I thought you
372?& egrte(f);tgosstgglré%il} thouihth there were political appointees who
i ) :
tosa nevgoadzlglinistratio ng:, ake headlines so they could be carried over
enator Prroy. There were political con, iderati
that you mentioned were {tical ambitiaae s e e
ofl&olitécal oo e personal political ambitions you might say
T. SEEL. Not partisan political consideratio
_ ns. For '
Slxlrgzyigog;; ﬁxm(l))gtobgr, Wlllenttﬁle mass resignations issue came 3;?}1}]25&3:;
. 70Ol O1 ‘weeks there was going to be an election, b -
body ever said we are going to do this ﬁecause of the election a,nduvt\;iltll(;-

- out solid evidence, I wouldn’t impute that to them. Not only that
b

especially officials who were making decisions at that time,

There was nothing in it for hi
] ( g t for him. About others I can’ 1
gféﬁ?l?ﬁ% Izlwga}slgzx‘;f t& _ingestlg%te and draw its own concszﬁf;]gil,rlglliis:
. A .
thesmiddle e as game.’% ude of “we are not going to fire the coach in
enator Prroy. From the time £ i
dogpstor Prn rame standpoint, when was the
frcisl 1 made not to have SIS Proceed with third-party 1nvestiga.-
Mr. Semzr. It was made de facto, wi
: . 0, without our knowled -
ly, alid 1t became abundg,ntly clear on December 14 197g (? ’ %ﬁf ai,ze:g:-
Vl%l‘lri ythlzltd been gmde prior to that time by others, ,
¥.1ab happened, you see, is that Mr., Hutchinson who '
]nglélslt;'ta(;tro_!é’ éi:f; l\IIf Kilb%rg was .l‘%?,vmg. There were powvgﬁ;lcﬁulr&n%-
on: - LL8VIng been in Washington a number of ,
I think the phraseolo i mites stars oW
hink y 8y we sometimes use, the termites st rt ’
policy is established g,nd the termites start oy ot it o
t y i
evl%liﬁ:,ually you hardl’y recognize it, Thank you(.) Purrow svay at it and
o al.fSTEI.NBlERG. Mr. Seidel, the change in strategy to civil litioation
ixivestigzxvti(l)if ii;fetcémlggnsf, did thatl(lingit the Department of Labor's
gatio 01 who would be pursued as potenti 1d
ants, what items would be pursued ont: S, possibly ond-
: ) bep g tential abuses ibly limi
ng ot It as pot ; Possibly limit-
E r?litationsl? ence and limifing the liability because of the statute of
Mr. Sewer. I think the effect. of i
R . lect of it was that, but I probe is-
;}g}ee and I don’t want to quibble too much—from our p)ll(l)g: ]::zly dls‘
sa, IN(T)IHS, sometlmeshI can be a quibbler. ! onver
1N you say the change in stl"xtecr); there was
. ! > [2 & [4 t Wi . C
W&: su}i)stlltuted. therefore, to call it; st;rzﬁ:eéry, isa chari%aiﬂ?(gzgc):;i ‘fi};‘rllt
umber of substitutes were put forth. First in December, inungdiate.
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litigation. Then some type of negotiation. Then litigation again, and
whatever happened bet}v:geen Dec%mber 1976 and February 1978 is a
question for this committee to answer. )

That is why I said in my opening remarks this has all the char-
acteristics of a nompolicy. ]

Mr. Steinserc. This nonpolicy that was adopted, did that have the
effect I just mentioned?

Mr. SemeL. Everyone of them and more, )

Mr. Sterneere. And is there a real danger thas potentially culpable
third parties who manipulated fund assets will escape liability because
of the Labor Department’s actions? ) _

Mr. SemrL. Yes; there is, but don’t be fooled a minute by an arti-
ficial date of January 1977, in which, there has been testimony, viola-
tions will be pursued, Mr. Steinberg, you know. You were a prosecutor
for a number of years. Even if you do have a statute of I%m%tat%ons
problem in cutoff for violations, there is no statute of limitations
investigative bar, especially in conspiracy cases. _ )

In developing evidence of pattern in practice, motive and intent,
look at rules 404, 405, and 406 of the Federal rules of evidence. You can
investigate prestatute of limitations matters to show absence of mis-

take, state of mind, motive, pattern, habit, and so forth, Am T correct?

I don’t want to venture into your field too much.

Chairman Nunw. Just a minute, we have been here now for 214
hours. I have left once. I want to af least. give you the right to excuse
yourselves if you want to and come back. We are going to bhe here a
while longer. If any of you need to leave momentarily to take a break,
go ahead.

Mr. Semer. I could use a break.

Chairman Nuwx. Why don’t we take about a 5-minute break for
evervhbody ¢

[Brief recess.]

Chairman Nunw. Mr. Seidel is back. We will go ahead and begin
again,

Mr. Srmrr. Thank yvou, Senator.

Chairman Nu~n. Mr. Seidel, afer the Solicitor’s Office became more
involved in late 1976 and early 1977. did the Department of Labor’s
cooperation with the Department of Justice suffer?

Mzr. Semer. From my point of view—well, T would have to say yes,
the answer to that is “Yeg,”

hairman Nunw. What is your opinion of the failure of the Depart-
ment of Labor to transfer potential criminal matters to Justice ¢

Mr. SemeL. Some people have talked about that ag being a viola-
tion of the memorandum of understanding of December 1, 1975, be-
tween the Labor and J ustice Departments. T never thought it was
my mission and my job at Labor to specifically enforce an intraexecy-
tive agency contract, so to speak, so T don’t think that is the main sin.

I think the refusal to turn over evidence of criminal violations is
on a continuum from the unwise through the unethical to the poten-

tially illegal and a direct violation of any ethics of g government
attorney,

Chairman Nunw. Did vou inform Monica Gallagher and other per-
sons in the Selicitor’s Office that 2 lot of work needed to be done on
the few loans picked for the potential lawsuit ¢
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Mr. Semer. T am sure T did.

hairman Nunw. Do you know about when that was?

Mr. Semrr., Starting n December 1976 until the time I left in Sep-
tember 1977,

Chairman Nun~. Was she in charge at that time or was that later?

Mr. Sewrer. At which time?

Chairman Nu~~. December 1976 and early 1977.

Mr. SemeL. No, sir,

Chairman Nux~. But she was involved ?

Mr. Semar. Yes.

Chairman Nuww. In February 1977, were you told to “take a vaca-
tion and get lost for a couple of weeks™?

r. SEmzL. I was.

Chairman Nuxw By whom ?

Mr. Semrr. Mr., Lagather.

Chairman Nuxw. What gave rise to that instruction ¢

Mr. Semer. T think there was a lot of tension and very hard dealings
because of the refusal to accept or the vociferous objection to some of
the plans or what T have termed before, the general aura and atmos-
phere of nonpolicy.

Chairman Nunw. You were complaining ?

Mr. Semer. Yes, a almost the highest levels of the Department.

Chairman Nunw. Did you make it ciear to the people at the highest
levels that you did not agree with the course of the investigation and
what was happening ?

Mr. Semer. I didn’t make it clear to the Secretary or the Under
Secretary but I am sure the Assistant Secretary and the Solicitor
knew my feeling.

Chairman Nuww. Did you make it clear to Mr., Lippe?

Mr. Semer, To Mr. Lippe? He was with me most of the time when I
was making it clear to others, ‘

Chairman Nuxw. So you and he saw it eye to eye?

Mr. Semrr; Yes.

hairman Nuxwy. Who wers you two reporting to; who were you
complaining to?

r. SemEr. That is a good question, who were we reporting to? It
wasn’t clear who we would report to all that time. Maybe it was Mr.
Kelly, maybe it was people in the Solicitor’s Office, maybe it was Mr.
%_a.gézthez, maybe later on it was Assistant Secretary Burkhardt or

1s deputy.
0 Cl;airman Nuxw. Different people. It wasn't a clear line of authority
en ?
Mr. Semrr, It was jumbled.

hairman Nuxw. Did you, indeed, take off for a couple of weeks?
. Mr. Semer. I went to San Diego to do some more third-party
mnvestigation on Shelter Island Hotel, which at that time had now
gone into chapter XTI All our worst: fears came true on that loan. And
after that, T went to Mexico for about 10 days.
Chairman Nunx. Vacation or work?
r. SEmEL. Mexico vacation,

ll{laglrman Nun~. You were gone then from Washington 8 or 4
weeks ?
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Mr. Semer. I was gone from probably March 4 to March 20 or 21.
bout 17 days. .
AChairmanyNUNN. When you returned, what did you observe with

respect to the Te.. ster investigation and SIS ? )

¥r. SemeL. The investigation was at a complete standstill. I learned
that most, if not all, of the investigators in Chicago were embarked
upon a 24-hour-a-day xeroxing job of the fund files and that is essen-
tially what was happening.

Atj; the request ofp 1?/11‘. L?ppe, I went to Chicago and found morale to
be very low. ‘ ) )

Chairman Nuxn. The General Accounting Office reported to us in
this report they gave us today orally and gave it to us previously in
writing that the Department of Labor, No. 1, stopped the third-party
inquiry ; No. 2, effectively eliminated SIS; No. 8, neglected many areas
of inquiry; No. 4, entered into agreements which have questionable
benefit to the Government and finally, they did not fill the positions
that were authorized by Congress even though there were many mat-
ters they did not investigate. - )

Do you generally concur in these observations by GAO?

Mr. Semer. From my knowledge of the situation, I do. The one that
is most troubling to me of all of those is the lack of an enforceable
agreement. I understand that there is no written agreement with the
exception of a press release arising from the March to April 1977
or January to April 1977 negotiations. . .

1 find that particularly troubling because the starting point of all
those events was with the specific aim of having some type of enforce-
able agreement. Even if it weren’t a consent decree, Senator, I can
say to you many things could be seen and I have tried to put myself
back in these times and not just make hindsight judgments, many
things can be seen as judgment calls as long as certain specific cri-
teria were met, the most important of which is to have something
that is enforceable,

How else is the public interest going to be served ¢ How do you en-
force what the GAO talked about was a phantom agreement or non-
agreement ?

Chairman Nu~w. You never brought a lawsuit to enforce a press

release ?

Mr. SEDEL, Amen,

Chairman Nux~. Did you become aware that the fund was consid-
ering;; indemnitying the trustees for personal liabilities and attorneys’
fees?

M. Serper. The fund early on.

Chairman Nuxw. I think the staff has a memo on that. Would you
look at this memo, identify it to refresh your recollection

Mr. Semrer. This is a September 15, 1976, memorandum to
Mr. Lippe from me, concerning a conversation with one of the attor-
neys for the pension fund. This conversation took place at a time smack
in the middle of our negotiations for a consent decree and the pension
fund attorneys always wanted to put indemnification on the table.

[ think this memorandum speaks for itself. I think I concluded in
that or what I said to the fund attorney essentially was that thepye
is no use in talking if indemnification wags on the agenda.
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Chairman Nunw. Did you tell the Solicitor’s Office about that ?

Mr. SEmrL. Yes; in terms of questions that had to do with overall
ERISA policy, putting to the side investigative types of decisions,
had to do with ERISA policy, in terms of indemnification, what was
legal or not, they would go to the Solicitor’s Office,

The SIS wasn’t set up to be the ultimate authority or the policy-
maker on ERISA for the Department of Labor. It had a discreet
mission,

Additionally, the fund always was making attempts to try to get
advisory opinions from anybody they could so they could, one would
think, try to develop some type of reliance defense in any litigation,
and we were fairly sophisticated, we knew what they were doing.

We would transfer those questions to the appropriate place either
PWBP or the Solicitor’s Office and tell the funds on those questions
we didn’t develop policy, speak to them. They have administrative pro-
_ctzdures for those things. But indemnification was not a negotiable
item,

Chairman Noww. If they had indemnified the trustees, wouldn’t that
negate to a great extent the whole civil suit?

Mr. Semrr, Indemnify for personal liability if you are suing them
for personal liability ¢ That would be absurd.

Chairman Nunw. If they have personal liability, in order to reim-
burse the fund and the fund is indemnifying the personal liability,
when you get through if you win a lawsuit against them personally,
they pay into the fund, the fund turns around and indemnifies them,
the net effect is zero,

Mr. Smrr. They could burn the money and avoid the middleman.
_ Chairman Nuwnx. I have a few more questions and then I will turn
1t over to Senator Percy.

How would you characterize the mission of the Department of Labor
relating to the Teamsters Central State Pension Fund as to whether
1t has been a successful investigation ?

Mr. Semer. I am really reluctant to conclude that. You have got
the facts. The results that could have been have not been, plainly and
simply—plainly and simply.

Chairman Nun~. Measured against the potential, you would say it
has failed ¢

Mr. Semgr. Failed miserably.

Chairman Nunx~. When did you leave the Department of Labor?

Mr. Serper, September 10, 19’}7’7 .

Chairman Nuxw. Was there a particular reason ?

Mr. Semnr. All bad things must come to an end.

Chairman Nunn. Senator Percy.

Senator Peroy. I wonder if you could discuss with us, Mr. Seidel,
the situation with respect to National Bank of Georgia? Can you tell
us when you learned that Assistant Secretary of Labor Francis Burk-
hardt had ordered Mr. Lippe to stop any invesfigations of the moneys
invested by the Teamsters fund in the National Bank of Georgia?

Mr. Semer. As far as I can recollect—can you hear me, Senator?

Senator Peroy. Yes.

Mr. SemzL. As far as I can recollect, I became aware of that some-
time in August 1977,
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Senator Percy. Were you surprised when you heard it,? ’ )

Mr. Semrr. I was astounded. No. 1, there has been some discussion
about it here today already snd in a sense it is like producing Hamlet

without the Prince of Denmark because we haven’t mentioned the
name. And the name is Bert Lance. _ _

The parent committee of this committee was engaged either in
hearings at that time or in deep preparation in hearings at that time.

Senator Prroy. I remember. e )

Mr. Semsr. Yes. We thought that there was validity in that inves-
tigation, even if we were just going to-cover our tails so nobody could
accuse us of a white wash later on but it wasn’t as if we were proceed-
ing on that investigation on innuendo. We were proceeding with infor-
mation Mr. Lippe had received from the Internal Revenue Service
concerning the performance of various banks which the fund had given
a total of $200 million to. . .

Senator Prroy. Did you have any evidence that IRS was intending
to investigate that?

Mr. Seiper. I just don’t recollect that.

Senator Peroy. Did you look upon it as a part of the SIS charter to
go ahead on that investigation if you had knowledge that less than a
market return on investment, as Judged by the performance of five
other banks, was being realized by a bank under severe attack by four
or five regulatory agencies of Government, including the Comptroller
General and the Department of Justice ?

Mr. Semer. Unequivocally. Not only that, not even for those reasons.
When the fund gave the banks those moneys a year and a half previ-
ously, I believe in the resolution establishing that expenditure they
said that they would themselves, the trustees themselves, would monitor

on a periodic basis, maybe it was quarterly, the performance. If there
is evidence that they are not doing that, completely apart from the
return on investment, there is investigative interests in the fund not
following its own rules. .

Senator Prroy. Doesn’t this one instance then go to the very heart
of what the whole investigation is all about?

Mr. Semzr. Absolutely; absolutely.

Senator Peroy. What did you do when you learned that Mr. Burk-
hardt had ordered Mr. Lippe to terminate the investigations ¢

Mr. Semer. First, during the development of this, I obviously sup-
ported Mr. Lippe in his desire to get this investigation starter and
participated, I believe, in the drafting of the memoranda which the

stafl has shown me. Probably Mr. Ryan took them over after me and
edited out all the vitriolic stuff I was feeling at that time, It was on the
eve of my departure. i ]

Senator Percy. You were feeling a little more freedom ¢

Mr. SEmEL. Yes. _ )

Senator Prroy. But you weren’t pufing it, you were really putting
down on paper how strongly you felt about that ? . . )

Mr. Semer. Of colirse. There was just no rational basis for it. I
remember the explanation being given that it will thwart the negotia-
tions. Negotiations for what? For the asset managers on 2n agreement
that only existed like a ballad, that is handed down through the ages

in the oral tradition ?
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Senator Prrcy. You wrote a memorandum, but what form of pro-
test was then made, to your knowledge, by Mr. Lippe, by anyone
else, against this decision of Mr. Burkhardt’s? This was not an ir-
reversible decision. It was subject to appeal and subject to rational
argumentation.

Mr. Smer. During the course of this matter I left the SIS and
shortly after I entered private practice, maybe on the first or second
day, I called Larry and said, what is happening on that matter, the
NBG matter, and he told me that & meeting was scheduled, I believe
for the next day on that. At which time I said, what do you expect ?

He said he expects the same old thing, he won’t get the go-ahead.
I said, OK, I have an idea, Larry asked me what it was, I told
him T didn’t want to infect him at that time with my idea. So
what I did is I call a friend of mine, a former colleague who works
for a Senator, did at that time in any event.

The Senator probably is on the Governmental Affairs Committee
and I said this is what is happening: I think it will really be detri-
mental to blow the whistle in terms of going public at this time,
although I am certainly free to do that because the most important
thing 1s to provide information to the Senate, but to get this logjam
broken at the time.

So what I would suggest if you could do is place a call to Assistant
Secretary Burkhardt. The matter left my hands at that time. The
next day in the early afternoon, Mr. Lippe called me and said, you
will never believe what happened. I went into a meeting this morn-
ing with Burkhardt, and whomever, and they were all acting very
paranoid, or something. But the net effect of it was, I believe, that
the investigative logjam was partially removed, that there was at least
a go-ahead given for that investigation.

Mr. Lippe also said to me, he said I went in there, it was the strang-
est thing, they asked me if I knew somebody or ancther, I can’t even
remember or pronounce it, he made an attempt, he said do you know
anybody by that name ?

I said, yes, that’s my friend who works on the Hill and called him
to see what he could do. Larry and I laughed a lot and concluded in
terms of some of thege silly things that went on at that time, probably
if they are going to impede and I intentionally don’t use the word
obstruet, but if they were going to impede the investigations even with
the effect of the impediment being to delay the transmission of infor-
mation to Congress which was investigating at this time, Congress was
the main show at that time, I said at least if they are going to do
that, they are not going to let you know about it any more because
they think you have sources of power outside the Department.

Senator PErcy. As a result of the protests that were made, how did
Mr. Burkhards actually modify his instructions?

Mr. Szmer. I was not in the Department at that time and probably
yotl)l. will get most authoritative answers from Mr. Lippe an that

subject.

Senator Prrcy. Could You tell us whether in your professional
judgment the Department of Labor fulfilled the initiative embarked
%po% 2in its investigation of the Teamsters Central States Pension

fund ?
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Mr. Semer. I can only conclude based on the GAO testimony that
I have heard that they have not.

Senator Percy. Have the Department of Labor’s actions provided
for lasting protection of the Teamsters fund and the thousands of
members of the Teamsters Union who rely upon that pension fund
for their retirement income ?

Mr., Semer. The only lasting protection you get with an organiza-
tion with the history such as this one is not only to mule them, as
they say in Kentucky, but to have a leash on them that every time they
get ornery, you yank the leash. If that has happened then the De-
partment has succeeded. If that hasn’t happened, then I don’t think
the Department has succeeded.

Senator Percy. In a January 17, 1978, memo authored by Monica
Gallagher to the Solicitor and the Assistant Secretary of Labor, Ms.
Gallagher wrote the following, after asserting that the fund was
threatened by the proposed Department of Labor investigation—I
will just quote what she wrote, to refresh your memory.

On February 23, 1976, the board approved and implemented the recommenda-
tion of the investment committee created in June 1973 for the externally
managed investment program. For this program a group of five banks is handling
the investment of approximately $200 million of fund assets, each bank invest-
ing its share at its sole discretion.

Bach bank’s discretion is subject only to the fund's discretion. The SIS
investigation has not significantly concerned itself with the process by which

the banks were selected or are retained, the bank’s fiduciary performance, or
the trustee’s performance in viewing the bank’s results.

Ms. Gallagher mentioned five banks. Did she leave one out and if
s0, which one do you suppose she left out? I thought the banks were
located in the cities of New York, Chicago, Cleveland, San Francisco,
Pittsburgh, and Atlanta. That is six.

Mr. Semer. I can’t vouch for what she does, did, nor would I in
that area. However, I would say that the amount of money, $200 mil-
lion, is right. So perhaps it is just a typographical error, an oversight.
It should be six instead of five. However, to anticipate your question
which I would think would be something along the lines of how
does that square with the National Bank of Georgia matter which we
discussed, I say this: Your staff showed me this memorandum, a por-
tion of it Friday, for the first time. That is why I decided to give a
brief opening statement here and what I referred to as misleading
if not totally false advice given to the Secretary.

This, at best, is terribly misleading. At worst, it is false.

Senator Prercy. Could I read again then what appears to be from
your testimony misleading if not false information in this report.

The SIS investigation has not significantly concerned itself with the process
by which the banks were selected or are retained, the bank's fiduciary perform-
ance, or the trustee’s performance in viewing the bank's results.

Mr. Semzr. That is as if

Senator Percy. That might be true of five banks. Was there any
question in your mind about investigating any one of the other five
whose performance seemed to come close to what would have been
expected ?

Mr. Serper. Not that T recall.

Senator Percy. But it is rather interesting that only five are men-
tioned and the statement is true about five, but it is totally mis-
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leading and false to say that there were five, not six, and then to make
the categorical statement that SIS was not significantly concerned
When1 thelre was a big rhubarb about this reaching the Assistant Secre-
tary level.

Mr, SemeL. Senator, if this type of drafting could be put into an
SEC prospectus, the SEC would be all over you like the Chicago
wind on January 10.

Senator Prrcy. That is right. Finally, can the Labor Department
adequately investigate labor unions and trust funds considering its
possible conflict of loyalties, or should the Government be addressing
this issue in some other way, possibly through a Government entity
other than the Labor Department ?

Mr. Sker. I have thought about the issue; not ex. stly in those
terms a number of times. I even thought about it contemporaneously
when I was at the Labor Department in terms of when the issues, re-
lated issues arose such as Mr. Ryan’s work on putting together proce-
dure and rules and regulations for our investigation.

We were hired and modeled upon before we got there, an investi-
gative apparatus such as the SEC, a strike force, the fraud section
of U.S. attorney’s office in a large city, Washington, southern district
of New York, northern district of Illinois.

You have to have a cooperative effort insulated from perceived
bureaucratic needs of others in order to make an investigation such
as this one successfully. I don’t think that is possible in the Labor
Department. I will give you one example. We wanted to develop a
subpena which would be & combination of a subpena duces tecum and
a subpena ad testificandum because there were two separate forms.
We wanted to develop it just for our investigation. We had to staff
it around the Labor Department.

‘We got the answer back, that well, the subpena duces tecum is white
in color and the ad testificandum is buff in color and we have been

doing it this way for years and people can tell them apart. So we

think we shouldn’t change.

Mz, Hutchinson sent that back to me saying “your comments” and i
I wrote him a handwritten note saying “let’s compromise: How about b
a two-tone subpena ?” Those are the problems you are up against. P

Senator Prroy. Thank you very much, indeed, for your help. |4

Mr. Semgr. Thank you, Senator. &

Chairman Nuxw~. Thank you very much, Mr. Seidel, for your co-
operation with the subcommittee.

Mr. SterneEre. Mr, Chairman, I would ask to be placed in the record
the two sets of memos Mr. Seidel referred to with the caveat of sealing ;
them in case they affect pending litigation. |

Chairman Nunn. I will leave it up to staff to go through and decide
which ones ought to be szaled based on the litigation now pending.

At this stage we have Mr. Lawrence Lippe, former director of the
Special Investigations Staff. Mr. Lippe, you have been mighty patient

‘ iittin% here most of the day. Do you need to take a break before you
egin?

Mr. Lreee. I am ready to begin, Mr. Chairman. If T may make a very
brief statement before we proceed, I would like simply to say that I

S

fully support the efforts of this committee to investigate and conduct %
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this inquiry into the Department of Labor’s inquiry into the Central
States pension fund. There is clearly a need and indeed a right of the
public, in general, and of the participants and beneficiaries of this fund,
1n particular, to know just what went on and is going on in this matter.
I believe I can most effectively assist this committee now by fully re-
sponding to the comprehensive questions for which this committea has
a weli-earned reputation.

Cham?irman Nunn. Do you generally agree with Mr. Seidel’s testi-
mony ?

MX Lirepe. I do, sir.

Chaeirman Nuxnn. Do you generally agree with Mr. Ryan’s testi-
mony ?

M? Lrepe. In substance and in most part, yes.

Chairman Nuxw. And Mr. Shevlin’s testimony, do you generally
agree with that? I am not asking every detail. :

Mr. Lirepe. I would want to withdraw, however, from any suspicions
which I could not, for which I could not find adequate basis in fact.
Or speculation to the extent any of the previous testimony has included
that. While all of us have our own personal views, I would prefer to let
the facts speak for themselves and let this committee and the public
draw their own conclusions from the facts.

Chairman Nuxwy. Thank you. What were you told the mission of
SIS was when you were selected to become director of the Special In-
vestigative Unit?

Mr. Lrere. To conduct a comprehensive investigation into the opera-
tion of the Central States, the so-called Central States pension fund
and, later on, the health and welfare fund, to determine essentially
whether it was being operated in a manner consistent with fiduciary
standards and for the sole and exclusive benefit of its participants and
beneficiaries as it ought to have been.

Chairman Nunn. Did you understand that you would be given sub-
pena power when you took over as head of this unit?

Mr. Lrepe. Yes. One of the principal reasons I was asked to assume
this position was because of my background and experience as a Fed-
eral prosecutor, which spans some 20 years of continuous service with
the Federa! Government, during which time I had extensive experi-
ence in the drafting and use of investigative and trial subpenas of all
types including, in particular, those involving so-called white-collar
crime or complex financial investigations. It was in that context that I
had a discussion with then administrator of the pension program, Jim
Hutchingon, te whom I directly reported. He thought that it made emi-
nent sense for me to have the authority to issue subpenas when often
time was of the essence. Since he fully respected the capabilities of my
legal staff, Mr. Seidel, Mr. Ryan and others like them and me, to use

our best judgment, he therefore delegated that power to me.

I had the subpena authority. :

Chairman Nunw~. How long did you retain that subpena authority ?
When was it terminated if it was terminated?

Mr. Lrepr. T4 was ultimately terminated. As Mr. Seidel has previ-
ously explained, I could not say that on a given date it was, by some
edict or decree, taken away. It was eroded, commencing roughly in De-
cember 1976 and I would say that by very early 1977 I could not issue
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a subpena without the blessings of an official in the Solicitor’s Office;
in particular, either Ms. Gallagher or Mr. Sacher.

Chairman Nunx~. Who were the two that you had to clear it through?

1\{%1‘. Liepe. Monica Gallagher and/or Steven Sacher, for the most
part.

Chairman Nunn. Previously identified people that have been talked
about here today?

Mr. Lrepe. Yes.

£hairman Nuny, When did you, first learn the IRS would not par-
tisipats in the joint investigation %

Mr. Lipes. When I was leaving my house on the morning that it
was publicly announced and a neighbor of mine, who happened to
work for the IRS but had nothing to do with this investigation or that
action, asked me if I had heard about it on the morning’s radio.

Chairman Nunw. You are talking about the revocation ?

Mr. Lirepr. Yes. I thought the question was revocation.

Chairman Nunw. I was saying when did you first learn that they
would not participate jointly in the investigation ?

Mr. Lippe. When I assumed the position of Director in January
1976, I obviously spent a fair amount of time reading the historical
file that led up to the creation of our staff. There were memoranda and
some correspondence, principally between and by Mr. Hutchinson and
IRS, in which this whole issue was discusssed. So it was about the time
that I took over the staffing or created the staff in early 1576,

Chairman Nuxw~. In your opinion was there an adequate reason
given to you as heading up this unit as to why IRS would not, partici-
pate in the joint investigation

Mzr. Lrepe. No reason was ever given to me, Senator. The files that
I read simply reflected that IRS had declined to participate and in
any conversations that I ever had subsequent to that, as I can recall,
either no satisfactory or absolutely no basis was ever furnished to me
for their nonparticipation.

Chairman Nuxnw. You have heard GAO’s testimony that the author-
ied positions, a good many of them, were never filled during the course
of this investigation. Did you request assistance from the Department
of Labor in filling these positions or were you satisfied with the num-
ber of people you had working on the investigation?

Mr. Lrere. I had from time to time requested a great number of
people and indeed at one point in time our authorized strength was
increased, I believe, from its original 20- to 40-some-odd positions.
But that was quite some time into the investigation that that increase
was budgeted for and approved.

Chairman Nuww. In other words, you did not get all of the people
you asked for?

Mr. Lxppe. No, sir.

Chairman Nuny. Was there reason given to you why you did not
get all of the people you asked for? )

Mr. Lireee. No, It would be incorrect to say that I was not furnished—
the authorized ceiling of 45—probably if all of those positions had
been filled it would have been sufficient, at least in the beginning,.

Chairman. Nux~. What I am asking is why were those positions
not filled ?
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. Mr. Lzeer. I believe there has been previous testimony part of which
is entirely accurate, to the extent that the civil service hiring regula-
tions were extremely cumbersome and burdensome to comply with
while we were very actively, literally from day one, engaged in the
investigation which commenced without any permanent staff. The only
two permanent staff members at the time we went onsite in J anuary
of 1976 were Mr. Seidel and a secretary who couldn’t take dictation.

We went onsite with 20, and I must say, very dedicated detailees
who we had drawn from the nationwide ranks in the Labor Depart-
ment’s Compliance Officer cadre, while all the while trying to comply
with the civil service regulations and bring on the stadr.

Chairman Nun~. In other words, were you or were you not blocked
from getting the number of people you needed from the Labor Depart-
ment?

- Mr. Lrepe. No. Circumstances, more than anything else, prevented
us from being fully staffed.

Chairman Nunn. Were you aware of qualified investigators who
could not be hired ¢

Mr. Lrepe. Yes, sir. Under the civil service regulations T could only
get people hired through the so-called competitive process. I knew,
for example, a number of FBI agents with whom I had worked on a
number of white-collar crime cases. They were accountants by pro-
fession and would have liked to come with us but, since they did not
have civil service competitive status, I could not consider hiring them.

Chairman Nu~nx. So this was the lack of the number of people
ever fulfilling the congressional authorization was not a deliberate
policy of the Department of Labor.

Mr. Lrepe. Not that I can discern. There is no evidence of that of
which I am aware, sir.

Chairman Nunn. You have heard Mr. Seidel describe the problems
caused by the precipitous decision of IRS to revoke the fund’s tax-
exempt status. Do you generally agree with his analysis?

Mr. Liree. Yes, sir. )

Chairman Nu~x~. When did you first learn of the IRS revocation ?

Mr. Lireee. As I started to say before, as I left the house on the
morning that it became public—I believe the last week in J une of
1976—1I was advised by a neighbor who had heard it on the radio and
was aware that I was involved in the Teamster investigation. He
asked me if T had heard about it. I didn’t know what he was talking
about until I went, turned the car radio on, and heard it myself.

Chairman Nu~w. Did you complain to anyone about a decision be-
ing taken without any coordination whatsoever with your office?

Mr. LipeE. Yes.

Chairman Nun~. Who did you complain to?

Mr. Lrepe. Certainly to my superiors in the Department of Labor.

Subsequently I had conversations with various officials in the IRS.

Chairman Nunwn. Had you been told by anyone in IRS that there
was no imminent possibility of IRS revoking the fund’s tax-exempt
status? Had that been told to you shortly before they revoked it ?

Mr. LippE. Yes.

Chairman Nux~w. By whom ?
Mr. Lrepe. One individual whom I am sure told me that, some 4 or

5 days prior to the actual revocation, was a man whose last name
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was Durkin, D-u-r-k-i-n, who, I believe, was on staff of the District
Director in Chicago, and was a fairly high-ranking official on that
staff. I believe further, although my memory in this regard is not
as certain as it is with respect to my conversation with Mr. Durkin,
that I had a similar conversation during that same timeframe with
District Director Miriani, Chicago Distriet Director. The substance
of each conversation was that while certainly revocation was an op-
tion which could be considered, clearly it was not an option which
anybody in IRS was considering implementing or putting into effect
i1 the near future.

Chairman Nuwn. That was short] y before the revocation ?

Mr. Lreer. That was something between 3 to 5,5 or 6 days or so prior
to the actual revocation. Yes, sir.

Chairman Nuxw. After this, did you have any discussion with any
IRS officials concerning the reasons why IRS revoked the fund’s
tax-exempt status at the time they did ?

Mr. Lzepe. I am sure I had a number of conversations, Mr. Chair--
man, and one in particular stands out. I recall that T prepared a fairly
extensive memorandum to file relative to that conversation. That was
a conversation I had with then-Assistant Commissioner Al Lurie.

Chairman Nuxw. I hand you a memo that we have and ask you to
identify that memorandum, fhe circumstances of it.

Mr. Liepr, I have been handed a memorandum dated August 24,
1976, to the files, from me. If I may take just & moment to review this,
Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Nunx. Certainly. Go ahead.

Mr. Lreee. Yes. I recognize this as & memorandum that T placed to
the file. I dictated it almost immediately after having a conversation
by telephone with Mr. Lurie.

Chairman Nunwy. What were the reasons given you for the revoca-
tion at that time?

Mr. Lreee. Referring to the memorandum, which most accurately
reflects my recollection since I prepared it right after the conversa-
tion, and my current recollection which is somewhat refreshed by this,
M. Lurie told me that there were a variety of reasons, among which
were—and I am quoting them, since I show here that I placed these
words in quotes, meaning that at the time I wrote this memorandum
these were Mr. Lurie’s exact words—“congressional heat,” as well as
the “Commissioner’s views.” Congressional heat and Commissioner’s
views are both in quotes. '

Chairman Nunn~. The Internal Revenue Service, I believe, publicly
claimed that the revocation was strictly a local IRS action with no
national office input. Based on your conversations with Mr. Lurie
would you agree with that IRS position ¢

Mr. Lrees. Sir, the exact words that Mr. Lurie used in his conver-
sation with me are obviously inconsistent with the representation that
it was strictly local action.

Chairman NuxN. You remember that representation ?

Mr. Lrepe. I do. Yes.

Chairman Nun~. Was there any reason for the Internal Revenue
Service to act in this kind of manner without coordinating that you
could discern ¢

Mr. Lrepe. I can discern no rational basis for that.
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Chairman. Nunn~. After the fund entered into discussions as a re-
sult of the SIS depositions being taken in the spring and summer of
1976, did you recommend to your superiors in the Department of
Labor that they attempt to obtain a court order consent decree?

Mr. Lirepe. As Mr. Seidel has fully explained, we strongly recom-
mended and endorsed that course of action.

Chairman Nounn. Did you make any recommendations about
whether the Labor Department should be involved in either the selec-
tion of the trustees, new trustees or in a veto over the new trustees?

Mr. Lrepe. I participated in the same discussions that Mr. Seidel
previously described. Once a policy decision had been made to accept
the fund’s suggestion of so-called mass resignations, we believed that
at the very least, some minimal criteria—rational criteria—for the
selection of trustees, should be developed and also, that the Depart-
ment should exercise the veto power.

Chairman Nuwnw. And that recommendation, neither of those rec-
ommendations were followed ?

Mr. Lirper. Not to my knowledge.

Chairman Nu~xx~. Do you know who made the decision not to follow
either of those recommendations?

Mr. Lreee. I couldn’t say with precision. It certainly was at least
at the level of the then-Administrator, Mr. Chadwick, and the then-
Solicitor, Mr. Kilberg. Whether or not the decision was participated
in and made by the Secretary or Under Secretary, I couldn’t say.

Chairman Nuxn. Were you given a reason as to that decision ?

Mr. Lrere. As has been previously described to you, among the
reasons given was a concern about a possible claim of departmental
endorsement of any trustee who might subsequently be found not to
be acting according to fiduciary standards, but they were general and
not specific in their nature.

Chairman Nu~w. Did the Department of Labor know specifically
how the new trustees were selected ¢

Mr. Lreee. All I knew—and I can’t speak for knowledge on the
part of any of my superiors or other officials—was that the selection
was made in accordance with the existing plan or trust documents
which called for the selection by various conferences of Teamsters
and employer organizations.

Chairman Nuxw. Did the Department of Labor or did you know
anything about whether the old trustees had any influence in selecting
the new trustees?

Mr. Lieee. I was not privy to any knowledge on that issue one way
or the other, Mr. Chairman. I do not know whether any other depart-
mental officials delved into that matter.

Chairman Nun~. Were you aware or do you know whether anyone
else was aware as to whether the old trustees continued to have a
strong influence on the fiduciary decisions of the new trustees?

Mr. Lreee. I don’t or cannot now recall any specific instance at this
time. You are referring now, I assume, Mr. Chairman, to the time-
frame of late 1976, early 1977.

Chairman Nuxx. That is right.

Mr. Lreee. I cannot recall any incident, any particular transaction
or whatever with respect to which I could say that the old trustees did
or didn’t have influence.

T e,
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Chairman Nux~. When did ¢

. you leave the Labor Department?

Mr. Lreeg, I left the Deps in ei '
N(gember r¥rt-s ¢ Department in either late October or early

hairman Nun~y., Where did you
you go then ?

Mr. Lrerr. I became the Assistant Inspector General of the De-
partment of HEW in charge of its criminal investigative function.

I was in charge of a staff of ap roximately 150 criminal i i
n:ag}c;n}vide, l%uier the Inspectgll') General Ayct. eriminal investigators,
airman NuNN. Did you go te the Justice De artment after that ?
ClMr. Lrrpe. Yes. Since April 1979 to the presrént time, have been
hief of the General Litigation and Legal Advice Section in the De-
partment of Justice’s Criminal Division, where T head a staff of ap-
Iilromma,tgly 43 attorneys, We are involved, on a nationwide basis in
the oversight and actual conduct of criminal as well as civil trials
which are related to a wide variety of law enforcement, activities,
Chairman Nuxy. And you still have that position ?
IC\)Ilr. Lrepe, Yes, sir.
.Chairman Nunw. Did anyone in the Department of TLabor hj
discuss with you the fact that the mass resignation Dl‘ogeigigr%}?s,
preferable to other options because it would be a quick, traumatic
action ? ,
Mr. Lreer. That phrase was used during at 1 ing i
V : g ra. 1ring east one meeting in
Zv&gzl;ﬁé{l&zl‘wve I participated along with Mr. Seidel, and certain of
%halll':lma.n NXN}{; Who told you that?
WI. LIPPE. As best I can recall, that phrs -
A%Iilmlstrat% William Chadwick, ~ prase s used by then
lalrman NNy, Was anyone else present af that meeting ¢
Mr. Laepe. T believe that Mr. Kilberg was present. Mr.gSeidel was
f:gsﬁlt and so was I. There may have been others present. I cannot
Chairman Nuw~. In December of 1976 did th lici
. . * t ’
change the direction of the SIS investigatior’l? ® Solicitor’s Office
Mr. Liepr, In December 1976, Mr. Seidel and I were called to a
meeting. I believe that it was about the middle of December 1976. A+
that time, we were told that the plans which we had been making for
%n extensive third-party Investigation would cease. The plans to which
am referring are those which have been adequately and effectively
described by the witnesses that have testified before me. We were told
at that meeting by Mr. Sacher and Mr. Chadwick that we would not
carry those plans out and would instead, begin planning immediately
flgr fghilln%mtg?on of htlga,lﬁon. That decision was communicated to
I the nrst time around the middie of D .
tho deolaton o arc e of December. I cannot tell when
Chairman Nuww. 1976¢
(l\éfﬁ'. Lireg. Yes, sir.
arrman Nunw. Were you asked to comment irection ;
wcﬁa y(ﬂl kot fon yaroreyou nt on that new direction ;
r. Lrpee. No, sir, we were ordered to sto whatever plans we h
made for third-party investigations—ag h;gve been pll'zviouglrg c%ec?
scribed, and T won'’t take the time of the committee to describe them
at this time—and instead to begin immediately preparing for litiga-
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tion. By that I mean that our role—the SIS’s role—was explained to
me to be one in which we would immediately begin briefing representa-
tives of the Solicitor’s Office, prepare briefing papers, and in general
do all the kinds of things one would do to support potential major
litigation. _

Chairman Nuxw. Did you dissent from that ?

Mr. Lirpe. Yes, sir. )

Chairman Nunw. Who did you dissent to? ]

Mr. Liepe. To the very people who were telling us to d? that. They
were, at that time, Mr. Sacher representing the Solicitor’s Office and
Mr. Chadwick who was then the gdmlmstmtor of the pension program

s in effect, my immediate boss. ) ) i
an&;ﬁrmr;n NUI,\TN.yWhat were your reasons for dissenting ? What did
tell them ? )
yoi\llrt Liper. I stated that in my judgment, it would be, much more
beneficial to continue the course of action on which we had been em-
barked—which was, on one hand, to begin hammering out with the
pension fund’s counsel a set of rational procedures by which the fund
would govern its asset management actvities and, on the otherhgmd
most importantly, simultaneously to commence forthwith the third-
party investigations to keep the momentum going and to get t]he othe‘r
side of the picture, if you will, on the many loans which we had tar-
geted. We felt that these transactions could form the predicate for
ultimate litigation. We further believed that we should conduct this
fact finding in the context of the ERISA subpena powers, which we
had and which were far more effective tools for getting witnesses in
and developing facts tﬁlan W(g‘e the procedures for discovery under
ederal rules of civil procedure.

theifF I may take one morlc)a moment to elaborate, under ERISA, as we
had proven when we took our first round of depositions in July 1976
you get the witnesses in with their counsel present but nobody else;
the proceedings are in the nature of private investigative depositions,
much as the SEC and FTC have used effectively for years. When com-
pared to the most cumbersome kind of discovery I can think of— that
required under the civil rules of procedure and which would be the
type of discoverey to which you are relegated once you file a lawsuit—
the advantages of ERISA investigative depositions are self-evident as
far as we can see. : ) )

[At this point, Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.]

Chairman Nun~. What response did you get when you made this
strong opinion known to your superiors in the Solicitor’s Office ?

Mzr. Lieee. Unresponsive. We were simply ordered to continue or to
begin making the preparations as they had ordered us to do at this
meeting in mid-December of 1976, _ .

Chairman Nunw. They didn’t give you a reason ? They simply made
the decision; is that right ?

Mr. Lippe. That’s correct.

Chairman Nuwn. Did you have clearage as to who made the
decis}ilon? _— 1 s

0 was it who overrode your views? L

liv}rr. LVZPPE. As T said, Mr:?7 Chadwick who was the administrator of

the pension program at the time. ‘
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Chairman Nuxnw. Did he succeed Mr. Hutchinson ¢

Mr. Liepe. He succeeded M. Hutchinson, that is correct. Mr.
Chadwick and Mr. Sacher, who were the associate solicitors of the De-
Partment of Labor for the Pension program, are at the very least, two
of the people who made that decisior. Who above them made it I really
couldn‘t describe. Of course, by this time the new administration was
In a transition period. I don’t believe at that time any of the Secretary
Marshall’s people were yet permanently in place yet. To what extent

or made that decision, I wouldn’t want to speculate. But it was clear
to me that Mr. Sacher, speaking in the presence of Mr. Chadwick, who
was my immediate inplace boss as the duly appointed administrator
of the program, was speaking with authority, at least the authority
of Mr. Chadwick.

Chairman Nuxw, In your opinion, could the Department of Labor
adequately litigate without a third-party investigation ?

Mr. Lipee. To properly answer that question, Senator, I might
just say that to bring a civil suit in good faith requires very little, so
it really depends on who’s definition of adequate you are using. If
you are using the definition that I am used to as a Department of
Justice attorney of Inany ‘years vintage—both on the criminal and
civil side—I would have to say no. Our philosophy in litigating is
that, unless you are otherwise suddenly under some kind of con-
straints because of the running of the sfatute of limitations or some
other legal prohibition over which you have little control, you ought
to, in my judgment, prepare the case you are going to bring as best you
can by preindictment or precomplaint investigation. In that regard
we weren’t yet adequately prepared. If the question means, did we
have, perhaps, technically enough for a prima facie case at the time,
well, I guess we did. Bui that is not the way to litigate unless there
are some legal constraints on your having to go to court at that time.

Chairman Nun~, Were there any legal constraints; was the statute
about to run?

Mr. Liere. No, sir, not that I was aware of.

Chairman Nuwxn. So, in terms of your definition of being ready to
litigate, you do not believe the Labor Department was ready to liti-
gate, although you could see how others would take a contrary view
baged on a different criteria ? '

Mr. Lirepe. That is a point that could be debated.

Chairman Nuxw. Did you ever attend a meeting with Monica Gal-
lagher where she discussed a “high visibility” and a “quick roadshow”
approach to the investigation ?

Mr. Lreee. T did, sir. T believe it was the same meeting that has
been previcusly described by Mr. Ryan.

Chairman Nuxw. Would you describe it for us, in your own words?

Mr. Lieee. This was a meeting that occurred, as I recall, in Mr.
%agather’s office. He was then, I believe, the deputy solicitor of

abor.,

Chairman Nu~w. Time frame, approximate ?

Mr. Lreee. In March, April 1977, the spring of 1977 , maybe @ little
sooner, in that time frame. It could be as early as February, within
that time frame,
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We were called to this meeting at which time Ms. Gallagher either
produced, or said she had back in her office, a list in which approxi-
mately somewhere between 50 to 75 or so principals were identified
as being involved in as many loans. She said that we should immedi-
ately subpena these persons in and question them about each of the
loans with which they were associated. When I probed further and
asked her what the basis for her selecting those names and those
loans or transactions was—by what criteria were they selected—the
only response that she gave that I can recall that even sounded like an
answer, 1f you will, was that those were loans which she had quickly
read about in some minutes of the fund’s trustees meetings and
loans in which the principals could be easily identified. We could
then, she said, go after them in what would be a quick roadshow
fashion. «

Chairman Nu~w. She used those words?

Mr. Liepe. Yes, sir. .

Chairman Nunw. Did she use the words “high visibility” also?

Mr. Lrepr, Or to that effect, yes, sir. .

I protested vigorously for all the obvious and logical reasons that
any experienced investigator and prosecutor would protest. I don’t
know whether the chairman wants me to go into all the reasons I
articulated. )

Chairman Nu~w. I think you ought to go into detail on that one.

Mr. Lrepe. Among the reasons that I clearly recall is that I, of
course, reminded Ms. Gallagher that we had been focusing on a num-
ber of other loans which in our judgment were extremely egregious.

These are the vanious loan groupings which have been previously de-
scribed by today’s witnesses, the Malnik grouping, the Shenker group-
ing, and the Glick grouping of loans, for example, as to which we had,
prepaved extensive third-party subpenas and were prepared to do ex-
tensive work. We did not know very much, if anything, about these
loans that she wanted us to question these folks about. The newest
investigator or prosecutor would not have the temerity to begin ques-
tioning borrowers involved in complex financial transactions wit out
knowing anything about the transaction, other than what you might
read about in a few sketchy fund minutes. And at best, fund minutes
in many instances were sketchy. No investigator or trial attorney wants
to question a witness who knows 100 times more about the transaction
than he does. This could, indeed, have an adverse impact on other
potential civil or criminal inquiries which would be based on much

more adequate preparation. In short, T told Ms. Gallagher that I

thought this was sheer and absolute irresponsible madness.

Chairman Nun~. What was her response ? :

Mr. Lreer, Totally unresponsive to any of either M., Ryan’s pro-
testations or mine. She continued to order that we forthwith begin
preparations to carry out this activity which she had planned. This
was with the apparent support of Mr. Lagather who was present dur-
ing the meeting.

Chairman Nuwxw. Did she say this course of action was to appease
Congress? Did she ever use words to that effect ?

Mr. Lreer. T believe that phrase was used during the meeting, or
words to that effect,
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Chairman Nunw. Did this oceur after the SIS third-party inquiry
was terminated ?

Mr. Lippe. Yes; this was clearly subsequent to the instructions which
Mr. Seidel and I received during that mid-December meeting which T
described earlier and » 88 I said, sometime commencing either in Febru-
ary,hI\'I_arch, o% April 1977,

alrman NUNN. Did your office indeed begin the line of inqui
she had advocated ? Y & * inquiry

Mr. Lirepe. Only in the most token fashion, in effect, to get her off
our back. So long as I was there, Mr. Chairman, that Inquiry was not
going to proceed in any meaningful way.

Chairman Nunw. You felt it was improper ?

Mr. Liepe. Ridiculous at the very least. Certainly improper.

Chairman Nuxw. Do you feel it was unethica] ?

Mr. Lieer. Certain aspects of it could have bordered on that,

Chairman Nu~w. Did there come a time when the coordination and
cooperation with the Department of J- ustice was adversely affected by
these various actions?

Mr. Lappe. There did come such a time. Again,Senator, to try to pin-
point it on a certain date would be difficult, if not impossible. But, com-
mencing particularly in J anuary and February 1977, as the Solici-
tor’s Office began to assume greater and greater, and ultimately, tota)
control of our activities, there was g, concomitant and equally increas-
Ing failure and breakdown of our relationship with the Department
of J ustice—over our protestations, of course.

Chairman Nunw. Were SIS staff ever told by the Department of

abor personnel not to cooperate or give information to the Depart-
ment of Justice,

Mr. Lieee. I was told that.

Chairman Nuwnw. By whom ?

Mr. Lappe. Steven Sacher and Monica Gallagher.

hairman Nunw. Did they give you reasons?

M. Lirre. None that were acceptable. Usually none. On one oy two
oceasions, it was explained by either Ms, Gallagher or Mr, Sacher, or
both—they both repeated this from time to time—that giving the mat-
ter over to Justice might impede their ability to perfect or go forward
with civil litigation. I hag lengthy discussions with them about the
ability to proceed by way of so-called parallel proceedings but wag ob-
viously unsuccessful, More often than not, I was simply told not to
cooperate and no reasons were given, ' ' )

Chairman Nuww. Did you carry out these instructions ?

Mr. Lrppr. T flaunted them with impunity.

Chairman N UNN. You mean you went ahead and did give the infor-
mation to Justice? : s

Mzr. Lippe. That is correct,

Chairman Nuwnw. Did you think this Wwas possibly an impeding of
the investigation, a deliberate impeding of the investigation ? °

Mr. Lirer. I would not want, Senator, to speculate on the motives of
the people that were giving me these instructions,

_ Chairman N UNN. Obviously, you felt if you carried out the instrye-
tions you would indeed be impeding the Investigation.
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Mr. Liepe. Certainly it would impede our investigation, since there
was a mutual flow of information between the Justice Department

and us within the confines of the Federal Rules of Criminal and Ong as you were there?

Civil Procedure and the dictates of grand jury secrecy and the like. ] Mr. Lieer. So long as I was there, it . L -
To the extent that it was legally permissible, there was a constant o the extent that I stil] fus any a,k;iiitgreigagg}; Sﬁﬂi;assfsgalv% E)uitt;
flow of information between my staff and me and the Permanent Jus- — : that whatever 1 felt sho ald be f)roperljr in the hend. (;2% the Yoo, 8
tice Department representatives with whom I was in almostr_dzuly , o Department—-ma,terials in which they ought to bo interesd
contact. This lasted during all cifb197€li anSd i:he eaflyo%art oIft19t7, uI% B furnished to them was
until the assumption of contro y the Solicitor’s Office. ] was, 0 ; Chairman Nuny. What was N ‘ )
course, greatly beneficial to the Department of J ustice to maintain this ‘ L those orders; do You feol you Wc))’gllg‘ llfssil%%e;f 3';(;11;1 (l)lfa,cilmca:é‘;ed f(;)llxlt
kind of flow because it had forgone, from the beginning of our onsite , , o Justice Department’s criminal investi ation, fP o had cp .n&g %
investigation in J anuary 1976, its own oblta,mlmg Olf fund lrecords. : ‘ : : the orders? . » 1Ty arried ou \
They depended on us to obtain those records which they might want : - Mr. Liepg. It would hs o .. A\
in connection with any of their inquiries. At tlie very lea%t, if zlL stm%{e — difficuls. ave made their Investigation much more S
force in some city wanted information, it would assume first. that the Chairman Nunw. After you | . .
racords could be obtained through us. Accordingly, any new instruc- . £ Mr. Liepg. To my knowlgdge Pi\fI%rrvglalg vlggik?lll:nvgllmygxxr posml(l)p;
tions under which we would not be permitted to continue this flow e auditor when T wag there, was élesignate d 25 asti i -tS my chie :
of information to Justice would certainly impede ours as well as o i Chairman Nunw. Can you personally testify asgto WhC;,f? Iﬁa ened .
their investigation. : . : after that as far gg delivering information to the De a,rtm%lxolt of "

Chairman Nunw. Do you recall the approximate timeframe when . Justice? P
Mr. Sacher and Ms. Gallagher basically instructed you not to coop- S R %\Jh‘. Lirer. Only what T have been told
erate with the Department of Justice! oy hairman Nouny, What is . )

Mr. Lrees. It became apparent in February or March 1977, and I : ' r. Lieer. T have been t 01gotzﬁ,&yré(i:;:t:;ﬁlggtgfari?;tg%c%?iig

guess it began to build to a crescendo in March, April, and May. As I
said, Senator, it was a dynamic situation, if you will. It just was ever
increasing. From time to time, strong invective was used by both Mr.
Sacher and Ms, Gallagher in describing their views toward the De.
partment of Justice.

Chairman Nunw. You mean they personally were bitter toward the
Department of Justice? Were they envious toward the Department
of Justice?

Mr. Lrepr. Again, I don’t know what their motivations were. I can
only describe to you what was said and done.
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that, however, T have no personal knowledge.

airman Nouwnw, So, you were basically told b Mr. Sa, =
. . Sacl :
%ibigaalll)ag;ert bas1tc:ztll;)£1 to shut off the flow of igformationl?;} 81311112 S 4
epartment and yoy t : . ,
g’&rdesthose orders? you to the greatest extent possible disre- :
T LIPPE. I disregarded it. T think there came g t E
: Y me wh e
Ofl .tl'}em realized T was dlsregardmg it. I can recall one igst:iczogg
§ 0 which finally, after monthg of my Insisting that we formally turn o
. g_halrman Nuwx. Tell me what was said to the best of your recol- ove(air‘ to J usé,lcﬁ S0Ibe memoranda which had been prepared by my staff £
ection. A ' ; and revise theirs, I was of . ‘ D
Mr, Lrppe. They both, from time to time, would suggest that the Jus- ) already had dO}'I’le. Ij ust ngizdgéggﬁa g(f)ﬁr(élgé gl to do what T |
tice Department engage in sexual activity with itself, although they ; So, they did, from time to time change their direct] h . |
used different words to make that suggestion. I am sure the committes , at least on the surface, allow for some COOpera,tiolf ﬁgntsolmew l-zélt and :
knows what I am referring to. o to say, unfortunately, that their purporbad s ei‘atilf)’ would have
Chairman Nu~w. And thtiy said this to you ? or sincere, P 1. was not real
Mz Lirpe. On a number of occasions, yes, sir. Chairman Nuxxy, Did : ‘ .
Chairman Nu~w. Each one of them ? ~ i o you have to go over their he
Mr. Liepg. Yes, sir, | )
Chairman Nunw. Were any other people present during these con-
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r. L1ppE. On one ocegs; I . ¥
: casion I can clearly recall, I did that, Senator, I

|

|

{

versations? I believe we had some previous testimony on that from : g Chairman Nuwx, What was the occasion ? i
M. Ryan, ” r. Liepg, I complai . . . . |
Mr. Liepr. I believe Mr. Shevlin testified to some conversation he Pyuned to Mr. Lagather that I considered Iudi- f

had at a Juncheon with Ms. Gallagher. I was not bresent at that

Crous a position which was being taken both by Mr. Sacher and Ms | /
luncheon. I was ne longer a member of the Department of Labor at

|

|

|

f Gallagher, That Position was that certain legal analyses whi 1

| I}}er attorneys had Prepared, but which werg based gr;,les Lot whidh e
f staff had gathered toncerning certain particular loang
i
i
|
{

the time, _ Tacts which my
Chairman Nunw. It was not just one or two occasions, it happened, —Tather exten-
frequently. v
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tive analyses—could not be turned over by me to the Department of
Justice’s attorneys because, as Mr. Sacher and Ms. Gallagher stated,
they were still internal draft memoranda of the Department of Labor.
I thought that position was untenable and complained to Mr. Lagather
but was never given, as I can recall, any official approval to give those
memoranda to the Justice Department.

[At this point Senator Percy entered the hearing room.]

Chairman Nuww. Did you, in iact, give them to the Jusfice Depart-

ment ?

Mr. Lreee. Yes, sir.

Chairman Nun~. But he did not overrule them ?

Mr. Lrpee. Not that I can recall.

Chairman Nun~. What you did was just go ahead and do it any-
way ?

I\%r. Lrepr. I just gave it to them. , :

Chairman Nuxw. Did you ever talk to Secretary Marshall about
this?

Mr. Lreee. I don’t believe I did. At this period of time, my dealings
were principally with Mr. Lagather and, from time to time, with Mr.
Eamon Kelly who was a special consultant to the to the Secretary.

Chairman Nuxnw. Did you ever talk to Secretary Marshall about
the general investigation or were you always acting through people
below him ?

Mr. Lieee. In early February when certain policy decisions were
being made—after Mr. Kelly was already in place as special consultant
to Secretary Marshall who had by then assumed office-—I participated
in a number of general briefings, fact briefings, during which we de-
scribed primarily vhat facts we had ascertained up to that point. I
did not, however, participate in any meeting in which I was asked or
called upon to give an opinion as fo which way we were going.

Chairman Nuxw. You never did really then appeal anything all the
way up to Secertary Marshall, or go directly to him?

Mr. Lrepe. I made appeals to Mr. Kelly—Eamon Kelly—who I know

had daily access to Secretary Marshall, but I did not directly sit in
Secretary Marshall’s office and malke those same kinds of appeals.

Chairman NuxN. What was your impression about the degree to
which Secretary Marshall knew what was going on in terms of these
a%tiions you have described, and we hear described by the Solicitor’s
Office?

Mr. Lrepe. I would hesitate to speculate on that, Mr. Chairman. I
might say though, that if Ms. Gallagher’s memorandum of January
1978, in connection with the National Bank of Georgia matter—
from which Senator Percy has read some portions—is representative
of the kind of advice thaf Secretary Marshall has been getting from
his staff; it isn’t very good or complete.

Chairman Nuxw. In other words, your impression is Secretary
Marshall may himself not have been fully informed of what was hap-
pening below him? :

Mr. Lireeg, That is entirely possible.

??isim;mn Nonw. Wouldy you say it is likely ¢ Would you say it is
unlikely ? :

Mr. Lreer. I can only say, I would prefer to say, let’s let the facts

speak for themselves. You have the memorandum of Ms. Gallagher.
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You have the agreements,. so-called g '

! greements, of July 1977 about
lWhlch I know no more than anybody who read the p};‘ess reﬁaag:s
(ﬁlOWS, 110 more, no less. I would prefer to let those facts speak for
themselves. I am reluctant to speculate further than that,

hairman Nunw. You were the man heading up the investigation

thereto ?
lé{lr. Lrpres. %‘ha/t is l\(;ntirely coryect,
1airman Nunw. No one asked your o inion ¢
M}f Liprr. That is correct, v pimion
e gg?gn No~N. You had no knowledge of it unti] Yyou read it in
[r. Lrepe. T knew that discussjons were going on when, from time

to time, my staff would, at my direction, request certain records and

constantly had—we began to experience—a lot, of diff i i
¢ — cult, -
;ng f,hose records. The fund’s counse] would constantly &lliﬁgfﬁl
a,(«)r r‘g{:; elllligoémtiorll{s for, and then, ultimately, the actual so-called
gging.. . So new, therefore, that there were negotiations on-
l(\)‘{ha}l;man 1\% ti’(NN. But not the details?
L. LIPPE. I knew nothing of the details. Neither Mr, S idel
nor any other member of mv : 4 any roont
tlu()}sie oottt my staff, to my knowledge, had any role in
. Uhalrman Nuwn., At i i
invostipmin that stage, you were still heading up the
Mx, Lreee. That is correct I was Director i i
- I was of the Special I oa-
ltllons Staff, Who was actually directing the course of tlhe invesrtlszgestili%i
ow}ev_er, I think is a matter which we could debate at some length, ,
Cllcziurman Nuww~. Didn’t you find that rather incredible that you
gqu. be heading up the staff that had at least theoretioa] charge of
6 éll‘seéyeesglgamontanddyo% ml;erelnot consulted before g very significant
g was entered into by t o1:§
stehr{}s Ponsion onter ¥ the Department of Lahor and the Team-
r. Lreer, T had difficulty then and stil] have difficul i
Llndﬁrgtanding that; %e basis for that decision. Pty today in
) alrman Nuwn~. Did you complain to ; ; i
it ivias cic‘:currilglrg or after it occurred ? wrene abont that whils
Y. LIPPE. I am sure I complained to Mr. Kelly. On one occas;
I believe he made some statement to the effect, thatythe lawy%rscgﬁf)lt?lnd
dgethe ni?gf)f}éx_tlng and that my staff and I should just continue to
%)ru 1[2%11;? or litigation, in the event that the negotiations did not prove
Chairman Nuxw. You are a lawyer also. Right ?
I(\jdi'r. Lire. Yes, sir, YO 8i50r Night}
Chairman Nuww, Did they ever tell you wi ot i ?
Did hey ghue very id th y y 1y you were not included ¢
?}Ilr. Lirepg, (l%thefr thsan what I just stated, no.
lairman Nunw. Senator Perey, T thi
i Y, hink you want to ask some
Senator Prroy, Thank you.
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Mr. Lippe, when was it discovered that the trustees had short cir-
cuited the investment procedure that had been established and took
not an inconsiderable sum, $200 rriilion, and sent it to six banks for the
purchase, on their decision, of securities ?

Mr. Lireer. The program under which the $200 million was invested
in varying amounts at six banks was a program which was entered into,
T believe, sometime in 1976. So we were aware generally of the pro-
gram. It was not, however, until, I think, scinetime in either late
August or early September 1977, that an official of the Internal Reve-
nue Service brought to my attention that one of those six banks, the
National Bank of Georgia in particular, was, under a formula for the
measurement of the performance of those banks, performing at or in a
manner substantially less than the other five banks.

So it was around September. I might add that as this began to
emerge, as this information came to my attention, I wrote a series, or
had staff assist me in writing a series, of memorandums which fairly
well chronicled the events during September and October, prior to my
resignation, concerning this matter.

Senator Prroy. If you would like on any of the questions to refer
to any of those memorandums, we have copies of them and would be
happy to furnish them to you to refresh your memory. )

Did you ever examine any documents that led you to believe that
fund trustees were aware of this poor investment record by the Na-
tional Bank of Georgia ? o

Mr. Lreee, Yes. After my attention was focused on the possibility
of an inferior performance by the National Bank of Georgia, we
reviewed a number of fund minutes of meetings in which it was in-
dicated that at least during one, or perhaps several more meetings,
the trustees acknowledged their knowledge of the National Bank of
Georgia’s performance. The minutes reflected—I cannot recall pre-
cisely what the minutes said—but in substance they indicated a knowl-
edge on the part of the trustees of the Bank of Georgia’s performance
or inferior performance.

Senator Peroy. In order to have a complete record, if you would
like to keep the record open, so that you can insert an exact day from
your memorandum, we will certainly do that. . )

Did you plan to initiate any investigation into this matter and if S0,
for what reason or reasons? L o

Mr. Liepe. Yes. We certainly planned to initiate an investigation
and, for a variety of reasons, we felt that it was clearly within our
mandate. It was our responsibility, indeed our obligation, if we were
going to carry out our investigative mission, that we determine the
basis for selection of the bank. We wanted to ascertain the real facts
about the performance of the bank with respect to about $17%4 mil-

lion of the $200 million. If the information that I received was true
and the bank’s performance was in fact inferior—and all I had at
that point were indications that that was correct—if that was true,
I wanted to find out why the trustees did not take some definitive or
corrective action. We generally wanted to examine the entire rela-
tionship as we would with any other investigative avenue that we
were following. .

We wanted to get to the facts. We didn’t want to reach unfounded
conclusions or see evil where maybe there was no evil. But certainly
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enough had been brought to our attention that it was clearly a proper
avenue of inquiry. And I wanted to follow up on it so that I could
know what the fucts were.

Senator Percy. Did you discuss with any high Labor Department
officials your intention to initiate a discussion as to why the return
on Investment appeared unreasonably low in contrast with the in-
vestment returns received by other banks on securities that they had
Invested for the pension fund?

. Mr. Lrepr. Yes, sir. Among those persons with whom I discussed
16 was then-Assistant Secretary Burkhardt who, as I recall—again,
maybe I should look at some of the memoranda which chronicle the
events—but as I recall whose initial response was—for maybe a period
of 24 hours because the response changed dramatically within the next
24 or 48 hours—well, OK, that sounds like a reasonable line of in-
quiry. But that position did not last for very long and from that point,
for maybe 24 to 48 hours subsequent to that initial response, the reac-
tion by Assistant Secretary Burkhardt was negative in one way or
another,

. I was not able to pursue the line of inquiry that I have just described

o you.

. Senator Percy. How were you told you should not pursue it? Was
it a written memorandum or was it by verbal instruction? If it was
a verbal instruction can you recail how it was put to you?

Mr. Liepr. It was always put to me verbally, as I can recall. Either
Mr. Burkhardt or his then-special assistant, Wynn Thompson, would
from time to time, tell me not to pursue the line of inquiry or, that
we should wait, or that we should not upset the negotiations that
were ongoing. In other words, the reasons varied from time to time,
but the sum total effect was that I was instrueted to not pursue it,
at least at that time. I would chronicle those discussions. The only
writing, then, would be my dictating a memorandum to the file, from
E_lme to time, which reflected whatever the instructions wers at a given

ime,

Senator Prroy. Did you protest or try to reason with either one of
those gentlemen ?

And if so, what were your arguments?

_Mr. Lrepr. I discussed this matter at various times with combina-
tlons of Assistant Secretary Burkhardt, then-Associate Solicitor, Ms.
Gallagher and Mr. Lagother. She had replaced—she had been pro-
moted to Associate Solicitor when Mr. Sacher left to take the posi-
tion on Capitol Hill. Sometimes all three wers together, sometimes it
was just one of them. I remember a meeting—I know there is a mem-
orandum to the file that I wrote Ms. Gallagher—in which M., Ryan
and I discussed the possibility of issuance of the subpena to the fund.
By the wsy, the fund was at all times refusing to honor our docu-
ment request for any documents relating to this transaction.

Senator Prrcy. So they refused to furnish documents, and you
were preparing subpenas to get those documents ?

Mzr. Lreee. That is correct, Subpenas certainly weren’t issued while
I was there, to my knowledge. By this time my authority to sign off
on subsepnas, which had been previously given to me by Mr. Hutchin-
son, had been taken away, I was under instructions to clear all sub-
penas with the Solicitor’s Office. On at least one oceasion, I recall
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discussing the issuance of a subpena to the fund for its records con-
cerning this transaction with Ms, Gallagher, and was refused. Again,
I believe your staff has memorandums which reflect these incidents.

Senator Prrcy. What would have prevented you from saying,
“Gentlem. n, I appreciate your advice, but I've got a job to do, I am
going to issue these subpenas.” Did you have the authority to issue
the subpenas or did you feel that you would simply be bucking an im-
Possible situation and might be aceused of malfeasance in office if you
reversed the decision of your superior? Did you interpret those in-
structions as any reasonable person would have?

Mr., Lrepe. xes. ‘i'hose were unequivocal orders or instructions by
anybody’s definition. There was 1o equivocation in what I was being
told at the time. Any reasonable person, no reasonable person could
disagree as to their meaning.

Senator Percy. You did at your initiative have several meetings
with various combinations of people in the echelon of command to pur-
sue this matter and unequivocally as a result of those meetings, the in-

structions were, do not proceed, do not issue the subpenas. Is that .

right?

Mzr. Lrere. That is correct.

Senator Percy. Why? What reasons did they give you when you
put the question why to them ? ‘

Mr. Lrepr. As my memory would serve me, without reading the
memorandums———

Senator Percy. Any time for the purposes of this testimony you
would prefer to.refer to the memos, we will certainly see that you
hayve a copy.

Mzr. Lapee. Very well. I can recall at least two reasons, among oth-
ers, that may have been given. One was that to proceed in the manner
I had been suggesting would upset the delicate negotiations which
had not yet been finalized. ‘

Senator Prroy. That is negotiations with whom ?

Mr. Liepe. With the pension fund.

Senator Percy. The pension fund and the trustees.

Mr. Lirpe. Being conqucted by the members of the Solicitor’s Office,
Mr. Kelly, and representatives of the fund. Those are the negotiations
which, as 1 stated before, I was not privy to.

On another occasion, I remember a discussion with Ms. Galla, hor
the essence of which was that we didn’t have enough to proceed on,
my recollection being that the reasoning which was then being articu-
lated made no investigative sense to me.

I believe, but I am not certain, that Mr. Ryan may have been present
at that meeting.

Senator Peroy. But in your judgment and in the judgment of SIS,
there would have been enough on Wﬁich to proceed ?

Mr. Lirpee. Well, certainly. We weren't talking about probable——

Senator Percy. You have six banks and five are performing at an
acceptable level and one of them is performing at & much lower level.
It doesn’t take an 1l-year-old boy to wonder why. What delicate
negotiations could have been going on that would have been upset ?

Mr. Lreer. I can’t address an answer to.that question, Senator, be-
cause I don’t know what negotiations were in fact ongoing. I did
not know then and I do not know today.
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Senator Prrcy. You do not today. Did you ever have a meeting with
Mr. Burkhardt where he modified his original negative response?

Mr. Laeee. Yes. I had the meeting which has already been described
to you, in part by Mr. Seidel in his testimony.

Senator Peroy. The original response was go ahead and proceed.
Then 24 hours later you were told not to proceed.

Mr. Lippe. From very early on.

Senator Percy. Was the second decision ever modified ?
_Mr. Lieee. To put it in sequence—and maybe after we finish this
line of questioning, if I could review some of the memorandums, I
could correct any misstatement 1 may have made—as I recall, the

* sequence of events spanned perhaps a 2-month time period at the

beginning of which there was a very brief nonnegative response, if
not an enthusiastic positive, which was very short in duration and
then a rather long—-

Senator Percy. Was that Mr. Burkhardt ¢

Mr. Liepe. Yes, sir. Then there was a rather long period of time
of fairly absolute negativism, as I have described, and then finally,
there was the meeting which apparently followed the phone call that
My. Seidel has testified he made, which resulted in a slight modifica-
tion of the—no, let’s not do it—to a sort of, well, maybe we need a little
more information, after which we then can pursue it. I seem to recall—
and there may be some drafts of it in the files—a letter which ulti-
mately was sent to the pension fund with Mr. Burkhardt’s authority.
Indeed, he may have signed it. I remember my original draft. Tt was
in the nature of a demand for the records, but this time over a sig-
nature higher than mine.

My draft said that if you don’t give us these records voluntarily, we
are going to issue a subpena, or words to that effect, or exercise our
rights of access under ERISA, which would include issuance of sub-
pena. I recall that Secretary Burkhardt ultimately opted for a letter,
while he drafted, which said, in essence, give us the records, but didn’t
go on to say that in event you don’t give us the records we will issue a
subpena. That was stricken. I know that a letter—I am fairly certain
that a letter—like that went.

No response to that letter was sver made while I was there.

Senator Peroy. That letter from Mr. Burkhardt went to whom ¢

Mr. Lreer. I am sorry. To probably the executive director of the
fund, Dan Shannon.

Senator Prroy. So a letter was sent.

Mr. Lirpee. It either went to the executive director of the fund or to
the fund’s counsel.

* Senator Peroy. All it did was confirm in writing what you had al-
ready learned—that they weren’t going to give you those records. You
had to issue subpenas in order to get the records,

Mr. Lrepg. That is right,

S(glator Peroy. That was the process that was stopped as T under-
stand it. o

Mr. Lreer. That is correct. I was never permitted to issue a subpena.
What resulted after the meeting, which apparently followed the Seidel
phone call was this compromise of a sort.

Senator Preroy. To whom did Mr. Burkhardt as an Assistant Sec-
retary report ¢
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Mr. Lrepr. Probably to the Secretary, whether he reported through

the Under Secretary I cannot recall at this time.

Senator Percy. On a matter like this would he deal with the Under
Secretary or would he deal directly with the Secretary ?

Mr. Lreee. I cannot speculate on that. I do not know to what extent
Kelly, who clearly was the man to whom Secretary Marshall was
looking for advice and counsel on these matters, was in the picture
at this time.

I don’t want to give an inaccurate answer on that.

Senator Percy. How did the meeting come about where the change
in policy was made?

Did Mr. Burkhardt ask you to come in to see him ? 3

Mr. Lieee. It was either a meeting or a phone call from either Mr.

Burkhardt or his special assistant, Mr. Thompson, in which it was
communicated to me that I should put a hold on any further activity

in this matter, or words to that effect. ) )
Senator Percy. Then that led to a series of meetings where you

reasoned it out?

Mr. Lxepe. That is correct. )

Senator Prrcy. When the change in policy came, under what cir-
cumstances did that come about?

Mr. Liepe. Tt may have been prompted by some memoranda of
protest, if you will, that I had written to Mr. Lagather, who, by that
time, had been placed in overall charge of investigations and/or liti-
gation that might ensue. That is a distinct possibility. I cannot today

recall precisely what prompted that meeting. )
Senator Percy. Did Mr, Burkhardt or Mr. Thompson at any time

tell you what caused these U-turns?

Mr. Lrepe. More often than not, the response to my request to pursue
that, avenue of investigation was in effect, a direction to go on to other
things—continue our preparations for a lawsuit, if that became neces-
sary; or don’t upset this, do other things—because to insist on this
would upset the negotiations. ) )

Why they were saying these things, or to whom they spoke, or with
whom they consulted, would be sheer speculation and I would prefer
not to engage in that.

Senator Peroy. Did the fund officials ever tell you why they would
not cooperate in providing information about the fund investments
with the National Bank of Georgia® _

Mr. Lreee. Fund officials never gave us any substantive reasons, nor
did they ever engage in any substantive discussions concerning the
transactions as to which we were asking for records. The only com-
ments that the fund officials would ever make to either my staff or me
is that “we are not going to give you these records because to do so goes
beyond the understandings we reached during and the scope of the
July agreements.” By the “agreement,” they were referring to the

agreement by which the four trustees resigned and the independent
investment managers were ultimately put in place.
Senator Peroy. What was your reaction to that line or argument?
Mr. Lirepe. Somewhat incredulous, as it, was told to either staff or me.
T tried to ascertain whether or not there was any accuracy to that rep-
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Senator Prroy. Were you satisfied with the response given to you?

Mr. Lrere. No.

Senator Pzroy. Did Yyou actually have the authority to issue those
subpenas ?

Mr. Lrepe. In fact, no. Onece it was very clearly stated to me in
February or March 1977 that T did not—when those instructions
come from as many people as they came from—that, in effect, means
that you don’t any longer have authority. I did not.

Senator Percy. The fund refused to give you records, and the De-
partment of Labor wouldn’t issue the subpenas for the fund records,
is that correct ? ' '

Mr. Lrepr. That is correct. :

Senator Peroy. Am T correct to assume since Mr. Burkhardt told
you not to pursue the investigations and the Department of Labor
had previously shut down third-party inquiry and as a result you
couldn’t get the records from the National Bank of Georgia, in effect
there was no way to investigate this matter involving the National
Bank of Georgia ? '

Mr. Lipee. That’s essentially correct, Senator Percy.

Senator Prrcy. During this period of time, did Wynn Thompson,
who worked for Mr. Burkhards, call you with regard to the National
Bank of Georgia, investigation ? ) )

Mr. Lrepe. Yes; it was Wynn Thompson who from time to time
conveyed to me the instructions of Secretary Burkhardt.

Senator Percy. Can vou clarify without looking at the memoran-
dums now what he did tell you? Do you recall exactly what he might
have covered ¢

Mr. Lipee. Tt may well have been Mr. Thompson who, after Secre-
tary Burkhardt’s initial nonnegative response, called me to say, “Mr.
Burkhardt wants you to put a hold on that activity,” or words to
that effect.

Senator Percy. Did you know that in December 1977 the board of
trustees of the Teamsters Central States Fund voted a formal reso-
lution denying your original request for fund records relating to the
National Bank of Georgia ? . ) ‘

Mr. Lrepe. T had resigned my position prior to that, so whatever
I would know would omly be from hearsay. T have no personal knowl-
edge of that, Senator. _ )

Senator Paroy. We do have a copy of that resolution here, do we
not? We will hand you copy. Have you ever seen it before?

[ Witness tendered document.] . o

Mr. Lreee. I do not recall ever having seen this before and if this
was a resolution which was passed during September 1977, I would
not have seen it. T was not any longer with the staff,

Senator Peroy. TFhank you. Was there a definite way for Mr. Burk-
hardt or anyone else in the Labor Department to be certain of the

actual performance of the National Bank of Georgia? Was there
any kind of written analysis of the comparative investment returns,
rate of return of investment by the various banks that might be ac-
cepted by security analvsts. ]

Mr. Lrepe. It was those kinds of records that we were hoping to
obtain through our efforts. I do not know what kind of records the
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fund had relative to this performance. T certainly hope they had some,
It would have been imprudent not to have any. It was these kinds of
records that we wanted, but for me to tell you what the fund did or
dﬁd n}?tglave would be, Senator, pure speculation. I do not know what
they had.

Senator Pgroy. Subsequent to the National Bank of Georgia mat-
ter, did the fund becomse Increasingly reluctant to supply records to
the Department of Labor?

Mr. Lippk. Subsequent to what time, sir? :

Senator Percy. Subsequent to the National Bank of Georgia matter.

Do you happen to know whether or not there was an increasing
reluctance to cooperate and supply records after that,

Mr. Lieps, If you recall, Senator, it was during late October that
I was probably in my last week or two with the Department of Labor.
During that time, they certainly were reluctant,

What the fund’s position was, commencing the day after T left and
the period subsequent to that. you will have to ask other witnesses,

Senator Prroy, You were about to issue subpenas for records and
you were denied that privilege. Do you happen to know if after the
Department of Lahor could not gef records, subpenas were issuad ?

Mr. Lizeer. T don’t know, sir.

Senator Prrcy. Does anyone know whether or not subpenas were
ever issued by the Department of Labor to get records from the fund ?

Mr. Rvax. I am unaware of any such subpenas being issued, al-

though I heard rumor there might have been.
Senator Prrcy. We will have to put that question to other Depart-
ment of Labor representatives, Were any records relating to cases of

. Potential abuse missing ¢

. Mr. Lipek. T am not sure, sir, exactly what you are referring to.
Certainly during the time period commencing in approximately Jan-
uary 1978 until we were told in mid-December 1976 to change the
direction of our activities, if we received a file from the fund relating
to any particular loan and there were apparent gaps in that file, we
brought it to the fund’s attention and, as my recollection serves me,
resolved it in a fashion which was satisfactory to us, T really can’t
speak for the completeness of files obtained during the middle and
- latter part of 1977, which probably weren’ fully analyzed until much
later, after I had left the Department of Labor. Othar people would
haye to tell you about that,
Senator Prrcy. Do you know whether or not the Department of

Labor ever monitored the benefits and a(.imgms.trz_mtmn account, that is,

Mr. Lieek. I have no knowledge of that, Senator. As I recall, that
\;ras noé an account that was in place at the time I was invloved with
the staff,

Senator Prrcy. As T understand it, you have left the Department of
Lalbor. then did you leave the Department, and why did you decide
to leave?

Mr. Liper. I left the Department in either late October or November
1977 to asume the position of Assistant Inspector Gencral of the De.-
partment of HEW, working with Chuck Ruff and Inspector General
Tom Morris. T am currently chief of a section within the Justice De-
partment’s Criminal Divisjon,
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As to why I left—in addition to the position of Assistant Inspector
General being one of even greater challenge, involving a staff of over
200 people nationwide, it would also be fair to say that I was expe-
riencing considerable frustration in my capacity as Director of the
Special Investigations Staff, at the very least.

Senator Percy. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that Mr. Lippe’s mem-
orandums dictated for the file, copies of which are in the possession of
this committee, be sealed and made a part of the record and further
determination be made by the staff after appropriate study as to how
they should most appropriately be used.

Chairman Nux~w~. Without objection.

[The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 6” for identi-
fication and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee. ]

Senator Percy. Mr. Lippe, I want to thank you very much indeed for
your help, Mr. Seidel, Mr. Ryan, and Mr. Shevlin. We very much ap-
preciate your assistance. I think this is the best way we can carry for-
ward a job to which you were devoted and were totally frustrated in
trying to carry out.

Chairman Nunn. I want to thank each of you for your tremendous
cooperation with this subcommittee and our staff during the course
of this investigation. I also want to express my appreciation to you
for coming forward today.

Three of you are still employed by the Government, two of you
still employed by the Labor Department. I think you testified frankly
and fully. For that you have our thanks,

I also want to express my appreciation to you for your patience in
sitting here today. For what has been at least 714 hours of rather
tedious testimony. We appreciate your being here and we particularly
appreciate your cooperation. We are hoping that out of this investi-
gation there will be some specific recommendations. We don’t know
what they are going to be at this stage, but we share your tremendous
frustrations, not to the degree, perhaps, you have, having worked
directly in this investigation, but I remember very well when Senator
Griffin from Michigan introduced a resolution to create a special com-
mittee to undertake a complete and thorough investigation of the
Teamster Pension Fund and I recall vividly Labor Department offi-
clals stating over and over again that this is something the execu-
tive branch could and would do in a thorough and complete and effec-
tive way with total cooperation from the other branches of the execu-
tive branch. It is apparent today at the very least that that kind of
investigation has not occurred and there is a real serious question as
'to whether it ever will occur under the institutional standards we now
have.

We appreciate very much your being here. If any of you have any-
thing you would like to add to your testimony, if you have any per-
tinent question that should have been asked that wasn’t, that you think
is material to this inquiry, we will be glad to hear further from you
NOW.

Senator Percy. Mr. Chairman, I think that is an excellent sug-
gestion. I have written to Senator Griffin and assured him that this
subcommittee would pursue this matter and I felt dutybound to do
so and was very gratified when you and the majority staff initiated
this second hearing, but I think we have all fulfilled our duties.
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We didn’t seek this job originally, but it is clearly in the charter
of this subcommittee, and we would have been derelict not to follow
through. I didn’t think it necessary to go through the cost and ex-
pense of setting up a special select subcommittee to do this, but if we
hadn’t committed ourselves then, the assistant minority leader at that
time, I am sure, would have pursued it.

‘We have honored our pledge to him as a rformer colleague. I think
it has been worthwhile and necessary.

Thank you.

Chairman Nuxw. Mr. Shevlin, do you have anything else to add ?

Mr. SaeveaN. No,sir. '

Chairman Nuxn. Mr. Ryan?

Mr. Ryan. No, sir.

Chairman Nux~w~. Mr. Seidel ?

Mr. SEmkL. No, sir.

Chairman Nunw. Mr. Lippe ¢

Mr. Lrepk. No, sir,not at this time.

Chairman Nunn. Thank you very much. We appreciate your being
here. We do have one other witness for brief testimony relating to this
latter item Senator Percy has been asking questions about, National
Bank of Georgia, and Assistant Secretary Burkhardt. -

Mr. LaVern Duffy is a member of our staff of the Permanent Sub-
committee. '

Do you swear the testimony you are about to give will be the truth,
the whole truth and nothing but the truth so help you God?

Mr. Durry. I do.

Chairman Nounw. Mr. Duffy, we don’t have the microphones now.
I ask the staff if we can get those restoreed by tomorrow morning. I
don’t think they are working at the present time so speak as loud as
you can. '

TESTIMONY OF LaVERN DUFFY, GENERAL COUNSEL,
PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS

Mr. Durry. Mr. Chairman, this matter first came to our attention,
I think, on July 22, 1980. We conducted a number of interviews and
decided to interview Mr. Burkhardt and Mr. Thompson.

Chairman Nuny. You are talking about the National Bank of
Georgia matter ?

Mr. Durry. It relates to the National Bank of Georgia.

Chairman Nunw. Go ahead and tell us what you have done as a
result of that investigation?

Mzr. Durry. I called Mr. Burkhardt on the telephone on August 21,
1980. I located him here in his office in Washington. He is the director
of research of the Interntional Brotherhood of Painters and Allied
Trades. He held that position before he became affiliated with the De-
partment of Labor. He told me he was leaving the city that afternoon
for an extended period—1I think it was 2 months, and that he would not
be available for a formal interview.

He did agree to submit to an immediate telephone interview, how-
ever. That interview was conducted by Mr. Steinberg and myself.

Mr. Chairman, because Mr. Burkhardt has confirmed the accuracy
of a memorandum prepared by Mr. Steinberg and myself with some
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of the investigation dictated that they spend their time in other areas rather i
than this particular area, that this was not g particular priority with him, Mr.,
Burkhardt also stated that no one else, including the Secretary of Labor, in-
fluenced his decision not to pursue this part of the investigation,
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minor exceptions, as he indicated in his letter to us of August 18, T ask
that both the memorandum of the telephone conversation and Mr,
Burkhardt’s response be made exhibits in the record.

Nl ol DY f I then asked Mr. Burkhardt if he remembered the SIS staff attempting to ob-
S.;h.airman }E{UN N. Is there ObJGCtlon? ‘ t tain records from the Fund concerning the National Bank of Georgia regarding ?{'
Without objection, - | the same matter and the Fund refused to cooperate, Mr. Burkhardt replied that /
an those be open exhibits or do they need to be sealed ? : it was a continual problem with the DOL receiving records from the Fund and f’
[ihames: They can be put in the public record. becn one. of Hhass sl Hors o, e Sbeelfcs, o sup Gomply with theis venmer ™ |
&« ihi " : .

(E'I;h(laldoou.ment referred to was marked “Exhibit No, 77 for reference < I went on to ask him if he remembered a situation wWhere the SIS staff re-

and rollows:] : quested the DOL Solicitor’s office to subpoena the records from the Fund relating

ExHIBIT No. 7 to the National Bank of Georgia, but the Solicitor's office, namely Monica Gal-

MEMORANDUM . call or had any recollection of this other than the fact he believed other su-bi

i : ' poenas had been issued in other situations but he does not remember any direc

Re Iﬁgeb?;l %}Vagagl';ﬁgﬁsR}elia]gigrkhzrdt, Ft(?tr?gg Assistant Secretary of Labor for ' contact with the Solicitor’s office on this specific matter. Mr. Burkhardt stated he
To File, 18, August 1, ‘ : had no specific knowledge about any request for a subpoena to the Fund con- >

From lﬁarty Steinberg, cerning the National Bank of Georgia records. At the same time he stated that

he had a number of conversations with the Solicitor's office concerning various
aspects of the National Bank of Georgia matter. When asked if he got involved

ter Fund s ] 1gatl \ in attempting to request the Solicitor’s office to enforce the Department of Labor }
ster Fund and, more particularly, the portion of that investigation dealing with request for records or issue a subpoena, he Jokingly stated, “Did you ever try to
the Fund 8 Dla(.‘l.ng assets in the Nat:ional Bank of Georgia. get the Solicitor’s ofice to do anything m
A(fli ﬁh& beginning of the conversation, I expla‘ingd'to Mr, Burkhardt that we were I then specifically asked Mr. Burkhardt whether he told Mr. Lippe or anyone s
%On duc i?ft% preliminary inquiry into the DOL’s investigation of the Teamsters from the SIS staff not to go forward with the investigation. He said that, to
uInCO;vﬁ de glosts%ilityﬁ of 2 hearing starting August 25, the best of his recollection, based on the analysis of the priorities of the investi-
1978 andrﬁ)?n ﬂ‘; " T. Burkhardt had been Assistant Secretary of Labor during . gation he did tell the SIS staff not to go forward. Mr. Duffy then asked
the Lapor te mé,e beriod we wanted to question him about with respect to Mr. Burkhardt whether or not he had talked to anyone on Capitol Hiil or anyone
briefly exn] _ep‘:drtmﬁx ?B investigation (_)f the Teamste;s antral State; Fund. 1 on a Senator’s staff about thig matter concerning advice that he should reconsider :
in, 7 exPlained to Mr. Burkhardt the limited areas of inquiry we were interested - ‘ gis pogsitionuof ngt pﬁlrsuixilg this mvelitlgal.ltlon dl(\ilr ]gurkh‘zlillgit sgated 't;hézii(:i hg [
: oesn’t recall such a thing happenin . He then added he wo not say i n’ i
thh%r. Duffy had ta!ked tq Mr. Burkhardt a few minutes earlier and informed him happen if someone said it:%iid.pI & v }
. :s 'lzsvglantted to ;]nt%'vxew Iim by telephone right away because he, Burkhardt, ] I asked Mr. Burkhardt if there was any other motive, other than his explana-
T explai xﬁe do;m 13, Olig ¥y l‘igd would not be available for the next two months. ‘s tion, for his not wanting to pursue this matter. Mr. Burkhardt stated that the
tral S tl; . Fung t-r. fur zhardt that we were mte;ested in the Teamsters Cen- | { Georgia group in the White House was not favorably disposed to like him (Burk-
) ¢ ransterring approximately $17 million into the National Bank : < hardt) and, therefore, he believed that he wouldn't be expected to act on their
(I) . eto;gxa In 1976. This was the bank that was, at the time, linked to Bert Lance, [ behalf in this matter, ' .
urther explained to Mr. Burkhardt that the SIS staff hag determined in con- i i I then asked him if there was any effort to protect the Teamsters trustees from
j |

Junction with IRS that the National Bank of Georgia had a substan
record managing the funds allotted to it than the other five banks i
ggiﬁg gfung astietsivl tsitaf:eii ]t;hatkthef sgs sgiiﬁ had requested an investigation con- !
why the National Bank o eorgia was seleet i ‘
Teamsters Funds what the problem was with the relativel 00 l' i
e ! ') 'y r 0 ! « ; h his
National Bank of Georgia in managing the Fundg assets, ang vghy tﬁchglgxgtg: ! % versation ahd send 1t o' v, Burkhardt for his xeviw 5o That i case S0
i
1

possible fiduciary violations. Mr., Burkhardt said no. |
Mr. Duffy mentionqd to Mr. Burkhardt we should keep in touch With hixp over
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trustees, ag fiduciaries, would not move the mone
Georgia considering itg poor record. y from the Natlonal Ban of

matter was brought up in a publie forum Mr. Burkhardt's views could be repre- | [
I then informed Burkhardt that the SIS stafr had requested g

thori sented and his actions could be explained. We made arrangements to mail this
vestigate thig situation and I asked him whether he was familiar with ey to in-

memo to Mr. Burkhardt at 1750 New York Avenue, Washington, D.C. 20008,
tion. Mr, Burkhardg acknowledged that he was familiar with

Mr. Burkhardt explained that bis secretary would resd the memo to him over the iy

i the situation I ' hone because he would be unavailable for the next two months, We also offered b

1‘;&; g‘iﬁ‘i}"igg dto.'Ii asked him specifically whether or not he had been involved ! ?o make available to Mr. Burkhardt at our PST office Department of Labor memos i
investigy gon IGCIS] on to pursue this particular aspect of the Teamster Fund ! which may help him refresh his recollection on this matter. I requested that i
¥ o thiy jayem whether he had told any member of the SIS staff ' Mr. Burkhardt call me to confirm that the substance of the memo of onr conver- i

not to pursue thig investigation. He initially told Dr D

he could not remember whom he had talked to on the S:IS ggﬁf

(t)l;a{{ ionllleone had E;lked Eo him ahout the matter, When we sug
- “awrence Lippe, he geemed to i

talked to about this matter, recosnize that siame as

e asked him if it wag true that he told Mr. Lippe not to
tion of thig particular incident, Mr. Burkhardt rlc)egounted tll)xl;zlf‘,sue S ey estiga-

and myself that
but he was sure
gested the name -
the one he hag - ' ‘ INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF PAINTERS AND ALLIED TrADES,

g ‘ | Washington, D.C., August 18, 1980.
Mr. MARTY STEINBERG,

sation on the telephene today was accurrate after hig secretary reads it to him
on the telephone. He agreed. '

NS

e e

i ! this was at the ' Chief Counsel, U.8. Senate
gﬁg of Mr. Lance's problems and Mr. Lance Was a highly publicized figure at that ; Committee on Governmental Affairs, Washington, D.0. :
He stated that after reviewing the facts of th 3 T Dear Me. SterNBee: I have reviewed your three-page memorandum which b
amining a written analysis, he believed (1) that thees;;lgg f)li'9 geg};;c l;fi&celeug;gkegf Attertpted to recount our telephone conversation of o ust 1, 1080. 13! ‘

Let me first say, as a general statement, that the paragraphs in your memo-
v randum represent a disjointed and severely out of context representation of our
convergation,
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Since it represents your version of our conversation and not mine, I will address
only the factual misrepresentations and not try to restate complete context.

The third paragraph on the first page begins by stating that “I confirmed that
Mr. Burkhardt had been Assistant Secretary of Labor during 1976 and 1977, . . .”
This is to inform you that I was Assistant Secretary of Labor from March, 1977
through December, 1978. Consequently, I had nothing to do with. th.e transferring
of approximately $17 million into the National Bank of Georgia in 1976, which
is also erroneously referred to in the first sentence of the fifth paragraph,

The fifth paragraph is also a disjointed confluence of many sepgrat.e state-
ments but I think it important to point out that in addition to looking into the
financial performance of the National Bank of Georgia and the actions of the,
Trustees to the Fund, you might do well to look into the National Bank oft
Georgia performance compared with other United States Banks performing
similar money management functions during the same time period. Also, you
might consider the conventional time frame against which trustees measure
the performance of their money managers and how often and under what
circumstances they move money from one bank manager to another,

In the second paragraph on page two, you totally ignored my point with
regard to Mr. Lippe's infatuation with the National Bank of Georgia—it was